## **UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION**

Washington, D.C. 20549

	<del></del>
	FORM 20-F
	tement pursuant to Section 12(b) or (g) curities Exchange Act of 1934
of the Sec	or ort pursuant to Section 13 or 15(d) curities Exchange Act of 1934 I year ended December 31, 2006
	or eport pursuant to Section 13 or 15(d) curities Exchange Act of 1934
	or report pursuant to Section 13 or 15(d) curities Exchange Act of 1934
Date of event re	equiring this shell company report:
Commi	ission file number: 1-14832
	ELESTICA INC. of registrant as specified in its charter)
(Jurisdict	Ontario, Canada ion of incorporation or organization)
Toronto	oncorde Place, 5 <sup>th</sup> Floor o, Ontario, Canada M3C 3R8 ess of principal executive offices)
	GISTERED OR TO BE REGISTERED TO SECTION 12(b) OF THE ACT:
Subordinate Voting Shares (Title of Class)	The Toronto Stock Exchange New York Stock Exchange (Name of each Exchange on which Registered)
	GISTERED OR TO BE REGISTERED TO SECTION 12(g) OF THE ACT: N/A
	CH THERE IS A REPORTING OBLIGATION TO SECTION 15(d) OF THE ACT: N/A
Indicate the number of outstanding shares of each of the issuer's classes of ca	upital or common stock as of the close of the period covered by the annual report.
198,215,551 Subordinate Voting Shares	<u>0</u> Preference Shares
29.637,316 Multiple Voting Shares	
Indicate by check mark if the registrant is a well-known seasoned issuer, as def	fined in Rule 405 of the Securities Act. Yes ⊠ No □
If this report is an annual or transition report, indicate by check mark if the regis 1934. Yes $\square$ No $\boxtimes$	strant is not required to file reports pursuant to Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes 🗵 No 🗆

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, or a non-accelerated filer. See definition of "accelerated filer and large accelerated filer" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act. (Check one):

■ Large accelerated filer	☐ Accelerated filer	□ Non-accelerated filer								
Indicate by check mark which financial statement item the registrant has elected to follow. Item 17 □ Item 18 ⊠										
If this is an annual report, indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act). Yes 🗆 No 🗵										

## **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

		Page
PART I		
Item 1.	Identity of Directors, Senior Management and Advisers	1
Item 2.	Offer Statistics and Expected Timetable	1
Item 3.	Key Information	1
	A. Selected Financial Data	1
	B. Capitalization and Indebtedness	5
	C. Reasons for Offer and Use of Proceeds	5
	D. Risk Factors	6
Item 4.	Information on the Company	16
	A. History and Development of the Company	16
	B. Business Overview	17
	C. Organizational Structure	26
	D. Description of Property	27
Item 4A.	Unresolved Staff Comments	28
Item 5.	Operating and Financial Review and Prospects	28
	A. Operating Results	34
	B. Liquidity and Capital Resources	40
	C. Research and Development, Patents and Licenses, Etc.	46
	D. Trend Information	46
	E. Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements	47
	F. Tabular Disclosure of Contractual Obligation	47
Item 6.	Directors, Senior Management and Employees	47
	A. Directors and Senior Management	47
	B. Compensation	51
	C. Board Practices	71
	D. Employees	73
	E. Share Ownership	73
Item 7.	Major Shareholders and Related Party Transactions	76
	A. Major Shareholders	76
	B. Related Party Transactions	77
	C. Interests of Experts and Counsel	77
Item 8.	Financial Information	78
	Consolidated Statements and Other Financial Information	78
	B. Significant Changes	78

i

Item 9.	The Offer and Listing	78
	A. Offer and Listing Details	78
	B. Plan of Distribution	80
	C. Markets	80
	D. Selling Shareholders	80
	E. Dilution	80
	F. Expense of the Issue	80
Item 10.	Additional Information	80
	A. Share Capital	80
	B. Memorandum and Articles of Incorporation	81
	C. Material Contracts	81
	D. Exchange Controls	81
	E. Taxation	81
	F. Dividends and Paying Agents	86
	G. Statement by Experts	86
	H. Documents on Display	86
	I. Subsidiary Information	87
Item 11.	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk	87
Item 12.	Description of Securities Other than Equity Securities	88
PART II		88
Item 13.	Defaults, Dividend Arrearages and Delinquencies	88
Item 14.	Material Modifications to the Rights of Security Holders and Use of Proceeds	88
Item 15.	Controls and Procedures	88
Item 16.	[Reserved]	88
Item 16A.	Audit Committee Financial Expert	88
Item 16B.	Code of Ethics	88
Item 16C.	Principal Accountant Fees and Service	89
Item 16D.	Exemptions from the Listing Standards for Audit Committees	89
Item 16E.	Purchases of Equity Securities by the Issuer and Affiliated Purchasers	89
PART III		89
Item 17.	Financial Statements	89
Item 18.	Financial Statements	90
Item 19.	Exhibits	90

#### PART I

In this Annual Report, "Celestica," the "Company," "we," "us" and "our" refer to Celestica Inc. and its subsidiaries.

In this Annual Report, all dollar amounts are expressed in United States dollars, except where we state otherwise. All references to "U.S.\$" or "\$" are to U.S. dollars and all references to "C\$" are to Canadian dollars. Unless we indicate otherwise, any reference in this Annual Report to a conversion between U.S.\$ and C\$ is a conversion at the average of the exchange rates in effect for the year ended December 31, 2006. During that period, based on the relevant noon buying rates in New York City for cable transfers in Canadian dollars, as certified for customs purposes by the Federal Reserve Bank of New York, the average daily exchange rate was U.S.\$1.00 = C\$1.1340.

Unless we indicate otherwise, all information in this Annual Report is stated as of February 19, 2007, the date as of which we prepared information for our annual report to shareholders and management information circular and proxy statement.

#### Forward-Looking Statements

Item 4, "Information on the Company," "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" included in Item 5 and other sections of this Annual Report contain forward-looking statements within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or the U.S. Securities Act, and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, or the U.S. Exchange Act, including (without limitation) statements concerning possible or assumed future results of operations of Celestica preceded by, followed by or that include the words "believes," "expects," "anticipates," "estimates," "intends," "plans," or similar expressions. For those statements, we claim the protection of the safe harbor for forward-looking statements contained in the U.S. Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995.

Forward-looking statements are not guarantees of future performance. They involve risks, uncertainties and assumptions. You should understand that the following important factors, in addition to those discussed in Item 3, "Key Information — Risk Factors," and elsewhere in this Annual Report, could affect our future results and could cause those results to differ materially from those expressed in such forward-looking statements: inability to retain or grow our business due to execution problems resulting from significant headcount reductions, plant closures and product transfers associated with major restructuring activities; the effects of price competition and other business and competitive factors generally affecting the electronics manufacturing services (EMS) industry; the challenges of effectively managing our operations during uncertain economic conditions; our dependence on a limited number of customers; variability of operating results among periods; our dependence on industries affected by rapid technological change; the challenge of responding to lower-than-expected customer demand; our ability to successfully manage our international operations; and delays in the delivery and/or general availability of various components used in the manufacturing process.

Except as required by applicable law, we disclaim any intention or obligation to update or revise any forward-looking statements, whether as a result of new information, future events or otherwise. You should read this Annual Report and the documents, if any, that we incorporate by reference with the understanding that the actual future results may be materially different from what we expect. We may not update these forward-looking statements, even if our situation changes in the future. All forward-looking statements attributable to us are expressly qualified by these cautionary statements.

## Item 1. Identity of Directors, Senior Management and Advisers

Not applicable.

## Item 2. Offer Statistics and Expected Timetable

Not applicable.

## Item 3. Key Information

#### A. Selected Financial Data

You should read the following selected financial data together with Item 5, "Operating and Financial Review and Prospects," the Consolidated Financial Statements in Item 18, and the other information in this

Annual Report. The selected financial data is derived from the consolidated financial statements for the years we present.

The Consolidated Financial Statements have been prepared in accordance with Canadian GAAP. These principles conform in all material respects with U.S. GAAP except as described in note 20 to the Consolidated Financial Statements in Item 18. For all the years presented, the selected financial data is prepared in accordance with Canadian GAAP unless otherwise indicated.

	Year ended December 31									
		2002 <sup>(1)</sup>		2003 <sup>(1)</sup>		2004 <sup>(1)</sup>		2005 <sup>(1)</sup>		2006 <sup>(1)</sup>
		(in millions, except per share amounts)								
Consolidated Statements of Operations Data (Canadian GAAP):										
Revenue	\$	8,271.6	\$		\$	8,839.8	\$	8,471.0	\$	8,811.7
Cost of sales		7,716.5		6,475.2		8,431.9		7,989.9		8,359.9
Gross profit		555.1		260.1		407.9		481.1		451.8
and the second s		298.5		273.8		331.6		296.9		285.6
Selling, general and administrative expenses <sup>(2)</sup>										
Amortization of intangible assets <sup>(3)</sup>		95.9		48.5		34.6		28.4		27.0
Integration costs related to acquisitions <sup>(4)</sup>		21.1		_		3.1		0.6		0.9
Other charges <sup>(5)</sup>		665.7		151.6		603.2		130.9		211.8
Accretion of convertible debt		28.7		23.4		17.6		7.6		_
Interest expense (income), net <sup>(6)</sup>		(1.1)	_	(4.0)	_	19.7	_	42.2	_	62.6
Loss before income taxes		(553.7)		(233.2)		(601.9)		(25.5)		(136.1)
Income tax expense (recovery) <sup>(7)</sup>		(98.3)		33.5		252.2		21.3	_	14.5
Net loss	\$	(455.4)	\$	(266.7)	\$	(854.1)	\$	(46.8)	\$	(150.6)
Other Financial Data:										
Basic loss per share	\$	(1.98)	\$	(1.23)	\$	(3.85)	\$	(0.21)	\$	(0.66)
Diluted loss per share	\$	(1.98)	\$	, ,	\$	(3.85)	\$	(0.21)	\$	(0.66)
Capital expenditures	\$	151.4	\$	175.9	\$	142.2	\$	158.5	\$	189.1
Consolidated Statements of Operations Data (U.S. GAAP) <sup>(8)</sup> :										
Net loss	\$	(494.9)	\$	(269.2)	\$	(867.5)	\$	(42.8)	\$	(149.3)
100	Ψ	(10110)	_	(20012)	Ψ.	(00.10)	Ψ.	( .=.0)	Y	(1.1010)
Shares used in computing per share amounts (in millions):										
Basic		229.8		216.5		222.1		226.2		227.2
Diluted		229.8		216.5		222.1		226.2		227.2
		2								

	2002 <sup>(1)</sup>	2003 <sup>(1)</sup>	2004 <sup>(1)</sup>		2005 <sup>(1)</sup>		2006 <sup>(1)</sup>
			(ir	millions)			
Consolidated Balance Sheet Data (Canadian GAAP):							
Cash and short-term investments	\$ 1,851.0	\$ 1,028.8	\$	968.8	\$	969.0	\$ 803.7
Working capital <sup>(9)</sup>	\$ 2,093.2	\$ 1,513.6	\$	1,458.3	\$	1,488.1	\$ 1,394.9
Capital assets	\$ 730.2	\$ 681.4	\$	569.3	\$	544.8	\$ 567.1
Total assets	\$ 5,811.4	\$ 5,137.4	\$	4,939.8	\$	4,857.8	\$ 4,686.3
Total long-term debt, including current portion <sup>(10)</sup>	\$ 269.0	\$ 213.9	\$	627.5	\$	751.4	\$ 750.8
Shareholders' equity	\$ 3,941.7	\$ 3,255.9	\$	2,488.8	\$	2,214.4	\$ 2,094.6
Consolidated Balance Sheet Data (U.S. GAAP) <sup>(8)</sup> :							
Total assets	\$ 5,805.6	\$ 5,182.2	\$	4,988.7	\$	4,876.2	\$ 4,708.1
Total long-term debt, including current portion	\$ 831.7	\$ 626.4	\$	846.1	\$	751.4	\$ 750.8
Shareholders' equity	\$ 3,344.4	\$ 2,844.4	\$	2,257.6	\$	2,176.9	\$ 1,960.4

- (1) Changes in accounting policies:
  - (i) Effective January 1, 2003, we adopted the Canadian Institute of Chartered Accountants (CICA) Handbook Section 3063, "Impairment or disposal of long-lived assets," and the revised Section 3475, "Disposal of long-lived assets and discontinued operations," which are consistent with U.S. GAAP. These sections establish standards for recognizing, measuring and disclosing impairment for long-lived assets held-for-use, and for measuring and separately classifying assets available-for-sale. Previously, long-lived assets were written down to net recoverable value if the undiscounted future cash flows were less than net book value. Under the new standards, assets must be classified as either held-for-use or available-for-sale. Impairment losses for assets held-for-use are measured based on fair value, which is measured by discounted cash flows when quoted market prices are not available. Available-for-sale assets are measured based on fair value less costs to sell.
  - (ii) Effective January 1, 2003, we adopted the CICA Emerging Issues Committee (EIC) Abstracts EIC-134, "Accounting for severance and termination benefits," and EIC-135, "Accounting for costs associated with exit and disposal activities," which establish standards for recognizing, measuring and disclosing costs relating to an exit or disposal activity. These standards are similar to U.S. GAAP. These EICs allow recognition of a liability for an exit or disposal activity only when the costs are incurred and can be measured at fair value. Previously, a commitment to an exit or disposal plan was sufficient to record the majority of costs.
  - (iii) Effective January 1, 2003, we adopted the revised CICA Handbook Section 3870, "Stock-based compensation," which requires that a fair-value method of accounting be applied to all stock-based compensation to employees. In accordance with the transitional provisions, we have prospectively applied the fair-value method of accounting for stock option awards granted after January 1, 2003 and, accordingly, have recorded compensation expense of \$5.1 million in 2006 (\$9.0 million 2005; \$7.6 million 2004; and \$0.3 million 2003). Prior to January 1, 2003, we accounted for our stock options using the settlement method and no compensation expense was recognized.
  - (iv) Effective January 1, 2004, we retroactively adopted the CICA Handbook Section 3110, which requires the recognition of liabilities for asset retirement obligations and the associated retirement costs, and have retroactively restated our results of operations for prior periods. The impact to our cost of sales and net loss for Canadian GAAP for 2004 was \$0.9 million (2003 \$0.9 million; and 2002 \$0.7 million).
  - (v) Effective December 31, 2004, we adopted the amendment to CICA Handbook Section 3860, "Financial instruments presentation and disclosure." The revised standard requires obligations of a fixed amount that may be settled, at the issuer's option, by a variable number of the issuer's own equity instruments to be presented as liabilities. The standard was effective on a retroactive basis with restatement of prior periods. As a result of adopting this standard, we reclassified the principal component of our Liquid Yield Option™ Notes due 2020 (LYONs) in 2004 as a debt instrument and recorded all accretion charges, amortization of deferred financing costs, gains and losses on repurchases relating to the principal component and related tax effects as charges to operations. The option component of the LYONs continued to be accounted for as an equity instrument. The remaining LYONs were redeemed in the third quarter of 2005.

	As at December 31						
	2002 2003			2004			
			(in	millions)			
(a) Reclassified from equity to debt	\$	262.1	\$	210.5	\$	124.1	
(b) Reclassified deferred financing costs from equity to other assets	\$	4.1	\$	2.8	\$	1.3	
(c) Reduced deferred income tax assets and equity	\$	1.9	\$	1.9	\$	1.9	

		Year ended December 31				
	200	02	2	2003		2004
			(in n	nillions)		
(d) Recorded accretion charges and amortization of deferred financing costs, net of tax	\$	17.8	\$	16.1	\$	12.0
(e) Reclassified gain on repurchases of LYONs and related tax from equity to other charges and tax expenses, net of tax	\$	(8.3)	\$	(16.1)	\$	(22.0)

The consolidated statements of operations data for:

- 2002, 2003, 2004, 2005 and 2006 include the results of operations of certain assets of NEC Corporation in Japan acquired in March 2002 and certain assets of Corvis Corporation in the United States acquired in August 2002;
- 2004, 2005 and 2006 include the results of operations of Manufacturers' Services Limited (MSL) acquired in March 2004 and certain assets of NEC Corporation in the Philippines acquired in April 2004;
- 2005 and 2006 includes the results of operations of Ramnish Electronics Private Limited acquired in July 2005, CoreSim Inc. acquired in August 2005 and Displaytronix Inc. acquired in November 2005; and
- 2006 includes the results of operations of certain assets of Powerwave Technologies, Inc. acquired in March 2006.
- (2) Selling, general and administrative expenses include research and development costs.
- (3) We adopted the CICA Handbook Sections 1581, "Business Combinations," and 3062, "Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets" which were substantially consistent with U.S. GAAP.

As required, we discontinued the amortization of goodwill effective January 1, 2002. At that time, we evaluated our existing intangible assets and reclassified \$9.1 million from intellectual property to goodwill to conform with the standards. We also completed a transitional goodwill impairment evaluation and determined that no impairment existed as of the date of adoption

- (4) These costs include costs to implement new information systems and business processes, including salary and other costs, directly related to the integration activities in newly acquired facilities.
- (5) In 2002, Other charges totaled \$665.7 million, comprised primarily of: (a) a \$385.4 million restructuring charge; (b) a non-cash write-down of \$203.7 million relating to the annual goodwill impairment assessment; and (c) a non-cash write-down of \$81.7 million relating to the annual impairment assessment of long-lived assets, primarily intangible and capital assets; offset, in part, by (d) a \$12.1 million gain on repurchase of LYONs.

In 2003, Other charges totaled \$151.6 million, comprised primarily of: (a) a \$94.9 million restructuring charge; and (b) a non-cash write-down of \$82.8 million relating to the annual impairment assessment of long-lived assets, primarily intangible and capital assets; offset, in part, by (c) a \$23.8 million gain on repurchase of LYONs.

In 2004, Other charges totaled \$603.2 million, comprised primarily of: (a) a \$153.7 million restructuring charge; (b) a non-cash write-down of \$288.0 million relating to the annual goodwill impairment assessment; (c) a non-cash write-down of \$99.3 million relating to the annual impairment assessment of long-lived assets, primarily intangible and capital assets; and (d) a \$116.8 million non-cash write-down of receivables for a specific customer risk (see note 11(e) to the Consolidated Financial Statements in Item 18); offset, in part. by (e) a \$32.9 million gain on repurchase of LYONs.

In 2005, Other charges totaled \$130.9 million, comprised primarily of: (a) a \$160.1 million restructuring charge; offset, in part, by (b) a \$13.9 million gain on repurchase of LYONs; and (c) a \$13.8 million recovery of additional amounts realized relating to a specific customer risk.

In 2006, Other charges totaled \$211.8 million, comprised primarily of: (a) a \$178.1 million restructuring charge; and (b) a \$33.2 million non-cash loss resulting from the sale of our plastics business.

- (6) Interest expense (income), net is comprised of interest expense incurred on indebtedness and debt facilities, less interest income earned on cash and short-term investments.
- (7) The income tax expense for 2004 included a charge of \$248.2 million relating to a valuation allowance for deferred income tax assets. The reduced future expected profits and the cost of restructuring actions and planned program transfers negatively impacted our previous estimates of taxable income, particularly in the United States and Europe. We determined the more likely than not criteria was no longer met and accordingly increased the valuation allowance.

- (8) The significant differences between the line items under Canadian GAAP and those as determined under U.S. GAAP arise primarily from:
  - For 2002: non-cash charges for compensation expense, interest on convertible debt classified as a long-term liability rather than as a bifurcated instrument, impairment charges to write-down certain assets and gain on repurchase of convertible debt;
  - For 2003 and 2004: interest and deferred taxes on convertible debt classified as a long-term liability rather than as a bifurcated instrument, impairment on certain long-lived assets, gain (loss) on repurchase of convertible debt, and the adoption of fair-value accounting for stock-based compensation for Canadian GAAP only;
  - For 2003: net loss in accordance with U.S. GAAP is after the cumulative effect of a change in accounting policy;
  - For 2005: interest on convertible debt classified as a long-term liability rather than as a bifurcated instrument, reversal of deferred taxes on convertible debt, loss on repurchase of convertible debt, and the adoption of fair-value accounting for stock-based compensation for Canadian GAAP only; and
  - For 2006: the transition adjustment resulting from adopting the fair-value accounting for stock-based compensation for U.S. GAAP in 2006.

Refer to note 20 to the Consolidated Financial Statements in Item 18.

- (9) Calculated as current assets less current liabilities.
- (10) Long-term debt includes capital lease obligations and the principal component of convertible debt instruments. For convertible debt amounts see footnote (1)(v)(a). All remaining LYONs were redeemed in the third quarter of 2005.

#### **Exchange Rate Information**

The rate of exchange as of February 16, 2007 for the conversion of Canadian dollars into United States dollars was U.S.\$1.1638 and for the conversion of United States dollars into Canadian dollars was C\$0.8592. The following table sets forth the exchange rates for the conversion of U.S.\$1.00 into Canadian dollars for the following periods. The rates of exchange set forth herein are shown as, or are derived from, the reciprocals of the noon buying rates in New York City for cable transfers payable in Canadian dollars, as certified for customs purposes by the Federal Reserve Bank of New York. The source of this data is the Federal Reserve Bank of New York's website (http://www.ny.frb.org).

		2002			2005	2006
Average <sup>(1)</sup>		1.5	5704 1.39	16 1.2984	1.2083	1.1307
	February 2007	January 2007	December 2006	November 2006	October 2006	September 2006
High	1.1852	1.1824	1.1652	1.1474	1.1384	1.1272
Low	1.1586	1.1647	1.1415	1.1275	1.1154	1.1052

<sup>(1)</sup> Calculated by using the averages of the exchange rates as of the last day of each month during the period.

## B. Capitalization and Indebtedness

Not applicable.

## C. Reasons for Offer and Use of Proceeds

Not applicable.

#### D. Risk Factors

Our shareholders and prospective investors should carefully consider each of the following risks and all of the other information set forth in this Annual Report.

We have had significant restructuring charges and losses for several years and may experience restructuring charges and losses in future periods

We recorded losses in each of the last six years resulting primarily from restructuring charges and the write-down of goodwill, capital and intangible assets. These amounts have varied from period to period. In 2004, we also recorded a write-down of accounts receivable for one specific customer. We have undertaken numerous initiatives to restructure and reduce our capacity and cost structures in response to changes in the EMS industry and end-market demand, with the intention of improving utilization and realizing cost savings in the future. We will continue to evaluate our operations and may propose additional restructuring actions in the future. Any failure to successfully execute these initiatives, including any delay in effecting these initiatives, can have a material adverse impact on our results. Furthermore, we may not be profitable in future periods.

We are in a highly competitive industry which has resulted in lower prices, reduced gross margins, and loss of revenue or customers.

We are in a highly competitive industry. We compete on a global basis to provide electronics manufacturing services and solutions to original equipment manufacturers (OEMs) in the communications, computing, industrial and consumer markets. Our competitors include major domestic and foreign companies such as Flextronics International Ltd., Hon Hai Precision Industry Co., Ltd., Jabil Circuit, Inc., Sanmina-SCI Corporation and Solectron Corporation, as well as smaller EMS companies that often have a regional, product, service or industry specific focus. In addition, original design manufacturers (ODMs), companies that provide internally designed products and manufacturing services to OEMs, continue to increase their share of outsourced manufacturing services across several markets and product groups, including notebook and desktop computers, personal computer motherboards, and consumer electronics such as cell phones. While we have not, to date, encountered significant direct competition from ODMs in the end-markets in which we participate, such competition may increase if our business in these markets grows, or if ODMs expand further into, or beyond, these markets. We also face indirect competition from the manufacturing operations of our current and prospective customers, as these companies could choose to manufacture products internally rather than to outsource to EMS providers.

Some of our competitors have a greater production presence in lower-cost geographies, as well as greater manufacturing, financial, procurement, research and development and marketing resources than we have. Accordingly, our current or potential competitors may develop or acquire services comparable or superior to those we develop, combine or merge to form larger competitors, or adapt more quickly than we will to new technologies, evolving industry trends and changing customer requirements. Competition has caused and may continue to cause excessive pricing pressures, increased working capital requirements, reduced profits or loss of market share (from both program and customer disengagements), any of which could materially and adversely affect us. In addition, the EMS industry has excess manufacturing capacity and has seen increased competition from Asian competitors. This has exerted and will continue to exert additional pressures on pricing for components and services, thereby increasing the competitive pressures in the EMS industry. We may not be able to compete successfully against our current and future competitors, and the competitive pressures we face may have a material adverse effect on us.

We are dependent on selected industries which are exposed to changes in conditions that can continue to adversely impact our business, operating results and financial condition.

During the past few years, we have been negatively impacted by the reduced demand for technology capital goods and proprietary computing products. Our financial performance depends on our customers' viability and financial stability, and the end-market demand for our customers' products. A majority of our customer base, in turn, depends substantially on the recovery and growth in these industries.

The communications and computing industries are characterized by rapid changes in technologies, increased standardization of technologies and shortening of product lifecycles. These industries have

experienced severe revenue erosion, pricing and margin pressures, and excess inventories during the past few years. More recently, some of our customers in the communications sector merged or were acquired by third parties that are not our customers. Future mergers and acquisitions could result in a decrease in demand from our customers or a loss of business to our competitors as customers rationalize their business and consolidate their suppliers.

During the fourth quarter of 2006, we experienced unexpected volatility in demand from the telecommunications segment, driven primarily by the challenging end-market demand in North America, and from recent consolidations in the marketplace. We expect this volatility in demand to continue into 2007.

We are dependent on a limited number of customers, primarily within the communications and computing markets, for a substantial portion of our revenue. A decline in revenue from these customers or a loss of a large customer could have a material adverse affect on our financial condition and results of operations.

Our two largest customers in 2006 were Cisco Systems and IBM, each of which represented 10% of total 2006 revenue and in aggregate represented 20% of total 2006 revenue. Our top 10 customers in 2006 represented 59% of our total 2006 revenue. Our two largest customers in 2005 were Cisco Systems and IBM, each of which represented more than 10% of our total 2005 revenue and in aggregate represented 27% of our total 2005 revenue. Our top 10 customers represented 63% of our total 2005 revenue. We expect to continue to depend upon a relatively small number of customers for a significant percentage of our revenue. To reduce this reliance, we have been targeting new customers in the industrial and consumer markets.

Mergers among our customers or our customers' customers could increase concentration and/or reduce total demand as the combined entities rationalize their business and consolidate their suppliers. In addition, some of our customers in the computing and communications markets have, during the past several years, significantly reduced or delayed the volume of manufacturing services ordered from us. There is no assurance that present or future large customers will not terminate their manufacturing arrangements with us or significantly change, reduce, or delay the amount of manufacturing services ordered from us, any of which would adversely affect our operating results. Significant reductions in, or the loss of, revenue to any of our large customers would have a material adverse effect on us.

Although we enter into master supply agreements with our customers, the level of business to be transacted under those agreements is not guaranteed. Instead, we bid on a project basis and typically have supply contracts or purchase orders in place for the project. We are dependent on customers to fulfill the terms associated with these orders and/or contracts.

Inherent difficulties in managing capacity utilization and unanticipated changes in customer orders place strains on our planning and supply chain execution and may affect our results of operations.

Our customers are increasingly dependent on EMS providers for new product introductions and rapid response times to meet changes in volume requirements. Most of our customers typically do not commit to firm production schedules for more than 30 to 90 days in advance and we often experience reduced lead-times in customers' orders. Additionally, a significant portion of our revenue can occur in the last month of the quarter and could be subject to change or cancellation that will affect our quarter-to-quarter results. Accordingly, we cannot always forecast the level of customer orders with certainty. This can make it difficult to order appropriate levels of materials and to schedule production and maximize utilization of our manufacturing capacity.

In addition, customers may cancel their orders, change production quantities, or delay production for a number of reasons. Furthermore, in order to guarantee continuity of supply for many of our customers, we are required to manufacture and hold a specified amount of finished goods in our warehouses for our customers. The uncertain economic condition of our customers' end-markets, intense competition with respect to some of our customers' products and general order volume volatility have resulted, and may continue to result, in some of our customers delaying or canceling the delivery of some of the products we manufacture for them, and placing purchase orders for lower volumes of products than previously anticipated.

Cancellations, reductions or delays by a significant customer, by a group of customers, or by a single customer whose production is significant to an individual facility would seriously harm results of that operation in that period. Such order changes could also cause a delay in the repayment to us for inventory expenditures we

incurred in preparation for the customer's orders or, in certain circumstances, require us to return the inventory to our suppliers, re-sell the inventory to another customer or continue to hold the inventory, any of which may result in our taking additional provisions for the inventory should it become excess or obsolete. Order cancellations and delays could also lower our asset utilization, resulting in higher levels of unproductive assets and lower margins. In some cases, changes in circumstances for a customer could also negatively impact the collectability of receivables or carrying value of our inventory for that customer. On other occasions, customers have required rapid and sudden increases in production, which have placed an excessive burden on our manufacturing capacity. Rapid changes in product ramps and/or the weakening financial condition or deterioration of any single customer's financial condition could prevent us from collecting receivables or realizing the value of inventory on hand. Any of these factors or a combination of these factors could have a material adverse effect on our results of operations.

We may encounter difficulties expanding and/or restructuring our operations which could adversely affect our results of operations.

As we expand our business, enter into new market segments and products, or transfer our business from one region to another, we may encounter difficulties that result in higher than expected costs associated with our growth and customer dissatisfaction with performance. Potential difficulties related to our growth and/or operational restructuring could include:

- lack of trained personnel to manage the operations and customer contracts appropriately;
- maintaining customer, supplier and other favorable business relationships during a period of transition;
- effective training of staff to manage new customers and products;
- unanticipated disruptions in our operations which may impact our ability to deliver to the customer on time, to produce quality
  products and to ensure overall customer satisfaction; and
- losing programs and customers who reduce their business risk by resourcing or dual sourcing their business with us due to unforeseen disruptions in our operations.

Any of these factors could prevent us from realizing the anticipated benefits of growth in new markets or the benefits we expected to realize from our restructurings and could adversely affect our business and operating results.

The complexity of moving our manufacturing base to lower-cost regions could have a material adverse effect on our financial condition and results of operations.

Due to significant and severe weakness in technology end-markets over the past few years and the highly competitive nature of their businesses, our customers required more lower-cost solutions from their EMS providers in order for them to maintain sales and improve their financial performance. This environment resulted in an accelerated movement of our production from higher-cost regions such as North America and Western Europe to lower-cost regions such as Asia, Latin America and Eastern Europe. This accelerated move has had and could continue to have a negative impact on current and future results by increasing the risks associated with, among other things, transferring production to new regions where skills or experience may be more limited than in higher-cost regions, incurring higher operating expenses during the transition, incurring additional restructuring costs associated with, among other things, the decrease in production levels in higher-cost geographies and the risks of operating in new foreign jurisdictions. In certain situations, product transfers have, and may in the future, result in our inability to retain our existing business or grow future revenue due to potential execution problems resulting from significant headcount reductions, plant closures and product transfers associated with major restructuring activities.

Restrictions on our ability to restructure quickly enough can delay the timing and affect the benefits we expect from our restructuring efforts.

We have operations in multiple regions around the world. As a result, we are subject to different regulatory requirements and labor laws governing how quickly we are able to reduce manufacturing capacity and terminate related employees. These requirements are particularly stringent in Europe. Restrictions on our ability to close under-performing facilities have resulted in higher expenses associated with carrying excess capacity and

infrastructure while we were conducting our restructuring activities. The speed of our restructuring can also be impeded by delays in customers' agreement to the product transfers and volatility in our customers' demand which can prevent us from transferring products to our other facilities in a timely and cost-effective manner. Since the restructuring of our plants requires some of our customers to move their production from one of our facilities to another, customers have, and may in the future, use this opportunity to shift their production to competitors' facilities.

Our results can be affected by limited availability of components.

A significant portion of our costs is for the purchase of electronic components. All of the products we manufacture or assemble require one or more components that we order from component suppliers. In many cases, there may be only one supplier of a particular component. Supply shortages for a particular component can delay production and thus delay the revenue of all products that use that component or can cause price increases in the products and services we provide. In the past, we have secured sufficient allocations of constrained components so that revenue was not materially impacted. In addition, at various times there have been industry-wide shortages of electronic components. Such shortages, or future fluctuations in the cost of components, may have a material adverse effect on our business or cause our results of operations to fluctuate from period to period.

Any failure to successfully manage our international operations would have a material adverse effect on our financial condition and results of operations.

During 2006, approximately two-thirds of our revenue was produced from locations outside of North America. We also purchase material from international suppliers for much of our business, including our North American business. We believe that our future growth depends largely on our ability to increase our business and penetration with global OEMs and, as we describe above, to continue to shift production to lower-cost geographies.

This international expansion has had and will continue to require significant management attention and financial resources. International operations are subject to inherent risks which may adversely affect us, including:

- labor unrest and differences in regulations and statutes governing employee relations;
- changes in regulatory requirements;
- difficulties in staffing and managing foreign sales and support operations;
- changes in local tax rates and other potentially adverse tax consequences, including the cost of repatriation of earnings;
- burdens of complying with a wide variety of foreign laws, including changing import and export regulations, which could erode our profit margins or restrict exports;
- adverse changes in trade policies between countries in which we maintain operations;
- political instability;
- potential restrictions on the transfer of funds;
- inflexible employee contracts that restrict our flexibility in responding to business downturns; and
- foreign exchange risks.

We have either purchased or built manufacturing facilities in numerous countries, including Thailand, Malaysia, China, Singapore, India, the Philippines, Brazil, Mexico, the Czech Republic and Romania, and could be subject to the political, economic and legal risks associated with doing business in these countries. Each of these regions has a history of promoting foreign investment but has experienced economic and political turmoil and fluctuations in the value of its currencies in the recent past. There is a potential risk that economic and political turmoil may result in the reversal of current policies encouraging foreign investment and trade,

restrictions on the transfer of funds overseas, employee turnover, labor unrest or other domestic problems that could adversely affect us.

We face financial risks due to foreign currency fluctuations.

The principal currency in which we conduct our operations is the U.S. dollar. However, some of our subsidiaries transact business in foreign currencies, such as Canadian dollars, Thai baht, Euros, Mexican pesos, Czech koruna, Singapore dollars, Japanese yen, Malaysian ringgits, Chinese renminbi, Brazilian reai, Philippine pesos, Romanian lei and Indian rupees. We often enter into hedging transactions to minimize our exposure to foreign currency risks. Our current hedging activity is designed to reduce the variability of our foreign currency costs and consists of contracts to purchase or sell these foreign currencies at future dates. These contracts generally extend for periods ranging from one to 15 months. Our hedging transactions may not successfully minimize foreign currency risk, which could have a material adverse effect on our results of operations.

Our customers may be adversely affected by rapid technological changes which have an adverse impact on our business.

Many of our customers compete in markets that are characterized by rapidly changing technology, evolving industry standards and continuous improvements in products and services. These conditions frequently result in short product lifecycles. Our success will depend largely on the success achieved by our customers in developing and marketing their products. If technologies or standards supported by our customers' products become obsolete or fail to gain widespread commercial acceptance, our business could be materially adversely affected. In addition, an accelerating decline in end-market demand in proprietary systems in favor of open systems with standardized technologies could have a material adverse impact on our business.

Our investment in Lean and Six Sigma initiatives may not produce the anticipated cost benefits or achieve the working capital benefits we expect.

We are continually investing in training, business process and information technology tools to eliminate waste, increase quality and reduce defects in the manufacturing process. This investment is critical in our industry, as our customers require us to continually produce cost savings through the elimination of waste and improved efficiencies. Failure to deliver these cost savings could affect our relationships with our customers in a manner which would adversely affect our volumes and operating results. The deployment of Lean and Six Sigma initiatives is part of the roadmap we are using to improve our own operating margin. Failure to achieve the anticipated benefits could have a negative impact on our margin improvement.

Failure of our customers to pay the amounts owed to us in a timely manner may adversely affect our financial condition and results of operations.

We generally provide payment terms ranging from 30 to 60 days. As a result, we generate significant accounts receivable from sales to our customers, historically representing 22% to 39% of current assets. Accounts receivable from sales to customers at December 31, 2006 were \$973.2 million (December 31, 2005 — \$982.6 million; and December 31, 2004 — \$1,023.3 million). At December 31, 2006, no customer represented more than 10% of total accounts receivable (December 31, 2005 — one customer represented 12% of total accounts receivable; and December 31, 2004 — two customers represented 25% of total accounts receivable). If any of our customers has insufficient liquidity, we may encounter significant delays or defaults in payments owed to us by customers, and may extend our payment terms or restructure the debt, which may have a significant adverse impact on our financial condition and results of operations. We regularly review our accounts receivable valuations and make adjustments when necessary. Our allowance for doubtful accounts at December 31, 2006 was \$21.4 million (December 31, 2005 — \$21.1 million; and December 31, 2004 — \$140.1 million), which represented 2% of the gross accounts receivable balance (December 31, 2005 — 2%; and December 31, 2004 — 12%). In 2004, the allowance for doubtful accounts included a charge of \$116.8 million relating to one specific customer that ceased business in 2005.

We may encounter difficulties completing or integrating our acquisitions which could adversely affect our results of operations.

Some of our growth may occur through acquisitions. These transactions may involve acquisitions of entire companies and/or acquisitions of selected assets from OEMs. Potential difficulties related to our acquisitions include:

- integrating acquired operations, systems and businesses;
- maintaining customer, supplier or other favorable business relationships of acquired operations and restructuring or terminating unfavorable relationships;
- addressing unforeseen liabilities of acquired businesses;
- losing customers who want to transfer their business because of the change in ownership;
- losing key employees of acquired operations; and
- not achieving anticipated business volumes.

Any of these factors could prevent us from realizing the anticipated benefits of an acquisition, including operational synergies and economies of scale. Our failure to realize the anticipated benefits of acquisitions could adversely affect our business and operating results.

Implementation of a new information system could adversely impact our results.

We currently have various instances of an Enterprise Resource Planning system in most of our manufacturing sites. We intend to install a single version of this system in most of our plants over the next two years. This new system will replace the current Enterprise Resource Planning system, and financial information systems. Our ability to properly implement this new information system could have a material adverse impact to our results.

If our products or services are subject to warranty claims, our business reputation may be damaged and we may incur significant costs.

In certain of our sales contracts, we provide warranties against defects or deficiencies in our products, services or designs. A successful claim for damages arising as a result of such defects or deficiencies, for which we are not insured or where the damages exceed our insurance coverage, or any material claim for which insurance coverage is denied or limited and for which indemnification is not available, could have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations and financial condition.

We are subject to the risk of increased income taxes which could adversely affect our financial condition and results of operations.

We conduct business operations in a number of countries, including countries where tax incentives have been extended to encourage foreign investment or income tax rates are low.

We develop our tax position based upon the anticipated nature and structure of our business and the tax laws, administrative practices and judicial decisions now in effect in the jurisdictions in which we have assets or conduct business, all of which are subject to change or differing interpretations, possibly with retroactive effect. We are subject to audits of historical information by local tax authorities which could result in additional tax expense in future periods relating to prior results. Any such increase in our income tax expense and related interest and penalties could have a significant impact on our future earnings and future cash flows.

Certain of our subsidiaries provide financing, products and services to, and may from time to time undertake certain significant transactions with, other subsidiaries in different jurisdictions. In general, related party transactions, and in particular, related party financing transactions, are subjected to close review by tax authorities. Moreover, several jurisdictions in which we operate have tax laws with detailed transfer pricing rules which require that all transactions with non-resident related parties be priced using arm's length pricing principles, and that contemporaneous documentation must exist to support such pricing.

International taxation authorities could challenge the validity of our related party financing and related party transfer pricing policies. Such a challenge generally involves a subjective area of taxation and generally involves a significant degree of judgement. If any of these taxation authorities are successful in challenging our financing or transfer pricing policies, our income tax expense may be adversely affected and we could also be subjected to interest and penalty charges. In connection with ongoing tax audits in the United States, taxing authorities have asserted that our United States subsidiaries owe significant amounts of tax, interest and penalties arising from related party transactions. A significant portion of these asserted deficiencies were resolved in our favor in the fourth quarter of 2006. We believe we have substantial defenses to the remaining asserted deficiencies and have adequately accrued for any likely potential losses. However, there can be no assurance as to the final resolution of these remaining asserted deficiencies and any resulting proceedings, and if these remaining asserted deficiencies and proceedings are determined adversely to us, the amounts we may be required to pay may be material.

Recently enacted changes and potential future changes in the securities laws and regulations have and can increase costs.

In the United States, the U.S. regulators introduced the Sarbanes-Oxley Act in 2002. In Canada, Bill 198 was effective for 2006. These regulations have required us to change some of our corporate governance, securities disclosure and compliance practices. Compliance with these new regulations has increased our legal, financial and accounting costs, and we expect these increased costs to continue indefinitely.

The efficiency of our operations could be adversely affected by any delay in delivery from our transportation suppliers, including delays caused by work stoppages and natural disasters.

We rely on a variety of common carriers for the transportation of materials and products and for their ability to route these materials and products through various international ports. A work stoppage, strike or shutdown of any important supplier's facility or operations, or at any major port or airport, could result in manufacturing and shipping delays or expediting charges, which could have a material adverse effect on our results of operations. Natural disasters such as tsunamis and earthquakes in the regions where our facilities or our suppliers' facilities are located, could have an adverse impact on our ability to deliver products to our customers. Such events could disrupt supply to us, and from us to our customers, and adversely affect our operations.

The efficiency of our operations could be adversely affected by any disruptions from our third-party IT providers.

We have outsourced certain IT systems support which include database management as well as application development support for our production control and inventory management systems. If these third-party providers are unable to fulfill their obligations on a timely and reliable basis, we may experience disruptions to our operations. Any inefficiencies or production down times resulting from these disruptions could have a negative impact on our ability to meet customers' orders, resulting in a delay or decrease to our revenue and our operating margins.

If we are unable to recruit or retain highly skilled personnel, our business could be adversely affected.

The recruitment of personnel in the EMS industry is highly competitive. We believe that our future success will depend, in part, on our ability to continue to attract and retain highly skilled executive, technical and management personnel. We generally do not have employment or non-competition agreements with our employees. To date we have been successful in recruiting and retaining executive, managerial and technical personnel; however, the loss of services of certain of these employees could have a material adverse effect on our operations.

We may be unable to keep pace with technology changes.

We continue to evaluate the advantages and feasibility of new manufacturing processes. Our future success will depend, in part, upon our ability to: develop and market electronics manufacturing services that meet our customers' evolving needs; maintain technology leadership; and successfully anticipate or respond to technological changes in production, manufacturing and supply chain processes in cost-effective and timely ways.

Our manufacturing and supply chain processes, test development efforts and design capabilities may not be successful.

We may be unable to protect our intellectual property or the intellectual property of others.

We believe that certain of our proprietary intellectual property rights and information provide us with a competitive advantage. Accordingly, we have taken, and intend to continue to take, appropriate steps to protect this proprietary information. These steps include signing non-disclosure agreements with customers, suppliers, employees, and other parties, and implementing rigid security measures. Our protection measures may not be sufficient to prevent the misappropriation or unauthorized disclosure of our property or information.

There is also a risk that infringement claims may be brought against us, our customers, or our suppliers in the future. If someone does successfully assert an infringement claim, we may be required to spend significant time and money to develop a manufacturing process that does not infringe upon the rights of such other person or to obtain licenses for the technology, process or information from the owner. We may not be successful in such development, or any such licenses may not be available on commercially acceptable terms, if at all. In addition, any litigation could be lengthy and costly and could adversely affect us even if we are successful in such litigation.

We may not be able to increase revenue if the trend of outsourcing by OEMs slows.

Future growth in our revenue includes a dependence on new outsourcing opportunities in which we assume additional manufacturing and supply chain management responsibilities from OEMs. Our future growth will be limited to the extent that these opportunities are not available as a result of OEMs deciding to perform these functions internally or delaying their decision to outsource or our inability to win new contracts. Political pressure or negative sentiment by our customers' customers to the movement of production from the United States or the European Union to lower-cost geographies could also adversely affect the rate of outsourcing generally, or adversely affect the rate of outsourcing to EMS providers, such as Celestica, who have shifted substantial capacity to these lower-cost geographies.

Acts of terrorism and other political and economic developments could adversely affect our business.

Increased international political instability, evidenced by the threat or occurrence of terrorist attacks, enhanced national security measures, conflicts in the Middle East and Asia, strained international relations arising from these conflicts and the related decline in consumer confidence, may hinder our ability to do business. Any escalation in these events or similar future events may disrupt our operations or those of our customers and suppliers and may affect the availability of materials needed to manufacture our products or the means to transport those materials to manufacturing facilities and finished products to customers. These events have had and may continue to have an adverse impact on the U.S. and world economy in general and customer confidence and spending in particular, which in turn could adversely affect our revenue and results of operations. The impact of these events on the volatility of the U.S. and world financial markets could increase the volatility of the market price of our securities and may limit the capital resources available to us and our customers and suppliers.

Our compliance with environmental laws could be costly.

We are subject to extensive environmental laws and regulations in numerous jurisdictions. Our environmental approach and practices have been designed to ensure compliance with these laws and regulations in a manner consistent with local practice. Future developments and increasingly stringent regulations could require us to incur additional expenditures relating to environmental matters at our facilities. Achieving and maintaining compliance with present, changing and future environmental laws could restrict our ability to modify or expand our facilities or to continue production. This compliance could also require us to acquire costly equipment or to incur other significant expenses.

Certain environmental laws impose liability for the costs of removal or remediation of hazardous or toxic substances on an owner, occupier or operator of real estate, even if such person or company was unaware of or not responsible for the presence of such substances. In addition, in some countries in which we have operations,

any person or company who arranges for the disposal or treatment of hazardous or toxic substances at a disposal or treatment facility may be liable for the costs of removal or remediation of such substances at such facility, whether or not the person or company owns or operates the facility.

Some of our operating sites have a history of industrial use. Soil and groundwater contamination have occurred at some of our facilities. From time to time we investigate, remediate, and monitor soil and groundwater contamination at certain of our operating sites. In certain instances where soil or groundwater contamination existed prior to our ownership or occupation of a site, landlords or former owners have typically retained some contractual responsibility and liability for the contamination and its remediation. However, failure of such former owners or landlords to perform, as a result of financial inability, contractual limitations or otherwise, could result in our company being required to remediate such contamination.

We have generally obtained environmental assessments, or reviewed recent assessments initiated by others, for most of the manufacturing facilities that we own or lease at the time we either acquired or leased such facilities. Our assessments may not reveal all environmental liabilities and current assessments were not available for all facilities. Consequently, there may be material environmental liabilities of which we are not aware. In addition, ongoing clean up and containment operations may not be adequate for purposes of future laws. The conditions of our properties could be affected in the future by the condition of the land or operations in the vicinity of the properties, such as the presence of underground storage tanks. These developments and others, such as increasingly stringent environmental laws, increasingly strict enforcement of environmental laws by governmental authorities, or claims for damage to property or injury to persons resulting from the environmental, health or safety impact of our operations, may cause us to incur significant costs and liabilities that could have a material adverse effect on us.

Global environmental legislation continues to emerge. These laws place increased responsibility and requirements on the "producers" of electronic equipment (i.e., the OEMs) and, in turn, their EMS providers and suppliers. On July 1, 2006, the European Union's Restriction of Hazardous Substances (RoHS) came into effect. As a result, the use of lead and certain other specified substances in electronic products is restricted in the European Union. Where appropriate, we have transitioned our manufacturing processes and interfaced with suppliers and customers to review and secure RoHS compliance. In the event we are not in compliance with the RoHS requirements, we could incur substantial costs, including fines and penalties, as well as liability to our customers. In addition, customers who were deemed exempt for certain substances, or beyond the scope of the legislation, are beginning to be impacted by the changing supply chain. In this respect, we may incur costs related to inventories containing restricted substances. There are also European Union requirements with respect to the collection, recycling and management of waste electronic products and components. Under the European Union's Waste Electrical and Electronic Equipment (WEEE) directive, compliance responsibility rests primarily with OEMs rather than with EMS companies, other than products designed and owned by EMS companies. However, OEMs may turn to EMS companies for assistance in meeting their WEEE obligations. Failure by our customers to meet the RoHS or WEEE requirements or obligations could have a negative impact on their businesses and revenue which would adversely impact our financial results. Similar restrictions are being proposed or enacted in other jurisdictions, including several states in the United States and in the Peoples' Republic of China. We continue to monitor other emerging environmental legislation, such as the European Union's Registration, Evaluation and Authorization of Chemicals (REACH) and Energy Using Product (EuP) directives, that may impact the industry going forward. We cannot currently assess the impact of these legislations on our operations.

Our credit agreement, which matures in June 2007, and certain indentures contain restrictive covenants that may impair our ability to conduct our business.

Our outstanding credit agreement, the indenture related to our  $7^7/8\%$  Senior Subordinated Notes due 2011 (2011 Notes) and the indenture related to our  $7^5/8\%$  Senior Subordinated Notes due 2013 (2013 Notes) contain financial and operating covenants that limit our management's discretion with respect to certain business matters. Among other things, these covenants restrict our ability and our subsidiaries' ability to incur additional debt, create liens or other encumbrances, change the nature of our business, sell or otherwise dispose of assets, and merge or consolidate with other entities. At February 19, 2007, we were in compliance with these covenants.

At December 31, 2006, we were limited to approximately \$60 million of available debt incurrence under our credit facility based on minimum financial ratios.

Our credit facility will mature in June 2007. We are currently renegotiating the terms with the lender. These terms could impose additional restrictions on us. Although we expect to renew our credit facility, such financing may not be available on terms acceptable to us or at all. Based on our current operating needs and our cash on hand, we do not anticipate drawing on this facility in the near future. A reduction or cancellation of the facility is not expected to have a material impact on our liquidity.

We are exposed to interest rate fluctuations.

The primary objectives of our investment activities are to preserve principal and to maximize yields without significantly increasing risk or materially restricting short-term access to cash. To achieve these objectives, we maintain our portfolio of cash equivalents in a variety of securities, including government and corporate obligations, certificates of deposit and money market funds. As of December 31, 2006, our entire portfolio was scheduled to mature in less than three months. As a result, a 10% change in interest rates would not have a material effect on the fair value of our investment portfolios.

As of December 31, 2006, we had no cash equivalents that were subject to interest rate risk. The fair value of our cash equivalents approximated the carrying value as of December 31, 2006.

In June 2004, we issued our 2011 Notes with an aggregate principal amount of \$500.0 million bearing a fixed interest rate of 7.875%. We also entered into agreements which hedge the fair value of our 2011 Notes by swapping the fixed rate of interest for a variable rate based on LIBOR plus a margin, thereby subjecting us to interest rate risk due to fluctuations in the LIBOR rate. The average interest rate on our 2011 Notes for 2006 was 8.2% (2005 — 6.4%) after reflecting the interest rate swap. A one percentage point increase in the LIBOR rate would increase our interest expense by \$5.0 million annually.

Shares eligible for public sale could adversely affect our share price.

Future sales of our subordinate voting shares in the public market, or the issuance of subordinate voting shares upon the exercise of stock options or otherwise, could adversely affect the market price of the subordinate voting shares.

At February 19, 2007, we had 198,607,563 subordinate voting shares and 29,637,316 multiple voting shares outstanding. All of the subordinate voting shares are freely transferable without restriction or further registration under the U.S. Securities Act, except for shares held by our affiliates (as defined in the U.S. Securities Act). Shares held by our affiliates include all of the multiple voting shares and 2,167,361 subordinate voting shares held by Onex Corporation. An affiliate may not sell shares in the United States unless the sale is registered under the U.S. Securities Act or an exemption from registration is available. Rule 144 adopted under the U.S. Securities Act permits our affiliates to sell our shares in the United States subject to volume limitations and requirements relating to manner of sale, notice of sale and availability of current public information with respect to us.

In addition, as of February 19, 2007, there were approximately 28,400,000 subordinate voting shares reserved for issuance under our employee share purchase and option plans and for director compensation, including outstanding options to purchase approximately 13,500,000 subordinate voting shares. Moreover, we may, pursuant to our articles of incorporation, issue an unlimited number of additional subordinate voting shares without further shareholder approval (subject to any required stock exchange approvals). As a result, a substantial number of our subordinate voting shares will be eligible for sale in the public market at various times in the future. The issuances and/or sale of such shares would dilute the holdings of our shareholders and could adversely affect the market price of the subordinate voting shares.

The interest of our controlling shareholder may conflict with the interest of the remaining holders of our subordinate voting shares.

Onex owns, directly or indirectly, all of the outstanding multiple voting shares and 1.2% of the outstanding subordinate voting shares. The number of shares owned by Onex, together with those shares Onex has the right

to vote, represents 79.1% of the voting interest in Celestica and less than 1% of the voting interest in our outstanding subordinate voting shares. Accordingly, Onex exercises a controlling influence over our business and affairs and has the power to determine all matters submitted to a vote of our shareholders where our shares vote together as a single class. Onex has the power to elect our directors and to approve significant corporate transactions such as certain amendments to our articles of incorporation, the sale of all or substantially all of our assets and plans of arrangement in certain circumstances. Onex's voting power could have the effect of deterring or preventing a change in control of our company that might otherwise be beneficial to our other shareholders. Under our revolving credit facilities, it is an event of default entitling our lenders to demand repayment if Onex ceases to control Celestica unless the shares of Celestica become widely held ("widely held" meaning that no one person owns more than 20% of the votes). Gerald W. Schwartz, the Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer of Onex and one of our directors, owns shares with a majority of the voting rights of the shares of Onex. Mr. Schwartz, therefore, effectively controls our affairs. The interests of Onex and Mr. Schwartz may differ from the interests of the remaining holders of subordinate voting shares. For additional information about our principal shareholders, see Item 7(A), "Major Shareholders." Onex has, from time to time, issued debentures exchangeable and redeemable under certain circumstances for our subordinate voting shares, entered into forward equity agreements with respect to subordinate voting shares, sold shares (after exchanging multiple voting shares, entered into forward equity agreements with respect to subordinate voting shares, sold shares (after exchanging multiple voting shares, entered into forward equity agreements with respect to subordinate voting shares, sold shares (after exchanging multiple vot

We face securities class action and shareholder derivative lawsuits which could result in substantial costs, diversion of management's attention and resources and negative publicity.

We have been named as a defendant in class action lawsuits which assert claims for violations of federal securities laws on behalf of persons who acquired our securities between January 27, 2005 and January 30, 2007. Our former Chief Executive Officer and our current Chief Financial Officer were also named as defendants in these lawsuits. These lawsuits seek unspecified damages. Although we believe the lawsuits are without merit and we intend to defend these claims vigorously, these lawsuits could result in substantial costs to us, divert management's attention and resources from our operations and negatively affect our public image and reputation.

Potential unenforceability of civil liabilities and judgments.

We are incorporated under the laws of the Province of Ontario, Canada. A significant number of our directors, controlling persons and officers are residents of Canada. Also, a substantial portion of our assets and the assets of these persons are located outside of the United States. As a result, it may be difficult to effect service within the United States upon those directors, controlling persons and officers who are not residents of the United States or to realize in the United States upon a judgment of courts of the United States predicated upon the civil liability provisions of the U.S. federal securities laws.

## Item 4. Information on the Company

#### A. History and Development of the Company

We were incorporated in Ontario, Canada under the name Celestica International Holdings Inc. on September 27, 1996. Since that date, we have amended our articles of incorporation on various occasions, principally to modify our corporate name and our share capital. Our legal name and commercial name is Celestica Inc. We are a corporation domiciled in the Province of Ontario, Canada and operate under the Ontario Business Corporations Act. Our principal executive offices are located at 12 Concorde Place, 5<sup>th</sup> Floor, Toronto, Ontario, Canada M3C 3R8 and our telephone number is (416) 448-5800. Our website is http://www.celestica.com. Information on our website is not incorporated by reference in this Annual Report.

As an important IBM manufacturing unit, we provided manufacturing services to IBM for more than 75 years. In 1993, we began providing EMS services to non-IBM customers. In October 1996, we were purchased from IBM by an investor group, led by Onex, which included our then management.

Celestica provides a range of electronics manufacturing services and solutions to OEMs across several industries. We operate a global manufacturing network with operations in Asia, the Americas and Europe.

## **Our Acquisitions**

In 2002, we acquired certain assets of NEC Corporation in Japan and certain assets from Corvis Corporation in the United States. In 2003, we did not complete any acquisitions. In 2004, we acquired the shares of MSL and certain assets from NEC Corporation in the Philippines. In 2005, we completed three acquisitions: we acquired the shares of Ramnish Electronics Private Limited, CoreSim Inc., and Displaytronix Inc. In 2006, we acquired certain assets from Powerwave Technologies, Inc. The aggregate purchase price for these acquisitions was approximately \$466 million.

Certain information concerning capital expenditures, including acquisitions and financing activities, is set forth in notes 3, 7, 8, 9 and 18 to the Consolidated Financial Statements in Item 18, and Item 5, "Operating and Financial Review and Prospects — Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations."

Certain information concerning our divestiture activities, including our restructurings, is set forth in note 11 to the Consolidated Financial Statements in Item 18, in Item 4, "Information on the Company — Description of Property," and Item 5, "Operating and Financial Review and Prospects — Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations."

#### B. Business Overview

Through our global manufacturing network, we provide a range of services and solutions to OEMs in the communications, computing, industrial and consumer sectors. These services and solutions are designed to enable our customers to overcome challenges related to cost, quality, time-to-market and rapidly changing technologies with a goal of positioning them more competitively in their respective business environments.

We believe we are well-positioned for success in the EMS industry, given our position as one of the major EMS providers worldwide and our widely recognized services and solutions. Our focus is to (i) improve our operating margins and increase operating efficiency by driving costs lower and delivering market-focused supply chain solutions that provide value for us and our customers, (ii) leverage our best supply chain practices to lower material costs and improve asset utilization, (iii) develop and enhance profitable and key relationships with leading OEMs across our strategic target market segments, and (iv) broaden the range of the services we provide to OEMs in areas that can reduce their overall product lifecycle costs. We believe that success in these areas will allow us to achieve significantly improved financial performance and enhance shareholder value.

We have operations throughout Asia, the Americas and Europe. Through our integrated global solutions, including, design and engineering, manufacturing and systems integration, fulfillment and after-market services, we strive to deliver the speed, solutions and results that can help our customers succeed in their markets.

During the past few years, we have increased our penetration into the industrial market, which includes aerospace and defense, and the consumer market. This diversification has enabled us to reduce the risk associated with reliance on only a few sectors. We now supply products and services to over 100 OEMs. In aggregate, our top 10 customers represented 59% of revenue in 2006. The products we manufacture can be found in a wide array of end products, including networking, wireless, telecommunications and computing equipment; handheld communications devices; peripherals; storage devices; servers; medical products; audio visual equipment, including LCD televisions; printers and related supplies; gaming products; aerospace and defense electronics such as in-flight entertainment and guidance systems; and a range of industrial electronic equipment.

Our principal competitive advantages include our advanced capabilities in the areas of technology and quality, our flexible and low-cost manufacturing network, our broadening service offerings, and our market-focused supply chain management strategy. We use a wide range of advanced manufacturing technologies, including established and emerging process technologies. Our test capabilities enable us to produce highly reliable products, including products that are critical to the functioning of our customers' products and systems. Our size, geographic reach and expertise in supply chain management allow us to purchase materials effectively

and to deliver products to customers faster, thereby reducing overall product costs and reducing the time-to-market.

We believe that our highly skilled workforce gives us a distinct competitive advantage. Through innovative compensation and an employee stock ownership plan, we have developed an entrepreneurial, participative and team-based culture, with a focus on continuous improvement, flexibility and customer service excellence.

## **Electronics Manufacturing Services Industry**

#### Overview

The EMS industry is comprised of companies that provide a broad range of electronics manufacturing services to OEMs. During the past decade, OEMs have become increasingly reliant upon these solutions to enhance their competitive positions. Today, the leading EMS companies have global manufacturing networks with worldwide supply chain management and offer end-to-end services for the entire product lifecycle, including design and engineering, manufacturing and systems integration, fulfillment and after-market services. By outsourcing their manufacturing and related services, OEMs are able to overcome their most pressing business challenges related to cost, quality, time-to-market and rapidly changing technologies, positioning them more competitively in their respective business environments.

We believe outsourcing adoption by OEMs will continue across a number of industries, because it allows OEMs to:

Reduce Operating Costs and Invested Capital. OEMs are under significant pressure to reduce manufacturing costs and capital expenditures as electronic products have become more technically advanced and the manufacturing process has become increasingly automated, which requires greater levels of investment in capital equipment. EMS companies enable OEMs to gain access to advanced manufacturing facilities, supply chain management and engineering capabilities, additional capacity, greater flexibility for product ramp-up and changeover, and the economies of scale which EMS companies provide. As a result, OEMs can reduce their overall product lifecycle and operating costs, working capital and capital investment requirements.

Focus Resources on Core Competencies. The electronics industry is experiencing greater levels of competition and rapid technological change. In this environment, many OEMs are seeking to focus on their core competencies of product development, sales, marketing and customer service, and to outsource design, manufacturing, supply chain and other product support requirements to their EMS partners.

Speed Time-to-Market. Electronic products are experiencing increasingly shorter product lifecycles, requiring OEMs to continually reduce the time required to bring products to market. OEMs can significantly improve product development cycles and enhance time-to-market by benefiting from the expertise and infrastructure of EMS providers. This includes capabilities relating to design services, prototyping and the rapid ramp-up of new products to high-volume production, all with the critical support of global supply chain management.

Utilize EMS Companies' Procurement, Inventory Management and Logistics Expertise. OEMs that manufacture internally are faced with greater complexities in planning, procurement and inventory management due to frequent design changes, shorter product lifecycles and product demand fluctuations. OEMs can address these complexities by outsourcing to EMS providers that (i) possess sophisticated global supply chain management capabilities and (ii) can leverage significant component procurement advantages to lower product costs.

Access Leading Engineering Capabilities and Technologies. Electronic products and electronics manufacturing technology continue to become increasingly sophisticated and complex. As a result, OEMs increasingly rely on EMS companies to provide design, engineering support, manufacturing and technological expertise. Through their design and engineering services, EMS companies can assist OEMs in the development of new product concepts, or the re-design of existing products, as well as with improvements in the performance, cost and time required to bring products to market. In addition, OEMs gain access to high-quality manufacturing expertise and capabilities in the areas of advanced process, interconnect and test technologies.

Improve Access to Global Markets. OEMs are generally increasing their international activities in an effort to expand sales through access to foreign markets. EMS companies with global capabilities are able to offer such OEMs global manufacturing solutions, to meet local content requirements, distribute products efficiently around the world and lower costs.

Access to Broadening Service Offerings. In response to OEMs' continued desire to outsource activities that were traditionally handled inhouse, EMS providers are continually expanding their offerings to include services such as design, after-market support and fulfillment. This enables OEMs to outsource more of their cost of goods sold.

#### Celestica's Focus

We are dedicated to building solid partnerships and providing flexible solutions in electronics manufacturing services. To achieve this goal, we work closely with our OEM customers to proactively identify and fulfill each of their requirements. We strive to exceed our customers' expectations in areas such as service offerings, cost, flexibility, predictability, quality and delivery and invest in their future by continuing to deepen our knowledge of these businesses and to develop solutions to meet their needs. We are constantly advancing our technical capabilities to help our customers have a competitive advantage. By succeeding in the following areas, we believe we will maximize customer satisfaction, achieve superior financial performance and enhance shareholder value:

Steadily Improve Operating Margins and Increase Operating Efficiency. We are still not operating at our target levels. We will continue to focus on: (i) significantly improving the operating and financial performance in Mexico by improving its manufacturing and warehouse logistics, and implementing our best supply chain and materials management practices, (ii) restoring the profitability in Europe by reducing our overhead costs and growing our revenue base, primarily in the communications segment, (iii) completing our restructuring programs ensuring we have the appropriate global manufacturing network and supporting cost structures in place to serve our customers, (iv) leveraging our best supply chain practices globally to lower material costs, minimizing lead times and improving our planning cycle to better meet changes in customers' demand, all of which should lead to increased asset utilization, and (v) compensating our employees based, in part, on the achievement of profitability, return on invested capital and customer satisfaction targets. In order to drive greater efficiency, we are also committed to the continuing deployment of Lean and Six Sigma initiatives, designed to simplify and to improve manufacturing efficiencies by reducing waste and redundancy and to improve quality within our manufacturing facilities. We will continue our intensive focus on maximizing asset utilization, which we believe will, when combined with the margin enhancement measures described above, increase our return on invested capital.

Leverage Expertise in Technology, Quality and Supply Chain Management. We are committed to meeting our customers' needs in the areas of technology, quality and supply chain management. Our global operations and technology leadership enable us to meet the rigorous demands of our OEM customers and to produce a diverse range of electronic products, from high-volume consumer electronics to highly sophisticated, complex products. Our commitment to quality is designed to allow us to deliver consistently reliable products to our customers. The systems and processes associated with our expertise in supply chain management have generally enabled us to rapidly adjust our operations to meet the lead time requirements of our customers, flexibly shift capacity in response to product demand fluctuations and quickly and effectively deliver products directly to end customers. We often work closely with suppliers to influence component design for the benefit of our customers. Based on the successes that we have had in these areas, we have been recognized with numerous customer and industry achievement awards. During 2006, we experienced execution issues at our facility in Mexico. Our top priority is to improve the operations of Mexico by leveraging our successes in Asia.

Develop and Enhance Profitable, Key Relationships with Leading OEMs. We seek to build and sustain profitable, strategic relationships with targeted industry leaders in sectors that can benefit from the delivery of our services and solutions. We conduct ourselves as an extension of our customers' organizations and this enables us to respond to their needs with speed, flexibility and predictability in delivering results. We have established and maintain strong manufacturing relationships with a diverse mix of leading OEMs across several market segments such as Alcatel-Lucent, Cisco Systems, IBM, and Sun Microsystems. Going forward, we believe

our customer base will be a strong source of growth for us as we seek to strengthen these relationships through the delivery of additional services. Execution issues in Mexico in 2006 negatively impacted certain customer's satisfaction levels and resulted in our loss of certain programs. We are focused on restoring customer confidence at that site and expect to win back programs and win future new programs.

Expand Range of Service Offerings. We continually look to expand the breadth and depth of the services we provide to OEMs in areas that can reduce their overall product lifecycle costs. In recent years, we have significantly broadened our service offerings to facilitate the manufacture of a broader spectrum of products and to support the full product lines of leading OEMs in a variety of industry segments. During this period, we have also acquired additional capabilities in prototyping, design, systems assembly, logistics, fulfillment and after-market services.

Continue to Penetrate Strategic Target End-Markets. Driven by new or continued demand for outsourced electronics manufacturing services across several industries, we have established a diverse customer base with OEM customers in the communications, computing, industrial and consumer markets. Our legacy of expertise in technology, quality and supply chain management, in addition to our broad service offerings, have positioned us as an attractive partner to companies across these market segments. Our expansion into new markets has reduced the risks associated with reliance on a few sectors. Our acquisition of MSL in 2004 expanded our customer base to include aerospace, automotive, retail systems and peripherals. Our revenue from these non-traditional markets has more than doubled since 2003. In 2006, revenue by end-market users was as follows: enterprise communications — 28%; telecommunications — 18%; servers — 17%; storage — 10%; industrial, aerospace and defense — 9%; and consumer, automotive and medical — 18%.

Selectively Pursue Strategic Acquisitions. We have completed numerous acquisitions and will continue to selectively seek acquisition opportunities in order to (i) further develop strategic relationships with OEMs in our target markets, (ii) expand our capacity and capabilities, (iii) broaden and deepen the scope of our service offerings, and (iv) further optimize our global positioning in line with customer needs. We have developed and deployed a comprehensive integration approach to support our acquisitions. This includes establishing a common culture at all locations with broad-based workforce participation, providing a single "face" to customers worldwide by deploying common information technology platforms, leveraging global procurement and transferring best practices among our global operations.

#### Celestica's Business

## **Manufacturing Services and Solutions**

We are a global provider of electronics manufacturing services, offering a full spectrum of cost-effective solutions that drive our customers' success. We capitalize on our extensive technological and manufacturing expertise using a team of highly skilled, customer-focused employees. We believe that our ability to deliver a wide spectrum of flexible solutions to our customers across several industries provides us with a competitive advantage over EMS providers focused in fewer service areas or markets. We offer a full range of manufacturing services, including those discussed below.

Supply Chain Management. We utilize enterprise resource planning and supply chain management systems to optimize materials management from supplier to end customer. The effective management of the supply chain is critical to the success of OEMs, as it directly impacts the time required to deliver products to market and the capital requirements associated with carrying inventory. In 2006, we began to implement a new supply chain strategy which we feel will differentiate us from our competitors. We are establishing supply chain networks in close proximity to key facilities across the Americas, Asia and Europe, each with a strong focus on the markets they serve. We believe this strategy will increase the agility and flexibility of our global supply chain and, in turn, our customers' time-to-market and total cost of production.

Design. Our global design services cover the entire product lifecycle. Supported by a disciplined approach to program management, we provide flexible design solutions and expertise to help customers reduce their overall product costs, improve time-to-market and introduce competitively differentiated products. By

leveraging our proprietary CoreSim Technology™ and experience with common technologies across multiple industries and product groups, we can deliver quality and cost-focused solutions to our customers' product lines.

Our design team works with OEM product developers in the early stages of product development. The design team uses advanced design tools to enable new product ideas to progress from electrical and application-specific integrated circuit (ASIC) design, to simulation and physical layout, to design for manufacturing. Electronic linkages between the customer and our design and manufacturing groups help to ensure that new designs are released rapidly, smoothly and cohesively into production.

In 2006, in an effort to enhance our design services offering, we entered into a strategic relationship with HCL Technologies Ltd. (HCL), a global engineering, research and development, IT services and business process outsourcing firm. We believe that by combining our companies' strengths, we can create solutions to help our customers overcome design-related challenges. The new skill areas and scalability offered by HCL will enable us to better manage projects from end-to-end, including software development and systems validation, as well as complete product sustainability.

Other key initiatives aimed at enhancing our design services offering include developing and marketing solutions accelerator platforms for server blades, storage, advanced telecommunications computing architecture (ATCA) and worldwide interoperability for microwave access (WiMAX). These customizable solutions will reduce customers' product design cycles and are intended to achieve full lifecycle solutions at the lowest cost and fastest time-to-market.

Green Services™. Since 2004, we have provided a suite of services to help our customers comply with or prepare for environmental legislation, including the European Union's (EU) RoHS and WEEE laws. RoHS mandated the removal of a number of hazardous substances, including the lead commonly found in electronic products, by July 1, 2006. Through WEEE, the EU requires that producers or distributors register with the authorities in each member state and consider recycling costs in the pricing for any products placed in the EU markets after August 12, 2005. In addition, it is expected that producers will establish relationships with regulated collection partners to facilitate recycling of end-of-life electronics. More recently, other legislation has emerged, including China's Administration on the Control of Pollution caused by Electronic Information Products (often referred to as China RoHS), the first phase of which became effective March 1, 2007.

*Prototyping.* Prototyping is a critical stage in the development of new products. It is enhanced by linkages between OEM and EMS engineers. Our prototyping and new product introduction centers are strategically located, enabling us to provide a quick response to customer demands, facilitating greater collaboration between customers and our engineers and providing a seamless entry into our larger manufacturing facilities.

Product Assembly and Test. We use sophisticated technologies in the assembly and testing of our products, and have continually made significant investments in the development of new assembly and test process techniques to enhance product quality, reduce cost and improve delivery time to customers. We work independently and also collaborate with customers and suppliers to develop leading assembly and test technologies.

Systems Assembly. We provide systems assembly services to OEMs. These services require sophisticated logistics capabilities to rapidly procure components, assemble products, perform complex testing and distribute products to customers around the world. Our full systems assembly services involve combining a wide range of subassemblies (including printed circuit assemblies) and employing advanced test techniques for various subassemblies and final end products. Increasingly, OEMs require custom build-to-order system solutions with very short lead times. We are focused on exploiting this trend through our advanced supply chain management capabilities.

Product Assurance. We provide product assurance to our OEM customers. Our product assurance teams perform product life testing and full circuit characterization to ensure that designs meet or exceed required specifications. We are accredited as a National Testing Laboratory capable of testing to international standards (e.g., Canadian Standards Association and Underwriters Laboratories). We believe that this service allows our customers to attain product certification significantly faster than is customary in the EMS industry.

Failure Analysis. Our extensive failure analysis capabilities concentrate on identifying the root cause of product failures and determining corrective actions. The root causes of failures typically relate to inherent component defects or deficiencies in design robustness. Products are subjected to various environmental extremes, including temperature, humidity, vibration, voltage and rate of use. Field conditions are simulated in failure analysis laboratories which employ advanced electron microscopes, spectrometers and other advanced equipment. We are also able to discover failures before products are shipped and our highly qualified engineers are proactive in working in partnership with suppliers and customers to develop and implement resolutions.

Logistics. We leverage our expertise, relationships and global scale in manufacturing, supply chain management and fulfillment to provide fully integrated logistics solutions to meet all needs. Our logistics offering includes warehouse and distribution, freight management, logistics consulting services, product and materials visibility and reverse logistics.

Packaging and Global Fulfillment. We design and test the packaging of products for bulk shipment or single end-customer use. We have a sophisticated and integrated system for managing complex international order fulfillment which allows us to ship worldwide and, in many cases, directly to OEMs' customers.

After-Market Services. We offer a wide range of after-market services that can be individualized to meet each customer's requirements and which includes field failure analysis, product upgrades, repair and engineering change management.

## **Quality Management**

One of our strengths is our ability to consistently deliver high-quality services and products. We have an extensive quality management system that focuses on continual process improvement and achieving high levels of customer satisfaction. We employ a variety of advanced statistical engineering techniques and other tools to assist in improving product and service quality. All of our principal facilities are ISO certified to ISO 9001 or ISO 9002 standards. Most of our principal facilities are also certified to ISO 14001 (environmental) standards.

In addition to these standards, we are committed to the deployment of Lean and Six Sigma throughout our manufacturing network. The implementation of Lean processes helps to improve efficiency and reduce waste in the manufacturing process in areas such as inventory on hand, set up times, floor space, and the number of people required for production. Six Sigma ensures continuous improvement by reducing process variation. Success in these areas helps our customers lower their costs, positioning them more competitively in their respective business environments.

We believe that our success is directly linked to meeting and exceeding our customers' expectations. As a result, a portion of our employee compensation is based on the results of extensive customer satisfaction surveys conducted on our behalf by an independent consultant.

#### Geographies

In 2006, approximately one-half of our revenue was produced in Asia and one-third of our revenue was produced in North America. A listing of our principal locations is included in Item 4, "Information on the Company — Description of Property." We believe we have a competitive and strategic global manufacturing network. Approximately 85% of our employees at year-end were located in lower-cost regions. Many of our sites have significant technical capabilities, which we believe differentiates us from our competitors. This is complemented by some higher-complexity manufacturing and service offerings provided by sites in higher-cost regions.

Certain information concerning geographic segments is set forth in note 18 to the Consolidated Financial Statements in Item 18.

## Sales and Marketing

We have adopted a marketing approach focused at creating profitable, strategic relationships with leading OEMs in targeted end-markets. Our global sales organization leverages an integrated set of processes designed to provide consistency to customers worldwide. Our coordination of efforts with key global customers has been

enhanced by the creation of customer-focused teams, each headed by a group general manager who oversees the global relationship with such customers. Our global network is comprised of customer-focused teams, including direct sales representatives, operational and project managers, account executives, supply chain management teams, as well as senior executives.

#### Customers

We supply products and services to over 100 OEM customers targeting industry leading customers in strategic market segments, who are focused on the key technologies and products that will help support our future growth. Our customers include Alcatel-Lucent, Avaya, Cisco Systems, EMC, Hewlett-Packard, IBM, Microsoft, Motorola, NEC, Raytheon, Research in Motion and Sun Microsystems. We continue to strengthen our relationships with these strategic customers through the delivery of new service offerings. We look beyond the traditional manufacturing services and offer a full-line of end-to-end solutions, including design and engineering, systems integration, fulfillment and aftermarket services, including managing end-of-life products for our customers.

During 2006, our two largest customers, Cisco Systems and IBM, each represented 10% of total revenue and in aggregate represented 20% of total revenue. During 2005, our two largest customers, Cisco Systems and IBM, each represented in excess of 10% of total revenue and in aggregate represented 27% of total revenue. Our top 10 customers represented approximately 59% of total revenue in 2006, compared with 63% in 2005.

We enter into contractual agreements with our key customers that provide the framework for our overall relationship. The majority of our customer arrangements require the customer to purchase unused inventory that we have purchased to fulfill that customer's forecasted manufacturing demand.

## **Technology and Research and Development**

We use advanced technology in the design, assembly and testing of the products we manufacture. We believe that our processes and skills are among the most sophisticated in the industry. This provides us with advantages over many of our smaller and less sophisticated competitors.

Our customer-focused factories are highly flexible and are reconfigured continually to meet customer specific product requirements and fluctuations in volumes. We have extensive capabilities across a broad range of specialized assembly processes. We work with a variety of substrate types based on the wide range of products we build for our customers, from thin, flexible printed circuit boards to highly complex, dense multi-layer boards.

Our assembly capabilities are complemented by advanced test capabilities. The technologies we use include high-speed functional testing, burn-in, vibration, radio frequency, in-circuit and in-situ dynamic thermal cycling stress testing. We believe that our inspection technology, which includes X-ray laminography, three-dimensional laser paste volumetric inspection and scanning electron microscopy, is among the most sophisticated in the EMS industry. Furthermore, we employ internally developed automated robotic technology to perform in-process repair.

Our ongoing research and development activities include the development of processes and test technologies, as well as some focused product development. We are proactive in developing manufacturing techniques that take advantage of the latest component, product and packaging designs. We often work with, and take a leadership role in, industry groups that strive to advance the state of technology in the industry.

## **Supply Chain Management**

We have strong relationships with suppliers of every commodity we use. We employ electronic data interchange with our key suppliers and ensure speed of supply through strong relationships with our logistics partners and full-service distribution capabilities. During 2006, we procured and managed approximately \$7 billion in materials and related services. We view the size and scale of our procurement activities as an important competitive advantage, as it enhances our ability to obtain better pricing, influence component packaging and design and obtain a supply of components in constrained markets.

We utilize two enterprise systems which provide comprehensive information on our logistics, financial and engineering support functions. One system is used in Asia and the other is primarily used in Europe and the Americas. These systems provide management with the data required to manage the logistical complexities of the business and are augmented by and integrated with other applications, such as shop floor controls, component and product database management and design tools.

In order to minimize the risk associated with inventory, we primarily order materials and components only to the extent necessary to satisfy existing customer orders and forecasts covered by the contract terms and conditions. We have implemented specific inventory management strategies with certain suppliers, such as "supplier managed inventory" (pulling inventory at the production line on an as-needed basis) and on-site stocking programs. Our incentives in Lean and Six Sigma also focus on eliminating excess inventory throughout the supply chain. In providing electronics manufacturing services to our customers, we are largely protected from the risk of fluctuations in inventory costs, as these costs are generally passed through to customers.

All of the products we manufacture or assemble require one or more components. In many cases, there may be only one supplier of a particular component. Some of these components could be rationed in response to supply shortages. We attempt to ensure continuity in the supply of these components. In cases where unanticipated customer demand or supply shortages occur, we attempt to arrange for alternative sources of supply, where available, or defer planned production in response to the availability of the critical components. In some cases, supply shortages will substantially curtail production of all assemblies that use that particular component. In addition, at various times there have been industry-wide shortages of electronic components. There can be no assurance that such shortages, or future fluctuations in the cost of materials, will not have a material adverse effect on our results of operations, business, prospects and financial condition.

## Intellectual Property

We hold licenses to various technologies which we acquired in connection with acquisitions from Fujitsu-ICL, Hewlett-Packard, IBM, NEC and other companies. We believe that we have secured access to all required technology that is material to the current conduct of our business.

We regard our manufacturing processes and certain designs as proprietary trade secrets and confidential information. We rely largely upon a combination of trade secret laws, non-disclosure agreements with our customers and suppliers and our internal security systems, confidentiality procedures and employee confidentiality agreements to maintain the trade secrecy of our designs and manufacturing processes. Although we take steps to protect our trade secrets, there can be no assurance that misappropriation will not occur.

We currently have a limited number of patents and patent applications pending. However, we believe that the rapid pace of technological change makes patent protection less significant than such factors as the knowledge and experience of management and personnel and our ability to develop, enhance and market manufacturing services.

We license some technology from third parties which we use in providing manufacturing services to our customers. We believe that such licenses are generally available on commercial terms from a number of licensors. Generally, the agreements governing such technology grant to us non-exclusive, worldwide licenses with respect to the subject technologies and terminate upon a material breach by us of the terms of such agreements.

## Competition

We compete on a global basis to provide electronics manufacturing services and solutions to OEMs across various end-markets. Our competitors include a large number of domestic and foreign companies, such as Flextronics International, Hon Hai Precision Industry, Jabil Circuit, Sanmina-SCI and Solectron, as well as smaller EMS companies that often have a regional, product, service or industry specific focus. ODMs, companies that provide internally designed products and manufacturing services to OEMs, continue to increase their share of outsourced manufacturing services provided to OEMs in several markets, such as notebook and desktop computers, personal computer motherboards, and consumer electronic products, such as cell phones. While we have not, to date, encountered significant direct competition from ODMs in our primary markets, such

competition may increase if our business in these markets grows, or if ODMs expand further into, or beyond, these markets.

We also face competition from current and prospective customers which evaluate our capabilities against the merits of manufacturing products internally. We compete with different companies depending on the type of service or geographic area. Some of our competitors may have greater manufacturing, financial, procurement, research and development, and marketing resources than we do. We believe that the primary basis of competition in our targeted markets is based on our track record in manufacturing technology, quality, responsiveness, and providing cost-effective, value-added services. To remain competitive, we believe we must continue to provide technologically advanced manufacturing services and solutions, maintain quality levels, offer flexible delivery schedules, deliver finished products on time and compete favorably on the basis of price.

#### **Human Resources**

As of December 31, 2006, we employed over 42,000 permanent and temporary (contract) employees worldwide. Given the variable nature of our project flow and the quick response time required by our customers, it is critical that we are able to quickly ramp our production up or down to maximize efficiency. To achieve this, our approach has been to employ a skilled temporary labor force, as required.

We believe that our employees are our greatest asset. Culturally, we are team-oriented, values-driven, empowerment-based, dynamic and results-oriented, with a focus on customer service and quality at all levels. This culture is a critical factor for us, as we need to be able to fully utilize the intellectual capital of our employees to be successful. Some of our employees in Mexico, the United States, Japan, Brazil and Spain are represented by unions.

#### **Environmental Matters**

We are subject to extensive environmental, health and safety laws and regulations, including measures relating to the release, use, storage, treatment, transportation, discharge, disposal and remediation of contaminants, hazardous substances and waste, as well as practices and procedures applicable to the construction and operation of our plants. We believe that we are currently in compliance in all material respects with applicable environmental laws.

Some of our operating sites have a history of industrial use. As is typical for such businesses, soil and groundwater contamination has occurred. From time to time we investigate, remediate and monitor soil and groundwater contamination at certain of our operating sites.

Except for the facilities that we acquired in the Omni Industries Limited and MSL transactions, Phase I or similar environmental assessments (which involve general inspections without soil sampling or groundwater analysis) were obtained for most of the manufacturing facilities we lease or own in connection with our acquisition or lease of such facilities. Where contamination is suspected, Phase II intrusive environmental assessments (including soil and/or groundwater testing) are usually performed. We expect to conduct such environmental assessments in respect to future property acquisitions where consistent with local practice. These environmental assessments have not revealed any environmental liability that we believe, based on current information, will have a material adverse effect on our results of operations, business, prospects or financial condition, nor are we aware that we have any such material environmental liability, in part because of the contractual retention of liability for some contamination and its remediation by landlords and former owners at some sites. It is possible that our assessments do not reveal all environmental liabilities, or that there are material environmental liabilities of which we are not presently aware, or that future changes in law or enforcement standards will cause us to incur significant costs or liabilities in the future.

With respect to environmental legislation at the product level, since 1999 we have been involved in consortia activity and internal research and development to understand and prepare for the challenges associated with the EU's RoHS legislation. In 2004, we launched our Green Services™, offering a suite of services which helps our customers comply with or prepare for new environmental legislation, including the EU's RoHS and WEEE laws that were effective in 2006 and China's Administration on the Control of Pollution

caused by Electronic Information Products (often referred to as China RoHS) legislation, the first phase of which became effective March 1, 2007.

#### Backlog

Although we obtain firm purchase orders from our customers, OEM customers typically do not make firm orders for delivery of products more than 30 to 90 days in advance. We do not believe that the backlog of expected product sales covered by firm purchase orders is a meaningful measure of future sales, since orders may be rescheduled or canceled.

## Seasonality

Seasonality is reflected in the mix and complexity of the products we manufacture. With a significant exposure to computing and communications infrastructure products, we have historically seen a level of seasonality in our quarterly revenue patterns. In 2006, we were also impacted by the seasonality of the consumer electronics business which has revenue peaks that are different than those of our traditional market segments. As a result of this mix, our efforts to diversify our revenue base, and limited visibility in technology end-markets, it is difficult to predict the extent and impact of seasonality on our business.

## C. Organizational Structure

We conduct our business through subsidiaries operating on a worldwide basis. The following companies are considered significant subsidiaries and each of them is wholly-owned:

Celestica Cayman Holdings 1 Limited, a Cayman Islands corporation.

Celestica Corporation, a Delaware corporation.

Celestica Holdings Pte Ltd., a Singapore corporation.

Celestica Hong Kong Limited, a Hong Kong corporation.

Celestica Liquidity Management Hungary Limited Liability Company, a Hungary corporation.

Celestica (Gibraltar) Limited, a Gibraltar corporation.

Celestica (Luxembourg) S.ÀR.L., a Luxembourg corporation.

Celestica (Thailand) Limited, a Thailand corporation.

Celestica (USA) Inc., a Delaware corporation.

Celestica (US Holdings) Inc., a Delaware corporation.

IMS International Manufacturing Services Limited, a Cayman Islands corporation.

1282087 Ontario Inc., an Ontario corporation.

## D. Description of Property

The following table summarizes our principal facilities as of February 19, 2007. Our facilities are used to provide electronic product solutions, such as the manufacture of printed circuit boards, assembly and configuration of final systems and other related manufacturing and customer support activities.

Facility	Manufacturing Square Footage	Owned/Leased		
	(in thousands)			
Toronto, Ontario	888	Owned		
Ottawa, Ontario	6	Leased		
San Jose, California	132	Leased		
Oxnard, California	20	Leased		
Ontario, California	223	Leased		
Charlotte, North Carolina <sup>(1)</sup>	160	Leased		
Arden Hills, Minnesota	154	Leased		
Nashville, Tennessee	404	Leased		
Austin, Texas	51	Leased		
Dallas, Texas	86	Leased		
Telford, England <sup>(1)</sup>	146	Leased		
Galway, Ireland	133	Leased		
Rajecko, Czech Republic	170	Owned		
Kladno, Czech Republic	172	Owned		
Oradea, Romania	200	Owned		
√alencia, Spain <sup>(2)</sup>	423	Owned		
Monterrey, Mexico <sup>(2)</sup>	648	Leased		
Reynosa, Mexico <sup>(2)</sup>	158	Leased		
Aquadilla, Puerto Rico	94	Leased		
Hortolandia, Brazil	105	Leased		
Shanghai, China	22	Leased		
Dongguan, China <sup>(2)</sup>	286	Leased		
Suzhou, China <sup>(2)</sup>	459	Owned/Leased		
Songshan Lake, China	437	Owned/Leased		
Shatin, Hong Kong	53	Leased		
Johor Bahru, Malaysia <sup>(2)</sup>	435	Owned/Leased		
Kulim, Malaysia	324	Owned		
Singapore <sup>(2)</sup>	330	Leased		
Miyagi, Japan	273	Owned		
Kawasaki, Japan	36	Leased		
_aem Chabang, Thailand <sup>(2)</sup>	1,085	Owned/Leased		
Cebu, Philippines	125	Owned		
aguna City, Philippines <sup>(2)</sup>	90	Owned/Leased		
Hyderabad, India	45	Owned		

<sup>(1)</sup> As part of our restructuring plans, we are closing this site in 2007.

Our principal executive office is located at 12 Concorde Place, 5th Floor, Toronto, Ontario M3C 3R8. All of our principal facilities are ISO certified to ISO 9001 or ISO 9002 standards. Most of our principal facilities are also certified to the ISO 14001 (environmental) standards.

Our land and facility leases expire between 2007 and 2056. We currently expect to be able to extend the terms of expiring leases or to find replacement facilities on reasonable terms.

As part of our restructuring plans, we have been focused on increasing production in lower-cost geographies. We will continue to evaluate our operating network to ensure that it meets our customers'

<sup>(2)</sup> This represents multiple locations.

requirements. See Item 5, "Operating and Financial Review and Prospects — Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations — Operating Results" for additional information concerning our restructurings.

#### Item 4A. Unresolved Staff Comments

None.

## Item 5. Operating and Financial Review and Prospects

# MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

The following discussion of the financial condition and results of operations should be read in conjunction with the Consolidated Financial Statements, which we prepared in accordance with Canadian GAAP. A reconciliation to United States GAAP is disclosed in note 20 to the 2006 Consolidated Financial Statements. All dollar amounts are expressed in U.S. dollars. The information in this discussion is provided as of February 14, 2007.

Certain statements contained in the following Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations constitute forward-looking statements within the meaning of section 27A of the U.S. Securities Act and section 21E of the U.S. Exchange Act, including, without limitation, statements concerning possible or assumed future results of operations preceded by, followed by or that include the words "believes," "expects," "anticipates," "estimates," "intends," "plans," or similar expressions. For those statements, we claim the protection of the safe harbor for forward-looking statements contained in the U.S. Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995, and in any applicable Canadian securities legislation. Forward-looking statements are not guarantees of future performance. They involve risks, uncertainties and assumptions. You should understand that the following important factors could affect our future results and could cause those results to differ materially from those expressed in such forward-looking statements: inability to retain or grow our business due to potential execution problems resulting from significant headcount reductions, plant closures and product transfers associated with major restructuring activities; the effects of price competition and other business and competitive factors generally affecting the EMS industry; the challenges of effectively managing our operations during uncertain economic conditions; our dependence on a limited number of customers; variability of operating results among periods; our dependence on industries affected by rapid technological change; the challenge of responding to lower-than-expected customer demand; our ability to successfully manage our international operations; and the delays in the delivery and/or general availability of various components used in our manufacturing process. These and other risks and uncertainties are discussed in our various filings with the Canadian Securities Commissions and the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission, including our Annual Report on Form 20-F and subsequent reports on Form 6-K filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission.

Except as required by law, we disclaim any intention or obligation to update or revise any forward-looking statements, whether as a result of new information, future events or otherwise. You should read this document with the understanding that our actual future results may be materially different from what we expect. We may not update these forward-looking statements, even if our situation changes in the future. All forward-looking statements attributable to us are expressly qualified by these cautionary statements.

#### Overview

What Celestica does:

We provide a range of electronics manufacturing services and solutions to OEMs in the computing, communications, industrial and consumer markets. We operate a global manufacturing network with operations in Asia, the Americas and Europe.

Overview of business environment:

The EMS industry is comprised of companies that provide a broad range of electronics manufacturing services to OEMs. During the past decade, OEMs have become increasingly reliant upon these services to

enhance their competitive positions. Today, the leading EMS companies have global manufacturing networks with worldwide supply chain management and offer end-to-end services for the entire product lifecycle, including design and engineering, manufacturing and systems integration, fulfillment and after-market services. By outsourcing their manufacturing and related services, OEMs are able to overcome their most pressing challenges related to cost, quality, time-to-market and rapidly changing technologies, positioning them more competitively in today's fast-paced business environment. As a result of this reliance, the EMS industry experienced rapid change and growth during the past decade.

During the period from 2001 to 2003, the EMS industry experienced significant demand weakness, particularly in the computing and telecommunications end-markets, as spending on higher-complexity and infrastructure products was reduced. Our concentration of business with customers in these end-markets had a significant adverse effect on our revenue and margins for 2002 and 2003. The downturn also created excess capacity in the EMS industry, resulting in industry restructuring and pricing pressures as EMS providers competed for a reduced amount of business. The declining end-markets and volumes led to lower utilization rates which also adversely impacted margins for those years. Although we have seen some signs of recovery and stability during the last few years, we continue to experience unexpected volatility, especially in our computing and telecommunications end-markets.

By focusing our efforts on forming new relationships with customers in non-traditional market segments, along with acquisitions, we have increased our revenue and margins from the historic lows of 2003. Our revenue for 2006 was \$8.8 billion, up 31% from \$6.7 billion in 2003. Although margins have improved from 2003, we continue to be impacted by inefficiencies and higher costs of transferring programs and ramping new customers in Mexico and the underutilization of facilities in Europe. These operational execution issues have resulted in significant costs to us. This has impacted certain customer relationships in 2006 and will impact our growth momentum into 2007. Our revenue is impacted by the mix and seasonality of business in each of the end-market segments. For the first quarter of 2007, end-market demand continues to be weak, particularly in the telecommunications segment. We also anticipate revenue will decrease in the first quarter of 2007 due to the seasonality of the consumer segment, the impact of some customer disengagements and the implementation of a lean supply chain initiative by one of our communications customers, which as a result of this initiative, will impact our revenue and our inventory in the first quarter of 2007.

## Key strategic initiatives:

In response to the downturn in the EMS industry referenced above, we initiated restructuring plans to rebalance our global manufacturing network and reduce capacity. During the technology downturn, the EMS industry began a major transformation of its manufacturing network. OEM customers wanted their EMS providers to shift more production to lower-cost regions in an effort to lower their product costs and allow them to better compete in highly competitive markets.

In 2001, we announced our first restructuring plan. As the downturn continued, and excess capacity in our higher-cost geographies remained, we announced additional restructuring plans that took place through to 2006. These restructuring plans were focused on consolidating facilities, improving capacity utilization, increasing production in lower-cost geographies and accelerating margin expansion. Our capacity utilization in the fourth quarter of 2006 was approximately 60%, down from approximately 65% earlier in the year. Approximately 85% of our employees at December 31, 2006 are in lower-cost geographies, up from approximately 60% at the end of 2002.

Although we completed 2006 with revenue higher than in 2005, our operating margins eroded year-to-year, primarily due to operational challenges in our facilities in Mexico and Europe. The performance in Mexico also impacted our inventory and our customer satisfaction levels during 2006. Our priorities for 2007 are as follows:

- restore customer confidence and improve our operational and financial performance in Mexico;
- return Europe to profitability by generating more business with European OEMs, particularly in the communications segment;
- increase our asset utilization, and in particular our inventory turns; and

drive efficiency through simplicity and the elimination of waste by reducing our overhead structures, streamlining processes and continuing to foster a Lean culture.

In an effort to simplify our operations in Mexico, we are transferring certain customers to our Asian facilities and disengaging with certain non-strategic customers that were adding to the complexity of our operations.

#### Summary of 2006

Financing and capital structure:

We continued to maintain a strong balance sheet throughout 2006 and finished the year with a cash balance of \$803.7 million and an undrawn credit facility. During the year, we generated cash from operations of \$39.2 million. In addition, we spent \$189.1 million during the year for capital assets to support our current operations and capacity expansion, primarily in our lower-cost regions.

Acquisitions and divestitures:

In June 2006, we sold our plastics injection molding business (which we acquired as part of an EMS acquisition). Our plastics business, which operated primarily in Asia, represented less than 1% of our total revenue.

In March 2006, we acquired certain assets located in the Philippines from Powerwave Technologies, Inc. and signed a multi-year supply agreement. This acquisition strengthened our relationship with an existing customer in the telecommunications segment. Powerwave announced that Celestica would become its global preferred outsourcing partner.

In November 2005, we completed the acquisition of Displaytronix Inc., a repair services company in the United States which expanded our repair capabilities in the growing flat-panel display market.

In August 2005, we completed the acquisition of CoreSim Inc., a leader in advanced design analysis and redesign services based in Canada. This acquisition strengthened our design services offering and provided us with access to an expanded customer base in the telecommunications, aerospace and defense, and enterprise markets.

In July 2005, we completed the acquisition of Ramnish Electronics Private Limited, an EMS provider located in India. This strategic acquisition expanded our low-cost EMS manufacturing capabilities and provided us with access to an established customer base in the Indian market.

We may, at any time, be engaged in ongoing discussions with respect to possible acquisitions that we expect would enhance our global manufacturing network, expand our service offerings, increase our penetration in various industries and establish strategic relationships with new customers. There can be no assurance that any of these discussions will result in a definitive purchase agreement and, if they do, what the terms or timing of any such agreement would be.

We will continue to evaluate our operations and we may propose exiting businesses or service offerings in order to better align our operations with our strategic objectives.

Overview of 2006 results:

The following table sets forth, for the periods indicated, certain key operating results and other financial information (in millions, except per share amounts):

		Year ended December 31								
		2004	2005			2006				
Revenue		\$ 8,839.8	\$	8,471.0	\$	8,811.7				
Gross profit		407.9		481.1		451.8				
Selling, general and administrative expenses (SG&A)		331.6		296.9		285.6				
Net loss		(854.1)		(46.8)		(150.6)				
Diluted loss per share		\$ (3.85)	\$	(0.21)	\$	(0.66)				
	30									

	2004	2005	2006
\$	4,939.8	\$ 4,857.8	\$ 4,686.3
	627.5	751.4	750.8

As at December 31

Revenue for 2006 of \$8.8 billion increased 4% from \$8.5 billion in 2005, primarily due to higher volumes and new customers in Asia, offset in part by lower volumes in Europe. Asia's revenue increased 14% from 2005 and represents over one-half of our total revenue. Revenue for the Americas was essentially flat compared to 2005. Revenue for Europe decreased 18% from 2005 due to weaker demand. In 2006, we continued to diversify our end-market segments. Our year-over-year growth in revenue was driven from new customers in the consumer segment, which more than offset the declines in the telecommunications and computing segments. Revenue from our consumer, automotive and medical segments increased over 50% from the prior year. Revenue from new customers and programs benefited all regions and more than offset declines related to program disengagements. The revenue impact from acquisitions or divestitures was not significant for the year.

Gross margin was 5.1% of revenue in 2006 compared to 5.7% in 2005. Included in cost of sales for 2006 were net inventory charges at two of our Americas facilities totaling approximately \$36 million recorded in the second half of 2006. Excluding these inventory charges, the gross margin for 2006 would have been 5.5%. The balance of the decline in gross margin in 2006 reflects the inefficiencies in Mexico and the underutilization of facilities in Europe. These declines offset the margin improvements in Asia and the lower costs resulting from our restructuring actions.

SG&A expenses for 2006 as a percentage of revenue and on an absolute basis decreased compared to the prior year. SG&A expenses decreased from 3.5% of revenue in 2005 to 3.2% of revenue in 2006. The decrease reflects the lower costs resulting from restructuring actions, the exiting of certain businesses, lower performance-based compensation and higher revenue.

We recorded restructuring charges during 2005 and 2006 totaling \$338.2 million. A significant restructuring action in 2006 was the completion of the sale of one of our large high-cost European facilities to a third party resulting in a charge of \$61.2 million in September 2006. In addition to the prior restructuring programs, for which we had originally estimated costs up to approximately \$275 million, we identified restructuring charges of between \$60 million and \$80 million to further reduce our cost structures, of which approximately \$40 million was recorded in the fourth quarter of 2006. We anticipate the remaining \$20 million to \$40 million in restructuring charges to be incurred during 2007.

We also sold our plastics business in June 2006 which resulted in a loss of \$33.2 million recorded as other charges.

#### Other performance indicators:

In addition to the key financial, revenue and earnings-related metrics described above, management regularly reviews the following working capital metrics:

	1Q05	2Q05	3Q05	4Q05	1Q06	2Q06	3Q06	4Q06
Days in accounts receivable	42	38	40	41	47	42	40	41
Days in inventory	49	47	53	50	55	52	52	53
Days in accounts payable	(76)	(72)	(79)	(78)	(87)	(77)	(76)	(77)
Cash cycle days	15	13	14	13	15	17	16	17

Days in accounts receivable (A/R) is calculated as the average A/R for the quarter divided by the average daily revenue. Days in inventory is calculated as the average inventory for the quarter divided by the average daily cost of sales. Days in accounts payable (A/P) is calculated as the average A/P (including accruals) for the quarter divided by average daily cost of sales. Cash cycle days is calculated as the sum of days in A/R and inventory, less the days in A/P.

Average cash cycle days increased in 2006 compared to 2005 due to higher levels of inventory required to support customer demand and a tighter component supply environment.

#### **Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates**

We prepare our financial statements in accordance with Canadian GAAP with a reconciliation to United States GAAP, as disclosed in note 20 to the Consolidated Financial Statements.

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and related disclosures of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements, and the reported amounts of revenue and expenses during the reporting period. Significant accounting policies and methods used in the preparation of the financial statements are described in note 2 to the Consolidated Financial Statements. We evaluate our estimates and assumptions on a regular basis, based on historical experience and other relevant factors. Actual results could differ materially from these estimates and assumptions. The following critical accounting policies are impacted by judgments, assumptions and estimates used in the preparation of the Consolidated Financial Statements.

#### Revenue recognition:

We derive most of our revenue from the sale of electronic equipment that we have built to customer specifications. We recognize revenue from product sales when all of the following criteria have been met: shipment has occurred; title has passed; persuasive evidence of an arrangement exists; performance has occurred; receivables are reasonably assured of collection; customer specified test criteria have been met; and the earnings process is complete. We have contractual arrangements with the majority of our customers that require the customer to purchase unused inventory that we have purchased to fulfill that customer's forecasted manufacturing demand. We account for raw material returns as reductions in inventory and do not recognize revenue on these transactions.

We provide warehousing services in connection with manufacturing services to certain customers. We assess these contracts to determine whether the manufacturing and warehousing services can be accounted for as separate units of accounting. If the services do not constitute separate units of accounting, or the manufacturing services do not meet all of the revenue recognition requirements, we defer recognizing revenue until the products have been shipped to the customer.

## Allowance for doubtful accounts:

We record an allowance for doubtful accounts related to accounts receivable that are considered to be impaired. The allowance is based on our knowledge of the financial condition of our customers, the aging of the receivables, the current business environment, customer and industry concentrations, and historical experience. If any of our customers have insufficient liquidity, we may encounter significant delays or defaults in payments owed to us by our customers. This may result in our restructuring the debt or extending payment terms which may have a significant adverse effect on our financial condition and results of operations. A change to these factors could impact the estimated allowance and the provision for bad debts recorded in selling, general and administrative expenses.

## Inventory valuation:

We value our inventory on a first-in, first-out basis at the lower of cost and replacement cost for raw materials, and at the lower of cost and net realizable value for work in progress and finished goods. We regularly adjust our inventory valuation based on shrinkage and management's estimates of net realizable value, taking into consideration factors such as inventory aging, future demand for the inventory, and the nature of the contractual agreements with customers and suppliers, including the ability to return inventory to them. A change to these assumptions could impact the valuation of inventory and have a resulting impact on gross margins.

#### Warranty costs:

We have recorded a liability for warranty costs. As part of the normal sale of a product or service, we provide our customers with product or service warranties that extend for periods generally ranging from one to three years from the date of sale. The liability for the expected cost of warranty-related claims is established when products are sold and services are rendered. In estimating the warranty liability, historical material replacement costs and the associated labor to correct the defect are considered. Revisions to these estimates are made when actual experience differs materially from historical experience. Known product or service defects are specifically accrued as we become aware of such defects. Changes to the estimates could impact the liability and have a resulting impact on gross margins.

#### Income taxes:

We have recorded an income tax expense or recovery based on the income earned or loss incurred in each tax jurisdiction and the tax rate applicable to that income or loss. In the ordinary course of business, there are many transactions for which the ultimate tax outcome is uncertain. The final tax outcome of these matters may be different than the estimates originally made by management in determining our income tax provisions. A change to these estimates could impact the income tax provision.

We record a valuation allowance against deferred income tax assets when management believes it is more likely than not that some portion or all of the deferred income tax assets will not be realized. Management considers factors such as the reversal of deferred income tax liabilities, projected future taxable income, the character of the income tax asset, tax planning strategies, changes in tax laws and other factors. A change to these factors could impact the estimated valuation allowance and income tax expense. In 2004, we recorded an additional valuation allowance of \$248.2 million against the remaining deferred income tax assets in the United States and Europe.

#### Goodwill:

We perform our annual goodwill impairment test in the fourth quarter of each year (to correspond with our planning cycle), and more frequently if events or changes in circumstances indicate that an impairment loss may have been incurred. Impairment is tested at the reporting unit level by comparing the reporting unit's carrying amount to its fair value. The fair values of the reporting units are estimated using a combination of a market approach and discounted cash flows. The process of determining fair values is subjective and requires management to exercise judgment in making assumptions about future results, including revenue and cash flow projections at the reporting unit level, and discount rates. We recorded an impairment loss in 2002 and 2004. Future goodwill impairment tests may result in further impairment charges.

#### Long-lived assets:

We perform our annual impairment tests on long-lived assets in the fourth quarter of each year (to correspond with our planning cycle), and more frequently if events or changes in circumstances indicate that an impairment loss may have been incurred. We estimate the useful lives of capital and intangible assets based on the nature of the asset, historical experience and the terms of any related supply contracts. The valuation of long-lived assets is based on the amount of future net cash flows that these assets are estimated to generate. Revenue and expense projections are based on management's estimates, including estimates of current and future industry conditions. A significant change to these assumptions could impact the estimated useful lives or valuation of long-lived assets resulting in a change to depreciation or amortization expense and impairment charges. We have recorded long-lived asset impairment losses in every year since 2001. Future impairment tests may result in further impairment charges.

#### Restructuring charges:

We have recorded restructuring charges relating to workforce reductions, facility consolidations and costs associated with exiting businesses. The restructuring charges include employee severance and benefit costs, costs related to leased facilities that have been abandoned or subleased, owned facilities which are no longer used and are available-for-sale, costs of leased equipment that have been abandoned, impairment of owned equipment

available-for-sale, and impairment of related intangible assets. The recognition of these charges requires management to make certain judgments and estimates regarding the nature, timing and amounts associated with these plans. For owned facilities and equipment, the impairment loss recognized is based on the fair value less costs to sell, with fair value estimated based on existing market prices for similar assets. For leased facilities that have been abandoned or subleased, the liability for lease obligations is calculated on a discounted basis based on future lease payments subsequent to abandonment less estimated sublease income. To estimate future sublease income, we worked with independent brokers to determine the estimated tenant rents we could expect to realize. The estimated liability may change subsequent to its initial recognition, requiring adjustments to the liability recorded. At the end of each reporting period, we evaluate the appropriateness of the remaining accrued balances.

Pension and non-pension post-employment benefits:

We have pension and non-pension post-employment benefit costs and liabilities, which are determined from actuarial valuations. Actuarial valuations require management to make certain judgments and estimates relating to expected plan investment performance, salary escalation, compensation levels at the time of retirement, retirement ages, and expected healthcare costs. We evaluate these assumptions on a regular basis, taking into consideration current market conditions and historical data. A change in these factors could impact future pension expense.

# A. Operating Results

Our annual and quarterly operating results vary from period to period as a result of the level and timing of customer orders, fluctuations in materials and other costs, and the relative mix of value-add products and services. The level and timing of customers' orders will vary due to their attempts to balance their inventory, changes in their supply chain strategies, variation in demand for their products and general economic conditions. Our annual and quarterly operating results are also affected by the mix and seasonality of business in each of the end-markets, price competition, mix of manufacturing value-added, the degree of automation used in the assembly process, capacity utilization, manufacturing effectiveness and efficiency, shortages of components or labor, the costs of ramping up programs, customer product delivery requirements, the costs and inefficiencies of transferring programs between facilities and regions, the loss of programs and customer disengagements, the impact of foreign exchange fluctuations, the performance of third-party providers to whom we have outsourced certain IT systems and production support, the ability to manage labor, inventory and capital assets effectively, the timing of expenditures in anticipation of forecasted sales levels, and the timing of acquisitions and related integration costs, and other factors.

The table below sets forth certain operating data expressed as a percentage of revenue for the periods indicated:

	Year e	nded December 3	31
	2004	2005	2006
ue	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%
es	95.4	94.3	94.9
profit	4.6	5.7	5.1
1	3.8	3.5	3.2
on of intangible assets	0.4	0.3	0.3
rges	6.8	1.6	2.4
n of convertible debt	0.2	0.1	_
pense, net	0.2	0.5	0.7
ncome taxes	(6.8)	(0.3)	(1.5)
s expense	(2.9)	(0.3)	(0.2)
	(9.7)%	(0.6)%	(1.7)%

Change in accounting policies and estimates:

Effective October 1, 2005, we changed the estimated useful lives of certain machinery and equipment from five years to seven years based on our experience and the extended use of these assets. As a result of this change in estimated useful life, depreciation expense included in cost of sales decreased by approximately \$16 million in 2006 (\$6 million in 2005).

# Revenue:

We managed our operations on a geographic basis. The three reporting segments are Asia, the Americas and Europe. The following table shows revenue by reporting segment:

		Year	ended I	Decembe	er 31			
	-	2004	20	05		2006	2006 vs. 2005	2005 vs. 2004
			(in bil	lions)				
Asia	\$	3.5	\$	4.0	\$	4.6	14%	14%
Americas		3.8		3.1		3.1	1%	-18%
Europe		1.8		1.5		1.2	-18%	-17%
Inter-segment		(0.3)		(0.1)		(0.1)		
	-				_			
Total	\$	8.8	\$	8.5	\$	8.8	4%	-4%
	_							

Revenue increased 4% in 2006 to \$8.8 billion compared to \$8.5 billion in 2005, primarily due to higher volumes and new customers in Asia, offset in part by lower volumes in Europe. Revenue in the Americas was essentially flat compared to the prior year. Over one-half of our total revenue comes from our Asia segment. Lower volumes resulting from weaker demand have continued to negatively impact revenue for Europe. Revenue from new customer wins, particularly in the consumer segment, has benefited all regions and accounted for our year-over-year growth. Revenue from our consumer, automotive and medical segment increased over 50% from the prior year. These consumer wins more than offset the declines primarily in the telecommunications and computing segments. The decrease in telecommunications and computing segments reflect the weaker demand from a few key customers, as well as program disengagements. The revenue impact of acquisitions and divestitures was not significant for 2006.

Revenue decreased 4% to \$8.5 billion in 2005 compared to \$8.8 billion in 2004. Revenue for the Americas and Europe decreased, while revenue for Asia increased. Asia benefited from its expanded manufacturing capabilities, higher demand, new customers and the transfer of programs from higher-cost geographies. Approximately one-third of the revenue increase in Asia for 2005 resulted from the transfer of programs. For 2005, these program transfers accounted for less than 10% of Asia's revenue. In 2005, Asia's revenue represented approximately one-half of our business. Lower volumes from weaker demand, exited businesses and the transfer of programs to lower-cost geographies negatively impacted revenues for the Americas and Europe. Revenue from acquisitions was not significant for 2005.

The following table shows industry market segmentation as a percentage of revenue for the indicated periods:

	Year	ended Decemb	per 31
	2004	2005	2006
Enterprise communications	27%	28%	28%
Telecommunications	22%	21%	18%
Servers	18%	18%	17%
Storage	11%	12%	10%
Industrial, aerospace and defense		10%	9%
Consumer, automotive and medical	22%*	11%	18%

Voor anded December 24

<sup>\*</sup> previously categorized as workstations, PCs and other.

Historically, our primary markets were the computing and communications segments. To reduce our reliance on these market segments, we have been adding new customers in strategic target end-markets, such as those in the industrial and consumer sectors.

Revenue in the non-traditional markets represented 27% of revenue in 2006, up from 21% of revenue in 2005, primarily from new customers in the consumer segment.

Our revenue and operating results will vary from period to period depending on the level of business and seasonality in each of these end-markets, as well as the mix and complexity of the products manufactured, among other factors.

Although we have diversified into new markets, we are still dependent on a limited number of customers in the computing and communications segments for a substantial portion of our revenue. The weakness that we experienced, particularly in the telecommunications segment, negatively impacted our revenue for the fourth quarter of 2006. We expect this weakness in the telecommunications segment to continue into 2007.

The following customers represented more than 10% of total revenue for each of the indicated periods:

Year e	nded Decem	ber 31
2004	2005	2006
	<b>✓</b>	<b>✓</b>
✓	✓	✓

Whether any of our top customers have revenue greater than 10% in any period depends on various factors affecting our business with that customer and other customers, including seasonality of business, new programs wins, program consolidations or losses, the phasing in or out of programs, changes in end-market demand, price competition and changes in our customers' supply chain strategies.

The following table shows our customer concentration as a percentage of total revenue for the indicated periods:

		naea Decem	Del 31
	2004	2005	2006
Top 10 customers	65%	63%	59%
Non-top 10 customers	35%	37%	41%

Voor anded December 21

We are dependent upon continued revenue from our top customers. There can be no assurance that revenue from these or any other customers will not decrease in absolute terms or as a percentage of total revenue, either individually or as a group. Any material decrease in revenue from these or other customers could have a material adverse effect on our results of operations.

We believe our growth depends on increasing sales to existing customers for their current and future product generations, expanding and adding on related manufacturing and support services, and successfully attracting new customers. Customers may cancel contracts and volume levels can be changed or delayed. The timely replacement of delayed, cancelled or reduced orders with new business cannot be assured. In addition, we have no assurance that any of our current customers will continue to utilize our services, which could have a material adverse impact on our results of operations.

# Gross profit:

The following table is a breakdown of gross profit and gross margin as a percentage of revenue for the indicated periods:

		Yea	ar end	led Decembe	r 31	
		2004		2005		2006
Gross profit (in millions)		\$ 407.9	\$	481.1	\$	451.8
Gross margin		4.6%	6	5.7%	Ď	5.1%
	00					

Gross margin was 5.1% of revenue in 2006 compared to 5.7% in 2005. Included in cost of sales for 2006 were net inventory charges at two of our Americas facilities totaling approximately \$36 million recorded in the second half of 2006. The majority of this charge consists of additional inventory provisions recorded in Mexico to cover excess inventory created by demand reductions and by ineffective inventory management processes. Excluding these inventory charges, the gross margin for 2006 would have been 5.5%. The balance of the decline in gross margin in 2006 reflects the inefficiencies in Mexico and the underutilization of facilities in Europe. These declines more than offset the margin improvements in Asia and the lower costs resulting from our restructuring actions.

Gross margin improved to 5.7% of revenue in 2005 from 4.6% in 2004. Included in cost of sales for 2004 was a \$16.6 million charge to write-down inventory relating to the restructuring of our reference design activities and a \$44.6 million charge related to inventory for a specific customer. Excluding these inventory charges, the gross margin for 2004 would have been 5.3%. The improvement in gross margin for 2005 was principally due to cost reductions resulting from our restructuring actions, operating efficiencies generated by our Lean and Six Sigma initiatives and the exiting of certain businesses in the Americas. These improvements were offset partially by the higher than expected costs experienced in the Americas region in executing program transfers and meeting demand volatility in the fourth quarter of 2005. Margins in Europe worsened from 2004 due to lower volumes and associated lower utilization rates, as well as the cost of ramping our operations in Romania.

The nature of our business causes gross margin to fluctuate based on product volume and mix, production efficiencies, utilization of manufacturing capacity, manufacturing costs, start-up and ramp-up activities, new product introductions, cost structures at individual sites, and other factors, including pricing due to the overall highly competitive nature of the EMS industry. In addition, the availability of components, which is subject to lead time and other constraints, could affect our revenue and margins.

Selling, general and administrative expenses:

SG&A expenses decreased 4% to \$285.6 million (3.2% of revenue) in 2006 from \$296.9 million (3.5% of revenue) in 2005. The decrease in SG&A expenses on an absolute basis reflects the benefits from exiting certain businesses, restructuring-related cost reductions and lower performance-based compensation.

SG&A expenses decreased 10% to \$296.9 million (3.5% of revenue) in 2005 from \$331.6 million (3.8% of revenue) in 2004. The decrease in SG&A expenses on an absolute basis reflects the benefits from exiting certain businesses and restructuring-related cost reductions.

Amortization of intangible assets:

Amortization of intangible assets was essentially flat for 2006 compared to 2005.

Amortization of intangible assets decreased 18% to \$28.4 million in 2005 from \$34.6 million in 2004. In the fourth quarter of 2004, we recorded an impairment charge to write-down our intangible assets, which resulted in reduced amortization expense in 2005. This decrease in expense was offset partially by the amortization of intangible assets arising from the acquisitions completed in 2005.

Integration costs related to acquisitions:

Integration costs related to acquisitions represent one-time costs incurred within 12 months of the acquisition date, such as the costs of implementing compatible information technology systems in newly acquired operations, establishing new processes related to marketing and distribution to accommodate new customers, and salaries of personnel directly involved with integration activities. All integration costs relate to newly acquired facilities and not to our existing operations.

Integration costs were \$0.9 million in 2006, \$0.6 million in 2005 and \$3.1 million in 2004. Integration costs vary from period to period due to the timing of acquisitions and related integration activities.

#### Other charges:

We have recorded the following restructuring charges for the indicated periods (in millions):

		Yea	r enae	ea Decembe	r 31	
		2004		2005		2006
2001 to 2004 restructuring	\$	153.7	\$	20.8 139.3	\$	3.6 174.5
2005 and 2006 restructuring	_		_		_	
Total restructuring	\$	153.7	\$	160.1	\$	178.1

Vaarandad Daaambar 24

To date, we have recorded charges in connection with our restructuring plans in response to the challenging economic climate and our continuing strategy to move production from higher-cost to lower-cost geographies. These actions, which included reducing our workforce and consolidating and repositioning the number and location of production facilities, were largely intended to align our capacity and infrastructure to anticipated customer requirements for more capacity in lower-cost regions, as well as to rationalize our manufacturing network to lower demand levels.

These restructuring plans were focused primarily in the Americas and Europe, as those regions had high cost structures and were most impacted by the downturn in business volumes. Approximately 28,400 employees have been released from the business in connection with the restructuring activities. Approximately 70% of the employee terminations were in the Americas, 25% in Europe and 5% in Asia. As a result of all our restructuring actions to date, we have closed or downsized approximately 50 facilities, primarily in the Americas and Europe. All cash outlays have been, and currently foreseeable outlays are expected to be, funded from cash on hand.

We have completed the major components of the 2001 to 2004 restructuring plans, except for certain long-term lease and other contractual obligations which we expect to pay out over the remaining lease terms through 2015.

In January 2005, we announced plans to further improve capacity utilization and accelerate margin improvements through additional restructuring. These restructuring actions have included facility closures and a reduction in workforce, primarily targeting our higher-cost geographies where end-market demand had not recovered to the levels management requires to achieve sustainable profitability. We expected to complete these restructuring actions by the end of 2006 and incur up to approximately \$275 million. In light of our operating results for 2006 and in the course of preparing our 2007 plan in the fourth quarter of 2006, we identified additional restructuring actions necessary to improve our profitability. These restructuring actions include additional downsizing of workforces to reflect the volume reductions at certain facilities and reducing our overhead costs.

We recorded restructuring charges of \$160.1 million in 2005 and \$178.1 million in 2006 and expect to incur additional restructuring charges of between \$20 million and \$40 million in 2007.

Our restructuring charge for 2006 included the cost to exit one of our large high-cost European facilities. We recorded charges of \$61.2 million relating to the sale of this facility, comprised of employee termination and transaction closing costs totaling \$20.9 million and a non-cash loss of \$40.3 million, primarily on the disposal of land and building.

In June 2006, we sold our plastics business and recorded a loss of \$33.2 million in other charges, primarily for goodwill that was allocated to that business.

We will continue to evaluate our operations and may propose future restructuring actions as a result of changes in the marketplace and/or our exit from less profitable operations or services no longer demanded by our customers.

Each year, we review our goodwill and our long-lived assets for impairment. We record any impairment against goodwill or long-lived assets as other charges. We may record goodwill and long-lived asset impairment charges in the future as a result of changes in the EMS industry, customer demand and other market conditions, which may have a material adverse effect on our financial condition.

In 2004, we recorded charges to reduce the net realizable value of certain assets for a customer which ceased operations in 2005. These charges, as well as subsequent recoveries, have been recorded in other charges.

During 2004 and 2005, we repurchased LYONs and recognized gains and losses which were apportioned between the principal and option components. We recognized the gains on the principal component in other charges.

#### Accretion of convertible debt:

As of September 30, 2005, all outstanding LYONs were repurchased. We have recorded no accretion charges beyond the third quarter of 2005 with respect to the LYONs.

#### Interest expense/income:

Net interest expense in 2006 was \$62.6 million compared to \$42.2 million in 2005. The increase in our net interest expense reflects the higher interest cost on the 2011 Notes and a full year of interest charges on the 2013 Notes that were issued in late June 2005. The average interest rate on the 2011 Notes, after reflecting the variable interest swap, was 8.2% for 2006 (6.4% for 2005). The interest rate on the 2013 Notes was 7.625%.

Net interest expense in 2005 was \$42.2 million compared to \$19.7 million in 2004. Our interest expense for 2005 included a full year of interest charges on the 2011 Notes that were issued in June 2004 and a half year of interest charges on the 2013 Notes that were issued in late June 2005. The average interest rate on the 2011 Notes was 6.4% for 2005, after reflecting the variable interest swap. The interest rate on the 2013 Notes was 7.625%.

#### Income taxes:

Income tax expense in 2006 was \$14.5 million on a loss before tax of \$136.1 million, compared to an income tax expense of \$21.3 million in 2005 on a loss before tax of \$25.5 million, and an income tax expense of \$252.2 million in 2004 on a loss before tax of \$601.9 million. The income tax expense for 2005 and 2006 reflects the tax expense in certain jurisdictions with current taxes payable. The income tax expense for 2004 included a charge of \$248.2 million relating to a valuation allowance against the deferred income tax assets in the United States and Europe. The income tax expense for 2006 includes a recovery relating to income tax audits in the United States. Furthermore, we recorded net deferred income tax liabilities with respect to net unrealized foreign exchange gains.

We conduct business operations in a number of countries, including countries where tax incentives have been extended to encourage foreign investment or where income tax rates are low. Our effective tax rate is also impacted by the mix and volume of business in lower tax jurisdictions within Europe and Asia, tax holidays and tax incentives that have been negotiated with the respective tax authorities (which expire between 2009 and 2014), restructuring charges, operating losses, certain tax exposures, the time period in which losses may be used under tax laws and the valuation allowances recorded on deferred income tax assets. The tax holidays are subject to conditions with which we expect to continue to comply.

In certain jurisdictions, we currently have significant net operating losses and other deductible temporary differences, which will reduce taxable income in these jurisdictions in future periods. We have determined that a valuation allowance of \$565.5 million is required in respect of our deferred income tax assets as at December 31, 2006 (December 31, 2005 — \$533.0 million).

As at December 31, 2006, the net deferred income tax liability balance was \$43.0 million (December 31, 2005 — net deferred income tax assets of \$11.3 million).

We develop our tax filing positions based upon the anticipated nature and structure of our business and the tax laws, administrative practices and judicial decisions currently in effect in the jurisdictions in which we have assets or conduct business, all of which are subject to change or differing interpretations, possibly with retroactive effect. We are subject to tax audits by local tax authorities of historical information which could result in additional tax expense in future periods relating to prior results. Any such increase in our income tax expense and related interest and penalties could have a significant impact on our future earnings and future cash flows.

Certain of our subsidiaries provide financing, products and services to, and may from time-to-time undertake certain significant transactions with other subsidiaries in different jurisdictions. In general, inter-company transactions, in particular inter-company financing transactions, are subjected to close review by tax authorities. Moreover, several jurisdictions in which we operate have tax laws with detailed transfer pricing rules which require that all transactions with non-resident related parties be priced using arm's length pricing principles, and that contemporaneous documentation must exist to support such pricing.

We are subject to tax audits by local taxing authorities. International taxation authorities could challenge the validity of our inter-company financing and transfer pricing policies which generally involve subjective areas of taxation and a significant degree of judgment. If any of these taxation authorities is successful in challenging our financing or transfer pricing policies, our income tax expense may be adversely affected and we could also be subjected to interest and penalty charges. In connection with ongoing tax audits in the United States, taxing authorities have asserted that our United States subsidiaries owe significant amounts of tax, interest and penalties arising from inter-company transactions. A significant portion of these asserted deficiencies were resolved in favour of the company in the fourth quarter of 2006. As a result, we recorded a reduction to our current income tax liabilities. We believe we have substantial defenses to the remaining asserted deficiencies and have adequately accrued for any likely potential losses. However, there can be no assurance as to the final resolution of these remaining asserted deficiencies and any resulting proceedings and if these remaining asserted deficiencies and proceedings are determined adversely to us, the amounts we may be required to pay may be material.

In 2006, we recorded net deferred income tax liabilities relating to net unrealized foreign exchange gains in Canada. We determined during the fourth quarter of 2006 that certain foreign exchange losses accrued on Canadian assets may not be available to offset the unrealized foreign exchange gains accrued on Canadian liabilities. This was due to the potential timing of realization of foreign exchange gains and losses and/or potential challenges that, more likely than not, would result in a lack of availability of the unrealized foreign exchange losses to offset the unrealized foreign exchange gains.

#### B. Liquidity and Capital Resources

### Liquidity

The following table shows key liquidity metrics for the indicated periods (in millions):

			As at I	December	31	
	2004			2005		2006
Cash and short-term investments	\$ 96	8.8	\$	969.0	\$	803.7
	Y	ear ei	nded D	ecember	31	
	2004		200	)5		2006
Cash provided by (used in) operations Cash used in investing activities	\$ (139.2) (79.9)			218.3 (111.9)	\$	39.2 (207.9)
Cash provided by (used in) financing activities	159.1			(106.2)		3.4

Cash provided by (used in) operations:

We generated cash from operating activities of \$39.2 million in 2006, primarily from earnings after adding back non-cash charges, partially offset by higher working capital requirements. Higher working capital was to support inventory purchased for new customers, partially offset by the timing of payments. In 2005, operating activities provided cash of \$218.3 million primarily from earnings after adding back non-cash charges, improved cash collections and timing of payments. In 2004, we utilized \$139.2 million in cash.

Cash used in investing activities:

We continue to invest in capital expenditures to support growth in our lower-cost geographies and to support new customers and programs. Our capital expenditures in 2004, 2005 and 2006 have been primarily to

expand manufacturing capabilities and capacities in lower-cost geographies such as China, Czech Republic, Mexico, Romania and Thailand.

We have also completed several acquisitions for cash over the past three years. These outflows were partially offset by cash proceeds from the sale of restructured facilities in 2004, 2005 and 2006, and from the sale of certain businesses in 2004 and 2006.

Cash provided by (used in) financing activities:

In 2004 and 2005, we issued Senior Subordinated Notes and received cash proceeds of \$500.0 million and \$250.0 million, respectively. In each of these years, we used a portion of those proceeds to repurchase our LYONs. All of the outstanding LYONs were repurchased by the third quarter of 2005. There has been no activity beyond the third quarter of 2005 with respect to the LYONs.

#### Cash requirements:

As at December 31, 2006, we have contractual obligations that require future payments as follows:

		Total		2007		2008		2009			2010		2011	Th	ereafter
								(in millio	ns)						
Long-term debt (including capital leases) Operating leases	\$	750.8 191.5	\$	0.6 43.1	\$	0.2 33.9		\$ — 27	'.0	\$	 23.3	\$	500 18	\$	250.0 46.0
As at December 31, 2006, we have commitmen	ts th	at expire a	s fo	llows:											
	_	Total	_	2007		2008		2009		2	010	201	l1 ——	There	eafter
								(in millio	ns)						
Foreign currency contracts	\$	432.0	\$	416.	1	\$ 15.	9	\$	_	\$	_	\$	_	\$	_
Letters of credit, letters of guarantee and surety and performance bonds		84.9		83.		_	_	1	.1		_		_		
Capital expenditures		32.6		32.	6	-	_		_		_		_		

Cash outlays for our contractual obligations and commitments identified above are expected to be funded by cash on hand. We also have outstanding purchase orders with certain suppliers for the purchase of inventory. These purchase orders are generally short-term in nature. Orders for standard items can typically be cancelled with little or no financial penalty. Our policy regarding non-standard or customized orders dictates that such items are generally ordered specifically for customers who have contractually assumed liability for the inventory. In addition, a substantial portion of the standard items covered by our purchase orders were procured for specific customers based on their purchase orders or forecasts under which the customers have contractually assumed liability for such material. Accordingly, the amount of liability from purchase obligations under these purchase orders cannot be quantified in a meaningful way.

At December 31, 2006, we had committed \$32.6 million in capital expenditures, principally for machinery and equipment and facilities in our lower-cost geographies. We anticipate capital spending for 2007 to be in the range of 1.5% to 2.0% of revenue, and expect to fund this spending from cash on hand. In addition, we regularly review acquisition opportunities and, as a result, may require additional debt or equity financing to fund these transactions.

The contractual obligations chart above does not include our agreement with a third-party for the outsourcing of our IT support. Our costs under this IT support agreement will fluctuate based on usage; and we are permitted to terminate this agreement at any time for a declining fee.

Our defined benefit pension funding policy is to contribute amounts sufficient to meet minimum local statutory funding requirements that are based on actuarial calculations. We may make additional discretionary contributions based on actuarial assessments. In 2006, we contributed \$20.1 million for the defined contribution plans and \$26.3 million for the defined benefit plans. We may, from time to time, make voluntary contributions

to the pension plans. In 2006, we also made contributions of \$6.1 million to the non-pension post-employment benefit plans to fund benefit payments.

We have provided routine indemnifications whose terms range in duration and often are not explicitly defined. These may include indemnifications against adverse impacts due to changes in tax laws and patent infringements by third parties. We have also provided indemnifications in connection with the sale of certain businesses and real property. The maximum potential liability from these indemnifications cannot reasonably be estimated. In some cases, we have recourse against other parties to mitigate our risk of loss from these indemnifications. Historically, we have not made significant payments relating to these indemnifications.

In 2007, securities class action litigation was commenced against us, and our former Chief Executive Officer and our current Chief Financial Officer, in the United States District Court of the Southern District of New York by individuals who claim they are purchasers of our stock, on behalf of themselves and other purchasers of our stock, during the period January 27, 2005 through January 30, 2007. Plaintiffs allege violations of United States federal securities laws and seek unspecified damages, and allege that during the purported class period we made statements concerning our actual and anticipated future financial results that allegedly failed to disclose certain purportedly adverse information with respect to demand and inventory in our Mexican operations and our information technology and communications divisions. We believe that the allegations are without merit and we intend to defend against them vigorously. However, there can be no assurance that the outcome of the litigation will be favorable to us or will not have a material adverse impact on our financial position or liquidity. In addition, we may incur substantial litigation expenses in defending these matters.

#### **Capital Resources**

We have a credit facility for \$600.0 million which matures in June 2007. The facility includes a \$25.0 million swing-line facility that provides for short-term borrowings up to a maximum of seven days. Borrowings under the facility bear interest at LIBOR plus a margin except that borrowings under the swing-line facility bear interest at a base rate plus a margin. There were no borrowings outstanding under this facility at December 31, 2006. Commitment fees for 2006 were \$2.7 million.

The facility has restrictive covenants relating to debt incurrence and sale of assets and also contains financial covenants that require us to maintain certain financial ratios. A change of control is an event of default. Based on the required minimum financial ratios at December 31, 2006, we are limited to approximately \$60 million of available debt incurrence. The available debt incurrence under the facility has been reduced by covenants relating to our two subordinated note issuances and outstanding letters of credit and guarantees. We were in compliance with all covenants at December 31, 2006.

We have additional uncommitted bank overdraft facilities available for operating requirements which total \$47.5 million at December 31, 2006. There are no borrowings outstanding under these facilities.

We believe that cash flow from operating activities, together with cash on hand and borrowings available under our credit facility (which are undrawn), will be sufficient to fund currently anticipated working capital, planned restructuring and capital spending, and debt service requirements for the next 12 months. Historically, we have funded our operations from the proceeds of public offerings of equity and debt securities, cash generated from operations, bank debt, sales of accounts receivable and equipment lease financings. We expect to continue to enter into debt and equity financings, sales of accounts receivable and lease transactions to fund acquisitions and anticipated growth. The issuance of additional equity or convertible debt securities could dilute current shareholders' positions. Further, we may issue debt securities that have rights and privileges senior to equity holders, and the terms of this debt could impose restrictions on our operations. Such financings and other transactions may not be available on terms acceptable to us or at all.

Our short term investment objectives are to preserve principal and to maximize yields without significantly increasing risk, while at the same time not materially restricting our short term access to cash. To achieve these objectives, we maintain a portfolio consisting of a variety of securities, including government and corporate obligations, certificates of deposit and money market funds.

Both Standard and Poor's and Moody's Investors Service provide ratings on our senior subordinated notes and a corporate rating on Celestica. These credit ratings reflect the agencies' current opinion of the

creditworthiness of an obligor with respect to a specific financial obligation, a specific class of financial obligations, or a specific financial program. The agencies take many factors into consideration when providing a rating including, but not limited to, the creditworthiness of guarantors, insurers, or other forms of credit enhancement on the obligation and the currency in which the obligation is denominated. A security rating is not a recommendation to buy, sell or hold securities and may be subject to revision or withdrawal at any time by the rating organization. A rating does not comment as to market price or suitability for a particular investor.

On February 28, 2007, Standard and Poor's downgraded our corporate rating to B+ and our subordinated note rating to B-, with a negative outlook. The notes rating, which is fourteenth out of 20 on the rating scale, means that the obligor currently has the capacity to meet its financial commitment on the obligation but adverse business, financial, or economic conditions will likely impair the obligor's capacity or willingness to meet its financial commitment on the obligation. Our senior implied rating with Moody's Investor Services is currently Ba3 and our senior subordinated notes rating is B2. On February 1, 2007, Moody's placed our ratings under review for possible downgrade. The subordinated notes rating is thirteenth out of 20 on the rating scale. Obligations rated B2 are considered to be in the mid-range of obligations that are judged to be speculative and subject to high credit risk. A reduction in our credit ratings could impact our future cost of borrowing.

In November 2005, we entered into an agreement to sell certain accounts receivable to a third-party bank (which has a Standard and Poor's rating of AA-), and other qualified purchasers. The program provides for the sale of up to \$250.0 million in accounts receivable on a committed basis. The program also provides for the sale of certain accounts receivable in excess of the committed amount at the discretion of the purchasers. This program expires in November 2007. As of December 31, 2006, we have sold approximately \$320 million in accounts receivable to the third-party bank under this program.

#### Other financial instruments:

We price the majority of our products in U.S. dollars, and the majority of our material costs are also denominated in U.S. dollars. However, a significant portion of our non-material costs (including payroll, facilities costs, and costs of locally sourced supplies and inventory) are denominated in various other currencies. The majority of our cash balances are held in U.S. dollars. As a result, we may experience transaction and translation gains or losses because of currency fluctuations. We have a foreign exchange risk management policy in place to control our hedging activities and we do not enter into speculative trades. Gains or losses on foreign currency contracts that are designated effective and qualify as cash flow hedges of forecasted transactions, are recognized in earnings in the same period and on the same financial statement caption as the underlying hedged transaction. At December 31, 2006, we had forward foreign exchange contracts covering various currencies in an aggregate notional amount of \$432.0 million. Our contracts generally extend for periods of up to 15 months. The majority of contracts expire by March 2008. The fair value of these contracts at December 31, 2006 was an unrealized loss of \$0.4 million. Our current hedging activity is designed to reduce the variability of our foreign currency costs in the regions where we have manufacturing operations and generally involves entering into contracts to trade U.S. dollars for various currencies at future dates. We may, from time to time, enter into additional hedging transactions to minimize our exposure to foreign currency. We cannot be assured that our hedging transactions will be successful.

In connection with the 2011 Notes offering, we entered into agreements to swap the fixed rate of interest for a variable rate based on LIBOR plus a margin. The notional amount of the agreements, which mature July 2011, is \$500.0 million. The fair value of the interest rate swap agreements at December 31, 2006 was an unrealized loss of \$9.9 million. The average interest rate on the 2011 Notes for 2006 was 8.2% (6.4% for 2005), after reflecting the interest rate swaps. We are exposed to interest rate risks due to fluctuations in the LIBOR rate. A one-percentage point increase in the LIBOR rate would increase interest expense on the 2011 Notes by \$5.0 million annually.

#### **Outstanding Share Data**

As at February 19, 2007, we had 198.6 million outstanding subordinate voting shares and 29.6 million outstanding multiple voting shares.

#### **Related Party Transactions**

We are party to a management services agreement with our parent company (Onex) dated July 1, 2003 whereby Onex has agreed to provide certain strategic planning, financial and support services to us as we may reasonably request from time to time having regard to Onex's experience, expertise and personnel. We have agreed to pay Onex certain fees under the agreement, including a base fee and a performance incentive fee, if applicable. The base fee is equal to approximately \$1 million per year. The incentive fee portion is tied to our performance. The agreement also provides that if Celestica uses Onex management personnel to provide investment banking or financial advice in connection with any acquisition, Onex will be entitled to receive fees consistent, in the determination of the Board of Directors of Celestica, with fees typically paid for financial advice in such circumstances to investment bankers or other expert advisors at arm's length to Celestica. In the event of a change in our control, Onex is entitled to receive an amount equal to the difference between \$10.0 million and the aggregate amount of base fees and incentive fees paid to Onex during the term of the agreement.

In 2006, we expensed management and investment banking fees of approximately \$1.0 million payable to Onex.

#### **Controls and Procedures**

Evaluation of disclosure controls and procedures:

The Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer have evaluated our disclosure controls and procedures as of the end of the year, and have concluded that such controls and procedures are effective to ensure that information required to be disclosed by us in our corporate filings is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the required time periods.

Management's report on internal control over financial reporting:

Reference is made to Management's report on page F-1 of this report. Management's assessment of the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting as of February 14, 2007, was audited by KPMG LLP, an independent registered public accounting firm, as stated in their report on page F-2 of this report.

Changes in internal controls over financial reporting:

During 2006, there were no changes in our internal controls over financial reporting that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, our controls over financial reporting.

### Unaudited Quarterly Financial Highlights (in millions, except per share amounts)

			20	05						200	6		
	Fi	rst Quarter	Second Quarter	Th	ird Quarter	Four Quar		Fir	rst Quarter	ond arter	Tŀ	nird Quarter	Fourth Quarter
Revenue		2,150.6	\$ 2,250.7	\$	1.994.4 \$	2	,075.3	\$	1,934.0 \$	2,223.5	\$	2.392.4	\$ 2.261.8
Cost of sales	\$	2,027.6	 2,119.8		1,886.1 \$		956.4		1,828.2 \$	2,098.8	-	2,258.2	\$ 2,174.7
Gross profit %		5.7%	5.8%		5.4%		5.7%		5.5%	5.6%		5.6%	3.9%
Net earnings (loss)	\$	(11.6)	\$ 12.6	\$	(19.6) \$		(28.2)	\$	(17.4) \$	(30.3)	) \$	(42.1)	\$ (60.8)
# of shares													
— basic		226.9	226.0		225.8		226.3		226.7	227.1		227.2	227.6
— diluted		226.9	227.5		225.8		226.3		226.7	227.1		227.2	227.6
Earnings (loss) per share													
— basic	\$	(0.05)	\$ 0.06	\$	(0.09) \$		(0.12)	\$	(0.08) \$	(0.13)	\$ (	(0.19)	\$ (0.27)
— diluted	\$	(0.05)	\$ 0.06	\$	(0.09) \$		(0.12)	\$	(0.08) \$	(0.13)	) \$	(0.19)	\$ (0.27)

Comparability quarter-to-quarter:

The quarterly data reflects the following:

the second quarter of 2006 reflects the sale of our plastics business in June 2006;

- all quarters of 2006 include the results of operations of Powerwave Technologies in the Philippines which was acquired in March 2006;
- the fourth quarter of 2005 and all quarters of 2006 include the results of operations of Displaytronix which was acquired in the fourth quarter of 2005;
- the third and fourth quarters of 2005 and all quarters of 2006 include the results of operations of CoreSim and Ramnish which were acquired in the third quarter of 2005;
- the third quarter of 2005 includes gains on the repurchase of the remaining outstanding LYONs. After the third quarter of 2005, no further activity has been recorded for the LYONs;
- · the fourth quarters of 2 005 and 2006 include the results of the annual testing of impairments of goodwill and long-lived assets; and
- all quarters of 2005 and 2006 are impacted by our announced restructuring plans. The amounts vary from quarter-to-quarter.

Fourth quarter 2006 compared to fourth quarter 2005:

Revenue for the fourth quarter of 2006 increased 9% to \$2.3 billion from \$2.1 billion for the same period in 2005. Revenue grew in all market segments except for the telecommunications and industrial segments. Our consumer segment grew by over 50% compared to the prior year, primarily due to new customer wins. The decreased revenue from the telecommunications and industrial segments reflect the weaker demand from a few key customers, as well as program disengagements. The revenue impact of acquisitions and divestitures was not significant for the quarter. Revenue for Asia and the Americas grew, while revenue in Europe decreased. Gross profit decreased to 3.9% of revenue for the fourth quarter of 2006 from 5.7% for the same period in 2005, primarily due to the inventory charge taken in the Americas and inefficiencies in Mexico and our Europe operations, which more than offset the strong performance in Asia.

Fourth quarter 2006 compared to third quarter 2006:

Sequentially, revenue for the fourth quarter of 2006 decreased 5% from the third quarter of 2006. Revenue decreased in our telecommunications, industrial and consumer segments, which more than offset the seasonal increases in the computing segment. Demand reductions from several key customers negatively impacted our revenue in the telecommunications sector. In addition, revenue from our consumer segment decreased sequentially, as expected due to seasonality. Program losses and customer disengagements also impacted the telecommunications and industrial markets. Revenue decreased in all regions sequentially. Gross margins for the third and fourth quarters of 2006 were impacted by the inventory charges taken at two of our Americas facilities. The impact on gross margins for the third and fourth quarters was 0.3% and 1.3%, respectively, of revenue. Gross margins in the Americas and Europe for 2006 continue to be impacted by our operational inefficiencies and reduced customer demand, which more than offset the continued strong performance in Asia.

# **Recent Accounting Developments**

Financial instruments:

In January 2005, the CICA issued Section 1530, "Comprehensive income," Section 3855, "Financial instruments — recognition and measurement," and Section 3865, "Hedges." The new standards are effective for our first quarter of 2007 and require that we recognize all financial assets and liabilities on our consolidated balance sheet at fair values, except for loans and receivables, held-to-maturity investments and non-trading financial liabilities, which will be carried at their amortized cost.

All derivatives, including embedded derivatives that must be separately accounted for, will be measured at fair value and changes in the fair value will be reported in operations unless they are effective cash flow hedging instruments. In a cash flow hedge, the change in fair value of the hedging derivative, to the extent effective, will be recorded in other comprehensive income/loss until the asset or liability being hedged is recognized in the consolidated statements of operations. Any hedge ineffectiveness will be recognized in operations immediately.

In a fair value hedge, changes in the fair value of hedging derivatives will be offset in our consolidated statements of operations against the changes in the fair value of the asset, liability or cash flows being hedged.

Other comprehensive income/loss will form part of our shareholders' equity. A new statement entitled "consolidated statement of comprehensive income/loss" will be added to our consolidated financial statements. Comprehensive income/loss is comprised of our net income/loss and other comprehensive income/loss. In addition to the changes in the fair market value of derivative instruments designated as cash flow hedges, unrealized foreign currency translation gains/losses arising from self-sustaining foreign operations will also be recorded under other comprehensive income/loss, net of tax. Subsequent releases from other comprehensive income/loss to operations will be dependent on when the hedged items designated under cash flow hedges are recognized in operations or upon de-recognition of the net investment in self-sustaining foreign operations.

The transitional impact of recording all of our existing derivatives as of January 1, 2007 at fair value for our 2007 consolidated financial statements will be recognized in opening deficit and opening accumulated other comprehensive income/loss, as appropriate.

We are currently determining the impact that these changes in accounting policy will have on our consolidated financial statements. We are not required to restate our prior results.

#### Accounting changes:

In July 2006, the CICA revised Section 1506, "Accounting changes," which requires that voluntary changes in accounting policy can only be made if the change results in financial statements that provide reliable and more relevant information and that prior period errors are to be corrected retrospectively. The standard is effective for 2007 with early adoption permitted. We do not expect the adoption of this standard to have a material impact on our consolidated financial statements.

#### C. Research and Development, Patents and Licenses, Etc.

Certain information concerning research and development and intellectual property is set forth in Item 4, "Information of the Company — Business Overview — Celestica's Business — Technology and Research and Development."

#### D. Trend Information

The current economic environment continues to reflect moderate end-market growth, though end-market visibility remains limited, particularly in the telecommunications and computing segments.

During the fourth quarter of 2006, we experienced unexpected volatility in demand from the telecommunications segment, driven primarily by the challenging end-market demand primarily in North America, and from recent consolidations in the marketplace. We expect this volatility in demand to continue into 2007.

The EMS industry continues to see a significant number of outsourcing opportunities including end-markets outside of communications and computing, such as consumer, aerospace and defense, industrial, automotive and medical. We believe we are well positioned to participate further in this trend towards increased outsourcing by OEMs. OEMs are interested in outsourcing more of their cost of goods sold, and in particular are asking their EMS providers to provide more services in areas such as design, fulfillment, logistics and after-market services.

While pricing in the EMS industry has stabilized over the past few years, a significant deterioration beyond current expectations could slow or stall our operating margin progress. While operating margins have improved in the EMS industry during the past two years as revenues increased and companies realized benefits from restructuring activities, the industry remains highly competitive from both North American and Asian-based competitors.

The EMS industry continues to restructure and reduce underutilized capacity, particularly in the higher-cost geographies of the Americas and Western Europe. Concurrently, the industry is increasing capacity in lower-cost

geographies such as Asia, Eastern Europe and Mexico, as customers require the lowest-cost solutions to compete in their highly competitive end-markets.

# E. Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements

Certain information concerning our off-balance sheet arrangements is set forth in "— B. Liquidity and Capital Resources — Capital Resources — Other Financial Instruments" and "— B. Liquidity and Capital Resources — Liquidity — Cash Requirements."

# F. Tabular Disclosure of Contractual Obligation

Tabular disclosure of certain of our contractual obligations is set forth in "— B. Liquidity and Capital Resources — Liquidity — Cash Requirements."

# Item 6. Directors, Senior Management and Employees

# A. Directors and Senior Management

Each director of Celestica is elected by the shareholders to serve until the next annual meeting or until a successor is elected or appointed. Executive officers of Celestica are appointed annually and serve at the discretion of the Board of Directors. The following table sets forth certain information regarding the current directors and executive officers of Celestica.

Name	Age	Position with Celestica	Residence
Robert L. Crandall	71	Chairman of the Board and Director	Florida, US
William A. Etherington	65	Director	Ontario, Canada
Richard S. Love	69	Director	California, US
Anthony R. Melman	59	Director	Ontario, Canada
Gerald W. Schwartz	65	Director	Ontario, Canada
Charles W. Szuluk	64	Director	Texas, US
Don Tapscott	59	Director	Ontario, Canada
Craig H. Muhlhauser	58	President and Chief Executive Officer	New Jersey, US
Anthony P. Puppi	49	Executive Vice President, Chief Financial Officer	Ontario, Canada
John Peri	45	Executive Vice President, Global Operations	Ontario, Canada
Michael Andrade	43	Senior Vice President, Strategic Business Development	Ontario, Canada
Peter J. Bar	49	Senior Vice President and Corporate Controller	Ontario, Canada
John Boucher	47	Senior Vice President, Chief Supply Chain and Procurement Officer	New Hampshire, US
Elizabeth L. DelBianco	47	Senior Vice President, Human Resources, Chief Legal Officer and Corporate Secretary	Ontario, Canada
Charles M. Kirk	58	Senior Vice President and Chief Information Officer	New Hampshire, US
Peter Lindgren	44	Senior Vice President, Industry Markets	Colorado, US
Michael McCaughey	45	Senior Vice President, Communications Markets	Quebec, Canada
Paul Nicoletti	39	Senior Vice President, Finance	Ontario, Canada
Rahul Suri	41	Senior Vice President, Enterprise Markets	Ontario, Canada
David W. Tiley	45	Senior Vice President, Global Services	California, US
		47	

The following is a brief biography of each of Celestica's directors and senior officers:

Robert L. Crandall has been a director of Celestica since 1998 and Chairman of the Board of Directors of Celestica since January 2004. He is the retired Chairman of the Board and Chief Executive Officer of AMR Corporation/American Airlines Inc. Mr. Crandall currently serves on the boards of Anixter International Inc. and the Halliburton Company, each of which is a public corporation. He is also Chairman and CEO of Pogo, Inc. and a director of Air Cell, Inc., both of which are privately held companies. Mr. Crandall is a member of the Federal Aviation Administration Management Advisory Committee. He holds a Bachelor of Science degree from the University of Rhode Island and a Master of Business Administration degree from the Wharton School of the University of Pennsylvania.

William A. Etherington has been a director of Celestica since 2001. He is a director and the Non-Executive Chairman of the Board of the Canadian Imperial Bank of Commerce and is a director of MDS Inc., each of which is a public corporation. Mr. Etherington is also a director of SS&C Technologies Inc., a private equity firm. He is the former Senior Vice President and Group Executive, Sales and Distribution, IBM Corporation, and Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer of IBM World Trade Corporation. He retired from IBM in 2001 with over 37 years of service. Mr. Etherington is a member of the President's Council, The University of Western Ontario and the CNIB Lake Joseph Centre Campaign Cabinet. He holds a Bachelor of Science degree in Electrical Engineering and a Doctor of Laws (Hon.) from the University of Western Ontario.

Richard S. Love is a former Vice President of Hewlett-Packard and a former General Manager of the Computer Order Fulfillment and Manufacturing Group for Hewlett-Packard's Computer Systems Organization. Mr. Love has been a director of Celestica since 1998. From 1962 until 1997, he held positions of increasing responsibility with Hewlett-Packard, becoming Vice President in 1992. He is a former director of HMT Technology Corporation (electronics manufacturing) and the Information Technology Industry Council. Mr. Love holds a Bachelor of Science degree in Business Administration and Technology from Oregon State University and a Master of Business Administration degree from Fairleigh Dickinson University.

Anthony R. Melman is a consultant in business strategy and finance and acts as Special Advisor, Strategic Acquisitions to Onex, a public company with global operations in the services, manufacturing and technological industries. He joined Onex in 1984 and was a Managing Director of Onex until January 2006. Dr. Melman has been a director of Celestica since 1996. He was Senior Vice President of Canadian Imperial Bank of Commerce in charge of worldwide merchant banking, project financing, acquisitions and other specialized financing activities, from 1977 to 1984. Prior to emigrating to Canada in 1977, he had extensive merchant banking experience in South Africa and the U.K. Dr. Melman is also a director of The Baycrest Centre Foundation, The Baycrest Centre for Geriatric Care, the University of Toronto Asset Management Corporation, and a member of the Board of Governors of Mount Sinai Hospital. He is also Chair of Fundraising for the Pediatric Oncology Group of Ontario (POGO). Dr. Melman holds a Bachelor of Science degree in Chemical Engineering from the University of The Witwatersrand, a Master of Business Administration (gold medallist) from the University of Cape Town and a Ph.D. in Finance from the University of The Witwatersrand.

Gerald W. Schwartz is the Chairman of the Board, President and Chief Executive Officer of Onex, a public company with global operations in the services, manufacturing and technological industries, and has been a director of Celestica since 1998. Prior to founding Onex in 1983, Mr. Schwartz was a co-founder (in 1977) of what is now CanWest Global Communications Corp. Mr. Schwartz is a director of Onex, The Bank of Nova Scotia, and Indigo Books & Music Inc., each of which is a public corporation. Mr. Schwartz is also Vice Chairman and member of the Executive Committee of Mount Sinai Hospital, Chairman of the Canadian Friends of Simon Wiesenthal Center and is a director, governor or trustee of a number of other organizations, including Junior Achievement of Toronto, the Canadian Council of Christians and Jews and The Simon Wiesenthal Center. He holds a Bachelor of Commerce degree and a Bachelor of Laws degree from the University of Manitoba, a Master of Business Administration degree from the Harvard University Graduate School of Business Administration, and a Doctor of Laws (Hon.) degree from St. Francis Xavier University.

Charles W. Szuluk was formerly an officer of Ford Motor Company and President of Visteon Automotive Systems. Mr. Szuluk has been a director of Celestica since 2003. From 1988 until 1999, he held positions of increasing responsibility with Ford, including General Manager, Electronics Division, and Vice President, Process Leadership and Information Systems. He retired from Ford in 1999. Prior to joining Ford, he spent

24 years with IBM in a variety of management and executive management positions. Mr. Szuluk holds a Bachelor of Science degree in Chemical Engineering from the University of Massachusetts and attended Union College of New York in Advanced Graduate Studies.

**Don Tapscott** is Chief Executive Officer of New Paradigm Learning Corporation, a business strategy and research company he founded in 1992, and an adjunct Professor of Management at the University of Toronto's Joseph L. Rotman School of Management. Mr. Tapscott is also an internationally respected authority, consultant and speaker on business strategy and organizational transformation and the author of several widely-read books on the application of technology in business. He is also a founding member of the Business and Economic Roundtable on Addiction and Mental Health, and a fellow of the World Economic Forum. Mr. Tapscott has been a director of Celestica since 1998. He holds a Bachelor of Science degree in Psychology and Statistics, and a Master of Education degree, specializing in Research Methodology, as well as Doctor of Laws (Hon.) from the University of Alberta.

Craig H. Muhlhauser is President and Chief Executive Officer. Prior to his current position, Mr. Muhlhauser was President and Executive Vice President of Worldwide Sales and Business Development. Before joining Celestica in May 2005, Mr. Muhlhauser was the President and Chief Executive Officer of Exide Technologies. Mr. Muhlhauser was serving as President of Exide Technologies when that entity filed for bankruptcy in 2002, was named Chief Executive Officer of Exide Technologies shortly thereafter and successfully led the company out of bankruptcy protection in 2004. Prior to that, he held the role of Vice President, Ford Motor Company and President, Visteon Automotive Systems. Throughout his career, he has worked in a range of industries spanning the consumer, industrial, utility, automotive and aerospace and defense sectors. He holds a Master of Science degree in Mechanical Engineering and a Bachelor of Science degree in Aerospace Engineering from the University of Cincinnati.

Anthony P. Puppi is Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer. He is responsible for overseeing the corporation's accounting, financial and investor relations. He has been a key member of Celestica's executive management team since the company's inception, serving as Chief Financial Officer since Celestica became a wholly-owned subsidiary of IBM Canada in 1994. In June 1998, he led the corporation's initial public offering. He was appointed Executive Vice President in October 1999 and served as General Manager, Global Services from February 2001 to April 2004. Prior to his career at Celestica, Mr. Puppi held positions of increasing financial leadership responsibility with IBM Canada, and from 1990 to 1992, served as controller for IBM's technology facility in Bromont, Quebec. Mr. Puppi holds a Bachelor of Business Administration degree in Finance and a Master of Business Administration degree from York University. In January 2007, he announced his intention to retire from Celestica during 2007.

John Peri is Executive Vice President, Global Operations. He is responsible for overseeing Celestica's manufacturing and supply chain operations in Asia, Europe and the Americas. Mr. Peri previously held the role of President, Asia Operations, with responsibility for Celestica's manufacturing footprint in China, Hong Kong, India, Japan, Malaysia, Philippines, Singapore and Thailand. Prior to that, he held senior-level positions in the areas of quality, manufacturing excellence, services and regional leadership. Mr. Peri joined IBM Canada in 1984 and is part of the founding management team of Celestica. Over the course of his career, he has held a number of leadership positions in operations, engineering and account management. He holds a Bachelor of Applied Science degree in Industrial Engineering from the University of Toronto.

Michael Andrade is Senior Vice President, Strategic Business Development. In this role, he supports the company's strategy, marketing, sales, corporate development and solutions development teams. Mr. Andrade joined Celestica from IBM in 1994 as part of the company's original management team, and has since held positions of increasing responsibility with the company. Prior to his current role, he was the Senior Vice President and General Manager of Celestica's Communications Group. His diverse experience spans engineering, finance, operations management, mergers and acquisitions and commodity management. He holds a Bachelor of Engineering Science degree from the University of Western Ontario, a Master of Business Administration degree from York University in Ontario, and is a member of the Professional Engineers of Ontario.

Peter J. Bar is Senior Vice President and Corporate Controller. He is responsible for all corporate external reporting, financial planning and budgeting-related matters. He joined Celestica in March 1998, as Vice

President, Finance, Power Systems. Prior to joining Celestica, Mr. Bar was the Controller for the Personal Systems Group of IBM Canada. During his 14-year career in the information technology industry, he has served in several senior management positions for both IBM Canada and IBM's headquarters in Armonk, New York. Mr. Bar holds a Bachelor of Commerce degree from the University of Toronto and a Chartered Accountant designation.

John Boucher is Senior Vice President, Chief Supply Chain and Procurement Officer. He oversees Celestica's global supply chain strategy and execution, manages the company's global supply partners and directs procurement and commodity management activities. Previously, Mr. Boucher held the position of President, Americas, and was responsible for manufacturing operations in Canada, the U.S., Mexico and Brazil. Before joining Celestica through the company's acquisition of Manufacturers' Services Limited (MSL) in March 2004, Mr. Boucher was MSL's Corporate Vice President of Global Supply Chain Management. Prior to joining MSL as part of the company's founding team, Mr. Boucher guided the start-up of after-market operations at Circuit Test Inc. He also spent over 17 years with Digital Equipment Corporation, where he held a number of senior roles, including managing supply chain strategies for the company's Personal Computer Division

Elizabeth L. DelBianco is Senior Vice President, Human Resources, Chief Legal Officer and Corporate Secretary. Ms. DelBianco joined Celestica in 1998 and since that time has been responsible for managing legal, governance, and compliance matters for Celestica on a global basis. In March of 2007, Ms. DelBianco assumed the leadership of the Global Human Resources function. In this role, she oversees all human resources policies and practices and leads Celestica's efforts to attract and retain key talent. Ms. DelBianco came to Celestica following a 13-year career as a senior corporate legal advisor in the telecommunications industry. She holds a Bachelor of Arts (Hon.) degree from the University of Toronto, a Bachelor of Laws degree from Queen's University, and a Master of Business Administration degree from the University of Western Ontario. She is admitted to practice in Ontario and New York.

Charles M. Kirk is Senior Vice President and Chief Information Officer, responsible for the organization's global information technology (IT) strategy and infrastructure. Before joining Celestica, Mr. Kirk held the position of Senior Vice President and Chief Information Officer at GeoLogistics Corporation. He also previously held the positions of General Manager, Enterprise Customer Management at General Motors Corporation and Senior Vice President and Chief Information Officer at Fruit of the Loom. Prior to that, Mr. Kirk spent 14 years at Federal Express Corporation in a number of senior positions, including Vice President, International Systems. Mr. Kirk holds a Master of Business Administration degree from the University of Florida and a Bachelor of Arts degree from Cornell University.

Peter Lindgren is Senior Vice President, Industry Markets. He is responsible for the strategic direction and growth of Celestica's business in the industrial, aerospace and defense sectors. Previously, Mr. Lindgren held the role of Senior Vice President, Business Development, overseeing the regional marketing and business development teams on a global basis, as well as the marketing and business development teams that support Celestica's global service offerings. Prior to that, he was Vice President and General Manager, Cisco Global Customer Business Unit. He joined Celestica in February 1998, as Director of Operations in Corporate Development. Mr. Lindgren has worked in the electronics manufacturing services industry since 1985, and held a number of management positions in international operations, sales and marketing, program management and materials with SCI Systems and MTI International. He holds a Bachelor of Arts degree in Business Economics from Colorado College.

**Michael McCaughey** is Senior Vice President, Communications Markets. He is responsible for the strategic direction of the company's communications business and all key activities associated with Celestica's customer accounts in this sector. Prior to joining Celestica in June 2005, Mr. McCaughey held the role of Senior Vice President, Wireline Network Systems, at Sanmina-SCI. Before joining Sanmina-SCI, Mr. McCaughey held senior roles at Hyperchip Inc. and SCI Systems (prior to that company's merger with Sanmina). He holds a DEC in Electrotechnology from Varnier College, Quebec and studied Electrical Engineering at McGill University in Montreal.

Paul Nicoletti is Senior Vice President, Finance, responsible for all aspects of Celestica's global financial operations, segment financial reporting, strategic pricing and tax matters. Since September 2002, he has been Corporate Treasurer and is responsible for all corporate finance and treasury-related matters. Previously, he was

Vice President, Global Financial Operations since February 2001. Prior to that, he was Vice President, Finance and was responsible for all financial aspects of Celestica's Canadian and Latin American operations. Prior to that, he was Controller of Celestica's Canadian EMS operations. Mr. Nicoletti joined IBM in 1989, and, over the course of his career has held a number of senior financial roles of increasing responsibilities in mergers and acquisitions, planning, accounting, pricing and financial strategies. Mr. Nicoletti holds a Bachelor of Arts degree from the University of Western Ontario and a Masters of Business Administration degree from York University.

Rahul Suri is Senior Vice President, Enterprise Markets. He sets and executes the strategy for the global enterprise IT segment of Celestica's business and is responsible for all activities associated with this business, including sales, business development and operations. Prior to this, he was Senior Vice President, Corporate Development, responsible for directing Celestica's worldwide non-organic growth initiatives, including mergers and acquisitions, joint ventures and partnerships. Prior to joining Celestica, he held various positions in the mergers and acquisitions field. He was also a visiting professor at Queen's University Law School for three years, where he taught advanced corporate law and mergers and acquisitions. Mr. Suri has a Master of Arts degree in Law from Cambridge University. He is also a member of the Canadian Bar Association and the Law Society of Upper Canada.

**David W. Tiley** is Senior Vice President, Global Services. Before joining Celestica in 2004, Mr. Tiley was the founder, President and Chief Executive Officer of Alventive, a product lifecycle management company, focused on the new product introduction process. He was also Chief Executive Officer of Visionary Design Systems and IronCAD, and prior to that spent several years at Hewlett-Packard in a number of sales, marketing and management roles. Mr. Tiley holds a Bachelor of Science degree in Mechanical Engineering from Purdue University.

There are no family relationships among any of the foregoing persons, and there are no arrangements or understandings with any person pursuant to which any of our directors or members of senior management were selected.

# B. Compensation

# **Aggregate Compensation of Directors and Officers**

Directors who are not officers or employees of Celestica or Onex receive compensation for their services as directors. Under the directors' compensation plan, directors receive an annual retainer fee of \$45,000. The Chairmen of the Audit, Compensation and Executive Committees are entitled to an additional annual retainer of \$10,000. The non-executive Chairman, who also serves as the Chairman of the Corporate Governance Committee, receives an additional annual retainer of \$30,000. Directors receive a fee of \$2,500 for each day of meetings of the Board of Directors and Committee meetings attended. Attendance fees are paid per day of meetings, regardless of whether a director attends more than one meeting in a single day, except that a separate attendance fee is paid for each Executive Committee meeting, even if it occurs on the same day as other meetings. Directors who travel outside of their home state or province to attend a meeting are entitled to a travel fee of \$2,500. Directors receive half of their fees (or may elect to receive all of their fees) in Deferred Share Units (DSUs). Each DSU represents the right to receive one subordinate voting share when the director ceases to be a director. The number of DSUs paid in lieu of cash is calculated, in the case of meeting fees, by dividing the cash fee that would otherwise be payable by the closing price of subordinate voting shares on the New York Stock Exchange (NYSE) on the last business day of the quarter in which the applicable meeting occurred and, in the case of annual retainer fees, by dividing the cash amount that would otherwise be payable quarterly by the closing price of subordinate voting shares on the NYSE on the last business day of the quarter.

Directors also receive annual grants of DSUs. Each director receives 3,350 DSUs annually, except for the Chairman, who receives 6,700 DSUs annually. Eligible directors receive an initial grant of 10,000 DSUs when they are appointed to the Board. Directors do not receive options as the Board elected to discontinue the director option program in 2004.

DSUs that were granted prior to January 1, 2007 will be paid out in the form of subordinate voting shares issued from treasury. DSUs granted after January 1, 2007 will be paid out in the form of subordinate voting shares or an equivalent value in cash. The date used in valuing the DSUs shall be a date within 90 days of the

date on which the individual in question ceases to be a director. The DSUs shall be redeemed and payable on the 90<sup>th</sup> day following the date on which the individual ceases to be a director.

We have a minimum shareholding requirement for independent directors. The guideline provides that independent directors on the Board are to hold securities of Celestica with a value equivalent to five times their respective annual retainer. Although directors will not be deemed to have breached the guideline by reason of a decrease in the market value of our securities, the directors will be required to purchase further securities within a reasonable period of time to comply with the guideline. Directors have until the later of five years from their respective first election dates and five years from April 22, 2004, the effective date of this policy, to meet the share ownership requirement. Interim targets have also been established. All of Celestica's directors are in compliance with, or on track to be in compliance with, the guideline.

The compensation paid in 2006 by Celestica to our directors is set out below. None of the directors received any fee or payment from Celestica except as set out below. Mr. Schwartz is an officer of Onex and did not receive any compensation in his capacity as a director of Celestica in 2006. Dr. Melman was an officer of Onex until January 2006. Thereafter, he received compensation from Celestica in his capacity as a director of Celestica.

#### Director Fees Paid in 2006

Name	Board Annual Retainer	hairman Annual Retainer	ommittee Chair Annual Retainer	 Total attendance Fees	_	Total Fees Payable	Portion of Fees Taken in Cash or Applied to DSUs	Annual DSU Grant (#)
R. Crandall	\$ 45,000	\$ 30,000	\$ 20,000	\$ 107,500	\$	202,500	100% DSUs	6,700
W. Etherington	\$ 45,000	_	\$ 10,000	\$ 75,000	\$	130,000	100% DSUs	3,350
R. Love	\$ 45,000	_	_	\$ 57,500	\$	102,500	50% cash and 50% DSUs	3,350
A. Melman	\$ 45,000	_	_	\$ 55,000	\$	100,000	100% DSUs	13,350(1)
G. Schwartz	_	_	_	_		_	_	_
C. Szuluk	\$ 45,000	_	_	\$ 62,500	\$	107,500	50% cash and 50% DSUs	3,350
D. Tapscott	\$ 45,000	_	_	\$ 42,500	\$	87,500	100% DSUs	3,350

<sup>(1)</sup> Dr. Melman received a grant of 10,000 DSUs on his initial election to the Board as an eligible director (i.e., when he was no longer an employee of Celestica or Onex) on April 27, 2006.

The aggregate cash equivalent of compensation we paid in 2006 for our directors in their capacity as directors was \$730,000. In addition, total annual grant of 33,450 DSUs was made. Based on the closing price of our subordinate voting shares on the NYSE on February 20, 2007 of \$6.57, the value of the total annual DSU grant was \$219,767.

The aggregate compensation earned in 2006 for our then current officers as a group was \$7,689,231.

As of December 31, 2006, executive officers and directors as a group held options to purchase a total of the following numbers of subordinate voting shares at the purchase price per share indicated below:

ce
7.50
8.75
10.00
10.40
10.62
10.67
11.22

281,300	C\$	11.43
1,406	\$	12.80
85,625	\$	12.99
50,000	\$	13.00
25,000	\$	13.10
28,125	Š	13.52
4,000	\$	13.69
7,250	¢	14.20
274,000	¢	14.86
8,000	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	15.35
·	C¢	
15,000	C\$	16.20
20,000	\$	16.43
40,000	\$	17.10
335,500	\$	17.15
181,300	C\$	18.00
27,500	\$	18.25
95,000	\$	18.66
118,880	C\$	18.90
5,000	\$	19.64
6,000	\$ \$ C\$ \$ C\$ \$ C\$	19.81
39,600	C\$	20.625
3,750	\$	21.83
590,000	C\$	22.75
70,000	\$	22.97
3,000	C\$	23.29
30,000	\$	23.41
20,000	C\$	24.92
197,000	C\$	29.11
5,000	\$	32.40
20,000	C.\$	34.50
20,000	\$	35.95
40,000	C\$ \$ \$ \$ \$	41.89
30,000	\$	44.23
30,000	¢	48.69
100,000	¢	50.00
	C\$	57.845
70,000	C\$	
59,000		66.06
20,000	C\$	66.78
20,000	C\$	72.60
35,000	C\$	86.50

These options expire at various dates from January 1, 2007 through January 31, 2016. See "— Compensation — Long-Term Incentives" below. See note 9 to the Consolidated Financial Statements in Item 18 for further information about options.

# **Remuneration of Named Executive Officers**

The following table sets forth the compensation of the Chief Executive Officer, the Chief Financial Officer and the three other most highly-compensated executives of Celestica during the year ended December 31, 2006 (collectively, the "Named Executive Officers") for services rendered in all capacities during our two most recently completed financial years.

#### **Summary Compensation Table**

		Annual Compens	sation <sup>(1)</sup>	Long-term Compensation Awards		
Name and Principal Position	Year	Salary	Annual Incentive <sup>(2)</sup>	Securities Under Options Granted <sup>(3)</sup>	Units Subject to Resale Restrictions <sup>(4)(5)</sup>	All Other Compensation <sup>(6)</sup>
		(\$)	(\$)	(#)	(\$)	(\$)
Craig H. Muhlhauser <sup>(7)</sup> President and Chief Executive Officer	2006 2005	566,667 343,750	— 237,064	702,020 124,244	1,008,335 2,210,000	12,100 6,981
Anthony P. Puppi <sup>(8)</sup> Executive Vice President, Chief Financial Officer	2006 2005	714,286 668,593	351,305	60,990	747,500	7,118 6,663
John Peri <sup>(8)</sup> Executive Vice President, Global Operations	2006 2005	394,797 328,271	52,884 140,490	121,212 20,455	268,886 315,000	412,998 263,657
Rahul Suri <sup>(8)</sup> Senior Vice President, Enterprise Markets	2006 2005	430,335 402,806	29,750 148,817	30,304 18,864	235,272 290,500	22,044 1,832,603
Stephen W. Delaney <sup>(9)</sup> Former Chief Executive Officer	2006 2005	687,500 750,000	— 461,813	 189,396	 1,250,000	5,457,275 141,570
James Rowan <sup>(8)</sup> Former Executive Vice President, Worldwide Operations	2006 2005	555,312 429,159	86,505	133,034	2,988,200	71,064 56,053

- (1) Excludes perquisites and other benefits because such compensation did not exceed the lesser of C\$50,000 and 10% of the total annual salary and annual incentive for any of the Named Executive Officers. Subject to the foregoing, the Named Executive Officers did not receive any other compensation that is not properly characterized as salary or annual incentive.
- (2) This column, formerly called "Bonus" in our previous Annual Reports on Form 20-F, has been renamed "Annual Incentive" to more appropriately reflect the nature of this aspect of the annual compensation.
- (3) All amounts in this column represent options or Performance Contingent Stock Options (PCOs). All options and PCOs for 2006 were granted on February 2, 2007 with an exercise price of U.S.\$6.05 or C\$7.10, which were the closing price of Celestica's subordinate voting shares on February 1, 2007 on the NYSE and TSX, respectively. Options vest over four years. PCOs vest over three years and are subject to performance conditions. The number of PCOs is shown at target performance. The number that will actually vest will vary from 0 to 200% of the target amount shown. See "— Compensation Philosophies Mid-Term and Long-Term Incentives Celestica's Long-Term Incentive Plan Performance Contingent Stock Options."
- (4) Amounts shown represent Restricted Share Units (RSUs) and Performance Share Units (PSUs) issued under the Celestica Long-Term Incentive Plan or the Celestica Share Unit Plan, valued as of the grant date. See "— Celestica's Long-Term Incentive Plan Restricted Share Units." PSUs are subject to performance conditions and vest on completion of the performance period (typically three years). See "— Celestica's Long-Term Incentive Plan Performance Share Units." The RSUs for 2006 were granted on February 2, 2007 and vest on December 1, 2009. The RSUs for 2005 were granted on January 31, 2006 and vest on December 1, 2008. The number of PSUs is shown in the table below at target performance. The number that will actually vest will vary from 0 to 200% of the target amount shown. The share price used to value the units granted on February 2, 2007 is U.S.\$6.05, which was the closing price of Celestica's subordinate voting shares on the NYSE on February 1, 2007. Dividends or dividend equivalents are not paid on the PSUs or RSUs issued under the Long-Term Incentive Plan or Celestica Share Unit Plan.
- (5) The table below represents the number of share units granted for 2006 and the corresponding vesting dates:

#### Celestica's Mid-Term Incentive Plan Awards (granted on February 2, 2007)

#### Performance Share Units **Restricted Share Units** # Units for Release Units Units Minimum Target Maximum Name Granted Release Date Granted Release Date Performance Performance Performance (#) (#) (#) (#) (#) Craig H. Muhlhauser 55,556 December 1, 2009 111,111 February 2, 0 111,111 222,222 2010 0 Anthony P. Puppi 44,444 88,888 John Peri 44.444 February 2, 0 2010 Rahul Suri 22.222 December 1, 2009 16.666 February 2, 0 16.666 33.332 2010 Stephen W. Delaney 0 James Rowan 0 0 54

The table below represents the aggregate number of units outstanding at target performance level for each of the Named Executive Officers, and the value of such units as at December 31, 2006 based on a share price of \$7.81 (the closing price of our subordinate voting shares on the NYSE on December 29, 2006).

#### Performance/Restricted Share Units Outstanding as at December 31, 2006

Name	Type of Unit	Aggregate Number of Units	Value of Each Unit type at December 31, 2006	Total value as at December 31, 2006
		(#)	(\$)	(\$)
Craig H. Muhlhauser	RSU	128,000	999,680	1,491,710
	PSU	63,000	492,030	
Anthony P. Puppi	RSU	237,600	1,855,656	2,487,095
	PSU	80,850	631,439	
John Peri	RSU	23,500	183,535	382,690
	PSU	25,500	199,155	
Rahul Suri	RSU	20,450	159,715	336,221
	PSU	22,600	176,506	
Stephen W. Delaney	RSU	_	_	_
· ·	PSU	<del>_</del>	_	
James Rowan	RSU	100,000	781,000	1,132,450
	PSU	45,000	351,450	

- Represents amounts contributed to the U.S. Plan for Mr. Muhlhauser and amounts contributed under Celestica's defined contribution pension plans for Messrs. Peri, Rowan, Suri and Delaney (see "— Pension Plans"), Celestica's contributions to Celestica Employee Share Ownership Plan for Messrs. Muhlhauser, Puppi, Peri and Delaney (see "— Employee Share Ownership Plan"), and, in Mr. Suri's case, a retention bonus in 2005, in Mr. Peri's case, foreign assignment related payments that include housing expenses, and, in Mr. Delaney's case, severance entitlement, housing and travel costs and a tax equalization payment.
- (7) Mr. Muhlhauser joined Celestica on May 16, 2005, and was appointed Chief Executive Officer (CEO) on November 28, 2006. His 2005 salary was prorated. He is paid in U.S. dollars. Upon promotion, Mr. Muhlhauser's salary was increased to \$750,000 and his 2006 salary was prorated.
- (8) Messrs. Puppi, Peri, Rowan and Suri were paid in Canadian dollars. Amounts shown are in U.S. dollars converted at a rate of C\$1.1340 per U.S.\$1.00 for 2006 and C\$1.2115 per U.S.\$1.00 for 2005.
- (9) On November 28, 2006, Mr. Muhlhauser replaced Mr. Delaney as CEO. Mr. Delaney had been the CEO since January 28, 2004. Mr. Delaney's salary was set in U.S. dollars; however, he was paid in Canadian dollars. An adjustment to reflect the exchange rate differentials was made on a quarterly basis to ensure his pay reflected the U.S. salary value.

Options Granted During Year Ended December 31, 2006 to Named Executive Officers

The following table sets forth options, including PCOs, to purchase subordinate voting shares granted by us to the Named Executive Officers during the year ended December 31, 2006.

Name	Subordinate Voting Shares Under Options Granted <sup>(1)</sup>	% of Total Options Granted to Employees in 2006 <sup>(2)</sup>	Exercise Price	Subc	rket Value of ordinate Voting s on the Date of Grant	Expiration Date
	(#)		(\$/share)		(\$/share)	
Craig H. Muhlhauser	702,020	33%	\$ 6.05	\$	6.05	February 2, 2017
Anthony P. Puppi	_	_	_		_	_
John Peri	121,212	6%	C\$ 7.10	C\$	7.10	February 2, 2017
Rahul Suri	30,304	1%	C\$ 7.10	C\$	7.10	February 2, 2017
Stephen W. Delaney	_	_	_		_	_
James Rowan	_	_	_		_	_

<sup>(1)</sup> All amounts shown in this column represent options and PCOs. All options for 2006 were granted on February 2, 2007 with an exercise price of U.S.\$6.05 or C\$7.10 (being the closing share price of subordinate voting shares on the NYSE and TSX, respectively, on February 1, 2007, the date prior to the grant). Options vest over four years. All PCOs for 2006 were granted on February 2, 2007 with an exercise price of U.S.\$6.05 or C\$7.10 (being the closing share price of subordinate voting shares on February 1, 2007 on the NYSE and TSX, respectively). PCOs vest over three years (see "— Performance Contingent Stock Options"). The number of PCOs shown assumes

vesting based on target (100%) performance. The actual number of PCOs that will vest will vary from 0 to 200% of the target number shown.

(2) All amounts shown in this column are calculated using the target number.

Options Exercised During Most Recently Completed Financial Year and Value of Options at December 31, 2006 for Named Executive Officers

The following table sets forth certain information with respect to options to purchase subordinate voting shares that were exercised by Named Executive Officers during the year ended December 31, 2006 and subordinate voting shares under option to the Named Executive Officers at December 31, 2006.

	Subordinate Voting Shares	Subordinate Voting Shares		ons at December 31, 006	Value of Unexercised in-the-Money Options at December 31, 2006 <sup>(1)</sup>	
Name	Acquired on Exercise	Aggregate Value Realized	Exercisable	Unexercisable	Exercisable	Unexercisable
	(#)	(\$)	(#)	(#)	(\$)	(\$)
Craig H. Muhlhauser	_	_	12,500	185,988	_	_
Anthony P. Puppi	39,816	191,117	340,880	321,980	_	_
John Peri	84,312	395,069	50,067	65,688	_	_
Rahul Suri	<del>_</del>	_	46,167	86,697	_	_
Stephen W. Delaney	_	_	290,000	703,792	_	_
James Rowan	_	_	20,000	166,069	_	_

<sup>(1)</sup> Based on the closing price of the subordinate voting shares on the NYSE on December 29, 2006 of \$7.81.

# Compensation Philosophy and Objectives

Celestica's executive compensation policies and practices are designed to: (i) align the interests of the executive officers with the interest of our shareholders by ensuring there is a significant component of compensation that is performance-based; (ii) link executive compensation to the performance of Celestica relative to that of our competitors and the contribution of the individual to such performance; (iii) compensate executive officers at a level and in a manner that ensures Celestica is capable of attracting, motivating and retaining individuals with exceptional executive skills and abilities; and (iv) ensure direct accountability for the overall results of Celestica.

The compensation of Celestica's executive officers is comprised of the following elements: base salary, short-term incentives (annual variable cash payments), mid-term incentives (performance and restricted share units), long-term incentives (regular and performance stock options) and benefits. The following chart summarizes each element of compensation:

Element	Form	Eligibility	Performance Period	Determination
Base Salary	Cash	All executives, up to and including the CEO	1 year	<ul> <li>Salary benchmarking at market median and individual performance determines pay level.</li> </ul>
Annual Incentive	Cash	All executives, up to and including the CEO	1 year	<ul> <li>Various combinations of corporate and business units results, depending on position.</li> </ul>
				Individual results.
				<ul> <li>Performance relative to key competitors for SVP level and above.</li> </ul>
		56		

Mid-Term Incentive	Restricted Share Units (RSUs)	All executives, up to and including the CEO	Typically 3 years, released at end of period	• Each RSU entitles the holder to receive one subordinate voting share of Celestica on the release date.
				<ul> <li>Initial grant value is based on market median compensation and individual performance.</li> </ul>
				<ul> <li>Final value is based on the share price at time of release.</li> </ul>
Mid-Term Incentive	Performance Share Units (PSUs)	All executives, up to and including the CEO	Typically 3 years, released at end of period	• Each PSU entitles the holder to receive one subordinate voting share of Celestica on the release date.
				<ul> <li>Initial grant value is based on market median compensation and individual performance.</li> </ul>
				<ul> <li>Number of shares vested varies based on specific performance measure of return on invested capital in year 3 relative to those of direct electronics manufacturing service competitors and can range from 0 to 200% of grant.</li> </ul>
				<ul> <li>Final value is based on share price at time of release.</li> </ul>
Long-Term Incentive	Stock Options	All executives, up to and including the CEO	Vest at a rate of 25% annually over the first four years with a 10-year term	<ul> <li>Initial grant value is based on market median compensation and individual performance.</li> <li>Final value is based on share price at time of exercise relative to the exercise price, which is the market price at the close of business on the day prior to the grant.</li> </ul>

Long-Term Incentive	Performance Contingent Stock Options (PCOs)	Executive Vice Presidents and the CEO	Vest at a rate of 33 <sup>1</sup> /3% annually, subject to a performance multiplier, over the first 3 years and have a 10-year term	<ul> <li>Initial grant value is based on market median compensation and individual performance.</li> <li>Number of PCOs that vest varies based on specific performance measure of return on invested capital in year 3 relative to those of direct electronics manufacturing service competitors and can range from 0 to 200% of grant, subject to a "catch up" provision.</li> </ul>
				<ul> <li>Final value is based on share price at time of exercise relative to the exercise price, which is the market price at the close of business on the day prior to the grant.</li> </ul>
Benefits	Health, dental, pension, life insurance and long-term disability programs	All employees	Ongoing	Based on market median in local geography.

Our Compensation Committee benchmarks all elements of executive compensation against executive compensation of a comparator group of North American companies in the technology sector with revenue similar to Celestica and including four of our direct competitors in the EMS industry, which we refer to as the EMS Competitors. The Compensation Committee reviews and approves the comparator companies each year.

For executive positions where no direct comparison exists or where there is insufficient data within that group, benchmarking is done using executive salary survey data for organizations similar in size to Celestica pursuant to a process approved by the Compensation Committee.

Target compensation is benchmarked at the market median (50th percentile) for both executive and non-executive levels.

At the executive levels, a high portion of the weighting includes "at risk" components which comprise an annual cash incentive and equity-based incentive awards. The variable portion of total compensation has the highest weighting at the most senior levels. Rewards are contingent on organizational performance and ensure a strong alignment with shareholder interests. The average weighting of compensation elements is set out in the following chart:

	Base Salary	/ Annual Incentive	Equity
		_	
CEO	20	% 20%	60%
Executive Vice Presidents	25	% 20%	55%
Senior Vice Presidents	35	% 15%	50%
Vice Presidents	50	% 15%	35%
	58		

#### Base Salary

Base salaries are established by taking into account individual performance and experience, level of responsibility and competitive pay practices through market median benchmarking. Base salaries are reviewed annually and adjusted, as appropriate. Although base salaries are not directly linked to corporate performance, Celestica considers the level of corporate performance achieved in the prior year as well as the expected level of performance in making any adjustments. The Compensation Committee reviews and recommends to the Board individual salary increases for the CEO, as well as all Executive and Senior Vice Presidents.

#### Annual Incentive Plans

#### Celestica Executive Team Incentive Plan

Executives of Celestica participate in the Celestica Executive Team Incentive Plan. Payments under this plan are tied to achievement relative to pre-determined targets for financial and customer results at a corporate or business unit level, individual performance and Celestica's performance relative to the EMS Competitors on key financial metrics. Corporate and business unit targets are based on returns on invested capital, or ROIC, and customer satisfaction. Targets are approved by the Board on the recommendation of the Compensation Committee.

Results for these metrics determine the amount of the annual cash incentive. Each metric of the incentive plan is capped at a target level of achievement unless a profitability threshold is met. In 2006, overall corporate business results were below target.

For those executives at the level of Senior Vice President and higher, the Compensation Committee reviews each executive's individual performance relative to business results, teamwork and the executive's key accomplishments. This assessment is factored into the executive's actual award and can increase or decrease the value of the incentive award.

The Compensation Committee also evaluates the Corporation's performance for the year relative to that of the EMS Competitors. This evaluation is based on performance metrics relating to ROIC and adjusted earnings per share (EPS) but is ultimately within the Committee's discretion. In 2006, Celestica's performance relative to that of the EMS Competitors would have resulted in a relative performance factor of 25% based on the ROIC and adjusted EPS metrics. In 2006, annual incentive payments to most executives were substantially below target. The average senior executive payment was less than 10% of the target annual incentive amount.

#### Celestica Team Incentive Plan

Any executives not participating in the Executive Team Incentive Plan and most non-executive employees participate in the Celestica Team Incentive Plan. Awards under this plan are based on corporate or business unit financial and customer results, as well as individual performance.

#### Mid-Term and Long-Term Incentives

Celestica's mid-term and long-term equity based incentives for senior executives consist of performance share units (PSUs), restricted share units (RSUs), stock options, and performance contingent stock options (PCOs). The objectives of the mid-term and long-term equity-based incentive plans are to: align employee interests with those of our shareholders and incent appropriate behaviours for long-term performance; reward employees for their contribution to Celestica's success; and enable Celestica to attract and retain the qualified and experienced employees who are critical to our success.

The equity mix varies by employee level and targets a higher percentage of performance elements at the senior levels where there is a stronger influence on results.

The Compensation Committee recommends to the Board of Directors for approval all awards under equity-based incentive plans for the CEO and the Executive and Senior Vice Presidents.

Mid-term and long-term incentives to employees are issued under Celestica's Long-Term Incentive Plan (LTIP), which allows Celestica to satisfy its obligations by issuing shares from treasury, acquiring shares in the market or paying cash. Incentives are also issued under the Celestica Share Unit Plan (CSUP), which provides for the issuance of RSUs and PSUs in the same manner as provided in the LTIP, except that Celestica may not issue shares from treasury to satisfy its obligations under the CSUP and there is no limit on the subordinate voting shares that may be issued under the terms of the CSUP. In determining the number of equity grants to be made in a given year, Celestica targets a maximum level for both burn rate and overhang after taking into account competitive practice with reference to a comparison group that includes its direct competitors. "Burn rate" refers to the number of shares reserved for issuance under equity plans in a given year relative to the total number of shares outstanding. "Overhang" refers to the total number of shares reserved for issuance under equity plans at any given time relative to the total number of shares outstanding. Celestica is taking measurers to lower the overhang and burn rate and has considerably reduced the number of stock option grants it now awards. In 2005, Celestica amended the LTIP to provide that the number of grants awarded under the plan in any given year cannot exceed 1.2% of the total number of shares outstanding.

The following table shows the equity incentive mix for executives that has been approved for the 2006 annual grant.

#### Percentage of Equity-Based Compensation Granted in 2006

	Performance Share Units	Restricted Share Units	Performance Contingent Stock Options	Stock Options
CEO <sup>(1)</sup>	40%	20%	40%	0%
Executive Vice Presidents	40%	0%	40%	20%
Senior Vice Presidents	27%	43%	0%	30%
Vice Presidents	13%	55%	0%	32%

(1) Excludes grants to Mr. Muhlhauser in respect of his promotion to CEO.

#### Celestica Long-Term Incentive Plan

The LTIP is the only securities based compensation plan providing for the issuance of securities from treasury under which grants have been, and continue to be, made by Celestica since we were listed on the TSX. Under the LTIP, the Board of Directors of Celestica may at its discretion grant from time to time stock options, performance shares, performance share units and stock appreciation rights (SARs) to eligible participants of Celestica and affiliated entities.

Under the LTIP, up to 29,000,000 subordinate voting shares may be issued from treasury. The number of subordinate voting shares which may be issued from treasury under the LTIP to directors is limited to 2,000,000; however, no more option grants under the LTIP will be made to directors. Under the LTIP, as of February 19, 2007, 1,908,395 subordinate voting shares have been issued from treasury and 12,192,626 subordinate voting shares are issuable under outstanding options. Also as of February 19, 2007, 27,091,605 subordinate voting shares are reserved for issuance from treasury under the LTIP. Celestica may also satisfy obligations under the LTIP by acquiring subordinate voting shares in the market. The LTIP limits the number of subordinate voting shares which may be (a) reserved for issuance to insiders (as defined under TSX rules for this purpose) and (b) issued within a one-year period to insiders pursuant to options or SARs granted pursuant to the LTIP, together with subordinate voting shares reserved for issuance under any other employee-related plan of Celestica or options for services granted by Celestica, to such person, to 5% of the aggregate issued and outstanding subordinate voting shares and multiple voting shares of Celestica.

Options issued under the LTIP may be exercised during a period determined under the LTIP, which may not exceed 10 years. The LTIP also provides that, unless otherwise determined by the Board of Directors, options will terminate within specified time periods following the termination of employment of an eligible participant with Celestica or our affiliated entities. The exercise price for options issued under the LTIP is the closing price of subordinate voting shares on the day prior to the grant. The TSX closing price is used for Canadian employees and the NYSE closing price is used for all other employees. The exercise of options may be subject to vesting conditions, including specific time schedules for vesting and performance-based conditions such as share price and financial results. The grant to, or exercise of options by, an eligible participant may also be subject to certain share ownership requirements. The LTIP also provides that Celestica may, at our discretion, make loans or provide guarantees for loans to assist participants to purchase subordinate voting shares upon the exercise of options or to assist the participants to pay any income tax liability upon exercise of options provided that in no event shall any such loan be outstanding for more than 10 years from the date of the option grant. To date, Celestica has not provided any such loans or guarantees.

Under the LTIP, eligible participants may be granted SARs, a right to receive a cash amount equal to the difference between the market price of the subordinate voting shares at the time of the grant and the market price of such shares at the time of exercise of the SAR. The market price used for this purpose is the weighted average price of our subordinate voting shares on the TSX during the period five trading days preceding the exercise date. Such amounts may also be payable by the issuance of subordinate voting shares. The exercise of SARs may also be subject to conditions similar to those which may be imposed on the exercise of stock options.

Under the LTIP, eligible participants may be allocated performance units in the form of PSUs or RSUs, which represent the right to receive an equivalent number of subordinate voting shares at a specified release date. The issuance of such shares may be subject to vesting requirements similar to those described above with respect to the exercisability of options and SARs, including such time or performance-based conditions as may be determined by the Board of Directors in its discretion. The number of subordinate voting shares which may be issued from the treasury of Celestica under the performance unit program is limited to 2,000,000, and the number of subordinate voting shares which may be issued pursuant to the performance unit program to any one person shall not exceed 1% of the aggregate issued and outstanding subordinate voting shares and multiple voting shares of Celestica. In 2005, Celestica amended the LTIP to provide that the number of grants awarded under the plan in any given year cannot exceed 1.2% of the total number of shares outstanding.

The interests of any participant under the LTIP or in any option, SAR or performance unit are not transferable, subject to limited exceptions.

The issuance of RSUs and PSUs may be subject to vesting requirements, including any time-based conditions established by the Board of Directors in its discretion. The vesting of PSUs also requires the achievement of specified performance-based conditions as determined by the Compensation Committee and approved by the Board of Directors.

We adopted the LTIP on June 28, 1998. Under applicable TSX rules, shareholder approval of the establishment of the LTIP was not required at that time. In 2006, the TSX introduced new rules affecting stock option plans. The Board has amended the LTIP to reflect the introduction of these new rules.

The TSX strongly advises that stock option plans have detailed provisions that outline the types of amendments that require shareholder approval and those a listed company can make without shareholder approval. Before the TSX changed its rules, shareholder approval was required for an amendment to a plan or option if the TSX considered the amendment to be material, in addition to those matters, if any, specified by the plan itself to require shareholder approval for amendments. The objective of the new rules is to allow shareholders to determine the types of plan or option amendments that require shareholder approval. Under the new rules, if, by June 30, 2007, a plan does not have a detailed amendment provision, then every amendment to a plan or an entitlement granted under the plan after that date will require specific shareholder approval, even housekeeping amendments.

The Board determined that it was advisable to amend the amendment provisions of the LTIP to expressly include certain matters required by the TSX and, in addition, certain additional matters where it was desirable to

specify those matters, as requiring shareholder approval for amendments to the LTIP or entitlements granted under it. The amendments approved by the Board to the amendment provisions in the LTIP provide that approval of the holders of the voting shares by a majority of votes cast by shareholders present or represented by proxy at a meeting is required for the following amendments to the LTIP or entitlements granted under it:

- (a) increasing the maximum number of subordinate voting shares that may be issued under the LTIP;
- reducing the exercise price of an outstanding option (including cancelling and, in conjunction therewith, regranting an option at a reduced exercise price);
- (c) extending the term of any outstanding option or stock appreciation right;
- expanding the rights of participants to assign or transfer an option, stock appreciation right or performance unit beyond that currently contemplated by the LTIP;
- (e) amending the LTIP to provide for other types of security-based compensation through equity issuance;
- (f) permitting an option to have a term of more than 10 years from the grant date;
- (g) increasing or deleting the percentage limit on subordinate voting shares issuable or issued to insiders under the LTIP;
- increasing or deleting the percentage limit on subordinate voting shares reserved for issuance to any one person under the LTIP (being 5% of Celestica's total issued and outstanding subordinate voting shares);
- (i) adding to the categories of participants who may be eligible to participate in the LTIP; and
- (j) amending the amendment provision,

subject to the application of the anti-dilution or re-organization provisions of the LTIP.

Examples of the types of changes to the LTIP or entitlements granted under it that the Board can make without approval of the shareholders pursuant to the amendments include, without limitation:

- housekeeping changes (such as a change to correct an inconsistency or omission or a change to update an administrative provision);
- (b) a change to the termination provisions for the LTIP or for an option as long as the change does not permit Celestica to grant an option with a termination date of more than 10 years from the date of grant or extend an outstanding option's termination date beyond such date: and
- (c) a change deemed necessary or desirable to comply with applicable law or regulatory requirements other than those specified above as requiring approval of the shareholders.

The LTIP continues to provide that the number of subordinate voting shares (a) reserved for issuance pursuant to the options or stock appreciation rights granted to insiders and (b) issued within any one-year period pursuant to options granted to insiders shall in each case not exceed 10% of the outstanding and issued multiple voting shares and subordinate voting shares, and, as noted above, pursuant to the amendments to the LTIP, these restrictions cannot be deleted or increased without shareholder approval.

The TSX recognizes that many public companies have internal policies prohibiting certain employees from buying or selling the company's securities and, in some cases, from exercising stock options during specific periods. The times that these restricted employees are not permitted to trade in a company's securities are often called "blackout periods". The TSX notes trading restriction policies are an example of good corporate governance. Such policies assist in fostering compliance with legal requirements that prohibit trading in a public company's securities when individuals have material information about the company that has not been released to the public. A blackout period is designed to prevent a person from trading with the knowledge of inside information that is not yet available to other shareholders or investors.

For example, a blackout period typically occurs during a specified period before and after the day that a company announces its quarterly or annual results. A blackout period might also arise during the time that a company has material undisclosed information about an important potential transaction it might be considering, such as a merger or an acquisition.

The TSX recognizes this may result in an unintended penalty to employees who are prohibited from exercising expiring options during a blackout period because of their company's internal trading policies. As a result, the TSX now permits companies to extend the term of options that would expire during a blackout period.

We have had, for some time, such an insider trading policy, which provides for blackout periods of the type described above.

As part of the amendments made by the Board, the LTIP was amended to reflect the greater flexibility permitted by the TSX in this regard, so that options granted under the LTIP expire on the termination date set for the option (no later than the 10<sup>th</sup> anniversary of the grant date) or, if that date occurs during a blackout period or within five (5) days of the end of such period, ten (10) business days after the blackout period.

The TSX has conditionally approved the foregoing amendments, subject to shareholder approval at our next annual meeting.

#### Performance Share Units

The use of PSUs allows us to link rewards for executives more closely with individual and corporate performance. PSUs are granted annually under the LTIP and the CSUP to employees at the Vice President level and above based on the recommendation of the CEO and subject to approval of the Board. The number of PSUs granted is determined with consideration to individual performance and with reference to grants at the median level for the comparator group. These grants convert into subordinate voting shares and are released in full at the end of the performance period (approximately three years).

- The number of PSUs granted is determined based on consideration of individual performance.
- The number of PSUs that vest is determined by Celestica's rank compared to our EMS Competitors on a return on capital performance metric.
- High performance means units vest above the target level and results in an award above market median. Conversely, low
  performance will result in an award below market median or no award.

The total number of PSUs granted for the 2006 annual grant to executives was 375,262. This represents a vesting level at 100%, which is the target compensation value for this grant. The number of PSUs that vest will range from 0 to 200% depending on our relative performance ranking.

# Performance Vesting PSU and PCO Vesting Schedule

Performance		Performance Multiplier
1st Ranked 2nd Ranked 3rd Ranked 4th Ranked 5th Ranked		200% of target 150% of target 100% of target 50% of target 0% of target
	63	

#### Restricted Share Units

RSUs are granted annually under the LTIP and the CSUP to employees at the Vice President level and above based on the recommendation of the CEO and subject to approval of the Board. These grants are to be paid in the form of subordinate voting shares at the release date, which is approximately three years from the date of the grant. The number of RSUs granted is determined with consideration to individual performance and with reference to grants at the median level for the comparator group. Throughout the year, Celestica may grant RSUs for new hire or retention purposes.

The total number of RSUs granted for the 2006 annual grant to executives was 666,528.

#### Stock Options

Stock options are granted annually, under the LTIP, based on the recommendation of the CEO and subject to approval of the Board. Stock options vest 25% annually over four years.

The total number of stock options granted to executives for the 2006 annual grant was 1,194,656, including a special grant to Mr. Muhlhauser upon his promotion to CEO. Throughout the year, Celestica may grant stock options for new hire or retention purposes.

#### Performance Contingent Stock Options

PCOs provide the opportunity for significant gains for superior performance and reduced gain for lower performance. PCOs vest annually over three years.

The number of PCOs granted is determined with consideration to individual performance and with reference to grants at the median level for the comparator group. PCOs are granted to the CEO and Executive Vice Presidents.

The number of PCOs that vest each year is dependent on Celestica's performance on a return on capital measure relative to that of the EMS Competitors for the relevant year. A "catch up" provision applies such that PCOs that did not vest in a prior year due to performance will vest if, after year two or three, Celestica ranks first or second on its ROIC performance metric.

High performance means PCOs vest at or above the target level and results in an award above market median compensation. Conversely, low performance will result in an award below market median or no award.

The total number of PCOs granted to executives for the 2006 annual grant was 282,828. This represents a median vesting level of 100%, which is the target compensation value for this grant. The number of PCOs that vest will range from 0 to 200% depending on our relative performance ranking.

In 2006, Celestica was ranked as "4" of "5" when compared against the EMS Competitors. This means only 50% of 33%, or 16.7%, of subordinate voting shares of PCOs that were granted in previous years vested in 2006 (33% of subordinate voting shares vest annually at target achievement levels).

# Celestica Share Unit Plan

Under Celestica's Share Unit Plan (CSUP), our Board of Directors may, at its discretion, grant from time to time, RSUs and PSUs to eligible participants of Celestica and its affiliated entities.

There is no limit on the number of subordinate voting shares that may be issued under the terms of the CSUP. Celestica cannot fulfill its obligations under the CSUP through the issuance of subordinate voting shares from treasury, and therefore will deliver previously issued and outstanding subordinate voting shares it acquires in the market for this purpose or cash.

#### Employee Share Purchase and Options Plans

We have issued subordinate voting shares and have granted options to acquire subordinate voting shares for the benefit of certain of our employees and executives pursuant to the Employee Share Purchase and Options

Plans (ESPO Plans) which were in effect prior to our initial public offering. No further options or subordinate voting shares (other than pursuant to outstanding options) may be issued under these ESPO Plans.

Pursuant to the ESPO Plans, our employees and executives were offered the opportunity to purchase subordinate voting shares and, in connection with such purchase, receive options to acquire an additional number of subordinate voting shares based on the number of subordinate voting shares acquired by them under the ESPO Plans (on average, approximately 1.435 options for each subordinate voting share acquired under the ESPO Plans). In each case, the exercise price for the options is equal to the price per share paid for the corresponding subordinate voting shares acquired under the ESPO Plans.

Upon the completion of our initial public offering, certain options became exercisable. The balance of the options issued under the ESPO Plans were fully vested as of December 31, 2002. All subordinate voting shares acquired by employees under the ESPO Plans are held either by the employee or by HSBC Securities (Canada) Inc. in trust for Celestica Employee Nominee Corporation as agent for and on behalf of such employees.

#### Employee Share Ownership Plan

The purpose of the Celestica Employee Share Ownership Plan (CESOP) is to enable eligible employees, including executive officers, to acquire subordinate voting shares, so as to encourage continued employee interest in the operation, growth and development of Celestica. Under the CESOP, an eligible participant may elect to contribute an amount, representing no more than 10% of their salary. We would contribute 25% of the amount of employee contributions, up to a maximum of 1% of the employee's salary for the relevant payroll period. Contributions are used to purchase subordinate voting shares on the open market.

#### **Executive Share Ownership**

We have share ownership guidelines for the CEO and Executive Vice Presidents. The guidelines provide that the CEO hold Celestica securities with a value equal to three times his or her base salary and each Executive Vice President hold Celestica securities with a value equal to two times his or her base salary. Each executive is expected to achieve the specified ownership within a period of five years following the later of: implementation of the guideline (January 26, 2005); date of hire; or promotion to a level subject to ownership guidelines. Compliance is reviewed annually on January 31. In assessing compliance, Celestica securities that are beneficially owned by the executive and all RSUs (vested and unvested) are included.

#### **Benefits**

Health, dental, pension, life insurance and long-term disability programs are available for all employees. Celestica references the median level of benefits at similarly sized companies in the EMS industry.

#### **Pension Plans**

Mr. Muhlhauser participates in the "U.S. Plan." The U.S. Plan is a defined contribution pension plan and qualifies as a deferred salary arrangement under section 401 of the U.S. Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended. Under the U.S. Plan, participating employees may defer 100% of their pre-tax earnings, subject to any statutory limitations. Celestica may make contributions for the benefit of eligible employees. The U.S. Plan allows employees to choose how their account balances are invested on their behalf within a range of investment options provided by third party fund managers.

During the year ended December 31, 2006, Celestica contributed \$6,600 to the U.S. Plan for the benefit of Mr. Muhlhauser. Except as described above, no other amounts were contributed or accrued by Celestica during the year ended December 31, 2006 for the purpose of providing pension, retirement or similar benefits for Mr. Muhlhauser.

Messrs. Puppi, Peri and Suri participate in Celestica's non-contributory pension plan (the "Canadian Pension Plan"). The Canadian Pension Plan has a defined benefit and a defined contribution portion and provides for a maximum of 30 years' service and retirement eligibility at the earlier of 30 years' service or age 55. They also participate in an unregistered supplementary pension plan (the "Supplementary Plan") that provides

benefits equal to the difference between the benefits determined in accordance with the formula set out in the Canadian Pension Plan and Canada Revenue Agency maximum pension benefits.

Messrs. Peri and Suri participate only in the defined contribution portion of the Canadian Pension Plan. The defined contribution portion of the Canadian Pension Plan allows employees to choose how Celestica contributions are invested on their behalf within a range of investment options provided by third party fund managers. Celestica's contributions to this plan on behalf of an employee range from 3% to 6.75% of salary and paid annual incentive based on the number of years of service. Retirement benefits depend upon the performance of the investment options chosen. Celestica currently contributes 6.75% and 3.75% of annual salary and paid annual incentive on behalf of Messrs. Peri and Suri, respectively. In 2006, this amount equaled \$32,612 and \$22,044 for Messrs. Peri and Suri, respectively, and is included in the Summary Compensation Table under "All Other Compensation."

Mr. Delaney also participated in the defined contribution portion of the Canadian Pension Plan and the Supplementary Plan prior to his departure on November 27, 2006, and at that time Celestica was contributing 3.75% of salary and paid bonus annually on his behalf. In 2006, this equaled \$39,631.

Mr. Rowan, who left Celestica on January 31, 2007, participated in an individual pension arrangement. Pension contributions were made on behalf of Mr. Rowan to an individual account held by Zurich Assurance Ltd. in the United Kingdom. During 2006, Celestica contributed \$71,064 on behalf of Mr. Rowan.

Mr. Puppi participates only in the defined benefit portion of the Canadian Pension Plan. The benefit provided under this plan is equal to the benefit entitlement accrued under the relevant IBM plan prior to October 22, 1996, the date Celestica was divested from IBM, plus the benefits earned under the Canadian Pension Plan since that date. The terms of the Canadian Pension Plan, which were accepted by certain employees when they transferred to Celestica, mirrored those of the IBM pension plan in place at the time of divestiture. The Canadian Pension Plan is of a modified career average design with benefits based on a three-year average of salary and paid annual incentive to December 31 of a designated base year (the "Base Year"). In 2006, the Base Year was updated to December 31, 2005 and may be updated from time to time until December 31, 2009. Benefits for the period from October 22, 1996 to December 31, 2005 are calculated by multiplying years of service by the sum of (i) 0.9% of the three year average of salary and paid annual incentive up to the yearly maximum pensionable earnings (YMPE) level and (ii) 1.45% of the three-year average of salary and paid annual incentive above the YMPE. Until the next Base Year update, benefits for each year after December 31, 2005 equals the sum of (i) 0.9% of that year's salary and paid annual incentive up to the YMPE level and (ii) 1.45% of the salary and paid annual incentive for that year above the YMPE. The defined benefit portion of the Canadian Pension Plan also provides for supplementary early retirement benefits from the date of early retirement to age 65.

The following table sets forth the estimated aggregate annual benefits payable under the defined benefit portion of the Canadian Pension Plan and the Supplementary Plan based on average earnings and years of service.

# Canadian Pension Plan Table<sup>(1)(2)</sup>

Years	~f C	mila

Earnings Average	15	20	25	30+(3)	35
\$100,000	19,000	26,000	32,000	38,000	38,000
\$200,000	38,000	51,000	63,000	77,000	77,000
\$300,000	57,000	77,000	95,000	115,000	115,000
\$400,000	77,000	101,000	127,000	153,000	153,000
\$500,000	95,000	127,000	159,000	190,000	190,000
\$600,000	115,000	153,000	190,000	229,000	229,000
\$700,000	134,000	178,000	223,000	267,000	267,000
\$800,000	153,000	204,000	255,000	305,000	305,000
\$900,000	172,000	229,000	287,000	344,000	344,000
\$1,000,000	190,000	255,000	318,000	382,000	382,000

- (1) This table assumes total of retirement age and years of service is greater than or equal to 80.
- (2) All amounts are shown converted into U.S. dollars from Canadian dollars at an average daily exchange rate for 2006 of U.S.\$1.00 = C\$1.1340.
- (3) The maximum years of credited service for purposes of the Canadian Pension Plan is 30.

As of December 31, 2006, Mr. Puppi currently has accrued 26.7 years of credited service, which entitles him to a total annual pension under the Canadian Pension Plan and the Supplemental Plan of C\$370,500 payable on June 1, 2010. Retirement benefits are payable in the form of a single life annuity guaranteed for 10 years for members who are unmarried at retirement, and a 60% joint and survivor annuity for members who are married at retirement. Benefits are not subject to any deduction for social security or other offset amounts.

During the year ended December 31, 2006, Celestica accrued an aggregate of \$381,499 to provide pension benefits for Messrs. Puppi, Peri, Suri and Delaney pursuant to the Canadian Pension Plan. No other amounts were contributed or accrued by Celestica during the year ended December 31, 2006 for the purpose of providing pension, retirement or similar benefits for Messrs. Puppi, Peri and Suri.

An additional pension contribution in the amount of \$69,938 was contributed in respect of Mr. Delaney's severance arrangement.

# Supplementary Disclosure on Pension Arrangements

Pension benefits under the defined benefit portion of the Canadian Pension Plan and the Supplementary Plan are considered to be an integral part of the overall total compensation for certain executives, including Mr. Puppi the only Named Executive Officer who participates in the defined benefit portion. In considering the value of the pension benefits provided to the executives under the defined benefit portion of the Canadian Pension Plan and the Supplementary Plan, the Compensation Committee considers the annual pension service costs, the accrued liability associated with the pension and the annual pension that would be available to Mr. Puppi upon retirement. The following table illustrates changes in the accrued liability from December 31, 2005 to December 31, 2006, including the annual pension service cost for the 2006 fiscal year for Mr. Puppi, calculated using the same actuarial assumptions used for determining year-end pension plan liabilities in our financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2006, in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles.

#### Supplemental Disclosure on Pension Arrangements

		Other Compensation-								
		Accrued Pension related Liability at change in Other Change					her Change	Accrued Pension Liability at		
Name	Dec	ember 31, 2005 <sup>(1)</sup>		06 Service Cost <sup>(1)</sup>		Liability in		Liability in		cember 31, 2006 <sup>(1)</sup>
Anthony P. Puppi	C\$	2,930,000	C\$	74,000	C\$	112,000	C\$	1,361,000	C\$	4,477,000

- (1) Pension service cost is the value of the projected pension eamed for the year of service credited for the 2006 fiscal year. Accrued pension liability is the value of the projected pension eamed for service up to December 31, 2005 or December 31, 2006, as indicated. For comparability and consistency, these values have been determined using the same actuarial assumptions as are used for determining the year-end pension plan liabilities disclosed in Celestica Inc.'s financial statements, in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles. These are estimated amounts based on these assumptions and may change over time. The method used to determine these amounts will not necessarily be identical to the method used by other companies and as a result the figures may not be directly comparable across companies. Allowance has been made for future increases in the current compensation limits applied in determining final average pensionable earnings for projected future upgrades to the accrued pension. This method of valuation makes no allowance for different tax treatment of registered pension plans versus supplemental pension benefits.
- (2) The other compensation-related change in the obligation includes the impact of promotions and plan amendments or service awards above those already assumed to be granted in the calculation of the accrued pension liability.
- (3) Other changes in obligation include amounts attributable to interest accruing on the beginning-of-year obligation, experience gains and losses other than those associated with compensation levels, and changes in actuarial assumptions. The most significant change for the 2006 fiscal year relates to a change in the retirement assumption in addition to changes in the applicable discount rate from 5.0% to 5.1% and the assumption relating to future earnings upgrades.

#### **Employment Agreements**

As of December 31, 2006, the following Named Executive Officers had termination of employment and change of control arrangements with Celestica:

#### Mr. Muhlhauser

The terms of employment with Celestica for Mr. Mulhauser are governed by Celestica's Policy Guidelines on Employment Terms & Conditions for Executives (the "Executive Guidelines"). Upon termination without cause or resignation for reasons specified in the Executive Guidelines within two years following a change in control of Celestica, Mr. Mulhauser is entitled to a severance payment equal to three times his annual base salary and target annual incentive, subject to adjustment for factors including length of service, together with a portion of his target annual incentive for the year prorated to the date of termination. The 2006 annual base salary and 2006 target annual incentive for Mr. Mulhauser are as follows:

#### **Base Salary and Target Annual Incentive**

	2006 Base Salary	2006 Target Annual Incentive		
Mr. Muhlhauser	\$ 750,000(1) \$	750,000		

(1) Mr. Muhlhauser's base salary increased from \$550,000 to \$750,000 upon his promotion to CEO on November 28, 2006.

Under the Executive Guidelines, the pension and group benefits of Mr. Mulhauser discontinue on the date of termination. In addition, upon a change in control or upon termination without cause or resignation for reasons specified in the Executive Guidelines within two years following a change in control (a) all options granted to Mr. Mulhauser vest immediately, (b), the RSUs granted to him vest immediately and, (c) the PSUs granted to him vest immediately at target level of performance.

Outside of the two-year period following a change in control of Celestica, upon termination without cause, Mr. Mulhauser is entitled to payments and benefits that are substantially similar to those provided following a termination within two years of a change in control, except that (a) there is no accelerated vesting of options,

RSUs and PSUs and (b) Celestica's obligations regarding severance payment is for a two-year period following termination.

Mr. Mulhauser and Celestica are currently negotiating a new employment agreement, which will replace the Executive Guidelines currently governing his employment relationship.

#### Mr. Puppi

Mr. Puppi's employment agreement provides that he is entitled to certain severance benefits if, during a change in control period at Celestica (defined in his agreement as the period commencing on the date Celestica enters into a binding agreement for a change in control, announces an intention to effect a change in control or the board adopts a resolution that a change in control has occurred and ending three years after the completion of the change in control or, if a change in control is not completed, one year following the commencement of the period), he is terminated without cause or resigns for reasons specified in his agreement. The amount of the severance payment for him is equal to three times his annual base salary and annual target annual incentive, together with a portion of his target annual incentive for the year prorated to the date of termination. The 2006 annual base salary and 2006 annual target annual incentive for Mr. Puppi are as follows:

### **Base Salary and Target Annual Incentive**

	2006 Base Salary	2006 Target Annual Incentive			
Mr. Puppi	\$ 714,286	\$ 571,429			

In addition, his agreement provides (a) for a cash settlement to cover benefits that would otherwise be payable during the severance period, (b) for an additional credit for years of service up to June 1, 2010 under Celestica's Canada Pension Plan, and (c) that all unexercised ESPO options granted to him shall be exercisable until the earlier of a three year and thirty day period following his termination and the ESPO options' original expiry date.

Upon a change in control or upon termination without cause during a change in control period or resignation for reasons specified in his agreement during a change in control period, (a) the options granted to Mr. Puppi vest immediately, (b) the PCOs and PSUs granted to him vest immediately at target level of performance, unless the terms of a PCO or PSU grant provide otherwise or on such other more favourable terms as the Board in its discretion may provide, and (c) the RSUs granted to him vest immediately.

Outside a change in control period, upon termination without cause or resignation for reasons specified in his agreement, Mr. Puppi is entitled to payments and benefits that are substantially similar to those provided following termination during a change in control period, except that (a) there is no accelerated vesting of options, RSUs and PSUs, (b) there is no additional service credit under Celestica's Canada Pension Plan, and (c) our obligations regarding severance payments, the continuation of benefits plans and of contributions to or continuation of his pension and retirement plans is for a two-year period following termination.

### Mr. Suri

Mr. Suri's employment agreement provides that he is entitled to certain severance benefits if, during a change in control period at Celestica (which is defined similarly as in Mr. Puppi's employment agreement and is described above), he is terminated without cause or resigns for reasons specified in his agreement. The amount of the severance payment for him is equal to three times his annual base salary and target annual incentive,

together with a portion of his target annual incentive for the year prorated to the date of termination. The 2006 annual base salary and 2006 target annual incentive for Mr. Suri are as follows:

#### **Base Salary and Target Annual Incentive**

	2006 Base Salary	2006 Target Annual Incentive		
Mr. Suri	\$ 430,335	\$ 215,168		

In addition, his agreement provides for (a) a cash settlement to cover benefits that would otherwise be payable during the severance period, and (b) the continuation of contributions to his pension and retirement plans until the third anniversary following his termination.

Upon a change in control or upon termination without cause during a change in control period or resignation for reasons specified in his agreement during a change in control period, (a) the options granted to Mr. Suri vest immediately, (b) the PCOs and PSUs granted to him vest immediately at target level of performance, unless the terms of a PCO or PSU grant provide otherwise or on such other more favourable terms as the Board in its discretion may provide, and (c) the RSUs granted to him vest immediately.

Outside a change in control period, upon termination without cause or resignation for reasons specified in his agreement, Mr. Suri is entitled to payments and benefits that are substantially similar to those provided following termination during a change in control period, except that (a) there is no accelerated vesting of options, RSUs and PSUs, and (b) our obligations regarding severance payments, the continuation of benefits plans and contributions to or continuation of his pension and retirement plans is for a two-year period following termination.

#### Mr. Peri

The terms of employment with Celestica for Mr. Peri are governed by the Executive Guidelines. Upon termination without cause or resignation for reasons specified in the Executive Guidelines within two years following a change in control of Celestica, Mr. Peri is entitled to a severance payment equal to two times his annual base salary and target annual incentive, subject to adjustment for factors including length of service together with a portion of his target annual incentive for the year prorated to the date of termination. The 2006 annual base salary and 2006 target annual incentive for Mr. Peri is as follows:

### **Base Salary and Target Annual Incentive**

	2006 Base Salary	2006 Target Annual Incentive	
Mr. Peri	\$ 394,797	197,399	

Under the Executive Guidelines the pension and group benefits of Mr. Peri discontinue on the date of termination. In addition, upon a change in control or upon termination without cause or resignation for reasons specified in the Executive Guidelines within two years following a change in control (a) all options granted to Mr. Peri vest immediately, (b), the RSUs granted to him vest immediately and, (c) the PSUs granted to him vest immediately at target level of performance.

Outside of the two-year period following a change in control of Celestica, upon termination without cause, Mr. Peri is entitled to payments and benefits that are substantially similar to those provided following a termination within two years of a change in control, except that there is no accelerated vesting of options, RSUs and PSUs.

Mr. Rowan

Mr. Rowan's employment with Celestica terminated on January 31, 2007. He was entitled to receive payments and benefits in accordance with the Executive Guidelines.

Mr. Delaney

In accordance with Mr. Delaney's employment agreement, he was entitled to aggregate severance in the amount of \$5,187,500, which is equivalent to 36 months of his base salary and target annual incentive, as well as the prorated portion of his 2006 target annual incentive. He also received the lump sum of the net present value of the contributions to his pension and life insurance, medical and dental benefit plans that would have been otherwise payable to him during the three years following his departure, which amounts are \$69,938 for his pension and \$76,055 for his life insurance, medical and dental benefits. The total of cash payments for all severance related amounts paid to Mr. Delaney was \$5,333,493.

Mr. Delaney was paid his severance entitlement in December, 2006.

#### **Indemnification Agreements**

Celestica and certain of our subsidiaries have entered into indemnification agreements with certain of the directors and officers of Celestica and our subsidiaries. These agreements generally provide that Celestica or the subsidiary of Celestica which is a party to the agreement, as applicable, will indemnify the director or officer in question (including his or her heirs and legal representatives) against all costs, charges and expenses incurred by him or her in respect of any civil, criminal or administrative action or proceeding to which he or she is made a party by reason of being or having been a director or officer of such corporation or a subsidiary thereof, provided that (a) he or she has acted honestly and in good faith with a view to the best interests of the corporation, and (b) in the case of a criminal or administrative proceeding that is enforced by a monetary penalty, he or she had reasonable grounds for believing that his or her conduct was lawful.

# C. Board Practices

Members of the Board of Directors are elected until the next annual meeting or until their successors are elected or appointed.

Except for the right to receive deferred compensation (see Item 6(B), "Compensation"), no director is entitled to benefits from Celestica when they cease to serve as a director.

#### **Board Committees**

The Board of Directors has established four standing committees, each with a specific mandate: the Executive Committee, Audit Committee, Compensation Committee and Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee. All of these committees are composed of independent directors.

### Executive Committee

The members of the Executive Committee are Mr. Crandall and Mr. Etherington, both of whom are independent directors. The purpose of the Executive Committee is to provide a degree of flexibility and ability to respond to time-sensitive matters where it is impractical to call a meeting of the full Board of Directors. The Committee reviews such matters and makes such recommendations thereon to the Board of Directors as it considers appropriate, including matters designated by the Board of Directors as requiring Committee review. Members of the Committee also meet approximately once a month on an informal basis to review and stay informed about current business issues. The Board of Directors is briefed on these issues at their regularly scheduled meetings or, if the matter is material, between regularly scheduled meetings. No decision of the Committee shall be effective until it is approved or ratified by the Board of Directors.

## Audit Committee

The Audit Committee consists of Mr. Crandall, Mr. Etherington and Mr. Tapscott, all of whom are independent directors and all of whom are financially literate. Mr. Crandall and Mr. Etherington have each served as a chief financial officer of a large U.S. and/or Canadian organization. Mr. Tapscott is the chief executive officer of a strategic consulting firm and has held other executive officer positions with Canadian companies. The Audit Committee has a well-defined mandate which, among other things, sets out its relationship with, and expectations of, the external auditors, including the establishment of the independence of the external auditors and approval of any non-audit mandates of the external auditor; the engagement, evaluation, remuneration and termination of the external auditor; its relationship with, and expectations of, the internal auditor function and its oversight of internal control; and the disclosure of financial and related information. The Audit Committee has direct communication channels with the internal and external auditors to discuss and review specific issues and has the authority to retain such independent advisors as it may consider appropriate. The Audit Committee annually reviews and approves the mandate and plan of the internal audit department. The Audit Committee's duties include the responsibility for reviewing financial statements with management and the auditors, monitoring the integrity of Celestica's management information systems and internal control procedures, and reviewing the adequacy of Celestica's processes for identifying and managing risk.

# Compensation Committee

The Compensation Committee consists of Mr. Crandall, Mr. Etherington, Mr. Szuluk and Mr. Tapscott, all of whom are independent directors. It is the responsibility of the Compensation Committee to define and communicate compensation policies and principles that reflect and support our strategic direction, business goals and desired culture. The mandate of the Compensation Committee includes the following: review and recommend to the Board of Directors Celestica's overall reward/compensation policy, including an executive compensation policy that is consistent with competitive practice and supports organizational objectives and shareholder interests; review annually, and submit to the Board of Directors for approval, the elements of our annual, mid term and long-term incentive compensation plans and equity-based plans, including plan design, performance targets, administration and total funds/shares reserved for payment; review and recommend to the Board of Directors the compensation of the CEO based on the Board of Directors' assessment of the annual performance of the CEO; review and recommend to the Board of Directors the compensation of our most senior executives; review our succession plans for key executive positions; and review and approve material changes to our organizational structure and human resource policies.

### Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee

The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee consists of Mr. Crandall, Mr. Etherington, Mr. Love and Mr. Tapscott, all of whom are independent directors. The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee recommends to the Board the criteria for selecting candidates for nomination to the Board and the individuals to be nominated for election by the shareholders. The Committee's mandate includes making recommendations to the Board relating to the Company's approach to corporate governance, developing the Company's corporate governance guidelines, assessing the performance of the CEO relative to corporate goals and objectives established by the Committee, and assessing the effectiveness of the Board of Directors and its committees.

### D. Employees

Celestica has over 42,000 permanent and temporary (contract) employees worldwide as at December 31, 2006. The following table sets forth information concerning our employees by geographic location:

	Number of Employees							
Date	Americas	Europe	Asia					
December 31, 2004	14,000	6,500	25,500					
December 31, 2005	15,000	6,000	26,000					
December 31, 2006	12,000	5,000	25,000					

As at December 31, 2006, approximately 9,000 temporary (contract) employees were engaged by Celestica worldwide. During the year ended December 31, 2006, approximately 2,600 employees were terminated as a result of restructuring actions announced during the year. See note 11 to the Consolidated Financial Statements in Item 18 for further information on the restructurings.

The number of employees in the Americas at December 31, 2006 has decreased from the prior year due to the downsizing or closure of some of our higher-cost American facilities and from a reduction in our temporary workforce in Mexico, both in response to volume reductions.

Certain information concerning employees is set forth in Item 4, "Information on the Company — Business Overview — Human Resources."

### E. Share Ownership

The following table sets forth certain information concerning the direct and beneficial ownership of shares of Celestica at February 19, 2007 by each director who holds shares and each of the Named Executive Officers and all directors and executive officers of Celestica as a group. Unless otherwise noted, the address of each of the shareholders named below is Celestica's principal executive office. In this table, multiple voting shares are referred to as "MVS" and subordinate voting shares are referred to as "SVS."

Name of Beneficial Owner <sup>(1)(2)</sup>	Voting Shares	Percentage of Class	Percentage of all Equity Shares	Percentage of Voting Power		
Robert L. Crandall <sup>(3)</sup>	145,000 SVS	*	*	*		
William E. Etherington <sup>(4)</sup>	42,500 SVS	*	*	*		
Richard S. Love <sup>(5)</sup>	63,750 SVS	*	*	*		
Anthony Melman <sup>(6)(7)(8)(9)</sup>	450,000 SVS	*	*	*		
Gerald W. Schwartz <sup>(6)(10)</sup>	29,637,316 MVS	100.0%	13.0%	78.9%		
	2,356,105 SVS	1.2%	1.0%	*		
Charles W. Szuluk <sup>(11)</sup>	23,915 SVS	*	*	*		
Don Tapscott <sup>(12)</sup>	116,200 SVS	*	*	*		
Craig H. Muhlhauser	47,087 SVS	*	*	*		
Anthony P. Puppi	530,812 SVS	*	*	*		
John Peri	112,136 SVS	*	*	*		
Rahul Suri	57,549 SVS	*	*	*		
Stephen W. Delaney	408,352 SVS	*	*	*		

James Rowan	153,898 SVS	*	*	*
All directors and executive officers as a group				
(26 persons, including above) <sup>(13)</sup>	29,637,316 MVS	100.0%	13.0%	78.9%
	5,028,709 SVS	2.5%	2.2%	*
Total percentage of all equity shares and total				
percentage of voting power			15.2%	79.4%

- \* Less than 1%.
- (1) As used in this table, "beneficial ownership" means sole or shared power to vote or direct the voting of the security, or the sole or shared investment power with respect to a security (i.e., the power to dispose, or direct a disposition, of a security). A person is deemed at any date to have "beneficial ownership" of any security that such person has a right to acquire within 60 days of such date. Certain shares subject to options granted pursuant to management investment plans of Onex are included as owned beneficially by named individuals, although the exercise of these options is subject to Onex meeting certain financial targets. More than one person may be deemed to have beneficial ownership of the same securities.
- (2) Information as to shares beneficially owned or shares over which control or direction is exercised is not within Celestica's knowledge and therefore has been provided by each nominee and officer.
- (3) Includes 125,000 subordinate voting shares subject to exercisable options.
- (4) Includes 32,500 subordinate voting shares subject to exercisable options.
- (5) Includes 58,750 subordinate voting shares subject to exercisable options.
- (6) The address of such shareholders is: c/o Onex Corporation, 161 Bay Street, P.O. Box 700, Toronto, Ontario, Canada M5J 2S1.
- (7) Certain shares subject to options granted pursuant to management investment plans of Onex are included as owned beneficially by named individuals although the exercise of these options is subject to Onex meeting certain financial targets. More than one person may be deemed to have beneficial ownership of the same securities.
- (8) Includes 274,588 subordinate voting shares owned by Onex which are subject to options granted to Dr. Melman pursuant to certain management investment plans of Onex.
- (9) Dr. Melman became subject to the shareholding requirement when he ceased being an employee of Onex on January 10, 2006.
- (10) Includes 188,744 subordinate voting shares owned by a company controlled by Mr. Schwartz and all of the shares of Celestica beneficially owned by Onex, or in respect of which Onex exercises control or direction, of which 1,077,500 subordinate voting shares are subject to options granted to Mr. Schwartz pursuant to certain management incentive plans of Onex. Mr. Schwartz, a director of Celestica, is the Chairman of the Board, President and Chief Executive Officer of Onex, and controls Onex through his ownership of shares, with a majority of the voting rights attaching to all shares of Onex. Accordingly, Mr. Schwartz may be deemed to be the beneficial owner of shares of Celestica owned by Onex.
- (11) Represents 22,500 subordinate voting shares subject to exercisable options.
- (12) Represents 110,500 subordinate voting shares subject to exercisable options.
- (13) Includes 2,032,640 subordinate voting shares subject to exercisable options.

MVS and SVS have different voting rights. See Item 10, "Additional Information — Memorandum and Articles of Incorporation."

At February 19, 2007, approximately 2,400 persons held options to acquire an aggregate of approximately 13,500,000 subordinate voting shares. Most of these options were issued pursuant to the ESPO Plan and Long-Term Incentive Plan. See Item 6(B), "Compensation." The following table sets forth information with respect to options outstanding as at February 19, 2007.

# **Outstanding Options**

#### Number of Subordinate Voting Shares Under

Beneficial Holders	Shares Under Option	Exercise Price	Year of Issuance	Date of Expiry
Executive Officers (19 persons in total)	13,500	\$7.50	March 23, 1998	March 23, 2008
· · ·	304,936	\$10.67-C\$57.85	During 1999	January 1, 2009 to December 7, 2009
	38,750	\$21.83-C\$86.50	During 2000	October 13, 2010-December 5, 2010
	109,750	\$10.40-\$50.00	During 2001	April 20, 2011-October 31, 2011
	99,000	\$41.89/C\$66.06	December 4, 2001	December 4, 2011
	63,375	\$13.10-C\$23.29	During 2002	May 10, 2012-December 18, 2012
	292,000	\$18.66/C\$29.11	December 3, 2002	December 3, 2012
	13,625	\$12.99-C\$15.35	During 2003	February 11, 2013-April 18, 2013
	925,500	\$17.15/C\$22.75	January 31, 2004	January 31, 2014
	85,000	\$16.43-C\$24.92	During 2004	March 15, 2014-June 8, 2014
			<u> </u>	
	455,300	\$14.86-C\$18.00	December 9, 2004	December 9, 2014
	165,000	\$11.22-C\$16.20	During 2005	January 10, 2015-October 5, 2015
	1,016,013	\$10.00-C\$11.43	January 31, 2006	January 31, 2016
	1,401,512	\$6.05-C\$7.10	February 2, 2007	February 2, 2017
pirectors who are not Executive				
Officers	118,000	\$8.75	July 31, 1998	July 31, 2008
	50,000	\$23.41/C\$34.50	July 7, 1999	July 7, 2009
	50,000	\$48.69/C\$72.60	July 6, 2000	July 6, 2010
	50,000	\$44.23/C\$66.78	July 7, 2001	July 7, 2011
	20,000	\$35.95	October 22, 2001	October 22, 2011
	5,000	\$32.40	April 21, 2002	April 21, 2012
	42,500	\$10.62	April 18, 2003	April 18, 2013
	27,500	\$18.25	May 10, 2004	May 10, 2014
All other Celestica Employees (other			A10 4007	
nan IMS and MSL) (approximately			April 8, 1997-	
	619,302	\$5.00	December 4, 1997	April 8, 2007-December 4, 2007
	619,302 81,412	\$5.00 \$7.50	•	April 8, 2007-December 4, 2007 March 23, 2008
	· ·		December 4, 1997	
	· ·		December 4, 1997 March 23, 1998	
	81,412 264,750	\$7.50 \$8.75	December 4, 1997 March 23, 1998 July 3, 1998- July 7, 1998	March 23, 2008 July 3, 2008-July 7, 2008
	81,412 264,750 575,075	\$7.50 \$8.75 \$13.69/C\$40.63	December 4, 1997 March 23, 1998 July 3, 1998- July 7, 1998 During 1999	March 23, 2008  July 3, 2008-July 7, 2008  January 1, 2009-December 6, 2009
	81,412 264,750 575,075 348,550	\$7.50 \$8.75 \$13.69/C\$40.63 \$39.03/C\$57.85	December 4, 1997 March 23, 1998 July 3, 1998- July 7, 1998 During 1999 December 7, 1999	March 23, 2008  July 3, 2008-July 7, 2008  January 1, 2009-December 6, 2009  December 7, 2009
	81,412 264,750 575,075 348,550 59,400	\$7.50 \$8.75 \$13.69/C\$40.63 \$39.03/C\$57.85 \$45.63-C\$103.95	December 4, 1997 March 23, 1998 July 3, 1998- July 7, 1998 During 1999 December 7, 1999 During 2000	March 23, 2008  July 3, 2008-July 7, 2008  January 1, 2009-December 6, 2009  December 7, 2009  January 10, 2010-November 6, 2010
	81,412 264,750 575,075 348,550 59,400 227,310	\$7.50 \$8.75 \$13.69/C\$40.63 \$39.03/C\$57.85 \$45.63-C\$103.95 \$56.19/C\$86.50	December 4, 1997 March 23, 1998 July 3, 1998- July 7, 1998 During 1999 December 7, 1999 During 2000 December 5, 2000	March 23, 2008  July 3, 2008-July 7, 2008  January 1, 2009-December 6, 2009  December 7, 2009  January 10, 2010-November 6, 2010  December 5, 2010
	81,412 264,750 575,075 348,550 59,400 227,310 62,700	\$8.75 \$13.69/C\$40.63 \$39.03/C\$57.85 \$45.63-C\$103.95 \$56.19/C\$86.50 \$24.91 -\$54.00	December 4, 1997 March 23, 1998 July 3, 1998- July 7, 1998 During 1999 December 7, 1999 During 2000 December 5, 2000 During 2001	March 23, 2008  July 3, 2008-July 7, 2008  January 1, 2009-December 6, 2009  December 7, 2009  January 10, 2010-November 6, 2010  December 5, 2010  April 9, 2011-December 5, 2011
	81,412 264,750 575,075 348,550 59,400 227,310 62,700 404,020	\$7.50 \$8.75 \$13.69/C\$40.63 \$39.03/C\$57.85 \$45.63-C\$103.95 \$56.19/C\$86.50 \$24.91 -\$54.00 \$41.89/C\$66.06	December 4, 1997 March 23, 1998 July 3, 1998- July 7, 1998 During 1999 December 7, 1999 During 2000 December 5, 2000 During 2001 December 4, 2001	March 23, 2008  July 3, 2008-July 7, 2008  January 1, 2009-December 6, 2009  December 7, 2009  January 10, 2010-November 6, 2010  December 5, 2010  April 9, 2011-December 5, 2011  December 4, 2011
	81,412 264,750 575,075 348,550 59,400 227,310 62,700 404,020 82,700	\$7.50 \$8.75 \$13.69/C\$40.63 \$39.03/C\$57.85 \$45.63-C\$103.95 \$56.19/C\$86.50 \$24.91 -\$54.00 \$41.89/C\$66.06 \$13.10-C\$39.57	December 4, 1997 March 23, 1998 July 3, 1998- July 7, 1998 During 1999 December 7, 1999 During 2000 December 5, 2000 During 2001 December 4, 2001 During 2002	March 23, 2008  July 3, 2008-July 7, 2008  January 1, 2009-December 6, 2009  December 7, 2009  January 10, 2010-November 6, 2010  December 5, 2010  April 9, 2011-December 5, 2011  December 4, 2011  May 8, 2012-December 10, 2012
	81,412 264,750 575,075 348,550 59,400 227,310 62,700 404,020 82,700 1,332,115	\$7.50 \$8.75 \$13.69/C\$40.63 \$39.03/C\$57.85 \$45.63-C\$103.95 \$56.19/C\$86.50 \$24.91 -\$54.00 \$41.89/C\$66.06 \$13.10-C\$39.57 \$18.66/C\$29.11	December 4, 1997 March 23, 1998 July 3, 1998- July 7, 1998 During 1999 December 7, 1999 During 2000 December 5, 2000 During 2001 December 4, 2001 During 2002 December 3, 2002	March 23, 2008  July 3, 2008-July 7, 2008  January 1, 2009-December 6, 2009  December 7, 2009  January 10, 2010-November 6, 2010  December 5, 2010  April 9, 2011-December 5, 2011  December 4, 2011  May 8, 2012-December 10, 2012  December 3, 2012
	81,412 264,750 575,075 348,550 59,400 227,310 62,700 404,020 82,700 1,332,115 90,450	\$7.50 \$8.75 \$13.69/C\$40.63 \$39.03/C\$57.85 \$45.63-C\$103.95 \$56.19/C\$86.50 \$24.91 -\$54.00 \$41.89/C\$66.06 \$13.10-C\$39.57 \$18.66/C\$29.11 \$10.62-C\$18.63	December 4, 1997 March 23, 1998 July 3, 1998 July 7, 1998 During 1999 December 7, 1999 During 2000 December 5, 2000 During 2001 December 4, 2001 During 2002 December 3, 2002 During 2003	March 23, 2008  July 3, 2008-July 7, 2008  January 1, 2009-December 6, 2009  December 7, 2009  January 10, 2010-November 6, 2010  December 5, 2010  April 9, 2011-December 5, 2011  December 4, 2011  May 8, 2012-December 10, 2012  December 3, 2012  January 31, 2013-December 10, 2013
	81,412 264,750 575,075 348,550 59,400 227,310 62,700 404,020 82,700 1,332,115 90,450 1,283,156	\$8.75 \$13.69/C\$40.63 \$39.03/C\$57.85 \$45.63-C\$103.95 \$56.19/C\$86.50 \$24.91 -\$54.00 \$41.89/C\$66.06 \$13.10-C\$39.57 \$18.66/C\$29.11 \$10.62-C\$18.63 \$17.15/C\$22.75	December 4, 1997 March 23, 1998 July 3, 1998 July 7, 1998 During 1999 December 7, 1999 During 2000 December 5, 2000 During 2001 December 4, 2001 During 2002 December 3, 2002 During 2003 January 31, 2004	March 23, 2008  July 3, 2008-July 7, 2008  January 1, 2009-December 6, 2009  December 7, 2009  January 10, 2010-November 6, 2010  December 5, 2010  April 9, 2011-December 5, 2011  December 4, 2011  May 8, 2012-December 10, 2012  December 3, 2012  January 31, 2013-December 10, 2013  January 31, 2014
	81,412 264,750 575,075 348,550 59,400 227,310 62,700 404,020 82,700 1,332,115 90,450 1,283,156 178,275	\$8.75 \$13.69/C\$40.63 \$39.03/C\$57.85 \$45.63-C\$103.95 \$56.19/C\$86.50 \$24.91 -\$54.00 \$41.89/C\$66.06 \$13.10-C\$39.57 \$18.66/C\$29.11 \$10.62-C\$18.63 \$17.15/C\$22.75 \$13.28-C\$22.89	December 4, 1997 March 23, 1998 July 3, 1998 July 7, 1998 During 1999 December 7, 1999 During 2000 December 5, 2000 During 2001 December 4, 2001 During 2002 December 3, 2002 During 2003 January 31, 2004 During 2004	March 23, 2008  July 3, 2008-July 7, 2008  January 1, 2009-December 6, 2009  December 7, 2009  January 10, 2010-November 6, 2010  December 5, 2010  April 9, 2011-December 5, 2011  December 4, 2011  May 8, 2012-December 10, 2012  December 3, 2012  January 31, 2013-December 10, 2013  January 31, 2014  February 6, 2014-November 5, 2014
	81,412 264,750 575,075 348,550 59,400 227,310 62,700 404,020 82,700 1,332,115 90,450 1,283,156 178,275 328,882	\$7.50 \$8.75 \$13.69/C\$40.63 \$39.03/C\$57.85 \$45.63-C\$103.95 \$56.19/C\$86.50 \$24.91 -\$54.00 \$41.89/C\$66.06 \$13.10-C\$39.57 \$18.66/C\$29.11 \$10.62-C\$18.63 \$17.15/C\$22.75 \$13.28-C\$22.89 \$14.86/C\$18.00	December 4, 1997 March 23, 1998 July 3, 1998- July 7, 1998 During 1999 December 7, 1999 During 2000 December 5, 2000 During 2001 December 4, 2001 During 2002 December 3, 2002 During 2003 January 31, 2004 During 2004 December 9, 2004	March 23, 2008  July 3, 2008-July 7, 2008 January 1, 2009-December 6, 2009 December 7, 2009 January 10, 2010-November 6, 2010 December 5, 2010 April 9, 2011-December 5, 2011 December 4, 2011 May 8, 2012-December 10, 2012 December 3, 2012 January 31, 2013-December 10, 2013 January 31, 2014 February 6, 2014-November 5, 2014 December 9, 2014
	81,412 264,750 575,075 348,550 59,400 227,310 62,700 404,020 82,700 1,332,115 90,450 1,283,156 178,275 328,882 181,148	\$7.50 \$8.75 \$13.69/C\$40.63 \$39.03/C\$57.85 \$45.63-C\$103.95 \$56.19/C\$86.50 \$24.91-\$54.00 \$41.89/C\$66.06 \$13.10-C\$39.57 \$18.66/C\$29.11 \$10.62-C\$18.63 \$17.15/C\$22.75 \$13.28-C\$2.89 \$14.86/C\$18.00 \$9.71-C\$16.90	December 4, 1997 March 23, 1998 July 3, 1998- July 7, 1998 During 1999 December 7, 1999 During 2000 December 5, 2000 During 2001 December 4, 2001 During 2002 December 3, 2002 During 2003 January 31, 2004 During 2004 December 9, 2004 During 2005	March 23, 2008  July 3, 2008-July 7, 2008  January 1, 2009-December 6, 2009  December 7, 2009  January 10, 2010-November 6, 2010  December 5, 2010  April 9, 2011-December 5, 2011  December 4, 2011  May 8, 2012-December 10, 2012  December 3, 2012  January 31, 2013-December 10, 2013  January 31, 2014  February 6, 2014-November 5, 2014  December 9, 2014  January 5, 2015-December 5, 2015
	81,412  264,750 575,075 348,550 59,400 227,310 62,700 404,020 82,700 1,332,115 90,450 1,283,156 178,275 328,882 181,148 497,654	\$7.50 \$8.75 \$13.69/C\$40.63 \$39.03/C\$57.85 \$45.63-C\$103.95 \$56.19/C\$86.50 \$24.91 -\$54.00 \$41.89/C\$66.06 \$13.10-C\$39.57 \$18.66/C\$29.11 \$10.62-C\$18.63 \$17.15/C\$22.75 \$13.28-C\$22.89 \$14.86/C\$18.00 \$9.71-C\$16.90 \$10.00/C\$11.43	December 4, 1997 March 23, 1998 July 3, 1998- July 7, 1998 Duing 1999 December 7, 1999 During 2000 December 5, 2000 During 2001 December 4, 2001 During 2002 December 3, 2002 During 2003 January 31, 2004 During 2004 December 9, 2004 During 2005 January 31, 2006	March 23, 2008  July 3, 2008-July 7, 2008  January 1, 2009-December 6, 2009  December 7, 2009  January 10, 2010-November 6, 2010  December 5, 2010  April 9, 2011-December 5, 2011  December 4, 2011  May 8, 2012-December 10, 2012  December 3, 2012  January 31, 2013-December 10, 2013  January 31, 2014  February 6, 2014-November 5, 2014  December 9, 2014  January 5, 2015-December 5, 2015  January 31, 2016
	81,412  264,750 575,075 348,550 59,400 227,310 62,700 404,020 82,700 1,332,115 90,450 1,283,156 178,275 328,882 181,148 497,654 86,438	\$8.75 \$13.69/C\$40.63 \$39.03/C\$57.85 \$45.63-C\$103.95 \$56.19/C\$86.50 \$24.91 -\$54.00 \$41.89/C\$66.06 \$13.10-C\$39.57 \$18.66/C\$29.11 \$10.62-C\$18.63 \$17.15/C\$22.75 \$13.28-C\$22.89 \$14.86/C\$18.00 \$9.71-C\$16.90 \$10.00/C\$11.43 \$9.23/C\$12.54	December 4, 1997 March 23, 1998 July 3, 1998 July 7, 1998 July 7, 1998 During 1999 December 7, 1999 During 2000 December 5, 2000 During 2001 December 4, 2001 During 2002 December 3, 2002 During 2003 January 31, 2004 During 2004 December 9, 2004 During 2005 January 31, 2006 During 2006	March 23, 2008  July 3, 2008-July 7, 2008  January 1, 2009-December 6, 2009  December 7, 2009  January 10, 2010-November 6, 2010  December 5, 2010  April 9, 2011-December 5, 2011  December 4, 2011  May 8, 2012-December 10, 2012  December 3, 2012  January 31, 2013-December 10, 2013  January 31, 2014  February 6, 2014-November 5, 2014  December 9, 2014  January 31, 2015-December 5, 2015  January 31, 2016  February 6, 2016-December 5, 2016
	81,412 264,750 575,075 348,550 59,400 227,310 62,700 404,020 82,700 1,332,115 90,450 1,283,156 178,275 328,882 181,148 497,654	\$7.50 \$8.75 \$13.69/C\$40.63 \$39.03/C\$57.85 \$45.63-C\$103.95 \$56.19/C\$86.50 \$24.91 -\$54.00 \$41.89/C\$66.06 \$13.10-C\$39.57 \$18.66/C\$29.11 \$10.62-C\$18.63 \$17.15/C\$22.75 \$13.28-C\$22.89 \$14.86/C\$18.00 \$9.71-C\$16.90 \$10.00/C\$11.43	December 4, 1997 March 23, 1998 July 3, 1998- July 7, 1998 Duing 1999 December 7, 1999 During 2000 December 5, 2000 During 2001 December 4, 2001 During 2002 December 3, 2002 During 2003 January 31, 2004 During 2004 December 9, 2004 During 2005 January 31, 2006	March 23, 2008  July 3, 2008-July 7, 2008  January 1, 2009-December 6, 2009  December 7, 2009  January 10, 2010-November 6, 2010  December 5, 2010  April 9, 2011-December 5, 2011  December 4, 2011  May 8, 2012-December 10, 2012  December 3, 2012  January 31, 2013-December 10, 2013  January 31, 2014  February 6, 2014-November 5, 2014  December 9, 2014  January 5, 2015-December 5, 2015  January 31, 2016
2,200 persons in total)	81,412  264,750 575,075 348,550 59,400 227,310 62,700 404,020 82,700 1,332,115 90,450 1,283,156 178,275 328,882 181,148 497,654 86,438	\$8.75 \$13.69/C\$40.63 \$39.03/C\$57.85 \$45.63-C\$103.95 \$56.19/C\$86.50 \$24.91 -\$54.00 \$41.89/C\$66.06 \$13.10-C\$39.57 \$18.66/C\$29.11 \$10.62-C\$18.63 \$17.15/C\$22.75 \$13.28-C\$22.89 \$14.86/C\$18.00 \$9.71-C\$16.90 \$10.00/C\$11.43 \$9.23/C\$12.54	December 4, 1997 March 23, 1998 July 3, 1998 July 7, 1998 July 7, 1998 During 1999 December 7, 1999 During 2000 December 5, 2000 During 2001 December 4, 2001 During 2002 December 3, 2002 During 2003 January 31, 2004 During 2004 December 9, 2004 During 2005 January 31, 2006 During 2006	March 23, 2008  July 3, 2008-July 7, 2008  January 1, 2009-December 6, 2009  December 7, 2009  January 10, 2010-November 6, 2010  December 5, 2010  April 9, 2011-December 5, 2011  December 4, 2011  May 8, 2012-December 10, 2012  December 3, 2012  January 31, 2013-December 10, 2013  January 31, 2014  February 6, 2014-November 5, 2014  December 9, 2014  January 31, 2015-December 5, 2015  January 31, 2016  February 6, 2016-December 5, 2016
than IMS and MSL) (approximately 2,200 persons in total)  MS Employees <sup>(1)</sup>	81,412  264,750 575,075 348,550 59,400 227,310 62,700 404,020 82,700 1,332,115 90,450 1,283,156 178,275 328,882 181,148 497,654 86,438 906,948	\$7.50 \$8.75 \$13.69/C\$40.63 \$39.03/C\$57.85 \$45.63-C\$103.95 \$56.19/C\$86.50 \$24.91 -\$54.00 \$41.89/C\$66.06 \$13.10-C\$39.57 \$18.66/C\$29.11 \$10.62-C\$18.63 \$17.15/C\$22.75 \$13.28-C\$22.89 \$14.86/C\$18.00 \$9.71-C\$16.90 \$10.00/C\$11.43 \$9.23/C\$12.54 \$6.05/C\$7.10	December 4, 1997 March 23, 1998 July 3, 1998- July 7, 1998 July 7, 1998 During 1999 December 7, 1999 During 2000 December 5, 2000 During 2001 December 4, 2001 During 2002 December 3, 2002 During 2003 January 31, 2004 During 2004 December 9, 2004 During 2005 January 31, 2006 During 2006 February 2, 2007	March 23, 2008  July 3, 2008-July 7, 2008  January 1, 2009-December 6, 2009  December 7, 2009  January 10, 2010-November 6, 2010  December 5, 2010  April 9, 2011-December 5, 2011  December 4, 2011  May 8, 2012-December 10, 2012  December 3, 2012  January 31, 2013-December 10, 2013  January 31, 2014  February 6, 2014-November 5, 2014  December 9, 2014  January 31, 2016  February 6, 2016-December 5, 2016  February 2, 2017
2,200 persons in total)	81,412  264,750 575,075 348,550 59,400 227,310 62,700 404,020 82,700 1,332,115 90,450 1,283,156 178,275 328,882 181,148 497,654 86,438 906,948	\$7.50 \$8.75 \$13.69/C\$40.63 \$39.03/C\$57.85 \$45.63-C\$103.95 \$56.19/C\$86.50 \$24.91 -\$54.00 \$41.89/C\$66.06 \$13.10-C\$39.57 \$18.66/C\$29.11 \$10.62-C\$18.63 \$17.15/C\$22.75 \$13.28-C\$22.89 \$14.86/C\$18.00 \$9.71-C\$16.90 \$10.00/C\$11.43 \$9.23/C\$12.54 \$6.05/C\$7.10	December 4, 1997 March 23, 1998 July 3, 1998- July 7, 1998 July 7, 1998 During 1999 December 7, 1999 During 2000 December 5, 2000 During 2001 December 4, 2001 During 2002 December 3, 2002 During 2003 January 31, 2004 During 2004 December 9, 2004 During 2005 January 31, 2006 During 2006 February 2, 2007	March 23, 2008  July 3, 2008-July 7, 2008  January 1, 2009-December 6, 2009  December 7, 2009  January 10, 2010-November 6, 2010  December 5, 2010  April 9, 2011-December 5, 2011  December 4, 2011  May 8, 2012-December 10, 2012  December 3, 2012  January 31, 2013-December 10, 2013  January 31, 2014  February 6, 2014-November 5, 2014  December 9, 2014  January 31, 2016  February 6, 2016-December 5, 2016  February 2, 2017
2,200 persons in total)  MS Employees <sup>(1)</sup>	81,412  264,750 575,075 348,550 59,400 227,310 62,700 404,020 82,700 1,332,115 90,450 1,283,156 178,275 328,882 181,148 497,654 86,438 906,948	\$7.50 \$8.75 \$13.69/C\$40.63 \$39.03/C\$57.85 \$45.63-C\$103.95 \$56.19/C\$86.50 \$24.91-\$54.00 \$41.89/C\$66.06 \$13.10-C\$39.57 \$18.66/C\$29.11 \$10.62-C\$18.63 \$17.15/C\$22.75 \$13.28-C\$2.289 \$14.86/C\$18.00 \$9.71-C\$16.90 \$10.00/C\$11.43 \$9.23/C\$12.54 \$6.05/C\$7.10	December 4, 1997 March 23, 1998 July 3, 1998- July 7, 1998 During 1999 December 7, 1999 During 2000 December 5, 2000 During 2001 December 4, 2001 During 2002 December 3, 2002 During 2003 January 31, 2004 During 2004 During 2004 December 9, 2004 During 2005 January 31, 2006 During 2006 February 2, 2007	March 23, 2008  July 3, 2008-July 7, 2008  January 1, 2009-December 6, 2009  December 7, 2009  January 10, 2010-November 6, 2010  December 5, 2010  April 9, 2011-December 5, 2011  December 4, 2011  May 8, 2012-December 10, 2012  December 3, 2012  January 31, 2013-December 10, 2013  January 31, 2014  February 6, 2014-November 5, 2014  December 9, 2014  January 31, 2016  February 6, 2016-December 5, 2016  February 2, 2017  July 3, 2007-December 18, 2008

<sup>(1)</sup> Represents options outstanding under certain stock option plans that were assumed by Celestica on December 30, 1998. The original exercise price for these options was based on the NASDAQ market price of IMS common stock at the date of issuance.

<sup>(2)</sup> Represents options outstanding under certain stock option plans that were assumed by Celestica on March 12, 2004.

#### Item 7. Major Shareholders and Related Party Transactions

#### A. Major Shareholders

The following table sets forth certain information concerning the direct and beneficial ownership of the shares of Celestica at February 19, 2007 by each person known to Celestica to own beneficially, directly or indirectly, 5% or more of the subordinate voting shares or the multiple voting shares. In this table, multiple voting shares are referred to as "MVS" and subordinate voting shares are referred to as "SVS." MVS and SVS have different voting rights. See Item 10, "Additional Information — Memorandum and Articles of Incorporation."

Name of Beneficial Owner <sup>(1)</sup>	Type of Ownership	Number of Shares	Percentage of Class	Percentage of all Equity Shares	Percentage of Voting Power
Onex Corporation <sup>(2)(3)</sup>	Direct and Indirect	29,637,316 MVS	100.0%	13.0%	78.9%
		2,167,361 SVS	1.1%	*	*
Gerald W. Schwartz <sup>(2)(4)</sup>	Direct and Indirect	20 C27 24C MVC	400.00/	42.00/	70.00/
Geraid W. Schwartz	Direct and indirect	29,637,316 MVS 2,356,105 SVS	100.0% 1.2%	13.0% 1.0%	78.9% *
FMR Corp. (5)(6)	Direct and Indirect	18,162,260 SVS	9.1%	8.0%	1.9%
Phillips, Hager & North Investment					
Management Ltd. <sup>(7)(8)</sup>	Indirect	21,352,771 SVS	10.8%	9.4%	2.3%
Total percentage of all equity shares and total percentage of					
voting power				31.3%	83.3%

<sup>\*</sup> Less than 1%.

<sup>(1)</sup> As used in this table, "beneficial ownership" means sole or shared power to vote or direct the voting of the security, or the sole or shared investment power with respect to a security (i.e., the power to dispose, or direct a disposition, of a security). A person is deemed at any date to have "beneficial ownership" of any security that such person has a right to acquire within 60 days of such date. More than one person may be deemed to have beneficial ownership of the same securities.

<sup>(2)</sup> The address of such shareholders is: c/o Onex Corporation, 161 Bay Street, P.O. Box 700, Toronto, Ontario, Canada M5J 2S1.

<sup>(3)</sup> Includes 11,635,958 multiple voting shares held by wholly-owned subsidiaries of Onex, 1,553,533 subordinate voting shares held in trust for Celestica Employee Nominee Corporation as agent for and on behalf of certain executives and employees of Celestica pursuant to certain of Celestica's employee share purchase and option plans, and 160,492 subordinate voting shares directly or indirectly held by certain officers of Onex which Onex or such other person has the right to vote. The share provisions provide "coat-tail" protection to the holders of the subordinate voting shares by providing that the multiple voting shares will be converted automatically into subordinate voting shares upon any transfer thereof, except (i) a transfer to Onex or any affiliate of Onex or (ii) a transfer of 100% of the outstanding multiple voting shares to a purchaser who also has offered to purchase all of the outstanding subordinate voting shares for a per share consideration identical to, and otherwise on the same terms as, that offered for the multiple voting shares and the multiple voting shares held by such purchaser thereafter shall be subject to the provisions relating to conversion as if all references to Onex were references to such purchaser. In addition, if (i) any holder of any multiple voting shares ceases to be an affiliate of Onex or (ii) Onex and its affiliates cease to have the right, in all cases, to exercise the votes attached to, or to direct the voting of, any of the multiple voting shares held by Onex and its affiliates, such multiple voting shares shall convert automatically into subordinate voting shares on a one-for-one basis. For these purposes, (i)"Onex" includes any successor corporation resulting from an amalgamation, merger, arrangement, sale of all or substantially all of its assets, or other business combination or reorganization involving Onex, provided that such successor corporation beneficially owns directly or indirectly all multiple voting shares beneficially owned directly or indirectly by Onex immediately prior to such transaction and is controlled by the same person or persons as controlled Onex prior to the consummation of such transaction; (ii) a corporation shall be deemed to be a subsidiary of another corporation if, but only if, (a) it is controlled by that other, or that other and one or more corporations each of which is controlled by that other, or two or more corporations each of which is controlled by that other, or (b) it is a subsidiary of a corporation that is that other's subsidiary; (iii)"affiliate" means a subsidiary of Onex or a corporation controlled by the same person or company that controls Onex; and (iv)"control" means beneficial ownership of, or control or direction over, securities carrying more than 50% of the votes that may be cast to elect directors if those votes, if cast, could elect more than 50% of the directors. For these purposes, a person is deemed to beneficially own any security which is beneficially owned by a corporation by such person. Onex, which owns all of the outstanding multiple voting shares, has entered into an agreement with ComputerShare Trust Company of Canada, as trustee for the benefit of the holders of the subordinate voting shares, that has the effect of preventing transactions that otherwise would deprive

the holders of subordinate voting shares of rights under applicable provincial takeover bid legislation to which they would have been entitled in the event of a takeover bid for the multiple voting shares if the multiple voting shares had been subordinate voting shares.

- (4) Includes 188,744 subordinate voting shares owned by a company controlled by Mr. Schwartz and all of the shares of Celestica beneficially owned by Onex, or in respect of which Onex exercises control or direction, of which 1,077,500 subordinate voting shares are subject to options granted to Mr. Schwartz pursuant to certain management incentive plans of Onex. Mr. Schwartz is a director of Celestica and the Chairman of the Board, President and Chief Executive Officer of Onex, and controls Onex through his ownership of shares with a majority of the voting rights attaching to all shares of Onex. Accordingly, Mr. Schwartz may be deemed to be the beneficial owner of the Celestica shares owned by Onex.
- (5) The address of this shareholder is: 82 Devonshire Street, Boston, Massachusetts 02109.
- (6) This information reflects share ownership as of January 2007 and is taken from the Early Warning Report under Part 4 of National Instrument 62-103 filed by FMR Corp. with the Canadian securities regulators on February 12, 2007.
- (7) The address of this shareholder is: 200 Burrard Street, 20th Floor, Vancouver, British Columbia, Canada V6C 3N5.
- (8) This information reflects share ownership for the period ended January 31, 2007 and is taken from the Alternative Monthly Report under Part 4 of National Instrument 62-103 filed by Phillips, Hager & North Investment Management Ltd. with the Canadian securities regulators on February 8, 2007.

Onex's ownership percentages have not changed significantly over the past four years, FMR Corp.'s ownership percentages has decreased over the past year (from 11.4% to 9.1%), Phillips, Hager & North Investment Management Ltd. has increased its ownership percentage over the past year (from 7.0% to 10.8%) and AllianceBernstein L.P. has decreased its ownership percentage over the past year (from 13.7% to below 5%).

#### Holders

On February 19, 2007, there were approximately 1,900 holders of record of subordinate voting shares, of which 477 holders, holding approximately 52% of the outstanding subordinate voting shares, were resident in the United States and 411 holders, holding approximately 48% of the outstanding subordinate voting shares, were resident in Canada.

#### B. Related Party Transactions

Onex, which, directly or indirectly, owns all of the outstanding multiple voting shares, has entered into an agreement with Celestica and with ComputerShare Trust Company of Canada, as trustee for the benefit of the holders of the subordinate voting shares, to ensure that the holders of the subordinate voting shares will not be deprived of any rights under applicable Ontario provincial take-over bid legislation to which they would be entitled in the event of a take-over bid as if the multiple voting shares and subordinate voting shares were of a single class of shares.

Certain information concerning other related party transactions is set forth in Items, "Operating and Financial Review and Prospects — Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Result of Operations — Liquidity and Capital Resources — Related Party Transactions."

#### Indebtedness of Directors and Senior Officers

As at February 19, 2007, no executive officer or member of the Board of Directors of Celestica was indebted to Celestica in connection with the purchase of subordinate voting shares or in connection with any other transaction. The last such arrangement was entered into in July 2000 and no further such arrangements are permitted. The aggregate indebtedness of all employees as of February 19, 2007 was approximately \$50,000, none of which is related to the purchase of shares to Celestica.

### C. Interests of Experts and Counsel

Not applicable.

#### Item 8. Financial Information

### A. Consolidated Statements and Other Financial Information

See Item 18, "Financial Statements."

## Litigation

We are party to litigation from time to time. We currently are not party to any legal proceedings which management expects will have a material adverse effect on the results of operations, business, prospects or financial condition of Celestica.

### **Dividend Policy**

We have not declared or paid any dividends to our shareholders. We will retain earnings for general corporate purposes to promote future growth; as such, our Board of Directors does not anticipate paying any dividends for the foreseeable future. Our Board of Directors will review this policy from time to time, having regard to our financial condition, financing requirements and other relevant factors.

### B. Significant Changes

None.

# Item 9. The Offer and Listing

## A. Offer and Listing Details

#### **Market Information**

The subordinate voting shares are listed on the New York Stock Exchange (the "NYSE") and the Toronto Stock Exchange (the "TSX"). In the following tables, subordinate voting shares are referred to as "SVS."

The annual high and low market prices for the five most recent fiscal years

		NYSE				
	_	High		Low	Volume	
		(Price	per SV	/S)		
Year ended December 31, 2002	\$	47.08	\$	9.89	544,198,500	
Year ended December 31, 2003		20.29		9.55	392,558,600	
Year ended December 31, 2004		21.15		12.25	334,246,600	
Year ended December 31, 2005		14.65		9.26	221,567,700	
Year ended December 31, 2006		12.02		7.68	189,612,500	
				TSX		
	н	igh		Low	Volume	
		(Price p	er SVS			
Year ended December 31, 2002	C\$	75.05	C\$	15.78	328,786,676	
Year ended December 31, 2003	- •	27.98		13.50	339,281,662	
Year ended December 31, 2004		27.84		15.47	266,103,490	
Year ended December 31, 2005		14.66		9.29	183,773,547	
Year ended December 31, 2006		13.93		8.90	183,891,193	
78						

Year ended December 31, 2005  First quarter Second quarter Third quarter Fourth quarter  Year ended December 31, 2006  First quarter Second quarter Third quarter Fourth quarter Fourth quarter  Year ended December 31, 2005  First quarter Second quarter Third quarter Second quarter Third quarter Fourth quarter Third quarter Fourth quarter Fourth quarter  The high and low market prices for each month for the most recent six months  September 2006 October 2006 November 2006 December 2006	14.11 13.67 14.65 11.39  12.02 11.90 10.88 11.97  (Price periods) 14.25 13.69 14.66 11.39	\$	12.68 11.07 11.08 9.26 9.90 8.48 7.87 7.68 TSX	60,185,500 54,029,000 57,219,100 50,134,100 42,452,900 48,270,700 44,940,500 53,948,400 Volume
First quarter Second quarter Third quarter Fourth quarter  Year ended December 31, 2006 First quarter Second quarter Third quarter Fourth quarter Fourth quarter  Year ended December 31, 2005 First quarter Second quarter Third quarter Second quarter Third quarter Second quarter Third quarter Fourth quarter  Year ended December 31, 2006 First quarter Second quarter Third quarter Fourth quarter  Year ended December 31, 2006 First quarter Second quarter Third quarter Fourth quarter  The high and low market prices for each month for the most recent six months  September 2006 October 2006 November 2006 December 2006 December 2006 December 2006 December 2006 December 2006 December 2006	14.11 13.67 14.65 11.39 12.02 11.90 10.88 11.97 (Price per	\$ \$ r svs)	12.68 11.07 11.08 9.26 9.90 8.48 7.87 7.68 TSX	54,029,000 57,219,100 50,134,100 42,452,900 48,270,700 44,940,500 53,948,400 Volume
First quarter Second quarter Third quarter Fourth quarter  /ear ended December 31, 2006 First quarter Second quarter Third quarter Fourth quarter Fourth quarter Fourth quarter  /ear ended December 31, 2005 First quarter Second quarter Third quarter Fourth quarter  /ear ended December 31, 2005 First quarter Fourth quarter Fourth quarter  /ear ended December 31, 2006 First quarter Second quarter Third quarter Fourth quarter Fourth quarter  /ear ended December 31, 2006 First quarter Fourth quarter The high and low market prices for each month for the most recent six months  September 2006 December 2006	13.67 14.65 11.39 12.02 11.90 10.88 11.97 (Price per 14.25 13.69 14.66	\$ L	11.07 11.08 9.26 9.90 8.48 7.87 7.68 TSX	54,029,000 57,219,100 50,134,100 42,452,900 48,270,700 44,940,500 53,948,400 Volume
First quarter Second quarter Third quarter Fourth quarter Year ended December 31, 2006 First quarter Second quarter Third quarter Fourth quarter Fourth quarter Fourth quarter  Year ended December 31, 2005 First quarter Second quarter Third quarter Fourth quarter Second quarter Third quarter Fourth quarter Fourth quarter Year ended December 31, 2006 First quarter Second quarter Third quarter Fourth quarter Fourth quarter Third quarter Fourth quarter Third quarter Fourth quarter  The high and low market prices for each month for the most recent six months  September 2006 December 2006	13.67 14.65 11.39 12.02 11.90 10.88 11.97 (Price per 14.25 13.69 14.66	\$ L	11.07 11.08 9.26 9.90 8.48 7.87 7.68 TSX	54,029,000 57,219,100 50,134,100 42,452,900 48,270,700 44,940,500 53,948,400 Volume
Second quarter Third quarter Fourth quarter  /ear ended December 31, 2006 First quarter Second quarter Third quarter Fourth quarter Fourth quarter  /ear ended December 31, 2005 First quarter Second quarter Third quarter  C\$ Second quarter Third quarter Fourth quarter  Fourth quarter  /ear ended December 31, 2006 First quarter  The high and low market prices for each month for the most recent six months  September 2006 December 2006 December 2006 December 2006 December 2006 December 2006 December 2006	14.65 11.39 12.02 11.90 10.88 11.97 (Price per 14.25 13.69 14.66	L r SVS)	9.90 8.48 7.87 7.68 TSX	54,029,000 57,219,100 50,134,100 42,452,900 48,270,700 44,940,500 53,948,400 Volume
Fourth quarter  /ear ended December 31, 2006 First quarter Second quarter Third quarter Fourth quarter  /ear ended December 31, 2005 First quarter Second quarter Third quarter Second quarter Third quarter Fourth quarter Fourth quarter Fourth quarter Fourth quarter  /ear ended December 31, 2006 First quarter Second quarter Third quarter Fourth quarter Fourth quarter  The high and low market prices for each month for the most recent six months  September 2006 December 2006	11.39  12.02 11.90 10.88 11.97  (Price pel  14.25 13.69 14.66	L r SVS)	9.26  9.90 8.48 7.87 7.68  TSX  .ow  12.66 11.06	50,134,100 42,452,900 48,270,700 44,940,500 53,948,400 Volume
Year ended December 31, 2006 First quarter Second quarter Third quarter Fourth quarter  Year ended December 31, 2005 First quarter Second quarter Third quarter Fourth quarter Fourth quarter  Year ended December 31, 2006 First quarter Fourth quarter  Year ended December 31, 2006 First quarter  Third quarter  The high and low market prices for each month for the most recent six months  September 2006 December 2006 December 2006 December 2006 December 2006 December 2006 December 2006	12.02 11.90 10.88 11.97 igh (Price per 14.25 13.69 14.66	L r SVS)	9.90 8.48 7.87 7.68 TSX .ow –	42,452,900 48,270,700 44,940,500 53,948,400 Volume
First quarter Second quarter Third quarter Fourth quarter Fourth quarter  C\$ Second quarter Third quarter Third quarter Third quarter Third quarter Fourth quarter  C\$ Second quarter Third quarter Fourth quarter  C\$ Second quarter  Third quarter  C\$ Second quarter  Third quarter  Third quarter  Third quarter  Third quarter  Third quarter  Fourth quarter  The high and low market prices for each month for the most recent six months  September 2006 October 2006	11.90 10.88 11.97 igh (Price per 14.25 13.69 14.66	L r SVS)	8.48 7.87 7.68 TSX ow — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — —	48,270,700 44,940,500 53,948,400 Volume
Second quarter Third quarter Fourth quarter  Fourth quarter  C\$  First quarter  Second quarter Third quarter Fourth quarter  Fourth quarter  C'ear ended December 31, 2006  First quarter  C'ear ended December 31, 2006  First quarter  Second quarter  Third quarter  C\$  Second quarter  Third quarter  Third quarter  Third quarter  Third quarter  Fourth quarter  The high and low market prices for each month for the most recent six months  September 2006  October 2006  November 2006  November 2006  November 2006  November 2006	11.90 10.88 11.97 igh (Price per 14.25 13.69 14.66	L r SVS)	8.48 7.87 7.68 TSX ow — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — — —	48,270,700 44,940,500 53,948,400 Volume
Third quarter Fourth quarter  Year ended December 31, 2005 First quarter Second quarter Third quarter Fourth quarter  Year ended December 31, 2006 First quarter  Year ended December 31, 2006 First quarter  Second quarter Third quarter Fourth quarter  The high and low market prices for each month for the most recent six months  September 2006 October 2006	10.88 11.97 igh (Price per 14.25 13.69 14.66	r SVS)	7.87 7.68 TSX ow	44,940,500 53,948,400 Volume
Fourth quarter  Cear ended December 31, 2005  First quarter C\$  Second quarter  Third quarter  Fourth quarter  Cear ended December 31, 2006  First quarter  Second quarter  Third quarter  Third quarter  Third quarter  Third quarter  The high and low market prices for each month for the most recent six months  September 2006 October 2006 November 2006 December 2006 December 2006 December 2006	11.97 igh (Price per 14.25 13.69 14.66	r SVS)	7.68  TSX  ow  12.66 11.06	53,948,400 Volume
/ear ended December 31, 2005 First quarter C\$ Second quarter Third quarter Fourth quarter  /ear ended December 31, 2006 First quarter Second quarter Third quarter Third quarter Fourth quarter Fourth quarter  The high and low market prices for each month for the most recent six months  September 2006 October 2006 November 2006 December 2006 December 2006	(Price per 14.25 13.69 14.66	r SVS)	12.66 11.06	Volume
Year ended December 31, 2005  First quarter Second quarter Third quarter Fourth quarter  Year ended December 31, 2006  First quarter Second quarter Third quarter Third quarter  The high and low market prices for each month for the most recent six months  September 2006 December 2006 December 2006 December 2006 December 2006	(Price per 14.25 13.69 14.66	r SVS)	12.66 11.06	
Year ended December 31, 2005  First quarter Second quarter Third quarter Fourth quarter  Year ended December 31, 2006  First quarter Second quarter Third quarter Third quarter  The high and low market prices for each month for the most recent six months  September 2006 December 2006 December 2006 December 2006 December 2006	(Price per 14.25 13.69 14.66	r SVS)	12.66 11.06	
First quarter Second quarter Third quarter Fourth quarter  Year ended December 31, 2006  First quarter Second quarter Third quarter Third quarter Fourth quarter  The high and low market prices for each month for the most recent six months  September 2006 October 2006 November 2006 December 2006	14.25 13.69 14.66	·	11.06	47,152,298
First quarter Second quarter Third quarter Fourth quarter  Year ended December 31, 2006  First quarter Second quarter Third quarter Third quarter Third quarter Fourth quarter  Fourth quarter  The high and low market prices for each month for the most recent six months  September 2006 October 2006 November 2006 December 2006	14.25 13.69 14.66	·	11.06	47,152,298
First quarter Second quarter Third quarter Fourth quarter  Year ended December 31, 2006  First quarter Second quarter Third quarter Third quarter Third quarter Fourth quarter  Fourth quarter  The high and low market prices for each month for the most recent six months  September 2006 October 2006 November 2006 December 2006	13.69 14.66	C\$	11.06	47,152,298
Second quarter Third quarter Fourth quarter  Year ended December 31, 2006  First quarter Second quarter Third quarter Third quarter Fourth quarter  The high and low market prices for each month for the most recent six months  September 2006 October 2006 November 2006 December 2006	13.69 14.66	C\$	11.06	47,152,298
Third quarter Fourth quarter  Year ended December 31, 2006  First quarter Second quarter Third quarter Fourth quarter  The high and low market prices for each month for the most recent six months  September 2006 October 2006 November 2006 December 2006	14.66			
Year ended December 31, 2006  First quarter C\$ Second quarter Third quarter Fourth quarter  The high and low market prices for each month for the most recent six months  September 2006 October 2006 November 2006 December 2006			11.04	45,372,254
Year ended December 31, 2006  First quarter Second quarter Third quarter Fourth quarter  The high and low market prices for each month for the most recent six months  September 2006 October 2006 November 2006 December 2006	11.39			47,907,175
First quarter Second quarter Third quarter Fourth quarter  The high and low market prices for each month for the most recent six months  September 2006 October 2006 November 2006 December 2006			9.29	43,341,820
Second quarter Third quarter Fourth quarter  The high and low market prices for each month for the most recent six months  September 2006 October 2006 November 2006 December 2006				
Third quarter Fourth quarter  The high and low market prices for each month for the most recent six months  September 2006 October 2006 November 2006 December 2006	13.93	C\$	11.18	29,024,108
Fourth quarter  The high and low market prices for each month for the most recent six months  September 2006 October 2006 November 2006 December 2006	13.68		9.46	31,864,270
The high and low market prices for each month for the most recent six months  September 2006 October 2006 November 2006 December 2006	12.14		8.90	36,604,108
September 2006 October 2006 November 2006 December 2006	13.71		8.92	86,398,707
October 2006 November 2006 December 2006			.n.c=	
October 2006 November 2006 December 2006			NYSE	
October 2006 November 2006 December 2006	High	_	Low	Volume
October 2006 November 2006 December 2006	(Price	per SV	S)	
November 2006 December 2006	10.88	3 \$	9.57	17,328,800
December 2006	11.97	7	9.83	21,679,200
	9.77	7	9.10	11,568,100
January 2007	9.60		7.68	20,701,100
	8.01		5.96	14,838,900
February 2007	6.70	)	6.05	19,970,900
			TSX	
	igh	L	.ow	Volume
		r SVS)		
	(Price per			
September 2006 C\$	(Price per	C\$	10.62	14,566,188
October 2006	12.14		11.02	36,885,520
November 2006	12.14 13.71		10.34	19,456,364
December 2006	12.14 13.71 11.16		8.92	30,056,823
January 2007	12.14 13.71 11.16 11.05		6.98	34,600,523
February 2007	12.14 13.71 11.16 11.05 9.48			42,007,920
79	12.14 13.71 11.16 11.05		7.10	

NYSE

#### B. Plan of Distribution

Not applicable.

### C. Markets

The subordinate voting shares are listed on the NYSE and the TSX.

#### D. Selling Shareholders

Not applicable.

#### E. Dilution

Not applicable.

### F. Expense of the Issue

Not applicable.

### Item 10. Additional Information

### **Corporate Governance**

We are subject to a variety of corporate governance guidelines and requirements enacted by the Toronto Stock Exchange, the Canadian Securities Administrators, the New York Stock Exchange and by the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission under its rules and those mandated by the United States Sarbanes Oxley Act of 2002. Today, we meet and often exceed not only corporate governance legal requirements in Canada and the United States, but also the best practices recommended by securities regulators. We are listed on the New York Stock Exchange and, although we are not required to comply with all of the New York Stock Exchange corporate governance requirements to which we would be subject if we were a U.S. corporation, our governance practices differ significantly in only one respect from those required of U.S. domestic issuers. Celestica complies with the TSX rules. The TSX rules require shareholder approval of share compensation arrangements involving new issuances of shares, and of certain amendments to such arrangements, but do not require such approval if the compensation arrangements involve only shares purchased by the company in the open market. NYSE rules require approval of all equity compensation plans regardless of whether new issuances or treasury shares are used.

We submitted a certificate of Stephen Delaney, our then current CEO, to the New York Stock Exchange in 2006 certifying that he was not aware of any violation by Celestica of its corporate governance listing standards.

# **Corporate Social Responsibility**

We have a heritage of strong corporate citizenship. We uphold a set of corporate values that places an importance on corporate social responsibility, including environmental protection, the respectful and fair treatment of employees, health and safety, ethics and corporate giving. We also uphold a business conduct governance policy globally, detailing the ethics and practices we consider necessary for a positive working environment, and the high legal and ethical standards to which our employees are held accountable. We also have a formal giving program — Celestica Giving.

In 2004, along with OEMs including IBM, HP and Dell and several EMS peers, we co-developed the Electronics Industry Code of Conduct (EICC) outlining standards to ensure that: working conditions in the electronics industry supply chain are safe; workers are treated with respect and dignity; and manufacturing processes are environmentally responsible. We are currently working to implement the EICC globally, both internally and with our first tier suppliers.

# A. Share Capital

Not applicable.

#### B. Memorandum and Articles of Incorporation

Information regarding Celestica's memorandum and articles of incorporation is hereby incorporated by reference to this Annual Report on Form 20-F for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2005, as filed with the SEC on March 21, 2006.

Shareholder Rights and Limitations

The rights and preferences attaching to our subordinate voting shares and multiple voting shares are described in the section entitled "Description of Capital Stock" of our registration statement on Form F-3 (Reg. No. 333-69278), filed with the SEC on September 12, 2001. The rights and preferences attaching to our  $7^7/8\%$  Senior Subordinated Notes due 2011 are described in the section entitled "Description of Notes" of our Rule 424(b) prospectus, filed with the SEC on June 14, 2004. The rights and preferences attaching to our  $7^5/8\%$  Senior Subordinated Notes due 2011 are described in the section entitled "Description of Notes" of our Rule 424(b) prospectus, filed with the SEC on June 20, 2005. Those sections are hereby incorporated by reference into this Annual Report.

Additional information concerning the rights and limitations of shareholders found in Celestica's articles of incorporation is hereby incorporated by reference to our registration statement on Form F-4 (Reg. No. 333-9636).

#### C. Material Contracts

Information about material contracts, other than contracts entered into in the ordinary course of business, to which Celestica or any member of Celestica's group is a party, for the two years immediately preceding the publication of this Annual Report are described in Item 5, "— Operating and Financial Review and Prospects — Liquidity and Capital Resources — Capital Resources."

### D. Exchange Controls

Canada has no system of exchange controls. There are no Canadian restrictions on the repatriation of capital or earnings of a Canadian public company to non-resident investors. There are no laws of Canada or exchange restrictions affecting the remittance of dividends, interest, royalties or similar payments to non-resident holders of Celestica's securities, except as described under Item 10(E), "— Taxation," below.

#### E. Taxation

#### Material Canadian Federal Income Tax Considerations

The following is a summary of the material Canadian federal income tax considerations generally applicable to a person (a "U.S. Holder") who acquires subordinate voting shares and who, for purposes of the Income Tax Act (Canada) (the "Canadian Tax Act") and the Canada United States Income Tax Convention (1980) (the "Tax Treaty"), at all relevant times is resident in the United States and is neither resident nor deemed to be resident in Canada, deals at arm's length and is not affiliated with Celestica, holds such subordinate voting shares as capital property, and does not use or hold, and is not deemed to use or hold, the subordinate voting shares in carrying on business in Canada. Special rules, which are not discussed in this summary, may apply to a U.S. Holder that is a financial institution (as defined in the Canadian Tax Act), or is an insurer to whom the subordinate voting shares are designated insurance property (as defined in the Canadian Tax Act).

This summary is based on the current provisions of the Tax Treaty, the Canadian Tax Act and the regulations thereunder, all specific proposals to amend the Canadian Tax Act or the regulations publicly announced by the Minister of Finance (Canada) prior to February 27, 2007, and Celestica's understanding of the current published administrative practices of the Canada Revenue Agency.

This summary is not exhaustive of all possible Canadian federal income tax considerations and, except as mentioned above, does not take into account or anticipate any changes in law, whether by legislative, administrative or judicial decision or action, nor does it take into account the tax legislation or considerations of any province or territory of Canada or any jurisdiction other than Canada, which may differ significantly from the considerations described in this summary.

This summary is of a general nature only and is not intended to be, nor should it be construed to be, legal or tax advice to any particular holder, and no representation with respect to the Canadian federal income tax consequences to any particular holder is made. Consequently, U.S. Holders of subordinate voting shares should consult their own tax advisors with respect to the income tax consequences to them having regard to their particular circumstances.

All amounts relevant in computing a U.S. Holder's liability under the Canadian Tax Act are to be computed in Canadian dollars.

### Taxation of Dividends

By virtue of the Canadian Tax Act and the Tax Treaty, dividends (including stock dividends) on subordinate voting shares paid or credited or deemed to be paid or credited to a U.S. Holder who is the beneficial owner of such dividends will generally be subject to Canadian non-resident withholding tax at the rate of 15% of the gross amount of such dividends. Under the Tax Treaty, the rate of withholding tax on dividends is reduced to 5% if that U.S. Holder is a company that beneficially owns at least 10% of the voting stock of Celestica. Moreover, under the Tax Treaty, dividends paid to certain religious, scientific, literary, educational or charitable organizations and certain pension organizations that are resident in, and generally exempt from tax in, the U.S., generally are exempt from Canadian non-resident withholding tax. Provided that certain administrative procedures are observed by such an organization, Celestica would not be required to withhold such tax from dividends paid or credited to such organization.

### Disposition of Subordinate Voting Shares

A U.S. Holder will not be subject to tax under the Canadian Tax Act in respect of any capital gain realized on the disposition or deemed disposition of subordinate voting shares unless the subordinate voting shares constitute or are deemed to constitute "taxable Canadian property" (as defined in the Canadian Tax Act) (other than treaty-protected property, as defined in the Canadian Tax Act) at the time of such disposition. Shares of a corporation resident in Canada that are listed on a prescribed stock exchange for purposes of the Canadian Tax Act will be "taxable Canadian property" under the Canadian Tax Act if, at any time during the five-year period immediately preceding the disposition or deemed disposition of the share, the U.S. Holder, persons with whom the U.S. Holder did not deal at arm's length, or the U.S. Holder together with such persons owned 25% or more of the issued shares of any class or series of shares of the corporation that issued the shares. Provided that they are listed on a prescribed stock exchange for purposes of the Canadian Tax Act (which includes the TSX and NYSE), subordinate voting shares acquired by a U.S. Holder generally will not be taxable Canadian property to a U.S. Holder unless the foregoing 25% ownership threshold applies to the U.S. Holder with respect to Celestica or the subordinate voting shares are otherwise deemed by the Canadian Tax Act to be taxable Canadian property. Even if the subordinate voting shares are taxable Canadian property to a U.S. Holder, they generally will be treaty-protected property if the value of such shares at the time of disposition is not derived principally from real property situated in Canada. Consequently, any gain realized by the U.S. Holder upon the disposition of the subordinate voting shares generally will be exempt from tax under the Canadian Tax Act.

### Material United States Federal Income Tax Considerations

The following discussion describes the material United States federal income tax consequences to United States Holders (as defined below) of subordinate voting shares. A United States Holder is a citizen or resident of the United States, a corporation (or other entity taxable as a corporation), partnership or limited liability company created or organized in or under the laws of the United States or of any political subdivision thereof, an estate, the income of which is includible in gross income for U.S. federal income tax purposes regardless of its source, or a trust, if either (i) a court within the United States is able to exercise primary supervision over the administration of the trust and one or more U.S. persons have the authority to control all substantial decisions of the trust, or (ii) the trust has made an election under applicable U.S. Treasury regulations to be treated as a United States person. If a partnership (or limited liability company that is treated as a partnership) holds subordinate voting shares, the tax treatment of a partner generally will depend upon the status of the partner and upon the activities of the partnership. If you are a partner of a partnership holding subordinate voting shares, we suggest that you consult with your tax advisor. This summary is for general

information purposes only. It does not purport to be a comprehensive description of all of the tax considerations that may be relevant to your decision to purchase, hold or dispose of subordinate voting shares. This summary considers only United States Holders who will own subordinate voting shares as capital assets within the meaning of Section 1221 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "Internal Revenue Code"). In this context, the term "capital assets" means, in general, assets held for investment by a taxpayer. Material aspects of U.S. federal income tax relevant to non-United States Holders are also discussed below.

This discussion is based on current provisions of the Internal Revenue Code, current and proposed Treasury regulations promulgated thereunder and administrative and judicial decisions as of February 1, 2007, all of which are subject to change, possibly on a retroactive basis. This discussion does not address all aspects of U.S. federal income taxation that may be relevant to any particular United States Holder based on the United States Holder's individual circumstances. In particular, this discussion does not address the potential application of the alternative minimum tax or U.S. federal income tax consequences to United States Holders who are subject to special treatment, including taxpayers who are broker dealers or insurance companies, taxpayers who have elected mark-to-market accounting, individual retirement and other tax-deferred accounts, tax-exempt organizations, financial institutions or "financial services entities," taxpayers who hold subordinate voting shares as part of a "straddle," "hedge" or "conversion transaction" with other investments, taxpayers owning directly, indirectly or by attribution at least 10% of the voting power of our share capital, and taxpayers whose functional currency (as defined in Section 985 of the Internal Revenue Code) is not the U.S. dollar.

This discussion does not address any aspect of U.S. federal gift or estate tax or state, local or non-U.S. tax laws. Additionally, the discussion does not consider the tax treatment of persons who hold subordinate voting shares through a limited liability company or through a partnership or other pass-through entity (such as an S corporation). For U.S. federal income tax purposes, income earned through a foreign or domestic partnership or similar entity is generally attributed to its owners. You are advised to consult your own tax advisor with respect to the specific tax consequences to you of purchasing, holding or disposing of the subordinate voting shares.

### Taxation of Dividends Paid on Subordinate Voting Shares

In the event that Celestica pays a dividend, and subject to the discussion of the passive foreign investment company (PFIC) rules below, a United States Holder will be required to include in gross income as ordinary income the amount of any distribution paid on subordinate voting shares, including any Canadian taxes withheld from the amount paid, on the date the distribution is received, to the extent that the distribution is paid out of our current or accumulated earnings and profits as determined for U.S. federal income tax purposes. In addition, distributions of the Company's current or accumulated earnings and profits will be foreign source passive income ("passive category income" after 2006) for U.S. foreign tax credit purposes and will not qualify for the dividends received deduction available to corporations. Distributions in excess of such earnings and profits will be applied against and will reduce the United States Holder's tax basis in the subordinate voting shares and, to the extent in excess of such basis, will be treated as capital gain.

Distributions of current or accumulated earnings and profits paid in Canadian dollars to a United States Holder will be includible in the income of the United States Holder in a dollar amount calculated by reference to the exchange rate on the date the distribution is received. A United States Holder who receives a distribution of Canadian dollars and converts the Canadian dollars into U.S. dollars subsequent to receipt will have foreign exchange gain or loss based on any appreciation or depreciation in the value of the Canadian dollar against the U.S. dollar. Such gain or loss will generally be ordinary income and loss and will generally be U.S. source gain or loss for U.S. foreign tax credit purposes. United States Holders should consult their own tax advisors regarding the treatment of a foreign currency gain or loss.

United States Holders will generally have the option of claiming the amount of any Canadian income taxes withheld either as a deduction from gross income or as a dollar-for-dollar credit against their U.S. federal income tax liability, subject to specified conditions and limitations. Individuals who do not claim itemized deductions, but instead utilize the standard deduction, may not claim a deduction for the amount of the Canadian income taxes withheld, but these individuals generally may still claim a credit against their U.S. federal income tax liability. The amount of foreign income taxes that may be claimed as a credit in any year is subject to complex limitations and restrictions, which must be determined on an individual basis by each shareholder. The

total amount of allowable foreign tax credits in any year cannot exceed the pre-credit U.S. tax liability for the year attributable to foreign source taxable income and further limitations may apply under the alternative minimum tax. A United States Holder will be denied a foreign tax credit with respect to Canadian income tax withheld from dividends received on subordinate voting shares to the extent that he or she has not held the subordinate voting shares for at least 16 days of the 31-day period beginning on the date which is 15 days before the ex-dividend date or to the extent that he or she is under an obligation to make related payments with respect to substantially similar or related property. Instead, a deduction may be allowed. Any days during which a United States Holder has substantially diminished his or her risk of loss on his or her subordinate voting shares are not counted toward meeting the 16-day holding period.

Individuals who receive "qualified dividend income" (excluding dividends from a PFIC) in taxable years beginning after December 31, 2002 and before January 1, 2011 generally will be taxed at a maximum U.S. federal rate of 15% (rather than the higher tax rates generally applicable to items of ordinary income) provided certain holding period requirements are met. Celestica believes that dividends paid by it with respect to its subordinate voting shares should constitute "qualified dividend income" for United States federal income tax purposes and that holders who are individuals (as well as certain trusts and estates) should be entitled to the reduced rates of tax, as applicable. Holders are urged to consult their own tax advisors regarding the impact of the "qualified dividend income" provisions of the Internal Revenue Code on their particular situations, including related restrictions and special rules.

# Taxation of Disposition of Subordinate Voting Shares

Subject to the discussion of the PFIC rules below, upon the sale, exchange or other disposition of subordinate voting shares, a United States Holder will recognize capital gain or loss in an amount equal to the difference between his or her adjusted tax basis in his or her shares and the amount realized on the disposition. A United States Holder's adjusted tax basis in the subordinate voting shares will generally be the initial cost, but may be adjusted for various reasons including the receipt by such United States Holder of a distribution that was not made up wholly of earning and profits as described above under the heading "Taxation of Dividends Paid on Subordinate Voting Shares." A United States Holder that uses the cash method of accounting calculates the dollar value of the proceeds received on the sale date as of the date that the sale settles, while a United States Holder who uses the accrual method of accounting is required to calculate the value of the proceeds of the sale as of the "trade date," unless he or she has elected to use the settlement date to determine his or her proceeds of sale. Capital gain from the sale, exchange or other disposition of shares held more than one year is long-term capital gain and is eligible for a maximum 15% rate of taxation for non-corporate taxpayers. Special rules (and generally lower maximum rates) apply to non-corporate taxpayers in lower tax brackets. Further preferential tax treatment may be available for non-corporate taxpayers who dispose of subordinate voting shares held for over five years. Gain or loss recognized by a United States Holder on a sale, exchange or other disposition of subordinate voting shares generally will be treated as U.S. source income or loss for U.S. foreign tax credit purposes. The deductibility of a capital loss recognized on the sale, exchange or other disposition of subordinate voting shares is subject to limitations. A United States Holder who receives foreign currency upon disposition of subordinate voting shares and converts the foreign currency into U.S. dollars subsequent to receipt will have foreign exchange gain or loss based on any appreciation or depreciation in the value of the foreign currency against the U.S. dollar. United States Holders should consult their own tax advisors regarding the treatment of a foreign currency gain or loss.

# Tax Consequences if We Are a Passive Foreign Investment Company

A non-U.S. corporation will be a passive foreign investment company, or PFIC, if, in general, either (i) 75% or more of its gross income in a taxable year, including the pro rata share of the gross income of any U.S. or foreign company in which it is considered to own 25% or more of the shares by value, is passive income or (ii) 50% or more of its assets in a taxable year, averaged over the year and ordinarily determined based on fair market value and including the pro rata share of the assets of any company in which it is considered to own 25% or more of the shares by value, are held for the production of, or produce, passive income. Passive income includes amounts derived by reason of the temporary investment of funds raised in a public offering. If we were

a PFIC and a United States Holder did not make an election to treat the company as a "qualified electing fund" and did not make a mark-to-market election, each as described below, then:

- excess distributions by Celestica to a United States Holder would be taxed in a special way. "Excess distributions" are amounts received by a United States Holder with respect to subordinate voting shares in any taxable year that exceed 125% of the average distributions received by the United States Holder from the company in the shorter of either the three previous years or his or her holding period for his or her shares before the present taxable year. Excess distributions must be allocated ratably to each day that a United States Holder has held subordinate voting shares. A United States Holder must include amounts allocated to the current taxable year and to any non-PFIC years in his or her gross income as ordinary income for that year. A United States Holder must pay tax on amounts allocated to each prior taxable PFIC year at the highest rate in effect for that year on ordinary income and the tax is subject to an interest charge at the rate applicable to deficiencies for income tax;
- the entire amount of gain that is realized by a United States Holder upon the sale or other disposition of shares will also be considered an excess distribution and will be subject to tax as described above; and
- a United States Holder's tax basis in shares that were acquired from a decedent will not receive a step-up to fair market value as of the date of the decedent's death but instead will be equal to the decedent's tax basis, if lower.

The special PFIC rules will not apply to a United States Holder if the United States Holder makes an election to treat the company as a "qualified electing fund" in the first taxable year in which he or she owns subordinate voting shares and if we comply with reporting requirements. Instead, a shareholder of a qualified electing fund is required for each taxable year to include in income a pro rata share of the ordinary earnings of the qualified electing fund as ordinary income and a pro rata share of the net capital gain of the qualified electing fund as long-term capital gain, subject to a separate election to defer payment of taxes, which deferral is subject to an interest charge. We have agreed to supply United States Holders with the information needed to report income and gain pursuant to this election in the event that we are classified as a PFIC. The election is made on a shareholder-by-shareholder basis and may be revoked only with the consent of the Internal Revenue Service, or IRS. A shareholder makes the election by attaching a completed IRS Form 8621, including the PFIC annual information statement, to a timely filed U.S. federal income tax return. Even if an election is not made, a shareholder in a PFIC who is a United States Holder must file a completed IRS Form 8621 every year.

A United States Holder who owns PFIC shares that are publicly traded could elect to mark the shares to market annually, recognizing as ordinary income or loss each year an amount equal to the difference as of the close of the taxable year between the fair market value of the PFIC shares and the United States Holder's adjusted tax basis in the PFIC shares. If the mark-to-market election were made, then the rules set forth above would not apply for periods covered by the election. The subordinate voting shares would be treated as publicly traded for purposes of the mark-to-market election and, therefore, such election would be made if Celestica were classified as a PFIC. A mark-to-market election is, however, subject to complex and specific rules and requirements, and United States Holders are strongly urged to consult their tax advisors concerning this election if we are classified as a PFIC.

We believe that we will not be a PFIC for 2007. Based on our current business plan, we do not expect to become a PFIC in the foreseeable future. These conclusions rest, at least in part, on factual issues, including a determination as to value of assets and projections as to our revenue. We cannot assure you that our actual revenues, including our revenues for the remainder of 2007, will be as projected or that a determination as to non-PFIC status would not be challenged by the Internal Revenue Service. Moreover, the tests for determining PFIC status are applied annually, and it is difficult to make accurate predictions of future income and assets, which are relevant to the determination as to whether we will be a PFIC in the future. A United States Holder who holds subordinate voting shares during a period in which we are a PFIC will be subject to the PFIC rules, even if we cease to be a PFIC, unless he or she has made a qualifying electing fund election. If we were determined to be a PFIC with respect to a year in which we had not thought that we would be so treated, the information needed to enable United States Holders to make a qualifying electing fund election would not have been provided. United States Holders are strongly urged to consult their tax advisors about the PFIC rules, including the consequences to them of making a mark-to-market or qualifying electing fund elections with respect to subordinate voting shares in the event that we are treated as a PFIC.

Tax Consequences for Non-United States Holders of Subordinate Voting Shares

Except as described in "Information Reporting and Back-up Withholding" below, a non-United States Holder of subordinate voting shares will not be subject to U.S. federal income or withholding tax on the payment of dividends on, and the proceeds from the disposition of, subordinate voting shares unless:

- the item is effectively connected with the conduct by the non-United States Holder of a trade or business in the United States and, in the case of a resident of a country that has an income treaty with the United States, such item is attributable to a permanent establishment in the United States;
- the non-United States Holder is an individual who holds subordinate voting shares as a capital asset and is present in the
  United States for 183 days or more in the taxable year of the disposition and does not qualify for an exemption; or
- the non-United States Holder is subject to tax pursuant to the provisions of U.S. tax law applicable to U.S. expatriates.

Information Reporting and Back-up Withholding

United States Holders generally are subject to information reporting requirements and back-up withholding at a current rate of 28% with respect to dividends paid in the United States and on proceeds paid from the disposition of shares, unless the United States Holder (i) is a corporation or comes within certain other exempt categories and demonstrates this fact when so required, or (ii) provides a correct taxpayer identification number, certifies that it is not subject to backup withholdings, and otherwise complies with applicable requirements of the backup withholding rules.

Non-United States Holders generally are not subject to information reporting or back-up withholding with respect to dividends paid on or upon the disposition of shares, provided in some instances that the non-United States Holder provides a taxpayer identification number, certifies to his foreign status or otherwise establishes an exemption.

The amount of any back-up withholding will be allowed as a credit against U.S. federal income tax liability and may entitle the Holder to a refund, provided that required information is furnished to the Internal Revenue Service.

#### F. Dividends and Paying Agents

Not applicable.

#### G. Statement by Experts

Not applicable.

### H. Documents on Display

Any statement in this Annual Report about any of our contracts or other documents is not necessarily complete. If the contract or document is filed as an exhibit to this Annual Report or is incorporated by reference, the contract or document is deemed to modify our description. You must review the exhibits themselves for a complete description of the contract or document.

You may review a copy of our filings with the SEC, including exhibits and schedules filed with this Annual Report, at the SEC's public reference facilities in Room 1580, 100 F Street, N.E., Washington, D.C. 20549. You may also obtain copies of such materials from the Public Reference Section of the SEC, Room 1580, 100 F Street, N.E., Washington, D.C. 20549, at prescribed rates. You may call the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330 for further information on the public reference rooms. The SEC maintains a website (http://www.sec.gov) that contains reports, proxy and information statements and other information regarding registrants that file electronically with the SEC. We began to file electronically with the SEC in November 2000.

You may read and copy any reports, statements or other information that we file with the SEC at the addresses indicated above and you may also access some of them electronically at the website set forth above. These SEC filings are also available to the public from commercial document retrieval services.

We also file reports, statements and other information with the Canadian Securities Administrators, or the CSA, and these can be accessed electronically at the CSA's System for Electronic Document Analysis and Retrieval website (http://www.sedar.com).

You may access other information about Celestica on our website at http://www.celestica.com.

### I. Subsidiary Information

Not applicable.

### Item 11. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk

### **Exchange Rate Risk**

We have entered into foreign currency contracts to hedge foreign currency risk. These financial instruments include, to varying degrees, elements of market risk in excess of amounts recognized in the balance sheets. The table below provides information about our foreign currency contracts. The table presents the notional amounts and weighted average exchange rates by expected (contractual) maturity dates. These notional amounts generally are used to calculate the contractual payments to be exchanged under the contracts. At December 31, 2006, these contracts had a fair value unrealized loss of U.S.\$0.4 million.

				Expe	cted Ma	turity D	Date									
		2007		2008	200	<b>09</b>	2	010	2	2011	т	hereafter		Total		Fair Value Gain (Loss)
Forward Exchange Agreements																
Contract amount in millions																
Receive C\$/Pay U.S.\$																
Contract amount	\$	216.3	\$	15.9		_		_		_		_	\$	232.2	\$	(5.6)
Average exchange rate	\$	0.89	\$	0.89												Ì
Receive Mexican Pesos/Pay U.S.\$																
Contract amount	\$	79.7		_		_		_		_		_	\$	79.7	\$	1.1
Average exchange rate	\$	0.09														
Receive Thai Baht/Pay U.S.\$																
Contract amount	\$	64.7		_		_		_		_		_	\$	64.7	\$	2.4
Average exchange rate	\$	0.03														
Receive Singapore \$/Pay U.S.\$																
Contract amount	\$	20.8		_		_		_		_		_	\$	20.8	\$	0.4
Average exchange rate	\$	0.64														
Receive Czech Koruna/Pay U.S.\$																
Contract amount	\$	19.4		_		_		_		_		_	\$	19.4	\$	0.9
Average exchange rate	\$	0.05														
Receive £/Pay U.S.\$																
Contract amount	\$	12.1		_		_		_		_		_	\$	12.1	\$	0.5
Average exchange rate	\$	1.88														
Receive Euros/Pay U.S.\$																
Contract amount	\$	1.9		_		_		_		_		_	\$	1.9	\$	0.1
Average exchange rate	\$	1.31														
Receive U.S.\$/Pay Euros																
Contract amount	\$	1.2		_		_		_		_		_	\$	1.2	\$	(0.2)
Average exchange rate	\$	1.11														
Total	\$	416.1	\$	15.9	\$		\$		\$		\$		\$	432.0	\$	(0.4)
. 510.	_		_	. 5.0	<u> </u>				<b>—</b>				_	.32.0	_	(0.1)

#### Interest Rate Risk

Our existing debt is comprised of capital lease commitments amounting to \$0.8 million. These capital lease commitments are not sensitive to changes in interest rates.

In June 2004, we issued our 2011 Notes with an aggregate principal amount of \$500.0 million due 2011, with a fixed interest rate of 7.875%. In connection with the notes offering, we entered into interest rate swap agreements which hedge the fair value of the 2011 Notes by swapping the fixed rate of interest for a variable rate based on LIBOR plus a margin. The notional amount of the agreements is \$500.0 million. The agreements are effective as of June 2004 and mature July 2011. The average interest rate on the 2011 Notes for 2006 was 8.2% (2005 — 6.4%), after reflecting the interest rate swap. As a result of entering into the interest rate swap agreements, we are exposed to interest rate risks due to fluctuations in the LIBOR rate. A one-percentage point increase in the LIBOR rate would increase interest expense by \$5.0 million annually.

#### Item 12. Description of Securities Other than Equity Securities

Not applicable.

#### PART II

### Item 13. Defaults, Dividend Arrearages and Delinquencies

None.

### Item 14. Material Modifications to the Rights of Security Holders and Use of Proceeds

None.

#### Item 15. Controls and Procedures

Information concerning our controls and procedures is set forth in Item 5, "Operating and Financial Review and Prospects — Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations — Liquidity and Capital Resources — Controls and Procedures."

The attestation report from our auditors KPMG LLP is set forth on page F-2 of our financial statements.

### Item 16. [Reserved]

#### Item 16A. Audit Committee Financial Expert

The Board of Directors has considered the extensive financial experience of Mr. Crandall and Mr. Etherington, including their respective experiences serving as the Chief Financial Officer of a large U.S. and/or Canadian organization, and has determined that each of them is an audit committee financial expert within the meaning of the U.S. Sarbanes Oxley Act of 2002.

The Board of Directors also determined that Messrs. Crandall and Etherington are independent directors, as that term is defined in the NYSE listing standards.

#### Item 16B. Code of Ethics

The Board of Directors has adopted a Finance Code of Professional Conduct for Celestica's CEO, our senior finance officers, and all personnel in the finance organization to deter wrongdoing and promote honest and ethical conduct in the practice of financial management; full, fair, accurate, timely and understandable disclosure; and compliance with all applicable laws and regulations. These professionals are expected to abide by this code as well as Celestica's Business Conduct Governance policy and all of our other applicable business policies, standards and quidelines.

The Finance Code of Professional Conduct and the Business Conduct Governance policy can be accessed electronically at <a href="http://www.celestica.com">http://www.celestica.com</a>. Celestica will provide a copy of such policies free of charge to any

person who so requests. Requests should be directed to clsir@celestica.com., by mail to Celestica Investor Relations, 12 Concorde Place, 5th Floor, Toronto, Ontario, M3C 3R8, or by telephone at 416-448-2211.

#### Item 16C. Principal Accountant Fees and Service

The external auditor is engaged to provide services pursuant to pre-approval policies and procedures established by the Audit Committee of Celestica's Board of Directors. The Audit Committee approves the external auditor's Audit Plan, the scope of the external auditor's quarterly reviews and all related fees. The Audit Committee approves any non-audit services provided by the auditor and considers whether these services are compatible with the external auditor's independence.

Our auditors are KPMG LLP. KPMG did not provide any financial information systems design or implementation services to us during 2005 or 2006. The Audit Committee has determined that the provision of the non-audit services by KPMG does not compromise KPMG's independence. We also used other public accounting firms for consulting, business process re-engineering and other services for fees totaling \$13.5 million in 2006 and \$4.9 million in 2005.

Audit Fees

KPMG billed \$3.7 million in 2006 and \$2.6 million in 2005 for audit services.

Audit-Related Fees

KPMG billed \$0.5 million in 2006 and \$0.4 million in 2005 for audit-related services, primarily in connection with financial due diligence services for acquisitions and other non-statutory audits.

Tax Fees

KPMG billed \$0.7 million in 2006 and \$0.8 million in 2005 for tax compliance, tax advice, tax planning services and tax due diligence services.

All Other Fees

KPMG did not perform any other services for us.

Pre-approval Policies and Procedures Percentage of Services Approved by Audit Committee

All KPMG services and fees are approved or pre-approved by the Audit Committee.

Percentage of Hours Expended on KPMG's engagement not performed by KPMG's full-time, permanent employees (if greater than 50%)

N/A

Item 16D. Exemptions from the Listing Standards for Audit Committees

None.

Item 16E. Purchases of Equity Securities by the Issuer and Affiliated Purchasers

None.

**PART III** 

Item 17. Financial Statements

Not applicable.

# Item 18. Financial Statements

The following financial statements have been filed as part of this Annual Report:

	Page
Management's Report on Internal Control over Financial Reporting	F-1
Reports of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	F-2, F-3
Consolidated Balance Sheets as at December 31, 2005 and 2006	F-4
Consolidated Statements of Operations for the years ended December 31, 2004, 2005 and 2006	F-5
Consolidated Statements of Shareholders' Equity for the years ended December 31, 2004, 2005 and 2006	F-6
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the years ended December 31, 2004, 2005 and 2006	F-7
Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements	F-8

Item 19. Exhibits

The following exhibits have been filed as part of this Annual Report:

incorporated	DУ	Reterence

Exhibit Number	Description	Form	File No.	Filing Date	Exhibit No.	Filed Herewith
1.	Articles of Incorporation and Bylaws as					
	currently in effect:					
1.1	Certificate and Articles of Incorporation	F-1	333-8700	April 29, 1998	3.1	
1.2	Certificate and Articles of Amendment effective October 22, 1996	F-1	333-8700	April 29, 1998	3.2	
1.3	Certificate and Articles of Amendment effective January 24, 1997	F-1	333-8700	April 29, 1998	3.3	
1.4	Certificate and Articles of Amendment effective October 8, 1997	F-1	333-8700	April 29, 1998	3.4	
1.5	Certificate and Articles of Amendment effective April 29, 1998	F-1/A	333-8700	June 1, 1998	3.5	
1.6	Articles of Amendment effective June 26, 1998	F-1	333-10030	February 16, 1999	3.6	
1.7	Restated Articles of Incorporation effective June 26, 1998	F-1	333-10030	February 16, 1999	3.7	
1.8	Restated Articles of Incorporation effective November 20, 2001	20-F	001-14832	April 21, 2003	1.8	
1.9	Restated Article of Incorporation effective May 13, 2003	20-F	001-14832	May 19, 2004	1.9	
1.10	Bylaw No. 1	20-F	001-14832	May 22, 2001	1.8	
1.11	Bylaw No. 2	F-1	333-8700	April 29, 1998	3.9	
1.12	Bylaw No. 3	20-F	001-14832	May 19, 2004	1.12	
1.13	Bylaw No. 4	20-F	001-14832	May 19, 2004	1.13	
1.14	Bylaw No. A	20-F	001-14832	May 19, 2004	1.14	
2.	Instruments defining rights of holders of equity or debt securities:			•		
2.1	See Certificate and Articles of Incorporation and amendments thereto identified above					
2.2	Form of Subordinate Voting Share Certificate	F-1/A	333-8700	June 25, 1998	4.1	
			90			

2.3	Indenture, dated as of August 1, 2000, between Celestica Inc. and The Chase Manhattan Bank, as Trustee (including a form of the Outstanding Notes)	6-K	001-14832	August 9, 2000	99.1
2.4	Third Amended and Restated Revolving Term Credit Agreement, June 4, 2004, between: Celestica Inc., the Subsidiaries of Celestica Inc. specified therein as Designated Subsidiaries, CIBC World Markets, as Joint Lead Arranger, RBC Capital Markets, as Joint Lead Arranger and Co-Syndication Agent, Canadian Imperial Bank of Commerce, a Canadian Chartered Bank, as Administrative Agent, The Bank Of Nova Scotia, as Documentation Agent, Banc of America Securities LLC, as Co- Syndication Agent and the financial institutions named in Schedule A, as lenders	6-K	001-14832	June 16, 2004	4.15
2.5	Indenture, dated as of June 16, 2004, between Celestica Inc. and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as trustee	6-K	0001-14832	June 17, 2004	4.11
2.6	First Supplemental Indenture, dated as of June 16, 2004, between Celestica Inc. and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as trustee, to the Indenture, dated as of June 16, 2004, between Celestica Inc. and the trustee	6-K	0001-14832	June 17, 2004	4.21
2.7	Second Supplemental Indenture, dated as of December 30, 2004, between Celestica Inc. and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as trustee, to the First Supplemental Indenture, dated as of June 16, 2004, between Celestica Inc. and the trustee, to the Indenture, dated as of June 16, 2004, between Celestica Inc. and the trustee	20-F	0001-14832	March 21, 2005	2.7
2.8	Third Supplemental Indenture, dated as of June 23, 2005, between Celestica Inc. and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as trustee to the Indenture, dated as of June 16, 2004, between Celestica Inc. and the trustee Certain Contracts:	6 K	0001 14832	June 20, 2005	4.22
4.1	Amended and Restated Management Services Agreement, dated as of July 1, 2003, among Celestica Inc., Celestica North America Inc. and Onex Corporation	F-4	333-110362	November 10, 2003	10.1
4.2	Stock Purchase Agreement, dated January 8, 2002, between NEC Corporation, NEC Miyagi, Ltd., NEC Yamanashi, Ltd., 1325091 Ontario Inc., and Celestica Inc.*	20-F	001-14832	April 21, 2003	3.8
4.3	Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of October 14, 2003, by and among Celestica Inc., MSL Acquisition Sub Inc. and Manufacturers' Services Limited	F-4	333-110362	November 10, 2003	2.1

4.4	Executive Employment Agreement, dated as of July 22, 2004, between Celestica Inc., Celestica International Inc. and Anthony P. Puppi	20-F	001-14832	March 21, 2005	4.8	
4.5	Executive Employment Agreement, dated as of July 22, 2004, between Celestica Inc., Celestica International Inc. and Peter J. Bar	20-F	001-14832	March 21, 2005	4.9	
4.6	Executive Employment Agreement, dated as of October 22, 1996, between Celestica, Inc. and Lisa J. Colnett	20-F	001-14832	March 21, 2005	4.10	
4.7	Executive Employment Agreement, dated as of July 22, 2004, between Celestica Inc., Celestica International Inc. and Elizabeth L. DelBianco	20-F	001-14832	March 21, 2005	4.11	
4.8	Executive Employment Agreement, dated as of July 22, 2004, between Celestica Inc., Celestica International Inc. and Paul Nicoletti	20-F	001-14832	March 21, 2005	4.13	
4.9	Executive Employment Agreement, dated as of July 22, 2004, between Celestica Inc., Celestica International Inc. and Rahul Suri	20-F	001-14832	March 21, 2005	4.15	
4.10	Canadian Share Unit Plan	20-F	001-14832	March 21, 2005	4.16	
4.11	D2D Employee Share Purchase and Option Plan (1997)	F-1/A	333-8700	June 1, 1998	10.20	
4.12	Celestica 1997 U.K. Approved Share Option Scheme	F-1	333-8700	April 29, 1998	10.19	
4.13	1998 U.S. Executive Share Purchase and Option Plan	S-8	333-9500	October 8, 1998	4.6	
8.1	Subsidiaries of Registrant					Χ
12.1	Chief Executive Officer Certification					Χ
12.2	Chief Financial Officer Certification					Χ
13.1	Certification required by Rule 13a-14(b)**					Х
15.1	Celestica Audit Committee Mandate	20-F	001-14832	March 21, 2006	15.1	Χ
15.2	Consent of KPMG LLP, Chartered Accountants					- •

<sup>\*</sup> Request for confidential treatment granted. Confidential portions of this document have been redacted and filed separately with the Securities and Exchange Commission.

Pursuant to Commission Release No. 33-8212, this certification will be treated as "accompanying" this Annual Report on Form 20-F and not "filed" as part of such report for purposes of Section 18 of the Exchange Act, or otherwise subject to the liability of Section 18 of the Exchange Act, and this certification will not be incorporated by reference into any filing under the Securities Act, or the Exchange Act, except to the extent that the registrant specifically incorporates it by reference.

# **SIGNATURES**

The registrant hereby certifies that it meets all of the requirements for filing on Form 20-F and that it has duly caused and authorized the undersigned to sign this annual report on its behalf.

CELESTICA INC.

By: /s/ ELIZABETH L. DELBIANCO

Elizabeth L. DelBianco Senior Vice President,

Chief Legal Officer and Corporate Secretary

Date: March 20, 2007

### MANAGEMENT'S REPORT ON INTERNAL CONTROL OVER FINANCIAL REPORTING

The management of Celestica Inc. (the "Company") is responsible for establishing and maintaining adequate internal control over financial reporting. The Company's internal control system was designed to provide reasonable assurance to its management and Board of Directors regarding the preparation and fair presentation of published financial statements in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles. All internal control systems, no matter how well designed, have inherent limitations. Therefore, even those systems determined to be effective can provide only reasonable assurance with respect to financial statement preparation and presentation.

Management maintains a comprehensive system of controls intended to ensure that transactions are executed in accordance with management's authorization, assets are safeguarded, and financial records are reliable. Management also takes steps to see that information and communication flows are effective and to monitor performance, including performance of internal control procedures.

Management assessed the effectiveness of the Company's internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2006 based on the criteria set forth in the Internal Control — Integrated Framework issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission (COSO). Based on this assessment, management has concluded that, as of December 31, 2006, the Company's internal control over financial reporting is effective. The Company's independent auditors, KPMG LLP, has issued an attestation report on management's assessment of the internal control over financial reporting.

February 14, 2007

### REPORT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

To the Board of Directors of Celestica Inc.

We have audited management's assessment, included in the accompanying, "Management's report on internal control over financial reporting," that Celestica Inc. (the "Company") maintained effective internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2006, based on the criteria established in Internal Control — Integrated Framework issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission (COSO). The Company's management is responsible for maintaining effective internal control over financial reporting and for its assessment of the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on management's assessment and an opinion on the effectiveness of the Company's internal control over financial reporting based on our audit.

We conducted our audit in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether effective internal control over financial reporting was maintained in all material respects. Our audit included obtaining an understanding of internal control over financial reporting, evaluating management's assessment, testing and evaluating the design and operating effectiveness of internal control, and performing such other procedures as we considered necessary in the circumstances. We believe that our audit provides a reasonable basis for our opinion.

A Company's internal control over financial reporting is a process designed to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with Canadian and U.S. generally accepted accounting principles. A Company's internal control over financial reporting includes those policies and procedures that (1) pertain to the maintenance of records that, in reasonable detail, accurately and fairly reflect the transactions and dispositions of the assets of the Company; (2) provide reasonable assurance that transactions are recorded as necessary to permit preparation of financial statements in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, and that receipts and expenditures of the Company are being made only in accordance with authorizations of management and directors of the company; and (3) provide reasonable assurance regarding prevention or timely detection of unauthorized acquisition, use, or disposition of the Company's assets that could have a material effect on the financial statements.

Because of its inherent limitations, internal control over financial reporting may not prevent or detect misstatements. Also, projections of any evaluation of effectiveness to future periods are subject to the risk that controls may become inadequate because of changes in conditions, or that the degree of compliance with the policies or procedures may deteriorate.

In our opinion, management's assessment that the Company maintained effective internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2006 is fairly stated, in all material respects, based on the criteria established in Internal Control — Integrated Framework issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission (COSO). Also, in our opinion, the Company maintained, in all material respects, effective internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2006, based on the criteria established in Internal Control — Integrated Framework issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission (COSO).

We also have audited, in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States), the consolidated balance sheets of the Company as of December 31, 2005 and 2006, and the related consolidated statements of operations, shareholders' equity and cash flows for each of the years in the three-year period ended December 31, 2006, and our report dated February 14, 2007 expressed an unqualified opinion on those consolidated financial statements.

Toronto, Canada February 14, 2007 /s/ KPMG LLP Chartered Accountants

### REPORT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

To the Board of Directors of Celestica Inc.

We have audited the accompanying consolidated balance sheets of Celestica Inc. (the "Company") as of December 31, 2005 and 2006 and the related consolidated statements of operations, shareholders' equity and cash flows for each of the years in the three-year period ended December 31, 2006. These consolidated financial statements are the responsibility of the Company's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these consolidated financial statements based on our audits.

We conducted our audits in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement. An audit includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. An audit also includes assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.

In our opinion, the consolidated financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of the Company as of December 31, 2005 and 2006 and the results of its operations and its cash flows for each of the years in the three-year period ended December 31, 2006 in conformity with Canadian generally accepted accounting principles.

Canadian generally accepted accounting principles vary in certain significant respects from accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America. Information relating to the nature and effect of such differences is presented in note 20 to the consolidated financial statements.

We also have audited, in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States), the effectiveness of the Company's internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2006, based on the criteria established in Internal Control — Integrated Framework issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission (COSO), and our report dated February 14, 2007 expressed an unqualified opinion on management's assessment of, and the effective operation of, internal control over financial reporting.

Toronto, Canada February 14, 2007 /s/ KPMG LLP Chartered Accountants

# **CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS**

(in millions of U.S. dollars)

	As at	As at December 31		
	2005		2006	
Assets				
Current assets:				
Cash and short-term investments	\$ 969.	0 \$	803.7	
Accounts receivable (note 2(e))	982	6	973.2	
Inventories (note 2(f))	1,058.	4	1,197.9	
Prepaid and other assets	124.	0	111.0	
Income taxes recoverable	113.	5	31.2	
Deferred income taxes (note 12)	10.	9	3.8	
	3,258.	4	3,120.8	
Capital assets (note 4)	544.	8	567.1	
Goodwill from business combinations (note 5)	874.	5	854.8	
Intangible assets (note 5)	79.	0	60.1	
Other assets (note 6)	101.	1	83.5	
	\$ 4,857.	8 \$	4,686.3	
Liabilities and Shareholders' Equity Current liabilities:				
Accounts payable	\$ 1.153.	3 \$	1,193.6	
Accrued liabilities (notes 11 and 20(d))	492		487.9	
Income taxes payable	119.	9	42.7	
Deferred income taxes (note 12)	4.	5	1.1	
Current portion of long-term debt (note 7)	0.		0.6	
, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,				
	1,770.	3	1.725.9	
Long-term debt (note 7)	750.		750.2	
Accrued pension and post-employment benefits (note 14)	76.		54.9	
Deferred income taxes (note 12)	17.		47.5	
Other long-term liabilities	27.		13.2	
	2,643.	- — 4	2,591.7	
Shareholders' equity	2,214	4	2,094.6	
	\$ 4,857.	8 \$	4,686.3	
Commitments, contingencies and guarantees (note 16).				
Subsequent event (note 16).				
Canadian and United States accounting policy differences (note 20).				

# **CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS**

(in millions of U.S. dollars, except per share amounts)

Year ended December 31

	2004			2005		2006
Revenue	\$	8,839.8	\$	8,471.0	\$	8,811.7
Cost of sales (note 11)		8,431.9		7,989.9		8,359.9
Gross profit		407.9		481.1		451.8
Selling, general and administrative expenses (SG&A)		331.6		296.9		285.6
Amortization of intangible assets (note 5)		34.6		28.4		27.0
Integration costs related to acquisitions (note 3)		3.1		0.6		0.9
Other charges (note 11)		603.2		130.9		211.8
Accretion of convertible debt (note 8)		17.6		7.6		
Interest on long-term debt		18.7		48.4		67.1
Interest expense (income), net		1.0		(6.2)		(4.5)
Loss before income taxes		(601.9)		(25.5)		(136.1)
Income taxes expense (recovery) (note 12):		(001.0)		(20.0)		(100.1)
Current		17.6		36.9		(40.7)
Deferred		234.6		(15.6)		55.2
		252.2		21.3		14.5
Net loss	\$	(854.1)	\$	(46.8)	\$	(150.6)
1001 1000	Ψ	(004.1)	Ψ	(40.0)	Ψ	(100.0)
Basic loss per share (note 10)	\$	(3.85)	\$	(0.21)	\$	(0.66)
Diluted loss per share (note 10)	\$	(3.85)	\$	(0.21)		(0.66)
Shares used in computing per share amounts (in millions) (note 10):  Basic		222.1		226.2		227.2
Diluted		222.1		226.2		227.2
Net loss in accordance with U.S. GAAP (note 20)	\$	(867.5)	\$	(42.8)	\$	(149.3)
Basic loss per share, in accordance with U.S. GAAP (note 20)	\$	(3.91)	\$	(0.19)	\$	(0.66)
Diluted loss per share, in accordance with U.S. GAAP (note 20)	\$	(3.91)	\$	(0.19)	\$	(0.66)

# CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY

(in millions of U.S. dollars)

	Convertible Debt (note 8)	Capital Stock (note 9)	Warrants (note 9)	Contributed Surplus	Deficit	Foreign Currency Translation Adjustment	Total Shareholders' Equity
Balance — December 31, 2003	\$ 395.2	\$ 3,297.8	\$ —	\$ 115.7	\$ (582.9)	\$ 30.1	\$ 3,255.9
Repurchase of convertible debt	(185.0)	_	_	_	(36.6)	_	(221.6)
Shares issued	_	261.3	_	15.2	_	_	276.5
Warrants issued	_	_	8.9	_	_	_	8.9
Stock-based costs (note 9)	_	_	_	11.7	_	_	11.7
Other	_	_		0.3	_	_	0.3
Foreign currency translation	_	_	_	_	_	11.2	11.2
Net loss for the year					(854.1)		(854.1)
Balance — December 31, 2004	210.2	3,559.1	8.9	142.9	(1,473.6)	41.3	2,488.8
Repurchase of convertible debt	(210.2)	<u>.</u>	_	_	(25.2)	_	(235.4)
Shares issued	<u> </u>	8.0	_	_		_	` 8.0 <sup>′</sup>
Warrants cancelled	_	_	(0.5)	0.5	_	_	_
Stock-based costs (note 9)	_	_	_` ´	21.1	_	_	21.1
Other	_	(4.8)	_	5.4	_	_	0.6
Foreign currency translation	_		_	_	_	(21.9)	(21.9)
Net loss for the year	_	_	_	_	(46.8)	_	(46.8)
D   04 0005		0.500.0	0.4	400.0	(4.545.0)	40.4	0.044.4
Balance — December 31, 2005 Shares issued	_	3,562.3	8.4	169.9	(1,545.6)	19.4	2,214.4
	_	14.3	_	_			14.3
Stock-based costs (note 9)	_	_	_	8.8	_	_	8.8
Other	_	_	<del>_</del>	0.6	_	— 7.1	0.6
Foreign currency translation	_	_	_	_	(450.0)	7.1	7.1
Net loss for the year					(150.6)		(150.6)
Balance — December 31, 2006	\$ —	\$ 3,576.6	\$ 8.4	\$ 179.3	\$ (1,696.2)	\$ 26.5	\$ 2,094.6

# CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

(in millions of U.S. dollars)

		Year ended December 31			
		2004			2006
Cash provided by (used in):					
Operations:					
Vet loss	\$	(854.1)	\$ (46.8)	\$	(150.6
tems not affecting cash:	•	()	, ( /	·	,
Depreciation and amortization		207.7	152.7		134.2
Deferred income taxes		234.6	(15.6)		55.2
Accretion of convertible debt		17.6	7.6		_
Non-cash charge for option issuances		7.6	9.0		5.1
Restructuring charges		35.3	11.0		47.9
Other charges		482.4	(15.3)		34.6
Gain on settlement of principal component of convertible debt (note 8)		(32.9)	(13.9)		
Inventory write-down related to restructuring		61.2	(10.9)		
Other		1.9	14.5		1.9
		1.9	14.5		1.9
Changes in non-cash working capital items:  Accounts receivable		(2E2 0)	42.0		/04.0
		(253.0)	42.0		(24.8
Inventories		85.6			(172.0
Prepaid and other assets		(12.9)	17.3		2.7
Income taxes recoverable		(50.0)	(24.4)		72.1
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities		(113.8)	51.2		108.0
Income taxes payable		43.6	29.0		(75.1
Non-cash working capital changes		(300.5)	115.1		(89.1
Cash provided by (used in) operations		(139.2)	218.3		39.2
Investing: Acquisitions, net of cash acquired/indebtedness assumed (note 3) Purchase of capital assets Proceeds, net of cash divested from sale of operations or assets		(39.6) (142.2) 101.3	(6.5) (158.5) 50.9		(19.1 (189.1 1.0
Other		0.6	2.2		(0.7
Cash used in investing activities		(79.9)	(111.9)		(207.9
Financing:					
Increase in long-term debt (note 7)		500.0	250.0		_
Long-term debt issue costs		(12.0)	(4.2)		_
Repayment of long-term debt		(41.1)	(3.4)		(0.6
Deferred financing costs		(4.0)	(1.1)		_ `
Repurchase of convertible debt (note 8)		(299.7)	(352.0)		_
Issuance of share capital		14.6	8.0		5.3
Other		1.3	(3.5)		(1.3
Cash provided by (used in) financing activities		159.1	(106.2)		3.4
ncrease (decrease) in cash		(60.0)	0.2		(165.3
Cash, beginning of year		1,028.8	968.8		969.0
Cash, end of year	\$	968.8	\$ 969.0	\$	803.7

Cash is comprised of cash and short-term investments. Supplemental cash flow information (note 19).

#### NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

(in millions of U.S. dollars)

### 1. NATURE OF BUSINESS:

We operate a global manufacturing network with operations in Asia, the Americas and Europe. Our primary operations consist of providing a broad range of integrated services and solutions to our customers, including, design and engineering, manufacturing and systems integration, fulfillment and after-market services. Our customers are in the computing, communications, industrial and consumer markets.

We prepare our financial statements in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles in Canada (Canadian GAAP). Except as outlined in note 20, these financial statements are, in all material respects, in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States (U.S. GAAP).

#### 2. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES:

#### (a) Principles of consolidation:

These consolidated financial statements include our subsidiaries. Subsidiaries that are acquired during the year are consolidated from their respective dates of acquisition. Inter-company transactions and balances are eliminated on consolidation.

#### (b) Use of estimates:

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and related disclosures of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements, and the reported amounts of revenue and expenses during the reporting period. Actual results could differ materially from those estimates and assumptions.

### (c) Revenue:

We derive most of our revenue from the sale of electronic equipment that we have built to customer specifications. We recognize revenue from product sales upon shipment, since title has passed to the customer, persuasive evidence of an arrangement exists, performance has occurred, recoverability is reasonably assured, customer specified test criteria have been met, and the earnings process is complete. We have no further performance obligations other than our standard manufacturing warranty. We have contractual arrangements with the majority of our customers that require the customer to purchase unused inventory that we have purchased to fulfill that customer's forecasted manufacturing demand. We account for raw material returns as reductions in inventory and do not recognize revenue on these transactions.

We provide warehousing services in connection with manufacturing services to certain customers. We assess the contracts to determine whether the manufacturing and warehousing services can be accounted for as separate units of accounting in accordance with CICA Emerging Issues Committee Abstract EIC-142, "Revenue arrangements with multiple deliverables." If the services do not constitute separate units of accounting, or the manufacturing services do not meet all of the revenue recognition requirements of EIC-141, "Revenue recognition," we defer recognizing revenue until we have shipped the products to our customer.

We also derive revenue from design, engineering and after-market services. We recognize services revenue for short-term contracts as we perform the services, and for long-term contracts on a percentage-of-completion basis.

#### (d) Cash and short-term investments:

Cash and short-term investments include cash on account, demand deposits and short-term investments with original maturities of less than three months.

#### (e) Allowance for doubtful accounts:

We record an allowance for doubtful accounts against accounts receivable that management believes are impaired. We record specific allowances against customer receivables based on our knowledge of the financial condition of our customers. We also consider the aging of the receivables, customer and industry concentrations, the current business environment, and historical experience.

Accounts receivable are net of an allowance for doubtful accounts of \$21.4 at December 31, 2006 (2005 — \$21.1).

#### (f) Inventories:

We value our inventory on a first-in, first-out basis at the lower of cost and replacement cost for raw materials, and at the lower of cost and net realizable value for work in progress and finished goods. Cost includes direct materials, labor and overhead. In determining the net realizable value, we consider factors such as shrinkage, the aging of and future demand for the inventory, contractual arrangements with customers, and our ability to redistribute inventory to other programs or return inventory to suppliers.

		2005		2006
Raw materials	\$	749.8	\$	751.2
Work in progress		143.2		150.8
Finished goods		165.4		295.9
	\$	1,058.4	\$	1,197.9
	_			

#### (g) Capital assets:

We carry capital assets at cost and amortize these assets over their estimated useful lives or lease terms on a straight-line basis. The estimated useful lives for our principal asset categories are as follows:

Buildings	25 years
Buildings/leasehold improvements	Up to 25 years or term of lease
Office equipment	5 years
Machinery and equipment	3 to 7 years
Software	1 to 10 years

We expense maintenance and repair costs as incurred.

Effective October 1, 2005, we changed the estimated useful lives of certain machinery and equipment from five years to seven years based on our experience and the extended use of these assets. As a result of this change in estimated useful life, depreciation expense included in cost of sales was lower by approximately \$16 in 2006 and approximately \$6 in 2005.

### (h) Goodwill from business combinations:

We are required to evaluate goodwill annually or whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that we may not recover the carrying amount. Absent any triggering factors during the year, we conduct our goodwill assessment in the fourth quarter of the year to correspond with our planning cycle. We test impairment at the reporting unit level by comparing the reporting unit's carrying amount to its fair value. We estimate the fair values of the reporting units using a combination of a market approach and discounted cash flows. To the extent a reporting unit's carrying amount exceeds its fair value, we have an impairment of goodwill. We measure impairment by comparing the fair value of goodwill, determined in a manner similar to a purchase price

allocation, to its carrying amount. In the fourth quarters of 2005 and 2006, we performed our annual goodwill assessment and determined that there was no impairment for 2005 or 2006. In the fourth quarter of 2004, we recorded an impairment charge. The process of determining fair values is subjective and requires management to exercise judgment in making assumptions about future results, including revenue and cash flow projections at the reporting unit level and discount rates. See notes 5 and 11(c).

### (i) Intangible assets:

Intangible assets are comprised of intellectual property and other intangible assets. Intellectual property assets consist primarily of certain non-patented intellectual property and process technology, and we amortize these assets on a straight-line basis over their estimated useful lives, to a maximum of five years. Other intangible assets consist primarily of customer relationships and contract intangibles. We amortize other intangible assets on a straight-line basis over their estimated useful lives, to a maximum of 10 years.

### (j) Impairment or disposal of long-lived assets:

We review long-lived assets (comprised of capital and intangible assets) for impairment on an annual basis or whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that we may not recover the carrying amount. Absent any triggering factors during the year, we conduct our long-lived assets assessment in the fourth quarter of the year to correspond with our planning cycle. We must classify assets as either held-for-use or available-for-sale. We recognize an impairment loss on an asset used when the carrying amount exceeds the projected undiscounted future net cash flows we expect from its use and disposal. We measure the loss as the amount by which the carrying amount exceeds its fair value, which we determine using discounted cash flows when quoted market prices are not available. The process of determining fair values is subjective and requires management to exercise judgment in making assumptions about future results, including revenue and cash flow projections and discount rates. For assets available-for-sale, we recognize an impairment loss when the carrying amount exceeds the fair value less costs to sell. We have recorded impairment charges in 2004, 2005 and 2006. See note 11(d).

### (k) Pension and non-pension post-employment benefits:

We accrue our obligation under employee benefit plans and the related costs, net of plan assets. The cost of pensions and other post-employment benefits earned by employees is actuarially determined using the projected benefit method pro-rated on service, and management's best estimate of expected plan investment performance, salary escalation, compensation levels at time of retirement, retirement ages, and expected healthcare costs. Changes in these assumptions could impact future pension expense. For the purpose of calculating the expected return on plan assets, we value assets at fair value. We amortize past service costs arising from plan amendments on a straight-line basis over the average remaining service period of employees active at the date of amendment. We amortize actuarial gains or losses exceeding 10% of a plan's accumulated benefit obligations or the fair market value of the plan assets at the beginning of the year, over the average remaining service period of active employees. We measure plan assets and the accrued benefit obligations at December 31. The average remaining service period of active employees covered by the pension plans is 11 years for both 2005 and 2006. The average remaining service period of active employees covered by the other post-employment benefits plans is 19 years for both 2005 and 2006. Curtailment gains or losses may arise from significant changes to a plan. We offset curtailment gains against unrecognized losses and record any excess gains when the curtailment occurs and all curtailment losses in the period in which it is probable that a curtailment will occur. We record pension assets as other assets and pension liabilities as accrued pension and post-employment benefits.

### (I) Deferred financing costs:

We defer the costs relating to long-term debt in other assets and amortize them over the term of the related debt or debt facilities.

#### (m) Income taxes:

We use the asset and liability method of accounting for income taxes. We recognize deferred income tax assets and liabilities for future income tax consequences that are attributable to the differences between the financial statement carrying amounts of existing assets and liabilities and their respective tax bases. We record a valuation allowance against deferred income tax assets when management believes it is more likely than not that some portion or all of the deferred income tax assets will not be realized. We recognize the effect of changes in tax rates in the period of substantive enactment.

We record an income tax expense or recovery based on the income earned or loss incurred in each tax jurisdiction and the tax rate applicable to that income or loss. In the ordinary course of business, there are many transactions for which the ultimate tax outcome is uncertain. The final tax outcome of these matters may be different from the estimates originally made by management in determining our income tax provisions. A change to these estimates could impact the income tax provision and net loss.

### (n) Foreign currency translation and hedging:

Foreign currency translation:

The functional currency of the majority of our subsidiaries is the United States dollar. For such subsidiaries, we translate monetary assets and liabilities denominated in foreign currencies into U.S. dollars at the year-end rate of exchange. We translate non-monetary assets and liabilities denominated in foreign currencies at historic rates, and revenue and expenses at the average exchange rates prevailing during the month of the transaction. We record exchange gains or losses in our statements of operations.

We translate the accounts of our self-sustaining foreign operations for which the functional currency is other than the U.S. dollar, into U.S. dollars using the current rate method. We translate assets and liabilities at the year-end rate of exchange, and revenue and expenses at the average exchange rates prevailing during the month of the transaction. We defer gains and losses arising from the translation of these foreign operations in the foreign currency translation adjustment account included as a separate component of shareholders' equity.

Foreign currency hedging:

We enter into forward exchange and option contracts to hedge the cash flow risk associated with firm purchase commitments and forecasted transactions in foreign currencies and foreign-currency denominated balances. We do not enter into derivatives for speculative purposes.

We have formally documented all relationships between hedging instruments and hedged items, as well as our risk management objectives and strategy for undertaking various hedge transactions. This process includes linking all derivatives to specific assets and liabilities on the balance sheet or to specific firm commitments or forecasted transactions. We have also formally assessed, both at the hedge's inception and at the end of each quarter, whether the derivatives used in hedged transactions are highly effective in offsetting changes in the cash flows of hedged items.

We include gains and losses on hedges of firm commitments in the cost of the hedged transaction when they occur. We recognize gains and losses on hedges of forecasted transactions in earnings in the same period and on the same financial statement caption as the underlying hedged transaction. We accrue foreign exchange translation gains and losses on forward contracts used to hedge foreign-currency denominated amounts on the balance sheet as current assets or current liabilities and recognize gains or losses in the statements of operations, offsetting the respective translation gains or losses on the foreign-currency denominated amounts. We amortize the forward premium or discount over the term of the forward contract. We recognize gains and losses on hedged forecasted transactions in earnings immediately when the hedge is no longer effective or the forecasted transactions are no longer expected.

In certain circumstances, we have not designated forward contracts as hedges and therefore have marked these contracts to market each period, resulting in a gain or loss in our statements of operations.

#### Interest rate hedging:

In connection with the issuance of our Senior Subordinated Notes (Notes) in June 2004, we entered into agreements to swap the fixed interest rate for a variable interest rate. We record the payments or receipts under the swap agreements as interest expense on long-term debt. See note 15.

#### (o) Research and development:

We incur costs relating to research and development activities. We expense these costs as incurred unless development costs meet certain criteria for capitalization. Total research and development costs recorded in selling, general and administrative expenses for 2006 were \$4.7 (2005 — \$8.0; 2004 — \$15.6). No amounts were capitalized.

#### (p) Restructuring charges:

We record restructuring charges relating to workforce reductions, facility consolidations and costs associated with exiting businesses. These restructuring charges, which include employee terminations and contractual lease obligations, are only recorded when we incur the liability and can measure its fair value. The recognition of restructuring charges requires management to make certain judgments and estimates regarding the nature, timing and amounts associated with the planned restructuring activities, including estimating future sublease income and the net recoverable amount of capital assets to be disposed of. At the end of each reporting period, we evaluate the appropriateness of the remaining accrued balances.

#### (a) Stock-based compensation and other stock-based payments:

We account for employee stock options using the fair-value method of accounting. We recognize compensation expense over the vesting period, on a straight-line basis. See notes 9(c) and (d) outlining our stock-based compensation plans.

Stock-based compensation for employees eligible to retire before the vesting date:

In July 2006, the CICA issued EIC-162, "Stock-based compensation for employees eligible to retire before the vesting date." The standard was effective for 2006 and prescribes that the stock-based compensation expense for employees that became eligible for retirement during the vesting period would be recognized over the period up to the eligible retirement date. If an employee is eligible for retirement on the grant date, the entire stock-based compensation expense would be recognized at the time of grant. The adoption of this standard did not have a material impact on our consolidated financial statements.

## (r) Asset retirement obligations:

We record a liability for the estimated costs of retiring leasehold improvements at the maturity of the facility leases. We also capitalize these costs as a leasehold asset which we amortize into expense over the remaining life of the leases, on a straight-line basis. The facility leases expire between 2007 and 2022. At December 31, 2006, the amount of the estimated undiscounted cash flows to settle the liability is \$6.8. We used a weighted average discount rate of 8.2% in calculating the liability.

The following table details the changes in the leasehold retirement liability:

	2004		2005		2	2006
	_		_			
Balance January 1	\$	4.0	\$	5.9	\$	5.7
New obligations, net of adjustments		0.2		0.3		0.8
Retirement of obligations		_		(8.0)		(2.7)
Assumed on acquisitions		1.3		_		_
Accretion charges recorded in cost of sales		0.4		0.3		0.5
Balance December 31	\$	5.9	\$	5.7	\$	4.3

#### Conditional asset retirement obligations:

In April 2006, we adopted EIC-159, "Conditional asset retirement obligations." The standard was effective for 2006 and clarified the timing of recognizing a liability for a legal obligation to perform an asset retirement activity in which the timing and/or method of settlement is conditional on a future event that may or may not be within the control of the company. A liability must be recognized if the fair value of the obligation can be reasonably estimated. If sufficient information is not available at the time the liability is incurred, a liability should be recognized in the period in which sufficient information becomes available to estimate its fair value. The adoption of this standard did not have a material impact on our consolidated financial statements.

#### (s) Recently issued accounting pronouncements:

#### Financial instruments:

In January 2005, the CICA issued Section 1530, "Comprehensive income," Section 3855, "Financial instruments — recognition and measurement," and Section 3865, "Hedges." The new standards are effective for our first quarter of 2007 and require that we recognize all financial assets and liabilities on our consolidated balance sheet at fair value, except for loans and receivables, held-to-maturity investments and non-trading financial liabilities, which will be carried at their amortized cost.

All derivatives, including embedded derivatives that must be separately accounted for, will be measured at fair value and changes in the fair value will be reported in operations unless they are effective cash flow hedging instruments. In a cash flow hedge, the change in fair value of the hedging derivative, to the extent effective, will be recorded in other comprehensive income/loss until the asset or liability being hedged is recognized in the consolidated statements of operations. Any hedge ineffectiveness will be recognized in operations immediately. In a fair value hedge, changes in the fair value of hedging derivatives will be offset in our consolidated statements of operations against the changes in the fair value of the asset, liability or cash flows being hedged.

Other comprehensive income/loss will form part of our shareholders' equity. A new statement entitled "consolidated statements of comprehensive income/loss" will be added to our consolidated financial statements. Comprehensive income/loss is comprised of our net income/loss and other comprehensive income/loss. In addition to the changes in the fair market value of derivative instruments designated as cash flow hedges, unrealized foreign currency translation gains/losses arising from self-sustaining foreign operations will also be recorded under other comprehensive income/loss, net of tax. Subsequent releases from other comprehensive income/loss to operations will be dependent on when the hedged items designated under cash flow hedges are recognized in operations or upon de-recognition of the net investment in self-sustaining foreign operations.

The transitional impact of recording all of our existing derivatives as of January 1, 2007 at fair value for our 2007 consolidated financial statements will be recognized in opening deficit and opening accumulated other comprehensive income/loss, as appropriate.

We are currently determining the impact that these changes in accounting policy will have on our consolidated financial statements. We are not required to restate our prior results.

#### Accounting changes:

In July 2006, the CICA revised Section 1506, "Accounting changes," which requires that voluntary changes in accounting policy can only be made if the change results in financial statements that provide reliable and more relevant information and that prior period errors are to be corrected retrospectively. The standard is effective for 2007 with early adoption permitted. We do not expect the adoption of this standard will have a material impact on our consolidated financial statements.

## 3. ACQUISITIONS AND DIVESTITURES:

As part of the acquisition of Manufacturers' Services Limited (MSL) in 2004, we recorded liabilities for consolidating some of the acquired MSL sites. These liabilities are detailed in the chart below. We have completed the major components of these restructuring plans except for certain long-term lease and contractual obligations which will be paid out over the remaining lease terms through 2010. Cash outlays are funded from cash on hand. We record the restructuring liability in accrued liabilities.

Details of the activity through the MSL restructuring liability are as follows:

	tern	Employee Lease and other termination contractual obligations		ex	Facility exit costs and other		Total accrued liability	
Accrued on acquisition	\$	28.0	\$	6.9	\$	1.2	\$	36.1
Cash payments		(14.7)		(0.6)		(0.2)		(15.5)
December 31, 2004		13.3		6.3		1.0		20.6
Adjustments		(0.5)		(0.2)		0.7		_
Cash payments		(2.2)		(3.9)		(1.3)		(7.4)
							_	
December 31, 2005		10.6		2.2		0.4		13.2
Adjustments		0.4	-	_		(0.4)		_
Cash payments		(11.0)		(0.7)		_ ` ´		(11.7)
December 31, 2006	\$	_	\$	1.5	\$	_	\$	1.5

## 2005 Business combinations:

In 2005, we completed the acquisitions of CoreSim Inc. (a design services company in Canada), Ramnish Electronics Private Limited (an EMS provider in India) and Displaytronix Inc. (a repair services company in the United States). The total aggregate cash purchase price for these acquisitions was \$6.5, including indebtedness assumed. The final amounts allocated to goodwill and intangible assets, primarily intellectual property, arising from these acquisitions were \$1.9 and \$5.4, respectively.

## 2006 Asset acquisition:

In March 2006, we acquired certain assets located in the Philippines from Powerwave Technologies, Inc. for a cash purchase price of \$19.1. Amortizable intangible assets arising from this acquisition were \$7.6, primarily for customer relationships and contract intangibles.

#### 2006 Divestiture:

In June 2006, we sold our plastics business for net cash proceeds of \$18.5. We reported our plastics business as part of our Asia reporting segment. We reported a loss on sale of \$33.2 which we recorded as other charges (see note 11). This loss included \$20.0 in goodwill allocated to the plastics business. As part of the sale agreement, we provided routine indemnities to the purchaser which management believes will not have a material adverse impact on our results of operations, financial position or liquidity.

Integration costs related to acquisitions:

We incur integration costs relating to the establishment of business processes, infrastructure and information systems for acquired operations. None of the integration costs incurred related to existing operations.

#### 4. CAPITAL ASSETS:

	2005							
	Cost			Accumulated Amortization		et Book Value		
Land	\$	43.9	\$	_	\$	43.9		
Buildings		219.5		36.2		183.3		
Buildings/leasehold improvements		86.7		42.4		44.3		
Office equipment		55.8		42.3		13.5		
Machinery and equipment		706.2		518.6		187.6		
Software		282.0		209.8		72.2		
			_					
	\$	1,394.1	\$	849.3	\$	544.8		

		2006						
		Cost		Accumulated Amortization		et Book Value		
Land	\$	43.1	\$	_	\$	43.1		
Buildings		188.6		33.4		155.2		
Buildings/leasehold improvements		90.1		46.2		43.9		
Office equipment		46.7		36.1		10.6		
Machinery and equipment		743.7		498.9		244.8		
Software	_	303.4		233.9		69.5		
	\$	1,415.6	\$	848.5	\$	567.1		
	_							

As of December 31, 2006, we have \$4.9 (2005 — \$4.4) of assets that are available-for-sale, primarily land and buildings in all geographies as a result of the restructuring actions we implemented. We have programs underway to sell these assets.

Capital assets include \$29.2 (2005 — \$29.3) of assets under capital lease and accumulated amortization of \$18.0 (2005 — \$16.3) related thereto.

Depreciation and rental expense for the year ended December 31, 2006 was \$103.2 (2005 — \$120.5; 2004 — \$170.5) and \$70.8 (2005 — \$70.7; 2004 — \$80.6), respectively.

## 5. GOODWILL FROM BUSINESS COMBINATIONS AND INTANGIBLE ASSETS:

#### Goodwill from business combinations:

The following table details the changes in goodwill by reporting segment:

		Asia		Asia America		Americas	Europe		irope	
Polongo Docombox 24, 2004	Φ	872.9	Φ.		Ф.		Φ	872.9		
Balance December 31, 2004	\$		\$	_	\$	_	Ф			
Acquisitions (a)		1.6		_				1.6		
Balance December 31, 2005 (b)		874.5		_		_		874.5		
Post-closing adjustment (a)		0.3		_		_		0.3		
Divestitures (c)		(20.0)		_		_		(20.0)		
Balance December 31, 2006 (b)	\$	854.8	\$	_	\$	_	\$	854.8		

<sup>(</sup>a) Goodwill changed during 2005 and 2006 due to acquisitions. See note 3.

# Intangible assets:

			2005					
			Cost		Accumulated Amortization		t Book /alue	
Intellectual property		\$	133.5	\$	122.8	\$	10.7	
Other intangible assets			199.9		131.6		68.3	
		\$	333.4	\$	254.4	\$	79.0	
					2006			
			Cost	Accumulated Amortization			t Book /alue	
Intellectual property		\$	133.6	\$	129.8	\$	3.8	
Other intangible assets			204.3		148.0		56.3	
		\$	337.9	\$	277.8	\$	60.1	
		_						
	F-16							

<sup>(</sup>b) During the fourth quarters of 2005 and 2006, we performed our annual goodwill impairment test for our identified reporting units and determined there was no impairment for 2005 and 2006 as the reporting units' fair values exceeded their carrying values.

<sup>(</sup>c) In June 2006, we sold our plastics business which included goodwill of \$20.0. See note 3.

The following table details the changes in intangible assets:

	Intellectual Property		Other Intangible Assets			Total
Balance December 31, 2004	\$		\$	90.7	\$	104.5
Amortization		(7.3)		(21.1)		(28.4)
Acquisitions (i)		4.2		(0.7)		3.5
Impairment (ii)				(0.6)	_	(0.6)
Balance December 31, 2005		10.7		68.3		79.0
Amortization		(7.0)		(20.0)		(27.0)
Acquisitions (i)		0.1		8.8		8.9
Impairment (iii)				(0.8)	_	(0.8)
Balance December 31, 2006	\$	3.8	\$	56.3	\$	60.1

- (i) Intangible assets changed during 2005 and 2006 due to acquisitions. See note 3. In 2005, we reduced intangibles by \$1.8 resulting from a decrease in the tax liabilities relating to previous acquisitions.
- (ii) As we finalized our 2006 plan, and in connection with the annual recoverability review of long-lived assets in the fourth quarter of 2005, we recorded an impairment charge totaling \$0.6 to write-down other intangible assets in the Americas and Europe. The impairment was measured as the excess of the carrying amount over the fair value of the assets determined on a discounted cash flow basis.
- (iii) In 2006, we recorded an impairment charge under restructuring of \$0.8 to write-down other intangible assets in Europe. The impairment was measured as the excess of the carrying amount over the fair value of the assets determined on a discounted cash flow basis. We did not identify any additional impairment to other intangibles as a result of our annual recoverability review of long-lived assets in the fourth quarter of 2006.

Amortization expense is as follows:

	Year ended December 31					
	2004		2005		2006	
Amortization of intellectual property  Amortization of other intangible assets	\$ 10.8 23.8	\$	7.3 21.1	\$	7.0 20.0	
	\$ 34.6	\$	28.4	\$	27.0	
We estimate our future amortization expense as follows, based on existing intangible asset balances:						
2007 2008 2009				\$	20.9 18.2 10.2	
2010 2011					7.0	

60.1

#### 6. OTHER ASSETS:

	2005		2006
Deferred income taxes (note 12)	\$ 22.7	\$	1.8
Deferred pension (note 14)	55.5		64.6
Deferred financing fees	16.1		11.3
Other	6.8		5.8
		_	
	\$ 101.1	\$	83.5

Amortization of deferred financing costs for the year ended December 31, 2006 was \$4.0 (2005 — \$3.8; 2004 — \$2.6).

#### 7. LONG-TERM DEBT:

	2005			2006
Unsecured, revolving credit facility due 2007 (a)	\$	_	\$	_
Senior Subordinated Notes due 2011 (b)		500.0		500.0
Senior Subordinated Notes due 2013 (c)		250.0		250.0
Capital lease obligations		1.4		0.8
			_	
		751.4		750.8
Less current portion		0.5		0.6
			_	
	\$	750.9	\$	750.2

(a) We have a 364-day credit facility for \$600.0 which matures in June 2007. The facility includes a \$25.0 swing-line facility that provides for short-term borrowings up to a maximum of seven days. The credit facility permits us and certain designated subsidiaries to borrow funds for general corporate purposes (including acquisitions). Borrowings under the facility bear interest at LIBOR plus a margin, except that borrowings under the swing-line facility bear interest at a base rate plus a margin. There are no borrowings outstanding under this facility. Commitment fees for the year ended December 31, 2006 were \$2.7.

The facility has restrictive covenants relating to debt incurrence and sale of assets and also contains financial covenants that requires us to maintain certain financial ratios. A change of control is an event of default. Based on the required minimum financial ratios at December 31, 2006, we are limited to approximately \$60 of available debt incurrence. The available debt incurrence under the facility has been reduced by covenants relating to the two subordinated note issuances and outstanding letters of credit and guarantees. We were in compliance with all covenants at December 31, 2006.

We also have uncommitted bank overdraft facilities available for operating requirements which total \$47.5 at December 31, 2006. There are no borrowings outstanding under these facilities.

(b) In June 2004, we issued Senior Subordinated Notes due 2011 with an aggregate principal amount of \$500.0, and a fixed interest rate of 7.875%. We incurred \$12.0 in underwriting commissions and expenses which we deferred and are amortizing over the term of the debt. We used a portion of these proceeds to repurchase LYONs in 2004. The 2011 Notes are unsecured and are subordinated in right of payment to all our senior debt. We may redeem the 2011 Notes on July 1, 2008 or later at various premiums above face value.

In connection with the 2011 Notes offering, we entered into agreements to swap the fixed interest rate for a variable interest rate based on LIBOR plus a margin. The average interest rate on the 2011 Notes was 8.2% for 2006 (2005 — 6.4%).

(c) In June 2005, we issued Senior Subordinated Notes due 2013 with an aggregate principal amount of \$250.0, and a fixed interest rate of 7.625%. We incurred \$4.2 in underwriting commissions and expenses which we deferred and are amortizing over the term of the debt. We used a portion of these proceeds to repurchase LYONs in 2005. The 2013 Notes are unsecured and are subordinated in right of payment to all our senior debt. We may redeem the 2013 Notes on July 1, 2009 or later at various premiums above face value.

As at December 31, 2006, principal repayments due within each of the next five years on all long-term debt are as follows:

2007	\$ 0	0.6
2007 2008 2009 2010	0	).2
2009		
2010		
2011	500	0.0
Thereafter	250	0.0
		_
	\$ 750	8.0

#### 8. CONVERTIBLE DEBT:

In August 2000, we issued LYONs with a principal amount at maturity of \$1,813.6, payable August 1, 2020. We received gross proceeds of \$862.9. No interest was payable on the LYONs. Pursuant to Canadian GAAP, the LYONs were bifurcated into a principal component and an option component. The principal component was recorded as debt and the option component was recorded as equity. The principal component was accreted over the 20-year term through periodic charges to expense. The LYONs could have been converted at the option of the holder into 5.6748 subordinate voting shares for each one thousand dollars principal amount at maturity. No LYONs were converted into subordinate voting shares. Holders had the right to require us to repurchase all, or a portion of their LYONs and we had the right to redeem the LYONs at any time on or after August 1, 2005.

During 2004, we paid \$299.7 to repurchase LYONs. During the third quarter of 2005, we repurchased the remaining outstanding LYONs for a total of \$352.0 in cash. In 2005, we realized an accounting loss of approximately \$11.3 on the repurchase, which was apportioned between the principal and option components, based on their relative fair values compared to their carrying values. We recognized a \$25.2 loss on the option component which we recorded in deficit and a \$13.9 gain on the principal component which we recorded in other charges. See note 11(g).

After the third quarter of 2005, we have not recorded any activity related to the LYONs.

#### 9. CAPITAL STOCK:

## (a) Authorized:

We are authorized to issue an unlimited number of subordinate voting shares (SVS), which entitle the holder to one vote per share, and an unlimited number of multiple voting shares (MVS), which entitle the holder to 25 votes per share. Except as otherwise required by law, the SVS and MVS vote together as a single class on all matters submitted to a vote of shareholders, including the election of directors. The holders of the SVS and MVS are entitled to share ratably, as a single class, in any dividends declared subject to any preferential rights of any outstanding preferred shares in respect of the payment of dividends. Each MVS is convertible at any time at the option of the holder thereof and automatically, under certain circumstances, into one SVS. We are also authorized to issue an unlimited number of preferred shares, issuable in series.

## (b) Issued and outstanding:

Number of Shares (in millions)	svs	MVS	Total SVS and MVS outstanding	Shares to be issued	Warrants
Balance December 31, 2004	185.9	39.1	225.0	0.5	1.1
Conversion of shares (i)	9.5	(9.5)	_	_	_
Other share issuances (ii)	1.0	_	1.0	_	_
Other (iii)	0.3	_	0.3	(0.5)	
Balance December 31, 2005	196.7	29.6	226.3	_	1.1
Other share issuances (iv)	1.5	_	1.5		
Balance December 31, 2006	198.2	29.6	227.8		1.1

Amount	svs	MVS	Shares to be issued	Total SVS and MVS outstanding	Warrants
Balance December 31, 2004	\$ 3,414.4	\$ 138.8	\$ 5.9	\$ 3,559.1	\$ 8.9
Conversion of shares (i)	33.4	(33.4)	_	_	_
Other share issuances (ii)	8.0		_	8.0	_
Other (iii)	1.1		(5.9)	(4.8)	(0.5)
Balance December 31, 2005	3,456.9	105.4	_	3,562.3	8.4
Other share issuances (iv)	14.3			14.3	
Balance December 31, 2006	\$ 3,471.2	\$ 105.4	\$ —	\$ 3,576.6	\$ 8.4

## 2005 Capital transactions:

- (i) During 2005, our parent company which holds our outstanding MVS converted 9.5 million MVS into 9.5 million SVS.
- (ii) During 2005, we issued 1.0 million SVS as a result of the exercise of employee stock options for \$8.0.
- (iii) During 2005, we issued 0.3 million reserved shares with an ascribed value of \$1.1. We cancelled the remaining 0.2 million reserved shares with an ascribed value of \$0.5 were cancelled during 2005.

#### 2006 Capital transactions:

(iv) During 2006, we issued 1.0 million SVS as a result of the exercise of employee stock options for \$5.3 and we issued 0.5 million SVS for \$9.0 upon the vesting of restricted share units.

#### Long-Term Incentives:

Long-Term Incentive Plan (LTIP):

Under the LTIP, we may grant stock options, performance options, performance share units and stock appreciation rights to eligible employees, executives and consultants. Under the LTIP, up to 29.0 million SVS may be issued from treasury.

Share Unit Plan (SUP):

Under the SUP, we may grant restricted share units and performance share units to eligible employees. Under the SUP, we will satisfy the delivery of the share units by purchasing SVS in the open market or by cash, rather than issuing SVS from treasury.

## (c) Stock option plans:

#### (i) Long-Term Incentive Plan:

We have granted stock options and performance options as part of our LTIP. Options are granted at prices equal to the market value on the day prior to the date of the grant and are exercisable during a period not to exceed 10 years from the grant date.

#### (ii) Employee Share Purchase and Option Plans (ESPO):

We have ESPO plans that were available to certain employees and executives. No further options may be issued under the ESPO plans. Pursuant to the ESPO plans, our employees and executives were offered the opportunity to purchase, at prices equal to market value, SVS and, in connection with such purchase, receive options to acquire an additional number of SVS based on the number of SVS acquired by them under the ESPO plans. The exercise price for the options is equal to the price per share paid for the corresponding SVS acquired under the ESPO plans.

#### (iii) Stock option exchange program:

As part of restructuring our long-term incentive arrangements to provide a more effective program and to reduce the market overhang, we cancelled 6.8 million options during the third quarter of 2005 for an aggregate cost of \$6.8 as part of an option exchange program. All employees, other than certain executives, were eligible to participate. Eligible employees forfeited certain out-of-the-money options for \$1.00 in cash for each option surrendered. We recorded compensation expense of \$3.9 to cost of sales and \$2.9 to SG&A in the third quarter of 2005. Future compensation expense was not impacted as all repurchased options were granted prior to January 1, 2003. We paid \$5.6 in cash in the third quarter of 2005. The balance was accrued and will be paid out at the end of three years, in accordance with the plan.

Stock option transactions were as follows:

Number of Options (in millions)	Shares	Weighted Average Exercise Price
Tuniber of Options (in minions)		
Outstanding at December 31, 2003	22.8	\$ 30.88
Issued on acquisition of MSL and granted in the year	7.7	\$ 16.96
Exercised	(2.0)	\$ 7.30
Cancelled	(2.8)	\$ 30.71
Outstanding at December 31, 2004	25.7	\$ 27.92
Granted	0.4	\$ 12.43
Exercised	(1.3)	\$ 5.31
Cancelled (including option exchange cancellations)	(10.3)	\$ 45.86
Outstanding at December 31, 2005	14.5	\$ 21.73
Granted	1.8	\$ 9.96
Exercised	(1.0)	\$ 5.60
Cancelled	(3.8)	\$ 23.63
Outstanding at December 31, 2006	11.5	\$ 20.62
Shares reserved for issuance upon exercise of stock options or awards		
(in millions)	28.8	

The following options were outstanding as at December 31, 2006:

Plan	Range of Exercise Prices	Outstanding Options				Weighted Average Exercise Price		Weighted Average Remaining Life of Outstanding Options
		(in millions)			(in millions)			(years)
ESPO	\$5.00 - \$7.50	0.8	\$	5.30	0.8	\$	5.30	0.4
LTIP	\$8.75 - \$14.90	3.1	\$	11.12	0.9	\$	11.49	7.5
	\$15.08 - \$17.11	0.9	\$	16.06	0.6	\$	16.11	5.1
	\$17.15 - \$18.46	1.3	\$	17.28	0.6	\$	17.39	6.1
	\$18.66 - \$20.38	2.0	\$	19.18	1.2	\$	18.97	6.1
	\$21.38 - \$32.40	1.2	\$	25.01	1.2	\$	25.06	3.8
	\$33.96 - \$89.20	1.5	\$	54.44	1.5	\$	54.44	2.1
MSL	\$8.37 - \$13.33	0.2	\$	12.10	0.2	\$	12.10	4.5
	\$13.52 - \$58.00	0.2	\$	24.15	0.2	\$	24.15	4.0
Other	\$2.29 - \$13.31	0.3	\$	8.42	0.3	\$	8.42	1.0
			·			·		
		11.5			7.5			

We have granted stock options and performance options as part of our LTIP. We have applied the fair-value method of accounting for stock option awards granted after January 1, 2003 and, accordingly, have recorded compensation expense. Prior to January 1, 2003, we accounted for stock option awards using the settlement method and no compensation expense was recognized. For awards granted in 2002, we have disclosed the pro forma earnings and per share information as if we had accounted for employee stock options under the fair-value method. We are not required to apply the pro forma impact of awards granted prior to January 1, 2002.

The estimated fair value of the options is amortized to expense over the vesting period of three to four years, on a straight-line basis, and was determined using the Black-Scholes option pricing model with the following weighted average assumptions:

	Year ended December 31								
	2004	2005	2006						
Risk-free rate	3.1%	3.5% - 4.4%	4.5% - 5.0%						
Dividend yield	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%						
Volatility factor of the expected market price of our shares	56% - 70%	48% - 68%	34% - 65%						
Expected option life (in years)	3.5 - 5.5	3.5 - 5.5	3.5 - 5.5						
Weighted-average fair value of options granted	\$9.66	\$6.54	\$5.55						

For the year ended December 31, 2006, we expensed \$5.1 (2005 — \$9.0; 2004 — \$7.6) relating to the fair value of options granted after January 1, 2003.

The pro forma disclosure relating to options granted in 2002 is as follows:

		Year ended December 31						
		2004		2005		2006		
Net loss as reported	\$	(854.1)	\$	(46.8)	\$	(150.6)		
Deduct: Stock-based compensation costs using fair-value method	·	(7.9)	·	(7.4)		(4.1)		
	_							
Pro forma net loss	\$	(862.0)	\$	(54.2)	\$	(154.7)		
	_							
Loss per share:								
Basic — as reported	\$	(3.85)	\$	(0.21)	\$	(0.66)		
Basic — pro forma	\$	(3.88)	\$	(0.24)	\$	(0.68)		
Diluted — as reported	\$	(3.85)	\$	(0.21)	\$	(0.66)		
Diluted — pro forma	\$	(3.88)	\$	(0.24)	\$	(0.68)		

#### (d) Restricted share units and performance share units:

We have granted restricted share units (RSUs) and performance share units (PSUs) as part of our LTIP and SUP. These grants generally entitle the holder to receive one SVS or, at our discretion, the cash equivalent of the market value of a share at the date of vesting. The grant date fair value of RSUs and PSUs is amortized to expense over the vesting period on a straight-line basis. The weighted-average grant date fair value of these share units for 2006 was \$10.00 (2005 — \$12.45; 2004 — \$15.48). A total of \$10.9 has been recognized in cost of sales and SG&A expenses in 2006 (2005 — \$10.8; 2004 — \$4.1) for RSUs and PSUs.

The RSUs completely vest at the end of the term, which is generally three years. As at December 31, 2006, there were 2.1 million RSUs awarded and outstanding of which 0.1 million had vested. The PSUs vest at the end of the term, generally three years, to the extent that performance conditions have been met. As at December 31, 2006, 2.0 million PSUs were awarded and outstanding, and none were vested.

#### (e) Warrants:

In connection with the MSL acquisition, we issued Series A and Series B warrants to replace the outstanding MSL warrants. The Series A warrants are fully vested and exercisable at any time through March 14, 2007 at an exercise price of \$18.72 per share. The Series B warrants are fully vested and exercisable at any time through July 3, 2008 at an exercise price of \$16.73 per share. We have the right to require the holders of both Series A and Series B warrants to exercise their warrants if our SVS trade at 175% of the exercise price of the warrants during a specified period.

## 10. LOSS PER SHARE AND WEIGHTED AVERAGE SHARES OUTSTANDING:

We follow the treasury stock method for calculating diluted loss per share. The diluted per share calculation includes employee stock options, warrants and the conversion of convertible debt instruments, if dilutive.

#### 11. OTHER CHARGES:

	Year ended December 31					
	2004 2005		2005		2006	
2001 to 2004 restructuring (a) 2005 and 2006 restructuring (b)	\$	153.7	\$	20.8 139.3	\$	3.6 174.5
Total restructuring Goodwill impairment (c)		153.7 288.0		160.1		178.1
Long-lived asset impairment (d)		99.3		1.6		1.4
Other (e) Loss (gain) on sale of assets or operations (f)		116.8 (12.0)		(13.8)		(0.9)
Gain on repurchase of convertible debt (g)		(32.9)		(13.9)		
Gain on sale of surplus land and building		(11.3)		(3.1)		_
Deferred financing costs (h)	_	1.6	_		_	
Other charges		603.2		130.9		211.8
Inventory write-down related to one customer and the exiting of certain businesses, recorded in cost of sales (e) and (i)	_	61.2	_	_	_	_
Total	\$	664.4	\$	130.9	\$	211.8

#### (a) 2001 to 2004 restructuring:

In 2001, we announced a restructuring plan in response to the weak end-markets in the computing and telecommunications industries. In response to the prolonged difficult end-market conditions, we announced a second restructuring plan in July 2002. The weak demand for our manufacturing services resulted in an accelerated move to lower-cost geographies and additional restructuring in the Americas and Europe. In January 2003, we announced further reductions to our manufacturing capacity in Europe. In 2004, we announced plans to further restructure our operations to better align capacity with customers' requirements.

These restructuring actions were focused on consolidating facilities, reducing the workforce, and transferring programs to lower-cost geographies. The majority of the employees terminated were manufacturing and plant employees. Approximately 24,000 employees have been terminated under these plans. Approximately 70% of the employee terminations were in the Americas, 25% in Europe and 5% in Asia. For leased facilities that were no longer used, the lease costs included in the restructuring costs represent future lease payments less estimated sublease recoveries. Adjustments were made to lease and other contractual obligations to reflect incremental cancellation fees paid for terminating certain facility leases and to reflect higher accruals for other leases due to delays in the timing of sublease recoveries and changes in estimated sublease rates, relating principally to facilities in the Americas. We recorded non-cash charges to write-down certain long-lived assets (75% in Americas, 15% in Europe and 10% in Asia) which became impaired as a result of the rationalization of facilities.

Details of the activity through the accrued restructuring liability and the non-cash charge are as follows:

	tern	ployee nination costs	con	ase and other tractual igations	exi	icility t costs d other	ac	Fotal crued ability	-	lon-cash charge		Total :harge
January 1, 2001	\$	_	\$	_	\$	_	\$	_	\$	_	\$	
Provision re: 2001		90.7		35.3		12.4		138.4		98.6		237.0
Cash payments		(51.2)		(1.6)		(2.9)		(55.7)		_		_
									_		_	
December 31, 2001		39.5		33.7		9.5		82.7		98.6		237.0
Provision re: 2002		128.8		51.7		8.5		189.0		194.5		383.5
Cash payments		(77.1)		(14.7)		(7.5)		(99.3)		_		_
Adjustments		(4.1)		11.4		(2.7)		4.6		(2.7)		1.9
_					_		_		_		_	
December 31, 2002		87.1		82.1		7.8		177.0		290.4		622.4
Provision re: 2003		61.4		0.3		1.1		62.8		8.5		71.3
Cash payments		(112.0)		(44.4)		(8.9)	(	(165.3)		_		_
Adjustments		7.4		24.1		2.9		34.4		(10.8)		23.6
•							_		_		_	
December 31, 2003		43.9		62.1		2.9		108.9		288.1		717.3
Provision re: 2004		98.6		8.7		5.9		113.2		33.9		147.1
Cash payments		(110.6)		(32.0)		(4.1)	(	(146.7)		_		_
Adjustments		2.7		2.2		0.3		5.2		1.4		6.6
•					_		_		_		_	
December 31, 2004		34.6		41.0		5.0		80.6		323.4		871.0
Cash payments		(31.9)		(11.5)		(4.6)		(48.0)		_		_
Adjustments		8.7		6.2		0.6		15.5		5.3		20.8
•									_			
December 31, 2005		11.4		35.7		1.0		48.1		328.7		891.8
Cash payments		(3.6)		(9.7)		_		(13.3)		_		_
Adjustments		0.3		3.3		_		3.6		_		3.6
Settlement (see 11(b)(i))		(7.7)		_		_		(7.7)		_		_
					_		_		_		_	
December 31, 2006	\$	0.4	\$	29.3	\$	1.0	\$	30.7	\$	328.7	\$	895.4
·												

We have completed the major components of these restructuring plans, except for certain long-term lease and other contractual obligations, which will be paid out over the remaining lease terms through 2015. Cash outlays are funded from cash on hand. The restructuring liability is recorded in accrued liabilities.

## (b) 2005 and 2006 restructuring:

In January 2005, we announced plans to further improve capacity utilization and accelerate margin improvements. These restructuring actions include facility closures and a reduction in workforce, primarily targeting our higher-cost geographies where end-market demand had not recovered to the levels management requires to achieve sustainable profitability. We expected to complete these restructuring actions by the end of 2006. However, in light of our operating results and in the course of preparing our 2007 plan in the fourth quarter of 2006, we identified additional restructuring actions to improve our profitability. These restructuring actions include additional downsizing of workforces to reflect the volume reductions at certain facilities and reducing overhead costs. We estimate the additional restructuring charges to be between \$60 and \$80 and we expect to complete these actions by the end of 2007.

As of December 31, 2006, we have recorded termination costs related to approximately 6,900 employees, primarily operations and plant employees. Approximately 4,400 of these employees have been terminated as of December 31, 2006 with the balance of the terminations to occur by the end of 2007. Approximately 65% of

employee terminations are in the Americas and 35% in Europe. As of December 31, 2006, we recorded non-cash charges totaling \$53.6, comprised of the loss on sale in Europe of \$40.3 (see note 11(b)(i)) and the write-down of certain long-lived assets (65% in Europe, 30% in the Americas and 5% in Asia) which became impaired as a result of the rationalization of facilities.

Details of the activity through the accrued restructuring liability and the non-cash charge are as follows:

	Employee ination costs	C	se and other contractual obligations	cility exit osts and other		l accrued ability	Non-	cash charge	Tota	al charge
January 1, 2005	\$ _	\$	_	\$ _	\$	_	\$	_	\$	_
Provision	114.0		14.5	5.1		133.6		5.7		139.3
Cash payments	(74.7)		(1.2)	(4.4)		(80.3)		_		_
					_					
December 31, 2005	39.3		13.3	0.7		53.3		5.7		139.3
Provision	114.9		5.8	5.9		126.6		47.9		174.5
Cash payments	(86.2)		(7.0)	(6.1)		(99.3)		_		_
Settlement (see 11(b)(i))	(15.5)		_ ` `	_` _		(15.5)		_		_
December 31, 2006	\$ 52.5	\$	12.1	\$ 0.5	\$	65.1	\$	53.6	\$	313.8

Included in the restructuring charges for 2006 is approximately \$40 that relates to the additional restructuring actions initiated in the fourth quarter of 2006. Cash outlays are and will be funded from cash on hand. The restructuring liability is recorded in accrued liabilities.

(i) In September 2006, we sold one of our production facilities in Europe to a third party as part of our restructuring program. We reported a total of \$61.2 in other charges with respect to this facility, comprised of incremental employee termination and transaction closing costs totaling \$20.9 and a non-cash loss of \$40.3. The book value of net assets sold was \$42.1. We received cash proceeds of \$1.8 on closing, resulting in the non-cash loss on sale of \$40.3. Included in the net assets sold was cash of \$22.0. The purchaser agreed to retain all employees, thereby significantly reducing our contractual severance obligations. As part of the agreement, the purchaser assumed liabilities which we previously recorded as accruals for employee termination costs under the 2005 and 2006 restructuring plan of \$15.5 and under our 2001 to 2004 restructuring plans of \$7.7 (see note 11(a)).

In connection with the sale, we provided indemnities to the purchaser which management believes will not have a material adverse impact on our operations, financial position or liquidity. We expect to finalize the post-closing adjustments by the end of the first quarter of 2007. We recorded \$4.0 in prepaid and other assets representing cash received from the purchaser which we are holding in escrow.

## Restructuring summary:

We recorded restructuring charges totaling \$160.1 in 2005 and \$178.1 in 2006. The restructuring charges for 2006 include approximately \$40 related to the additional restructuring actions initiated in the fourth quarter of 2006. We expect to incur further charges in 2007 of between \$20 and \$40 to complete these restructuring actions.

## (c) Goodwill impairment:

In 2004, we recorded a non-cash charge of \$288.0 in connection with our annual impairment assessment.

In 2005 and 2006, we conducted our annual impairment assessment and determined there was no goodwill impairment.

#### (d) Long-lived asset impairment:

In 2004, we recorded a non-cash charge of \$99.3, relating to the Americas (75%) and Europe (25%). We wrote down \$30.7 of intangible assets, primarily customer relationships and contract intangibles, and recorded an impairment of \$68.6 against capital assets.

In 2005, we recorded a non-cash impairment charge of \$1.6 against capital assets and customer relationship intangibles, principally on assets in the Americas and Europe.

In 2006, we recorded a non-cash impairment charge of \$1.4 against capital assets in the Americas.

## (e) Other:

In the normal course of operations, we adjust our allowance for doubtful accounts for specific customer risks and credit factors. In the fourth quarter of 2004, we determined that additional provisions were required to reflect estimated recoverable amounts for accounts and notes receivable, inventory and non-cancelable purchase orders related to one of our customers, which had experienced a significant deterioration in its financial condition. We recorded incremental charges of \$116.8 and \$44.6 in the fourth quarter of 2004 in other charges and cost of sales, respectively, based on our best estimate of the net recoverable amounts. In the second quarter of 2005, this customer ceased operations and sold certain assets to a third party for cash. We recorded a recovery of \$13.8 during the second quarter of 2005 and a recovery of \$0.9 in the third quarter of 2006 to reflect additional amounts realized.

(f) Loss (gain) on sale of assets or operations:

In 2004, we sold certain assets relating to our power operations.

In 2006, we sold our plastics operations. See note 3.

(g) Gain on repurchase of convertible debt:

We have recognized gains and losses on the repurchase of LYONs which we have apportioned between the principal and option components. We recorded the gains on the principal component in other charges and the losses on the option component, net of tax, in deficit. See note 8.

(h) Deferred financing costs:

In 2004, we cancelled one of our credit facilities and expensed related deferred financing costs of \$1.6.

(i) Inventory write-down relating to exiting businesses, recorded in cost of sales:

In 2004, we restructured and exited certain service offerings resulting in a write-down of the related inventory of \$16.6.

# 12. INCOME TAXES:

		Year ended December 31						
		2004 2005		2005		2006		
Loss before income tax:								
Canadian operations	\$	(165.3)	\$	(171.9)	\$	(91.5)		
Foreign operations		(436.6)		`146.4 <sup>´</sup>		(44.6)		
	_		_		_			
	\$	(601.9)	\$	(25.5)	\$	(136.1)		
	·		_	( )	·	,		
Current income tax expense (recovery):								
Canadian operations	\$	10.9	\$	(11.5)	\$	(1.2)		
Foreign operations	· ·	6.7		48.4		(39.5)		
	_							
	\$	17.6	\$	36.9	\$	(40.7)		
	<u> </u>		_		Ė	,		
Deferred income tax expense (recovery):								
Canadian operations	\$	(13.7)	\$	(5.7)	\$	57.8		
Foreign operations	· ·	248.3	Ψ	(9.9)	Ψ	(2.6)		
·g·· -p	_	_ :0:0		(0.0)		(2.0)		
	\$	234.6	\$	(15.6)	\$	55.2		
	Ψ	204.0	Ψ	(13.0)	Ψ	33.2		

The overall income tax provision differs from the provision computed at the statutory rate as follows:

	Year ended December 31						
		2004		2005		2006	
Combined Canadian federal and provincial income tax rate		36.1%		36.1%		36.1%	
Income tax recovery based on loss before income taxes at statutory rate	\$	(217.3)	\$	(9.2)	\$	(49.1)	
Decrease (increase) to income tax recovery resulting from:							
Manufacturing and processing deduction		1.4		3.6		1.6	
Foreign (income) losses taxed at lower rates		34.6		(65.8)		(50.2)	
Amortization and write-down of non-deductible goodwill and intangible assets		102.9		<u> </u>			
Foreign exchange on Canadian loans		_		_		73.5	
Other, including non-taxable and non-deductible items		38.4		69.6		6.2	
Change in valuation allowance		292.2		23.1		32.5	
					_		
Income tax expense	\$	252.2	\$	21.3	\$	14.5	

Deferred income tax assets and liabilities are recognized for future income tax consequences attributable to differences between the financial statement carrying amounts of existing assets and liabilities, and their respective tax bases. Deferred income tax assets and liabilities are comprised of the following:

	Decem	nber 31
	2005	2006
Deferred income tax assets:		
Income tax effect of operating losses carried forward	\$ 468.1	\$ 520.4
Accounting provisions not currently deductible	71.7	61.1
Capital, intangible and other assets	50.3	55.5
Share issue and debt issue costs	1.5	0.4
Restructuring accruals	38.4	14.5
· ·		
	630.0	651.9
Valuation allowance	(533.0)	(565.5)
	(0000)	
	97.0	86.4
Deferred income tax liabilities:		
Deferred pension asset	(18.4)	(12.5)
Unrealized foreign exchange gains	(41.6)	(116.9)
Other	(25.7)	_ ′
	(85.7)	(129.4)
		(1211)
Deferred income tax asset (liability), net	\$ 11.3	\$ (43.0)

In certain jurisdictions, we currently have significant operating losses and other deductible temporary differences which will reduce taxable income in these jurisdictions in future periods. We have determined that a valuation allowance of \$565.5 is required in respect of our deferred income tax assets as at December 31, 2006 (2005 — \$533.0).

In 2004, we established a valuation allowance for most of the remaining deferred income tax assets in the United States and Europe. We expect to record a full valuation allowance on future net deferred income tax assets arising in these jurisdictions until a sustainable level of taxable income is reached. In previous reporting periods, we provided valuation allowances for future tax benefits resulting from net operating loss carry-forwards and for certain other deductible temporary differences where we believed the realization of these future tax benefits was in doubt. We had believed it was more likely than not that the remaining net deferred income tax assets would be realized principally based upon forecasted taxable income, generally within the net operating loss carry-forward period. We identified significant developments which we considered in determining our valuation allowance, including the necessity for further restructuring actions to attain profitability and the continued transfer of major customer programs from higher-cost to lower-cost geographies.

In 2006, we recorded net deferred income tax liabilities relating to net unrealized foreign exchange gains in Canada. We determined during the fourth quarter of 2006 that certain foreign exchange losses accrued on Canadian assets may not be available to offset the unrealized foreign exchange gains accrued on Canadian liabilities. This was due to the potential timing of realization of foreign exchange gains and losses and/or potential challenges that, more likely than not, would result in a lack of availability of the unrealized foreign exchange losses to offset the unrealized foreign exchange gains.

The aggregate amount of undistributed earnings of our foreign subsidiaries, for which no deferred income tax liability has been recorded, is approximately \$809.1 as at December 31, 2006 (2005 — \$684.1). We intend to indefinitely re-invest income in these foreign subsidiaries.

We have been granted tax incentives, including tax holidays, for our Czech Republic, China, Malaysia, Thailand, Philippines and Singapore subsidiaries. The tax benefit arising from these incentives is approximately \$41.2 or \$0.18 diluted per share for 2006, \$28.9 or \$0.13 diluted per share for 2005, and \$26.9 or \$0.12 diluted per share for 2004. These tax incentives expire between 2009 and 2014, and are subject to certain conditions with which we expect to comply.

As at December 31, 2006, we have operating loss carry forwards of \$2,039.4. A summary of the operating loss carry forwards by year of expiry is as follows:

Year of Expiry		Amount
2007	\$	2.2
2008		6.9
2009		13.1
2010		335.7
2011		162.2
2012		41.0
2013 - 2026		933.1
Indefinite		545.2
	\$	2,039.4
	_	

See note 16 regarding income tax contingencies.

#### 13. RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS:

In 2006, we expensed management-related fees of \$1.0 (2005 — \$1.6; 2004 — \$0.7) charged by our parent company, based on the terms of a management agreement.

#### 14. PENSION AND NON-PENSION POST-EMPLOYMENT BENEFIT PLANS:

We provide pension and non-pension post-employment benefit plans for our employees. Pension benefits include traditional pension plans as well as supplemental pension plans. Some employees in Canada, Japan, the United Kingdom and the Philippines participate in defined benefit plans. Defined contribution plans are offered to employees, mainly in Canada and the U.S.

We provide non-pension post-employment benefits (other benefit plans) to retired and terminated employees in Canada, the U.S., France, Mexico and Thailand. These benefits include one-time retirement and termination benefits, medical, surgical, hospitalization coverage, supplemental health, dental and group life insurance.

Our pension funding policy is to contribute amounts sufficient to meet minimum local statutory funding requirements that are based on actuarial calculations. We may make additional discretionary contributions based on actuarial assessments. Contributions made by us to support ongoing plan obligations have been included in the deferred asset or liability accounts on the balance sheet. The most recent statutory pension actuarial valuations were completed using measurement dates as at April and December 2005. The measurement dates to be used for the next actuarial valuation for pensions will be April and December 2008.

We currently fund our non-pension post-employment benefit plans as we incur benefit payments. The most recent actuarial valuation for non-pension post-employment benefits was completed using a measurement date of October 2005. The measurement date for the next actuarial valuation for non-pension post-employment benefits will be January 2007. We accrue the expected costs of providing non-pension post-employment benefits during the periods in which the employees render service.

The measurement date used for the accounting valuation for pension and non-pension post-employment benefits is December 31, 2006.

Pension fund assets are invested primarily in fixed income and equity securities. Asset allocation between fixed income and equity is adjusted based on the expected life of the plan and the expected retirement of the plan participants. Currently, the asset allocation allows for 38%-49% investment in fixed income and 50%-70% investment in equities through mutual funds, and 4%-6% in real estate/other investments. We employ passive investment approaches in our pension plan asset management strategy. Our pension funds do not invest directly in equities or derivative instruments. Our pension funds do not invest directly in our shares, but may invest indirectly as a result of the inclusion of our shares in certain market investment funds.

The table below presents the market value of the assets as follows:

		Fair Mark Decen		Actual Asset Allocation (%) at December 31		
	2005		2006		2005	2006
Equities through mutual funds Fixed income	\$	164.6 146.8	\$	195.5 164.3	51% 45%	51% 43%
Other		12.3		24.3	4%	6%
Total	\$	323.7	\$	384.1	100%	100%

The following tables provide a summary of the estimated financial position of our pension and non-pension post-employment benefit plans:

	P	ension Plan Decem		Other Benefit Plans Year ended December 31				
		2005 2006				2005	:	2006
Plan assets, beginning of year	\$	297.3	\$	323.7	\$	_	\$	_
Employer contributions	·	16.1	·	26.3	·	7.7	•	6.1
Actual return on assets		43.6		28.2		_		_
Voluntary employee contributions		0.8		0.5		0.5		_
Benefits paid		(21.1)		(18.6)		(8.2)		(6.1)
Acquisitions/divestitures				0.2		<u> </u>		
Foreign currency exchange rate changes		(13.0)		23.8		_		_
			_		_		_	
Plan assets, end of year	\$	323.7	\$	384.1	\$		\$	

	P	Pension Plans Year ended December 31					Plans Year ended December 31		
		2005	2006		2005			2006	
Projected benefit obligations, beginning of year	\$	359.9	\$	394.6	\$	77.8	\$	85.1	
Service cost		5.8		5.9		7.3		4.5	
Interest cost		18.1		19.2		3.3		3.5	
Voluntary employee contributions		8.0		0.5		0.5		_	
Actuarial losses		50.1		22.8		15.7		_	
Plan amendments		_		_		(10.3)		_	
Acquisitions/divestitures		_		0.6		0.1		(20.4)	
Effect of curtailments		(0.1)		_		(0.4)		0.2	
Benefits paid		(21.1)		(18.6)		(8.2)		(6.1)	
Foreign currency exchange rate changes	_	(18.9)	_	31.7	_	(0.7)	_	0.3	
Projected benefit obligations, end of year	\$	394.6	\$	456.7	\$	85.1	\$	67.1	
Excess of projected benefit obligations over plan assets	\$	(70.9)	\$	(72.6)	\$	(85.1)	\$	(67.1)	
Unrecognized actuarial losses		119.7		134.1		29.5		28.7	
Unrecognized net transition obligation and prior service cost		(4.1)		(3.7)	_	(10.4)	_	(9.7)	
Deferred (accrued) pension cost	\$	44.7	\$	57.8	\$	(66.0)	\$	(48.1)	

Other Benefit

The following table reconciles the deferred (accrued) pension balances to that reported as of December 31, 2005 and 2006:

	2005						2006							
	Pens	ion Plans	Oth	ner Benefit Plans		Total	Pen	sion Plans	Ot	her Benefit Plans		Total		
Accrued pension and post-employment benefits	\$	(10.8)	\$	(66.0)	\$	(76.8)	\$	(6.8)	\$	(48.1)	\$	(54.9)		
Deferred pension assets (note 6)		`55.5 <sup>°</sup>	·	_ ′		55.5	·	64.6				64.6		
	\$	44.7	\$	(66.0)	\$	(21.3)	\$	57.8	\$	(48.1)	\$	9.7		

The following table outlines the net periodic benefit cost as follows:

		Pension Plans Year ended December 31							Other Benefit Plans Year ended December 31					
		2004		2005		2006		2004		2005		2006		
Service cost	 \$	6.9	\$	5.8	\$	5.9	\$	11.5	\$	7.3	\$	4.5		
Interest cost		16.8		18.1		19.2		3.4		3.3		3.5		
Expected return on assets		(16.8)		(17.8)		(19.5)		_		_		_		
Net amortization of prior service cost		(0.5)		(0.2)		(0.1)		_		(0.4)		(0.8)		
Net amortization of actuarial losses		5.9		6.3		8.0		0.4		0.7		1.1		
Curtailment/settlement loss (gain)		3.7		1.4		2.1		(7.5)		(0.4)		0.6		
<b>Q</b> ,	_		_		_				_		_			
		16.0		13.6		15.6		7.8		10.5		8.9		
Defined contribution pension plan expense		18.2		17.9		20.1		_		_		_		
	_				_		_		_		_			
Total expense for the year	\$	34.2	\$	31.5	\$	35.7	\$	7.8	\$	10.5	\$	8.9		

The following table outlines the actuarial assumption percentages as follows:

	,	ension Plans Year ended Jecember 31		Other Benefit Plans Year end December 31					
	2004	2005	2006	2004	2005	2006			
Weighted average discount rate for:									
Projected benefit obligations	5.3	4.7	5.0	6.1	5.3	5.5			
Net periodic benefit cost	5.5	5.3	4.7	6.4	6.1	5.3			
Weighted average rate of compensation increase for:									
Projected benefit obligations	3.4	3.4	3.5	4.0	3.5	3.6			
Net periodic benefit cost	3.4	3.4	3.4	4.0	4.0	3.5			
Weighted average expected long-term rate of return on plan									
assets for:									
Net periodic benefit cost	6.5	6.2	5.7	_	_	_			
Healthcare cost trend rate for:									
Projected benefit obligations	_			10.0	9.3	8.0			
Net periodic benefit cost	_	_	_	9.7	10.0	9.3			
Estimated rate for the following 12-month net periodic benefit cost	_	_	_	10.0	9.3	8.0			

Assumed healthcare trend rates impact the amounts reported for healthcare plans. A one percentage-point change in the assumed healthcare trend rates has the following impact:

	Other I Pla Year e Decem	ans ended	ļ
	2005		2006
1% Increase			
Effect on projected benefit obligation	\$ 9.4	\$	10.2
Effect on service cost and interest cost	1.1		1.0
1% Decrease			
Effect on projected benefit obligation	(7.3)		(7.9)
Effect on service cost and interest cost	(0.8)		(0.7)

The ultimate healthcare trend rate is estimated to steadily decline to 4.5% and is expected to be achieved in 2011.

The weighted average discount rate is determined using publicly available rates for high yield corporate bonds and government bonds for each country where there is a pension or non-pension benefit plan.

The weighted average rate of return for each asset class contained in our approved investment strategy is used to derive the expected long-term rate of return on assets. For fixed income securities, the long-term rate of return on bonds for each country is used. The duration of the long-term rate of return on the bonds coincides with the estimated maturity of the plan obligations. For equity securities, an expected equity risk premium is aggregated with the long-term rate of return on bonds. The expected equity risk premium is specific for each country and is based on historic equity returns.

At December 31, 2006, we have supplemental retirement plans that have an accumulated benefit obligation of \$26.2 and plan assets of \$2.6. We also have a pension plan with an accumulated benefit obligation of \$256.2 that is in excess of plan assets of \$199.7.

At December 31, 2006, the total accumulated benefit obligations for the pension plans was \$450.5 and the projected benefit obligations for the non-pension post-employment benefit plans was \$67.1.

In 2006, we made contributions to the pension plans of \$46.4, of which \$20.1 was for defined contribution plans and \$26.3 was for defined benefit plans. We may, from time to time, make voluntary contributions to the pension plans. In 2006, we made contributions to the non-pension post-employment benefit plans of \$6.1 to fund benefit payments.

The estimated future benefit payments for the next 10 years, which reflect expected future service, are as follows:

		Year	Pension Benefits		Other Benefits
			<b>A</b> 40		0.4
Expected benefit payments:	2007		\$ 18	.2 \$	3.4
	2008		18	.6	3.4
	2009		18	.3	3.3
	2010		19	.1	3.3
	2011		18	.5	3.3
	2012 - 2016		96	.8	17.7
Expected employer contributions:	2007		\$ 29	.5 \$	3.4

#### 15. FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS:

#### Fair values:

We used the following methods and assumptions to estimate the fair value of each class of financial instruments:

- (a) The carrying amounts of cash and short-term investments, accounts receivable, accounts payable and accrued liabilities approximate fair value due to the short-term nature of these instruments.
- (b) The fair values of foreign currency contract obligations and interest rate swaps are estimated based on the current trading value, as quoted by brokers active in these markets.
- (c) The fair values of the subordinated notes are estimated by discounting future cash flows at current interest rates.

The carrying amounts and fair values of our financial instruments, where there are differences, are as follows:

	 December	05	December	31, 20	06	
	arrying mount	Fai	r Value	Carrying Amount	Fai	r Value
Foreign currency contracts — asset (liability)	\$ (0.3)	\$	6.9	\$ (0.2)	\$	(0.4)
Interest rate swaps — liability	_` _		(3.1)	_` _		(9.9)
Senior subordinated notes	750.0		751.9	750.0		738.1

## Derivatives and hedging activities:

We have entered into foreign currency contracts to hedge foreign currency risks relating to future cash flows. Our forward exchange contracts do not subject us to risk from exchange rate movements because gains and losses on such contracts offset losses and gains on exposures being hedged. The counterparties to the contracts are multinational commercial banks and, therefore, the credit risk of counterparty non-performance is low.

In connection with the issuance of our 2011 Notes in June 2004, we entered into agreements to swap the fixed rate of interest for a variable interest rate. The notional amount of the agreements is \$500.0. The agreements mature July 2011. Payments or receipts under the swap agreements are recorded in interest expense on long-term debt. The fair value of the interest rate swap agreements at December 31, 2006 was an unrealized loss of \$9.9 (2005 — unrealized loss of \$3.1).

At December 31, 2006, we had forward exchange contracts to trade U.S. dollars in exchange for the following currencies:

Currency	mount of 6. dollars	eighted average schange rate of U.S. dollars	Maximum period in months
Canadian dollars	\$ 232.2	\$ 0.89	15
Mexican pesos	\$ 79.7	\$ 0.09	12
Thai baht	\$ 64.7	\$ 0.03	12
Singapore dollars	\$ 20.8	\$ 0.64	12
Czech korunas	\$ 19.4	\$ 0.05	12
British pounds sterling	\$ 12.1	\$ 1.88	7
Euros	\$ 1.9	\$ 1.31	1
Euros	\$ 1.2	\$ 1.11	6

At December 31, 2006, the fair value of these contracts was an unrealized loss of \$0.4 (2005 — unrealized gain of \$6.9).

We have not designated the forward contracts to trade \$1.2 for Euros as a hedge, and have marked these contracts to market through the statement of operations.

#### Concentration of credit risk:

Financial instruments that potentially subject us to concentrations of credit risk are primarily inventory repurchase obligations of customers, accounts receivable and short-term investments. We perform ongoing credit evaluations of our customers' financial conditions. In certain instances, we obtain letters of credit or other forms of security from our customers. We consider our concentrations of credit risk in determining our estimates of reserves for potential credit losses. We maintain cash and short-term investments in high-quality investments or on deposit with major financial institutions.

#### 16. COMMITMENTS, CONTINGENCIES AND GUARANTEES:

At December 31, 2006, we have operating leases that require future payments as follows:

	(	Operating Leases
	_	
2007	\$	43.1
2008		33.9
2009		27.0
2009 2010		23.3
2011		18.2
Thereafter		46.0

We have contingent liabilities in the form of letters of credit, letters of guarantee, and surety and performance bonds which we provided to various third parties. These guarantees cover various payments, including customs and excise taxes, utility commitments and certain bank quarantees. At December 31, 2006, these contingent liabilities amounted to \$84.9 (2005 — \$80.0).

In addition to the above guarantees, we have also provided routine indemnifications, whose terms range in duration and often are not explicitly defined. These may include indemnifications against adverse impacts due to changes in tax laws and patent infringements by third parties. We have also provided indemnifications in connection with the sale of certain businesses and real property. The maximum potential liability from these indemnifications cannot be reasonably estimated. In some cases, we have recourse against other parties to mitigate our risk of loss from these indemnifications. Historically, we have not made significant payments relating to these types of indemnifications.

In the normal course of our operations, we are subject to litigation and claims from time to time. We may also be subject to lawsuits, investigations and other claims, including environmental, labor, product, customer disputes and other matters. Management believes that adequate provisions have been recorded in the accounts where required. Although it is not possible to estimate the extent of potential costs, if any, management believes that the ultimate resolution of such contingencies will not have a material adverse impact on our results of operations, financial position or liquidity.

In 2007, securities class action litigation was commenced against us, and our former Chief Executive Officer and our current Chief Financial Officer, in the United States District Court of the Southern District of New York by individuals who claim they are purchasers of our stock, on behalf of themselves and other purchasers of our stock, during a specified time period. Plaintiffs allege violations of United States federal securities laws and seek unspecified damages and allege that during the purported class period we made statements concerning our actual and anticipated future financial results that allegedly failed to disclose certain purportedly adverse information with respect to demand and inventory in our Mexican operations and our information technology and communications divisions. We believe that the allegations are without merit and we intend to defend against them vigorously. However, there can be no assurance that the outcome of the litigation will be favorable to us or will not have a material adverse impact on our financial position or liquidity. In addition, we may incur substantial litigation expenses in defending these matters.

We are subject to tax audits by local taxing authorities. International taxation authorities could challenge the validity of our inter-company financing and transfer pricing policies which generally involve subjective areas of taxation and a significant degree of judgment. If any of these taxation authorities is successful in challenging our financing or transfer pricing policies, our income tax expense may be adversely affected and we could also be subjected to interest and penalty charges. In connection with ongoing tax audits in the United States, taxing authorities have asserted that our United States subsidiaries owe significant amounts of tax, interest and

penalties arising from inter-company transactions. A significant portion of these asserted deficiencies were resolved in favour of the company in the fourth quarter of 2006. We believe we have substantial defenses to the remaining asserted deficiencies and have adequately accrued for any likely potential losses. However, there can be no assurance as to the final resolution of these remaining asserted deficiencies and any resulting proceedings and if these remaining asserted deficiencies and proceedings are determined adversely to us, the amounts we may be required to pay may be material.

#### 17. SIGNIFICANT CUSTOMERS:

During 2004, two customers individually comprised 15% and 11% of total revenue across all geographic segments. At December 31, 2004, two customers represented 14% and 11% of total accounts receivable.

During 2005, two customers individually comprised 15% and 12% of total revenue across all geographic segments. At December 31, 2005, one customer represented 12% of total accounts receivable.

During 2006, two customers individually comprised 10% of total revenue across all geographic segments. At December 31, 2006, no customers represented more than 10% of total accounts receivable.

## 18. SEGMENTED INFORMATION:

Our operations fall into one dominant industry segment, the electronics manufacturing services industry. We manage our operations, and accordingly determine our operating segments, on a geographic basis. Operating segments are defined as components of an enterprise for which separate financial information is available that is regularly evaluated by the chief operating decision maker or decision making group in deciding how to allocate resources and in assessing performance. The performance of our geographic operating segments is monitored based on EBIAT (earnings before interest and accretion on convertible debt, amortization of intangible assets, option expense, option exchange costs, integration costs related to acquisitions, other charges and income taxes). Inter-segment transactions are reflected at market value. The following is a breakdown by reporting segment:

	rear ended December 31							
	2004 2005				2006			
Revenue								
Asia	\$	3,557.2	\$	4,048.9	\$	4,630.5		
Americas		3,765.5		3,090.5		3,130.1		
Europe		1,815.3		1,510.2		1,237.9		
Elimination of inter-segment revenue		(298.2)		(178.6)		(186.8)		
			_		_			
	\$	8,839.8	\$	8,471.0	\$	8,811.7		

		Year	ended	December 31
--	--	------	-------	-------------

		2004		2004		2004		2004		2004		2004		2004		2005		2006
EBIAT																		
Asia	\$	121.0	\$	159.4	\$	211.3												
Americas		22.1		54.4		(13.6)												
Europe		2.0		(13.8)		(26.4)												
			_															
		145.1		200.0		171.3												
Net interest and accretion charges		(37.3)		(49.8)		(62.6)												
Amortization of intangible assets		(34.6)		(28.4)		(27.0)												
Option expense		(7.6)		(9.0)		(5.1)												
Option exchange costs		— ` ´		(6.8)		— ` ´												
Integration costs related to acquisitions		(3.1)		(0.6)		(0.9)												
Other charges (note 11)		(664.4)		(130.9)		(211.8)												
			_															
Loss before income taxes	\$	(601.9)	\$	(25.5)	\$	(136.1)												
		· '																

# Year ended December 31

	2004		04 2005		2006
Capital expenditures					
Asia	\$ 70.5	\$	68.1	\$	70.8
Americas	42.8		60.1		79.4
Europe	28.9		30.3		38.9
				_	
	\$ 142.2	\$	158.5	\$	189.1
		_			

# As at December 31

_			
	2005	_	2006
\$	2,494.7	\$	2,615.7
	1,574.2		1,448.6
	788.9		622.0
\$	4,857.8	\$	4,686.3
\$	255.9	\$	270.2
	155.1		186.8
	133.8		110.1
\$	544.8	\$	567.1

The following table details our external revenue allocated by manufacturing location among countries exceeding 10%:

	Year e	nded Decem	ber 31
	2004	2005	2006
Revenue			
Thailand	15%	19%	20%
China	_	14%	19%
Mexico	_	_	15%
Canada	18%	14%	11%
United States	18%	13%	_

The following table details our capital assets allocated among countries exceeding 10%:

	Year e	Year ended Decemb		
	2004	2005	2006	
Capital Assets				
China	11%	21%	20%	
Canada	21%	20%	19%	
Thailand	11%	11%	14%	
Mexico	_	_	11%	

# 19. SUPPLEMENTAL CASH FLOW INFORMATION:

	Year ended December 31							
	:	2004		2004 2		2005		2006
Paid (recovered) during the year:								
Interest (a)	\$	13.6	\$	40.6	\$	70.5		
Taxes (b)	\$	9.9	\$	24.8	\$	(36.5)		
Non-cash financing activities:								
Shares issued for acquisition of MSL	\$	245.5	\$	_	\$	_		
Options issued for acquisition of MSL	\$	15.2	\$	_	\$	_		
Warrants issued for acquisition of MSL	\$	8.9	\$	_	\$	_		

<sup>(</sup>a) This includes interest paid on the 2011 and 2013 Senior Subordinated Notes. Interest on the Notes is payable in January and July of each year until maturity. See notes 7(b) and (c). The interest paid on the 2011 Notes reflects the amounts received or paid relating to the interest rate swap agreements.

<sup>(</sup>b) Cash taxes paid is net of income taxes recovered during the year.

## 20. CANADIAN AND UNITED STATES ACCOUNTING POLICY DIFFERENCES:

Our consolidated financial statements have been prepared in accordance with Canadian GAAP. The significant differences between Canadian and U.S. GAAP, and their effect on our consolidated financial statements, are described below:

Consolidated statements of operations:

The following table reconciles net loss as reported in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations to net loss that would have been reported had the consolidated financial statements been prepared in accordance with U.S. GAAP:

		Year ended December 31					
		2004	2005			2006	
Net loss in accordance with Canadian GAAP	\$	(854.1)	\$	(46.8)	\$	(150.6)	
Impact of convertible debt for Canadian GAAP, net of tax (b)		(10.0)		(6.3)			
Interest expense on convertible debt, net of tax (b)		(11.6)		(5.3)		_	
Loss on repurchase of convertible debt, net of tax (b)		(5.3)		(2.2)		_	
Deferred taxes on unrealized foreign exchange gains (b)		1.5		8.8		_	
Other charges and amortization, net of tax (a) and (c)		4.4		_		_	
Gain on foreign exchange contract, net of tax (e)		_		_		3.2	
Stock-based compensation expense (h)		7.6		9.0		(1.9)	
	_						
Net loss in accordance with U.S. GAAP	\$	(867.5)	\$	(42.8)	\$	(149.3)	
Other comprehensive income (loss):							
Net loss on derivatives designated as hedges, net of tax (f)		(13.3)		(19.5)		(4.8)	
Minimum pension liability, net of tax (g)		(7.0)		(6.6)		(38.1)	
Foreign currency translation adjustment		11.2		(21.9)		7.1	
					_		
Comprehensive loss in accordance with U.S. GAAP	\$	(876.6)	\$	(90.8)	\$	(185.1)	

The following table details the computation of U.S. GAAP basic and diluted loss per share:

	Year ended December 31						
		2004		2005		2006	
Loss attributable to common shareholders — basic and diluted	\$	(867.5)	\$	(42.8)	\$	(149.3)	
Weighted average shares — basic (in millions)		222.1		226.2		227.2	
Weighted average shares — diluted (in millions)(1)		222.1		226.2		227.2	
Basic loss per share	\$	(3.91)	\$	(0.19)	\$	(0.66)	
Diluted loss per share	\$	(3.91)	\$	(0.19)	\$	(0.66)	

<sup>(1)</sup> Excludes the effect of all options, warrants, and convertible debt as they are anti-dilutive due to the loss reported in the year. As of December 31, 2005, we had no convertible debt securities outstanding.

The cumulative effect of these adjustments on our shareholders' equity is as follows:

	As at December 51					
		2004		2005		2006
Shareholders' equity in accordance with Canadian GAAP	\$	2,488.8	\$	2,214.4	\$	2,094.6
Interest expense on convertible debt for U.S. GAAP, net of tax (b)		(83.8)		_		_
Convertible debt (b)		(210.2)		_		_
Accretion of convertible debt for Canadian GAAP, net of tax (b)		67.3		_		_
Loss on repurchase of convertible debt for Canadian GAAP (b)		10.7		_		_
Deferred taxes on unrealized foreign exchange gains (b)		(8.8)		_		_
Gain on repurchase of convertible debt for U.S. GAAP (b)		5.0		_		_
Gain on foreign exchange contract, net of tax (e)		12.1		12.1		15.3
Net gain (loss) on cash flow hedges (f)		23.8		4.3		(0.5)
Minimum pension liability, net of tax (g)		(47.3)		(53.9)		(92.0)
Recognition of funded status of benefit plans, net of tax (k)		_		_		(57.0)
Shareholders' equity in accordance with U.S. GAAP	\$	2,257.6	\$	2,176.9	\$	1,960.4

As at December 31

- (a) In 1998, we recorded the final settlement of an earn-out as expense for U.S. GAAP. For Canadian GAAP, we recorded this \$2.0 earn-out as goodwill. In 2004, we wrote this goodwill off against earnings for Canadian GAAP and we added it back for U.S. GAAP through other charges in 2004.
- (b) Under Canadian GAAP, we bifurcated our LYONs into a principal component and an option component. We recorded the principal component as debt and the option component as equity. We recorded the accretion charges, amortization of debt issue costs, and gains and losses on repurchases relating to the principal component in the statements of operations. These charges are added back for U.S. GAAP. Under U.S. GAAP, we recorded the entire convertible debt as a long-term liability and, accordingly, have recorded the accretion charges and amortization of debt issue costs to interest expense of \$5.3, net of tax of \$3.0 (2004 \$11.6, net of tax of \$6.5). In the third quarter of 2005, we repurchased the remaining outstanding LYONS. Under U.S. GAAP, we recorded a loss on repurchase of LYONs of \$2.2, net of \$1.2 in taxes (2004 \$5.3, net of \$3.0 in taxes). In 2003, we recorded a deferred tax liability on the unrealized foreign exchange gains of \$10.3 (2004 \$8.8) on the incremental debt component for U.S. GAAP. We reversed the outstanding deferred tax balance in 2005 as there were no LYONs remaining.
- (c) In 2002, we recorded impairment charges to write-down certain assets, primarily intangible assets, which were measured using undiscounted cash flows. U.S. GAAP requires the use of discounted cash flows, resulting in additional charges in 2002. In 2004, we added back the remaining amortization of \$2.4, net of tax of \$0.6.
- (d) Accrued liabilities include \$104.8 at December 31, 2006 (2005 \$93.5) relating to payroll and benefit accruals.
- (e) In 2001, we entered into a forward exchange contract to hedge the cash portion of the purchase price for one acquisition. This transaction did not qualify for hedge accounting treatment under SFAS No. 133, which specifically precludes hedges of forecasted business combinations. We had a gain on the exchange contract of \$15.7, less tax of \$3.6. We recorded a net gain of \$12.1 in operations in 2001 for U.S. GAAP. For Canadian GAAP, we included the gain in the cost of the acquisition, resulting in a goodwill value that is \$15.7 lower for Canadian GAAP than U.S. GAAP. In 2006, we sold the plastics business that was part of the initial acquisition. This resulted in a portion of the gain being realized in operations under Canadian GAAP of \$0.4. In 2006, we also reduced the deferred tax by \$3.6 on the initial gain. As of December 31, 2006, the remaining gain on the foreign exchange contract is \$15.3.

(f) We enter into forward exchange contracts to hedge certain forecasted cash flows. The contracts are for periods consistent with the forecasted transactions. We document all relationships between hedging instruments and hedged items, as well as our risk management objectives and strategies. We record changes in the spot value of foreign currency contracts that are designated effective and qualify as cash flow hedges of forecasted transactions in accumulated other comprehensive income and reclassify these into the same component of earnings in the same period the hedged transaction is recognized. At December 31, 2005, we recorded an asset of \$4.3 (\$7.2 less \$2.9 in taxes) and a corresponding loss of \$19.5 (\$26.1 less \$6.6 in taxes) to other comprehensive loss. At December 31, 2006, we recorded a liability of \$0.5 (with no tax impact) and a corresponding loss of \$4.8 (\$7.7 less \$2.9 in taxes) to other comprehensive loss. We expect that \$0.3 of net pre-tax loss reported in accumulated other comprehensive loss will be reclassified into operations during 2007 for U.S. GAAP. Under Canadian GAAP, we do not mark to market our derivative instruments and the related off-balance sheet gains and losses are recognized in operations in the same period as the hedged transactions.

In 2004, we entered into interest rate swap agreements to hedge the fair value of our 2011 Notes by swapping the fixed rate of interest for a variable interest rate. Under U.S. GAAP, we recorded a liability of \$9.9 (less \$3.4 in taxes) as at December 31, 2006, representing the fair value of the swap agreements, and a corresponding loss to earnings. We also recorded an asset of \$9.9 (less \$3.4 in taxes) as at December 31, 2006, representing the incremental fair value of the 2011 Notes attributable to the risk being hedged, and a corresponding gain to earnings. There is no net impact to the statement of operations. Under Canadian GAAP, the interest rate swap agreements are not marked to market.

(g) Under U.S. GAAP, we are required to record an additional minimum pension liability for our post-employment benefit plans to reflect the excess of the accumulated benefit obligations over the fair value of the plan assets. We charged other comprehensive loss with \$38.1, including tax of \$23.8 (2005 — \$6.6, net of tax of \$3.1; 2004 — \$7.0, net of tax of \$3.1). No such adjustments are required under Canadian GAAP.

Other disclosures required under U.S. GAAP:

(h) Stock-based compensation:

Effective January 1, 2006, we adopted SFAS No. 123(R) which revises SFAS No. 123, "Share-based payments." This standard requires companies to expense the fair value of stock-based compensation awards through their income statement. Prior to the adoption of SFAS No. 123(R), we accounted for forfeitures as they occurred. The new standard requires forfeitures to be estimated at the time of grant in order to estimate the amount of stock-based awards that will ultimately vest. We elected to apply the modified prospective transition method as permitted by SFAS No. 123(R) to account for stock option awards outstanding as at December 31, 2005. In accordance with this transition method, we have included in our U.S. GAAP results, the costs of options granted prior to December 31, 2005 that are unvested and outstanding as of December 31, 2005, using estimated forfeiture rates.

As a result of adopting SFAS No. 123(R), we recorded an additional \$1.9 to our U.S. GAAP compensation expense for 2006. Diluted net loss per share for 2006 was approximately \$0.03 higher than if we continued to account for stock-based compensation under APB Opinion No. 25.

We have applied the fair value method of accounting for awards granted subsequent to December 31, 2005. The fair value of options was determined using the Black-Scholes option pricing model on the grant date. We amortize the estimated fair value of options to expense over the vesting period, on a straight-line basis. The assumptions used in the Black-Scholes calculation are disclosed in note 9.

As of December 31, 2006, we have total compensation costs relating to unvested stock option awards that have not yet been recognized of \$11.2, net of estimated forfeitures. Compensation cost will be amortized on

a straight-line basis over the remaining weighted-average period of approximately two years and will be adjusted for subsequent changes in estimated forfeitures.

Prior to January 1, 2006, we measured compensation costs related to stock options granted to employees using the intrinsic value method as prescribed by APB Opinion No. 25, "Accounting for stock issued to employees," as permitted by SFAS No. 123. SFAS No. 123 also required the disclosure of pro forma information as if we had accounted for our employee stock options under the fair-value method prescribed by SFAS No. 123. We amortized the estimated fair value of options to expense over the vesting period, on a straight-line basis. We applied the Black-Scholes option pricing model to determine the fair value of options.

The pro forma disclosure relating to options granted prior to January 1, 2006 for U.S. GAAP is as follows:

	 2004 (867.5) S		er 31
	2004		2005
Net loss in accordance with U.S. GAAP, as reported	\$ (867.5)	\$	(42.8)
Deduct: Stock-based compensation costs using fair-value method	(93.7)		(56.6)
Pro forma net loss in accordance with U.S. GAAP	\$ (961.2)	\$	(99.4)
Loss per share:			
Basic — as reported	\$ (3.91)	\$	(0.19)
Basic — pro forma	\$ (4.33)	\$	(0.44)
Diluted — as reported	\$ (3.91)	\$	(0.19)
Diluted — pro forma	\$ (4.33)	\$	(0.44)

Under Canadian GAAP, we adopted the fair-value method of accounting for stock-based compensation in 2003 and recorded stock option expense of \$9.0 in 2005 and \$7.6 in 2004 which were added back for U.S. GAAP.

## (i) Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss):

		Year ended December 31					
	-	2004		2004 2005		2005	2006
Opening balance of accumulated net gain on cash flow hedges Net loss on derivatives designated as hedges (f)	\$	37.1 (13.3)	\$	23.8 (19.5)	\$ 4.3 (4.8)		
Closing balance		23.8		4.3	(0.5)		
Opening balance of foreign currency translation account Foreign currency translation gain (loss)		30.1 11.2		41.3 (21.9)	19.4 7.1		
Closing balance		41.3		19.4	26.5		
Opening balance of minimum pension liability Minimum pension liability, net of tax (g)	_	(40.3) (7.0)		(47.3) (6.6)	(53.9) (38.1)		
Closing balance		(47.3)		(53.9)	(92.0)		
Opening balance for recognition of funded status of benefit plans Recognition of funded status of benefit plans, net of tax (k)	_	_		_	(57.0)		
Closing balance		_		_	(57.0)		
Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss)	\$	17.8	\$	(30.2)	\$ (123.0)		

## (j) Warranty liability:

We record a liability for future warranty costs based on management's best estimate of probable claims under our product or service warranties. The accrual is based on the terms of the warranty which vary by customer and product or service and historical experience. We regularly evaluate the appropriateness of the remaining accrual.

The following table details the changes in the warranty liability:

	2	2004	2005	2006	
	_				
Balance at January 1	\$	19.5	\$ 20.0	\$ 23.9	
Accruals		3.9	7.7	4.0	
Assumed on acquisition of MSL		1.6	_	_	
Cash payments		(5.0)	(3.8)	(4.7)	
	_				
Balance at December 31	\$	20.0	\$ 23.9	\$ 23.2	
	_				

## (k) New United States accounting pronouncements:

Effective 2006, we adopted SFAS No. 151, "Inventory costs, an amendment of ARB No. 43 chapter 4," for U.S. GAAP. This standard clarified that abnormal amounts of idle facility expense, freight, handling costs and wasted materials should be recognized as current period charges. The standard also required an allocation of fixed production overhead based on normal production capacities. The adoption of this standard did not have a material impact on our U.S. GAAP results included in the note entitled "Canadian and United States accounting policy differences."

In May 2005, FASB issued SFAS No. 154, "Accounting changes and error corrections," replacing APB Opinion No. 20 and SFAS No. 3, which applies to all voluntary changes in accounting principles and changes required by new accounting standards where specific transition provisions are not included. SFAS No. 154 requires retrospective application to prior periods' financial statements for changes in accounting principles. This standard also redefines restatement as the revising of previously issued financial statements to reflect the correction of an error. The standard was effective for 2006. The adoption of this standard did not have a material impact on our U.S. GAAP results included in the note entitled "Canadian and United States accounting policy differences."

In June 2006, FASB issued FIN 48, "Accounting for uncertainty in income taxes," which prescribes a recognition and measurement model for the accounting of uncertain tax positions taken or expected to be taken in a company's tax returns. FIN 48 also provides guidance for de-recognition of tax benefits previously recognized and additional disclosures for unrecognized tax benefits, interest and penalties. The standard is effective for 2007. We are currently assessing the impact of adopting this standard on our U.S. GAAP results included in the note entitled "Canadian and United States accounting policy differences."

In 2006, we adopted SFAS No. 158, "Employers' accounting for defined benefit pension and other post-retirement benefit plans — an amendment of FASB Statements No. 87, 88, 106 and 132(R)." The standard requires the recognition of the funded status of pension and other post-retirement benefit plans on the balance sheet with the offset to accumulated other comprehensive income/loss. Changes to the funded status after initial adoption are recognized through comprehensive income/loss in the year of the change. As a result of adopting this standard, we have a net pension liability and have charged accumulated other comprehensive loss for \$57.0 as at December 31, 2006. The estimated amounts that will be amortized from accumulated other comprehensive loss during 2007 are a loss of \$0.2 in initial net asset obligation, a

\$1.0 gain in prior service costs, and a net loss of \$5.8. There are no pension plan assets that are expected to be returned to us during 2007.

# 21. COMPARATIVE INFORMATION:

We have reclassified certain prior year information to conform to the current year's presentation.

#### QuickLinks

## **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

PART I

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

Director Fees Paid in 2006

**Summary Compensation Table** 

Celestica's Mid-Term Incentive Plan Awards (granted on February 2, 2007)

Performance/Restricted Share Units Outstanding as at December 31, 2006

Percentage of Equity-Based Compensation Granted in 2006

Performance Vesting PSU and PCO Vesting Schedule

Canadian Pension Plan Table (1)(2)

Supplemental Disclosure on Pension Arrangements

**Outstanding Options** 

PART II

**PART III** 

**SIGNATURES** 

MANAGEMENT'S REPORT ON INTERNAL CONTROL OVER FINANCIAL REPORTING

REPORT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

REPORT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

CELESTICA INC. CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS (in millions of U.S. dollars)

CELESTICA INC. CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS (in millions of U.S. dollars, except per share amounts)

CELESTICA INC. CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY (in millions of U.S. dollars)
CELESTICA INC. CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS (in millions of U.S. dollars)

Celestica Cayman Holdings 1 Limited, a Cayman Islands corporation.

Celestica Corporation, a Delaware corporation.

Celestica Holdings Pte Ltd., a Singapore corporation.

Celestica Holdings Pte Ltd., a Singapore corporation.

Celestica Hong Kong Limited, a Hong Kong corporation.

Celestica Liquidity Management Hungary Limited Liability Company, a Hungary corporation.

Celestica (Gibraltar) Limited, a Gibraltar corporation.

Celestica (Luxembourg) S.ÀR.L., a Luxembourg corporation.

Celestica (Thailand) Limited, a Thailand corporation.
Celestica (USA) Inc., a Delaware corporation.

Celestica (US Holdings) Inc., a Delaware corporation.

IMS International Manufacturing Services Limited, a Cayman Islands corporation.

1282087 Ontario Inc., an Ontario corporation.

#### **CERTIFICATIONS**

- I, Craig H. Muhlhauser, certify that:
- 1. I have reviewed this annual report on Form 20-F of Celestica Inc.;
- Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to
  make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the
  period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the company as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The company's other certifying officer(s) and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f)) and 15d-15(f)) for the company and have:
  - (a) designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the company, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
  - (b) designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
  - (c) evaluated the effectiveness of the company's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
  - (d) disclosed in this report any change in the company's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the period covered by the annual report that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the company's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The company's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the company's auditors and the audit committee of the company's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):

(a)	All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which ai	re
	reasonably likely to adversely affect the company's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and	

(b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the company's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: March 20, 2007

By: /s/ CRAIG H. MUHLHAUSER

Craig H. Muhlhauser Chief Executive Officer

# QuickLinks

**CERTIFICATIONS** 

#### **CERTIFICATIONS**

## I, Anthony P. Puppi, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this annual report on Form 20-F of Celestica Inc.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the company as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The company's other certifying officer(s) and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the company and have:
  - (a) designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the company, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
  - (b) designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
  - (c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the company's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
  - (d) Disclosed in this report any change in the company's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the period covered by the annual report that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the company's internal control over financial reporting; and
- The company's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the company's auditors and the audit committee of the company's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):

(a)	All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting whicl
	are reasonably likely to adversely affect the company's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial
	information; and

(b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the company's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: March 20, 2007

By: /s/ ANTHONY P. PUPPI

Anthony P. Puppi Chief Financial Officer

# QuickLinks

**CERTIFICATIONS** 

# CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO 18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350, AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

Each of the undersigned hereby certifies, in accordance with 18 U.S.C. 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, in his capacity as an officer of Celestica Inc. (the "Company"), that the Annual Report of the Company on Form 20-F for the period ended December 31, 2006 fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 and that the information contained in such report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

March 20, 2007

By: /s/ CRAIG H. MUHLHAUSER

Craig H. Muhlhauser Chief Executive Officer

March 20, 2007

By: /s/ ANTHONY P. PUPPI

Anthony P. Puppi Chief Financial Officer

A signed original of this written statement required by Section 906 has been provided to the Company and will be retained by the Company and furnished to the Securities and Exchange Commission or its staff upon request.

/s/ KPMG LLP



KPMG LLP Chartered Accountants Yonge Corporate Centre 4100 Yonge St. Suite 200 North York, ON M2P 2H3 Telephone (416) 228-7000 Fax (416) 228-7123 Internet www.kpmg.ca

## CONSENT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

The Board of Directors Celestica Inc.

We consent to the incorporation by reference in the registration statements on *Forms S-8 (Nos. 333-9500, 333-9822, 333-9780, 333-71126, 333-66726, 333-63112, 333-88210 and 333-113591)* and on *Forms F-3 (Nos. 333-12272, 333-50240, 333-69278 and 333-113728)* of Celestica Inc. of our reports dated February 14, 2007, with respect to the consolidated balance sheets of Celestica Inc. as of December 31, 2006 and 2005, and the related consolidated statements of operations, shareholders' equity and cash flows for each of the years in the three-year period ended December 31, 2006, management's assessment of the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2006 and the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2006, which reports appear in the December 31, 2006 annual report on Form 20-F of Celestica Inc.

member firm of KPMG International, a Swiss cooperative.

Toronto, Canada March 20, 2007

Chartered Accountants

KPMG, a Canadian limited liability partnership is the Canadian

# QuickLinks

CONSENT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM